The Socio-Technical Dynamics of Renewable Energy Policies in Germany

Zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades eines

Doktors der Wirtschaftswissenschaften (Dr. rer. pol.)

von der KIT-Fakultät für Wirtschaftswissenschaften des Karlsruher Instituts für Technologie (KIT)

genehmigte

DISSERTATION

von

Dipl.-Math. Joris Dehler-Holland

Tag der mündlichen Prüfung: 30. November 2022 Referent: Korreferentin:

Prof. Dr. Wolf Fichtner Prof. Dr. Ingrid Ott

Karlsruhe 2023

Acknowledgments

During my time at the Chair of Energy Economics at KIT, I had the privilege of participating in several research projects focussing on various aspects of renewable energies, energy markets, and systems. These projects provided me with a valuable opportunity to work with a variety of experts and researchers from different backgrounds and disciplines and to develop my skills in research methodology, data analysis, and scientific communication. It is against this backdrop of research experience that the current work has been created, and I am pleased to share the findings of this research with the scientific community. In one way or another, many individuals contributed to finalizing this thesis, and I would like to take this opportunity to express my sincere gratitude to all of them.

First and foremost, I would like to thank my supervisor Prof. Dr. Wolf Fichtner, who provided me with valuable guidance, suggestions, and constructive criticism. Without his mentorship and support, this work would not have been possible. Furthermore, I thank Prof. Dr. Ingrid Ott for her eagerness to take on the role of the co-referee and the insightful methodological discussions that helped to refine my argument. Additionally, I am grateful to Prof. Dr. Martin Klarmann and Prof. Dr. Andreas Geyer-Schulz for being part of my thesis committee.

I would also like to express my appreciation to my co-authors, Dogan, Kira, and Marvin, for their collaboration and contributions to the papers resulting from my research. Their perspectives and willingness to discuss (and re-discuss) fundamental parts of the articles were invaluable in developing my thesis.

My work at the institute was enriched by the opportunity to work alongside a diverse group of researchers on various exciting projects. In particular, I am grateful for insightful discussions, shared lunches, and humorous distractions to Andreas, Anthony, Axel, Christoph, Daniel, Dogan, Elias, Emil, Florian, Fritz, Hans, Johannes, Katrin, Kira, Manuel, Max, Nina, Rafael, Steffi, Thorben, Ümit, and those whose names should, but are not mentioned here.

I want to express my deepest gratitude to my wife for her unwavering love, patience, and support throughout this journey. Her understanding and sacrifices have enabled me to pursue my academic goals and ambitions. I am especially grateful ii

for her immense strength and the two wonderful children we welcomed into our lives during my time at the institute. Their arrival brought a new dimension to my life and gave me the strength and motivation to carry on during challenging times.

I also owe my parents a big thank you for their support during my academic pursuits. Their encouragement, guidance, and sacrifices have been crucial in helping me reach this point. Thank you for believing in me and for providing me with the tools and opportunities to succeed. I am grateful for all that you have done for me.

Karlsruhe, May 2023 Joris Dehler-Holland

Abstract

Growing environmental concerns and human-caused climate change increase the pressure on policymakers for rapid action to transform how societies convert energy, produce goods, or transport freight. Innovation and technological progress may contribute to such transitions. However, technological change is hard to predict, requires time, and may be laden with political conflicts. Although more sustainable technologies are available, incentivizing demand and deployment are crucial to accelerate transitions. As transformations develop over decades, understanding the temporal dynamics of policies is critical for governance.

In Germany, the renewable energy act incentivizes the deployment of renewable energy technologies by remunerating electricity fed into the common grid. This dissertation assesses how socio-technical developments of solar and wind energy conversion technologies and the renewable energy act interactively shaped each other. Drawing on frameworks such as technological innovation systems, legitimacy, framing, and policy feedback, the contents of 16,485 newspaper articles and additional empirical studies were scrutinized. Combining methods from natural language processing, machine learning, and statistics, this thesis develops text models to assess changes in content and sentiment in large corpora over time. Three studies focus on the shifts in media framing of the German renewable energy act, the underlying co-evolution of technological and policy processes, and the development of the legitimacy of wind power.

The results confirm that renewable energy deployment and policy are contested with varying intensity over time. Where change ought to occur, non-linear dynamics of innovation and technology uptake, growing policy costs, economic interests of incumbents, and technology side effects increasingly complicate policymaking over time. The early phases of the renewable energy act were shaped by positive expectations toward renewable energy technologies, which later shifted towards an emphasis on policy costs. The findings highlight the importance of the prosperity of underlying innovation systems as supporters of policy ambition and maintenance over time. However, policy costs and side effects must be managed effectively to withstand increasing contestation. These results may contribute to advancing the successful governance of sectoral transitions likely to unfold over several decades.

Contents

Ι	01	verview	1		
1	Introduction				
	1.1	Motivation	3		
	1.2	Objective and Research Questions	4		
	1.3	Structure of the Thesis	6		
2	$\mathrm{Th}\epsilon$	e Research Case	9		
	2.1	Innovation Policy Instruments	9		
	2.2	Deployment Policies for Renewable Energies	11		
	2.3	German Renewable Energy Policy	12		
3	Theoretical Background				
	3.1	Dynamics of Socio-Technical Systems and Policy	18		
	3.2	Technological Innovation Systems and the TIS Life Cycle	23		
	3.3	Technology Legitimacy	28		
	3.4	Agenda-Setting, Framing, and the Media	31		
	3.5	Policy Processes and Policy Feedback	33		
4	Methods 3				
	4.1	Quantitative Content Analysis and Framing	37		
	4.2	Automated Content Analysis and Text-as-Data	39		
	4.3	Topic Modeling	41		
	4.4	Preprocessing	44		
	4.5	Evaluation and Validation	46		

5	Summary of the Research Papers				
	5.1	Paper A: Topic Modeling Uncovers Shifts in Media Framing of the			
		German Renewable Energy Act	51		
	5.2	Paper B: From Virtuous to Vicious Cycles – Towards a Life Cycle			
		Model of Technology Deployment Policies	55		
	5.3	Paper C: Assessing Technology Legitimacy with Topic Models and			
		Sentiment Analysis – The Case of Wind Power in Germany	57		
6	Crit	tical Reflection	61		
7	Cor	nclusions	65		
References 69					
II	R	lesearch Papers	89		
A	Top rene	Topic modeling uncovers shifts in media framing of the German renewable energy act 9			
в	Fro: tecł	rom virtuous to vicious cycles – Towards a life cycle model of echnology deployment policies 10			
С	Ass ana	essing technology legitimacy with topic models and sentiment lysis – The case of wind power in Germany	L 7 1		

Part I

Overview

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Motivation

Agreeing on the harmful effects of human-caused climate change, governments worldwide have made pledges to reduce the greenhouse gas emissions of national economies. At the COP26 in Glasgow (2021), 153 nations have stated emission targets and agreed to strengthen these targets in the future¹. The European Union has committed itself to net-zero emissions by the middle of the century.

Energy conversion, industry, and transport sectors make up 70% of global greenhouse gas emissions². To reach ambitious greenhouse gas emission reductions, technological change in these sectors is required. Such technological change takes time. Several decades may pass from the invention of a new technology to its widespread deployment. Often, significant cost reductions have to be achieved before a technology is competitive with alternatives.

Several policy options are readily applicable to foster technological change. Research and development support, deployment policies, or measures to increase the costs of incumbent technologies offer a broad set of options along the technology learning curve. However, with lowering costs and increasing competitiveness, political frictions around policy measures may also increase. The increasing deployment

 $^{2}(EPA, n.d.)$

¹Nationally Determined Contributions (COP26, 2021). 2

of a new technology may also be controversial in society, where the perception of adverse side effects can increase. Maintaining technology support policies over extended periods is a non-trivial task for policymakers, where several particular interests must be pondered. Therefore, it is critical to develop an understanding of the underlying policy processes.

Particularly the electricity sector has witnessed intense political activity. In 2020, 145 countries worldwide had implemented some form of renewable electricity policy³. Globally, the share of renewables in electricity production increased from 20% in 2010 to 29% in 2020. In Germany, the share of renewable electricity increased from 17% in 2010 to 40% in 2021⁴. German renewable energy support dates back to the 1970s when governments started to support research and development activities. First deployment policies were implemented in the early 1990s and are in force until today (2022). Thus, German renewable energy policy is a well-suited case to study the political struggles of technology deployment policies. The concepts and findings developed in this study may well be transferable to other renewable electricity policies or support schemes in other sectors.

1.2 Objective and Research Questions

This thesis aims to derive an improved understanding of the timing and coevolution of political, technological, and societal processes when dedicated policy measures support the deployment of technologies. Such processes depend on various actors, such as policy makers, proponents of incumbent and new technologies, and mass publics. Therefore, for developing a deep understanding of the timing and development of technology support schemes, it is vital to consider the variety of stakeholders and public arenas that engage with such a policy measure.

A prominent example of a policy measure to support the market adoption of technologies is the German renewable energy act (Erneuerbare Energien Gesetz; EEG). Since 2000, the EEG has supported the adoption of photovoltaic, wind, and biomass electricity generation with a feed-in tariff scheme. Over time, the EEG

 $^{^{3}(\}text{REN21}, 2021)$

 $^{^{4}}$ (Destatis, 2022)

has experienced various amendments. Understanding the course of development of these amendments is at the core of the objective of this thesis.

This thesis scrutinizes the policy process of the EEG and its relations to the sociotechnical system in detail to provide insights into the dynamics of deployment policies. Mass audiences play an essential role in the policy process as voters and evaluators of technologies and policies. When policies or technologies lose public endorsement, the maintenance of support schemes becomes increasingly tricky. Hence, this thesis devotes attention to the public perception of the EEG and the technologies it targets. Specifically, this thesis addresses three empirical research questions:

- (1) How did the framing of the German renewable energy act develop over time?
- (2) How did the EEG and the German photovoltaic sector co-develop?
- (3) How did the legitimacy of wind power in Germany develop over time?

This thesis undertook considerable statistical and conceptual developments to assess these three research questions and generalize the results. Conceptually, this thesis develops three proposals arising from the findings that contribute to our understanding of the relationships between policies, technology, and society. First, it proposes that framing a policy in public arenas follows a pattern similar to issue-attention life cycles. Extending upon the identified pattern, second, this dissertation proposes to perceive the co-development of policies and technologies through a life cycle model, whose stages are shaped by differing feedback loops between policy subsystems and innovation systems. Third, it proposes that technologies formerly considered legitimate can undergo a process of gradual delegitimation emerging from the local level and diffusing into the general perception of technology.

Addressing empirical research questions (1) and (3), this thesis assessed the EEG and wind power media coverage in national newspapers. Classically, the treatment of questions of framing or legitimacy is a case for content analysis methods. However, manual content analysis methods are limited in the amount of data they can process at a reasonable cost. Therefore, this thesis develops and combines methods from natural language processing, machine learning and statistics to enable in-depth analyses of large sets of documents. A particular focus of these developments is the adequate representation of time and sentiment in the models developed.

1.3 Structure of the Thesis

The cumulative dissertation is structured in two parts. Part I contains this introduction (Chapter 1). A typology of instruments to support technology development and deployment is provided in Chapter 2, along with an introduction to deployment policies for renewables, and the research case that this thesis explores: German renewable energy policy and the renewable energy act. Chapter 3 builds up the conceptual foundation for analyses carried out in this thesis. It first outlines what is known about the dynamics of socio-technical systems and their politics and blends over to the analytical constructs assessed in this dissertation: Technological innovation systems, technology legitimacy, and framing, which are assumed to link to policy via feedback processes and agenda-setting. In Chapter 4, empirical and statistical methods are discussed that provide the basis for automated content analysis of two large newspaper corpora concerning the EEG and wind power. Chapter 5 summarizes the findings of the three papers and sketches their contributions to the understanding of the socio-technical dynamics of deployment policies. Chapter 6 provides critical reflections upon the case-study-oriented approach to theory building of this thesis and the methods and data deployed. Chapter 7 summarizes the findings of this dissertation and concludes Part I with policy implications. Part II contains the following research papers:

Paper A. This paper is published in the journal *Patterns* (Dehler-Holland et al., 2021b) and assesses the framing of the German renewable energy act across the period from 2000 to 2017 in German prestige newspapers. The article develops a text mining pipeline using natural language processing and machine learning methods to model large samples of German texts. The representation of temporal dynamics in models of newspaper coverage receives extensive attention using natural spline models and changepoint analysis.

Paper B. This paper is currently under review with the journal *Research Policy* (Dehler-Holland, 2021). It develops an analytical framework by combining tech-

nological innovation system life cycles and policy feedback to reassess empirical results on the politics regarding the renewable energy act following a synthesis approach. Building upon the results of Paper A, the findings give rise to the proposal of an ideal-typical life cycle model of technology deployment policies.

Paper C. This paper is published in the journal *Technological Forecasting and Social Change* (Dehler-Holland et al., 2022). A preprint is published in the *Working Paper Series in Production and Energy* (Dehler-Holland et al., 2021a). Extending the method set of Paper A, this paper provides an operationalization of technology legitimacy with unsupervised text models. The method is applied to a large set of newspaper articles on wind power in Germany.

Chapter 2

The Research Case

This chapter introduces a typology for instruments applied in technology policy. Technology deployment policies are identified as a specific subset of instruments dedicated to providing incentives for technology deployment. For renewable energies, we discuss some measures in more detail. Subsequently, the research case of this thesis – the German renewable energy act – is described.

2.1 Innovation Policy Instruments

To foster the development of technologies in general, policymakers have a broad range of instruments at their disposal. Rogge and Reichardt (2016) propose to cluster policy instruments along the two dimensions of the type of instrument and its primary purpose (Table 2.1). The 'type' refers to whether an instrument predominantly provides economic incentives, addresses the regulatory framework within which technologies are produced or used, or attempts to address informational deficits in technology development. On the other hand side, the 'purpose' of an instrument describes whether the instrument focuses on fostering technology development on the supply side ('technology push'), supports the market uptake of new technology development. While such a typology might not be free of overlaps or cover all possible purposes (Rogge and Reichardt, 2016, 1624), it is undoubtedly helpful to identify common properties of subsets of policy instru-

	Primary purpose			
Primary type	Technology push	Demand-pull	Systemic	
Economic instruments	R&D grants and loans, tax incentives, state equity assistance	Subsidies, feed-in tariffs, trading systems, taxes, levies, deposit-refund- systems, public procurement, export credit guarantees	Tax and subsidy reforms, infrastructure provision, cooperative RD&D grants	
Regulation	Patent law, intellectual property rights	Technology/performance standards, prohibition of products/practices, application constraints	Market design, grid access guarantee, priority feed-in, environmental liability law	
Information	Professional training and qualification, entrepreneurship training, scientific workshops	Training on new technologies, rating and labeling programs, public information campaigns	Education system, thematic meetings, public debates, cooperative R&D programs, clusters	

Table 2.1: Type-purpose policy instrument typology with examples (Rogge and Reichardt, 2016).

ments. Within a broader policy mix, such instruments can be deployed alongside each other to use synergistic effects of various instruments.

When it comes to the timing of usage of specific instruments, Breetz et al. (2018) have noted that in certain stages along a technology's learning curve, specific instruments may be more likely to be applied than others. In the early development stages of a technology, programs that foster research and development (R&D) or the support of demonstration projects play an essential role in lowering technology costs by increasing learning effects ('technology-push'). When the focal technology has reached a state where significant cost reductions can only be reached by a rapid increase in the number of produced units, measures that stimulate demand and market development are deployed ('demand-pull') (Breetz et al., 2018). When the technology costs approach the costs of incumbent technologies, measures that 'level the playing field' become important.

This thesis focuses on policies that provide economic incentives to technology adopters that represent an economic demand-pull instrument in the typology introduced above. In consonance with the literature (Hoppmann et al., 2013; Schmidt et al., 2016), this thesis will use the term *technology deployment policy* (TDP) for such instruments, the German renewable energy act (EEG) being a prominent example. Compared to policies employed in the early phase of technology development, such as R&D support, TDPs can be challenged by considerable political headwinds as competition with established technologies increases while market prices become more competitive (Breetz et al., 2018). Therefore, TDPs call for a detailed understanding of the underlying technological and political dynamics. The following section discusses deployment policies implemented in the field of renewable energies.

2.2 Deployment Policies for Renewable Energies

This thesis focuses on policies that provide financial incentives for deploying technologies. Different instrument designs have been implemented with varying success for renewable energy deployment. Generally, the effects of implementing deployment policies have been found to successfully exceed the mere deployment of technologies and initial market creation. Deployment policies for renewable energy policies have also successfully incentivized innovation (Pitelis et al., 2020).

Deployment policies for renewables are implemented to overcome barriers to deployment. Most importantly, alternative technologies might also be supported by existing subsidies, and the failure to fully internalize costs confronts the new technology's liabilities and initially higher costs (Sawin, 2006, 72f). Technical and financial risks increase the uncertainty of deployment (Sawin, 2006, 73). Particularly wind and solar power generation are characterized by their cost structure, where high upfront investment meets vanishingly low operational costs. Consequently, renewable energy generation lowers electricity market prices (Sensfuß et al. 2008), and the coincidence of generation from renewables undermines its own value in electricity markets, which has been termed the "cannibalization effect" (López Prol et al., 2020). Such dynamics complicate the integration of renewables in existing market designs (Fraunholz, 2021).

For characterizing deployment policies, scholars divided policies into quantitybased instruments that seek to control the number of adopted units and price-based mechanisms, where policymakers determine prices. In economic terms, under perfect market and information conditions, such measures should arrive at the same prices and quantities; however, under uncertainty, both models yield considerably different results (e.g., Kitzing et al., 2020). For renewable energies, both kinds of policies have been applied internationally. Particularly feed-in tariffs that remunerate electricity fed into the common grid have been a popular measure to support the adoption of renewable energy technologies (Fouquet, 2013). Similarly, feed-in premiums ensure a certain income level when electricity from renewables is sold directly on wholesale markets. By guaranteeing the remuneration for a period in the future, such schemes reduce uncertainty on future incomes. Interestingly, in feed-in tariffs, it has been observed that competition mainly concerns the best construction sites, as project developers must not compete for prices (Butler and Neuhoff, 2008).

Also quantity-based measures found applications for renewable energies. For example, governments may fix quotas for renewable energies in utilities' portfolios and emit tradable green certificates to electricity generators that can be traded to fulfill a quota (Haas et al., 2004; Ragwitz and Steinhilber, 2014). However, in terms of effectiveness and efficiency, such quotas have shown mixed results (Ragwitz and Steinhilber, 2014). Additionally, auctions or tenders for renewable capacities have become increasingly popular (Haufe and Ehrhart, 2018). In such a scheme, governments as auctioneers fix a quantity (e.g., the installed capacity of a specific renewable energy technology) and let bidders compete for the lowest offers, for example, in terms of the expected feed-in premium of projects. In principle, such schemes can help correct information asymmetries between project developers and auctioneers prevalent in other schemes such as feed-in premiums (Haufe and Ehrhart, 2018). However, auctions come with a trade-off between high realization rates and efficient pricing (Kreiss et al., 2017; Matthäus, 2020).

Often, remuneration schemes are financed by surcharges to the electricity bills of final electricity customers. However, Germany abolished its surcharge by the time of finalizing this thesis (July 2022) and finances prospective remuneration by the national budget. The following section provides an overview of the history of renewable energy policy in Germany and the renewable energy act in particular.

2.3 German Renewable Energy Policy

This thesis aims to develop our understanding of the co-development of technological, political, and societal processes when applied policy measures support the adoption of new technologies. This section introduces the research case of this thesis – German renewable energy policy, or, more specifically, the antecedence and development of the German renewable energy act (Erneuerbare-Energien-Gesetz; EEG).

In Germany, the political support for renewable energy technologies such as wind and solar dates back to the 1970s. In the light of the energy crisis of the 1970s and changing public opinion, governments increased their expenditure on research and development (R&D) for renewables (Jacobsson and Lauber, 2006). Until the early 1990s, renewables met unfavorable market conditions in a market that was dominated by coal and nuclear energy generation (Jacobsson and Lauber, 2006). However, after the nuclear incidents in Chornobyl, public support for nuclear power decreased, and the first proposals for a feed-in scheme for renewable energy generation were circulated (Jacobsson and Lauber, 2006). In 1989, a market formation program to install 100 MW of wind power was initiated. At the same time, the 1,000 roofs program aimed at demonstrating the potential of solar power production (Lauber and Mez, 2004). In 1990, the feed-in law (Stromeinspeisungsgesetz) was introduced, requiring utilities to connect renewable energy plants to the grid and securing electricity prices for renewable generation at a fixed proportion of the average tariff for final customers (Lauber and Mez, 2004). While the feed-in law aimed to increase hydro power generation, the new law also stimulated wind power development but was too low to increase solar power installations significantly (Figure 2.1). Between 1990 and 2000, installed wind capacities increased from 55 MW to 6097 MW (Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Klimaschutz, 2022a) and led to the fast development of the wind power industry in Germany (Bergek and Jacobsson, 2003).

During the 1990s, climate protection became more and more important on the political agenda, and with it, the consensus that renewable energies should develop faster. In the forerun of the elections in 1998, all parties stated that the share of renewable energies should increase (Hake et al., 2015, 538). After the elections, the new government composed of social democrats and greens agreed on a plan to phase out nuclear power and to support the expansion of renewable energies further. The simultaneous progress of the liberalization of the European electricity markets and its power price-lowering effects made investments under the old feed-in



Figure 2.1: Development of the installed renewable energy capacity in Germany 1990-2000 (own illustration based on data from Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Klimaschutz, 2022a).

law increasingly unattractive. Its successor sought to decouple price developments and remuneration and guaranteed priority feed-in to renewables (Hake et al., 2015, 540). The German renewable energy act (Erneuerbare-Energien-Gesetz; EEG) entered into force in March 2000 and guaranteed fixed feed-in tariffs for 20 years, collected from end customers via a surcharge to the yearly electricity bill. In the years to come, wind power installations grew further, and, together with the 100,000-roofs program, the EEG fostered an increase in solar power installations (Figure 2.2).

Besides the growing wind industry, the solar module industry started to proliferate in Germany, particularly between 2004 and 2008 (Quitzow, 2015). However, after that period, module prices fell rapidly due to the end of silicon shortages in the world market, and the market shares of German producers declined (Quitzow, 2015). Therefore, feed-in tariffs in the EEG were lowered several times between 2009 and 2012, and the political atmosphere turned towards a restriction of renewable energy expansion (Lauber and Jacobsson, 2016). The EEG amendments of 2012 brought along a monthly degression of the feed-in tariff when the yearly targets ("Ausbaukorridor") were overachieved and set an overall goal of 52 GW



Figure 2.2: Development of the installed renewable energy capacity in Germany 2001-2021 (own illustration based on data from Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Klimaschutz, 2022a).

of installed capacity for solar photovoltaics. Additionally, the amendments incentivized market integration by introducing a voluntary feed-in premium.

After an intense debate on the height of the EEG surcharge and its distribution among customers and the intervention of the European Commission to increase market integration, the EEG 2014 introduced a pilot phase for tenders for solar energy with the prospects of adopting tenders for other technologies as well (Leiren and Reimer, 2018). After introducing tenders in 2017, wind power witnessed a slowdown in annual installations (Figure 2), blamed on long approval processes and conflicts with residents and environmental protection (Fuchs, 2020).

This introduction of the research case should suffice to provide an intuition for the developments this thesis seeks to understand in more detail from political, technological, and social perspectives. The above introduction illustrates a case with an unusual high policy intensity driven by technology-specific policies (Schmidt and Sewerin, 2018). The unusual fast development of renewable energy technologies and industries led to the perception of Germany as a "world leader in renewables" (Kemfert, 2017). These developments make the German EEG an extreme case,

interesting for longitudinal studies (Schmidt et al., 2019). Following the literature on case study research, such extreme cases are well suited for exploratory studies and theory building (Seawright and Gerring, 2008). The following chapter will outline the frameworks used to gain insights into the dynamics of the interplay of society, technology and industry development, and policies.

Chapter 3

Theoretical Background

This dissertation aims to explore the socio-technical dynamics of renewable energy policies. For that purpose, this chapter discusses concepts that have been developed to assess change in socio-technical systems and identifies technological change and legitimacy as variables interrelated to the development and change of policies. It then sets out to sketch frameworks helpful to conceptualize the relationship between policy subsystems, technological change, and legitimacy.

More precisely, from the literature on socio-technical transitions (Section 3.1), Technological Innovation Systems (TIS) and their life cycles are identified as promising concepts to describe technological change (Section 3.2). A function necessary for the success of a TIS is technology legitimacy governing technology's relations with the broader public and policymakers (Section 3.3). As technology legitimacy and political discourse is often manifested (and measured) on public stages such as the media, Section 3.4 introduces agenda-setting as a framework to explain the relationships between mass publics and policymakers. The concept of policy feedback is introduced to link the development of policies to TIS developments (Section 3.5).

3.1 Dynamics of Socio-Technical Systems and Policy

In order to develop a comprehensive understanding of the interrelations of technologies, policies, and the broader society, this thesis adopts a systemic view. This section provides an overview of the notion of socio-technical systems and their change dynamics. Under the umbrella of *socio-technical* or *sustainability transitions*, frameworks have been developed and employed to conceptualize change processes. After a brief overview of these frameworks, this section focuses on what we know about the temporal development of transitions and their politics. This section closes with an overview of life cycle models of technological, societal, and political development as a promising avenue to further our understanding of the co-evolution of political and technical processes.

Socio-technical systems describe sectors such as energy supply or transportation as consisting of the actors and their networks and relevant institutions necessary to fulfill a specific service or function (e.g., energy provision, transport, communication) and include actors engaged in the diffusion and use of technologies (Markard et al., 2012; Geels, 2004). Actors such as firms, research institutes, public authorities, users, civic groups, or the media provide resources such as knowledge, capital, regulations, or cultural meaning necessary to fulfill a societal function (Geels, 2004). Actors and resources are strongly interrelated. For example, firms rely on universities to educate a skilled workforce, distribution networks, and consumers. These tight linkages between the system's elements indicate that system change depends on multiple factors (Köhler et al., 2019, p. 3), may 'lock in' to sub-optimal paths (Unruh, 2000), and poses challenges to conscious governance of change processes.

Shifts from one socio-technical system to another have been termed *socio-technical transitions* (Geels and Schot, 2010; Geels, 2004). Transitions involve technological innovation, changes in user behavior, and the 'societal embedding' of technologies by regulations, markets, or cultural features (Geels and Schot, 2010, 11). Transitions towards more sustainable system states have been termed sustainability transitions (Markard et al., 2012). (Markard et al., 2012) identified four main theoretical frameworks that are employed regularly to understand sustainability

transitions: (1) transition management; (2) strategic niche management; (3) the multi-level perspective; and (4) technological innovation systems (TIS). The first two frameworks mainly aim at deriving propositions on steering sustainability transitions by fostering technological development. The multi-level perspective assumes three analytical levels to describe transitions: (1) the niche within which new technologies emerge; (2) the socio-technical regime that represents the "institutional structuring of existing systems" (Köhler et al., 2019, 4); (3) the land-scape, comprising exogeneous developments (Geels, 2002). Innovations occur on the niche level that subsequently interacts with the regime and gradually become part of it. Landscape pressures on the regime eventually help an innovation break through the existing regime. Technological innovation systems (TIS) focus on actors, networks, and institutions relevant to the production of a focal technology. A technology further develops when the TIS can fulfill certain functions, such as knowledge creation or legitimation (for a detailed discussion of TIS and its notions of development and change, see Section 3.2).

Recent scholarship develops an interest in the timing and temporal dynamics of transitions, particularly concerning the energy field. The question of timing is crucial, as abatement of greenhouse gas emissions needs to be quick to avoid adverse effects of human-caused climate change. A recent review of historical case studies revealed that most transitions within the energy sector from a system majorly determined by the usage of one energy carrier to another had taken decades or even centuries (Sovacool, 2016). However, there are examples where significant shifts in supply and demand technologies were achieved in less than ten years (Sovacool, 2016, 207ff). These findings caused skepticism about whether a transition to a renewable energy system will be achievable within a reasonable timeframe, at least on a global level (Smil, 2016; Grubler et al., 2016), but also with optimism that governed transitions can achieve a higher pace (Kern and Rogge, 2016; Bromley, 2016). However, Grubler et al. (2016, 24) note that "faster transitions, while possible in theory, require a deep understanding of the determinants of the rates of change of complex social, economic, and technological systems that need to be translated into carefully designed policies, incentives, and communication strategies in order to achieve accelerated transitions". Therefore, a deeper understanding of the timing of societal and policy processes is of pivotal importance in understanding the dynamics of transitions.

Consequentially, transition scholars have called for engaging with the politics of transitions more intimately (e.g., Meadowcroft, 2009). Following these calls, the last fifteen years witnessed intensified attention to the politics of transitions (Edmondson, 2020, 13). Empirical work in the field mainly focused on the relations between innovative new entrants and incumbents, strategies of new entrants, and how party politics in government reflects and aggravates tensions between incumbent and new actors (Edmondson, 2020, 13f). When it comes to specific policies (or policy mixes), research on sustainability transitions has started to adopt viewpoints from policy process theory to gain insights into the making of innovation policies (Kern and Rogge, 2018; Köhler et al., 2019). Key findings include that policies shape the development and diffusion of technologies, but, equally important, technological change also impacts the policy process (Hoppmann et al., 2014; Markard et al., 2016). These interdependencies have led to the description of policy and technology processes as co-evolving (Edmondson et al., 2019; Hoppmann et al., 2014). However, while providing deep insights into the relations between policy process and technological development, these frameworks have not yet attempted to propose hypotheses about how these relations (ideal-typically) might unfold over time. Therefore, the following paragraphs briefly showcase notions of life cycle models of industries and societal attention to issues and technologies that may give clues about regularities in technology and policy development.

The literature on industry or product life cycles suggests that regular patterns exist in the evolution of industries (Klepper, 1997). Industry life cycles seek "to explain changes in technological development and industry structure over the period that the industry ages" (Peltoniemi, 2011, 349). Industry life cycles assume that industries pass through emergence stages with high entry and exit rates and diverse research and development activities, where companies learn from each other and develop shared performance criteria for the product (Peltoniemi, 2011). Together, companies strive for the legitimation of their products (Aldrich and Fiol, 1994). Industry maturity is reached when research and development shift their focus from products to production processes, a dominant design emerges, and the number of producers reduces (shake-out) (Peltoniemi, 2011). The literature on industry life cycles found ample empirical evidence on regularities in industry development; however, it is less focused on industry decline and institutional contexts such as politics (Markard, 2020, 4). Lately, (Markard, 2020) build upon these findings to introduce a life cycle model of technological innovation systems and address the shortcomings of neglecting industry's context relations (due to its importance for this thesis, Section 3.2 elaborates on the conceptualization of dynamics of TIS in more detail). As this thesis is interested in the change of relationships between the public, technologies, and policies, the following briefly addresses central concepts of the dynamics of public attention and expectations towards technology and political issues in the following.

Technologies often encounter phases of high expectations, followed by disappointment (van Lente et al., 2013). Such hype cycles can also affect the development of industries by increasing the activity of firms in phases of high expectations. For example, in the case of fuel cells, hyped expectations increased the innovation activities (Konrad et al., 2012; Ruef and Markard, 2010). The early literature on hype cycles proposed a model⁵ that related increased technology expectations to technology maturity. Increased expectations occur when technology is relatively immature and are followed by a 'trough of disillusionment' when high expectations are not met (Fenn and Raskino, 2008). Following this phase, the technology increases in maturity, and eventually, increased diffusion occurs. However, empirical evidence suggested that the predictive value of this model was poor, as empirical cases show that phases of high expectations and disappointment can repeatedly occur over a technology's life cycle (Dedehavir and Steinert, 2016). Due to the value of hype and disappointment phases to understanding innovation activities, the concept was not dismissed altogether. Recent research conceptualizes the emergence of such patterns as a performative process where opponents and supporters of technology exchange on public stages and struggle for discursive influence (Kriechbaum et al., 2021). Hype and disillusionment are the outcomes of who dominates the public discourse at a particular time. Interesting to the thesis is the observation that support policies can trigger events of hyper but can also be a consequence (Kriechbaum et al., 2017, 77).

⁵The hype cycle model was originally proposed by Gartner Inc. (Fenn and Raskino, 2008).

When it comes to political action, public attention is an important social phenomenon (Newig, 2004). Decades of research have shown the tight interactions between policy, media, and public agendas (instead of many, see Soroka, 2002). Regarding attention toward political or societal issues⁶, Downs (1972) described the patterns of public attention towards a focal issue in a cyclic fashion that received much attention in political science (Gupta and Jenkins-Smith, 2015). Along with long-term cycles of public attention to issues, political change can occur as a reaction to public pressures (Downs, 1972, 39–42): In the *pre-problem stage*, an issue already prevails, but public attention did not yet take note of it. When the issue gets noticed after triggering events, a stage of *alarmed discovery and euphoric* enthusiasm follows, in which the public expects that the focal issue can be solved in a relatively short time. In a third stage, the public *realizes that the costs* of any progress in the focal issue are high, as in solving the issue, benefits might have to be redistributed among large portions of the population. After the public has realized the costs, the attention to a focal issue *gradually declines* in the fourth phase of the issue attention cycle. Boredom, frustration with the perceived costs of a solution, and the threat of losing benefits lead to a decrease in attention, while on the public agenda, other issues compete for sparse attention resources. In the *post-problem stage*, an issue faces lower attention, but institutions and policies that have already been created in earlier stages might persist. Problems that have passed the cycle can sporadically rekindle attention.

This section discussed the key terms of socio-technical dynamics and introduced models that have contributed to describing the dynamics of technology and its relations to the broader public over time. The following sections will delve into technological innovation systems (TIS), give insights into technology legitimacy as an essential concept governing the relations between technology and society, and introduce policy feedback.

⁶ "whatever is in contention among a relevant public" (Soroka, 2002, 6).

3.2 Technological Innovation Systems and the TIS Life Cycle

When it comes to technology policy, it might be a blatancy to mention that the state of development of the focal technology plays a vital role in shaping dedicated policies. However, Schmidt and Sewerin (2017) recently argued that technology development opportunities and its potential for creating local industries and jobs might soon outweigh cost-minimizing strategies in international climate and energy politics. Also, on a national level, technology development influences the deployment of specific policy instruments and political discourse (Breetz et al., 2018). Particularly in Germany, the well-being of the energy industry was a reoccurring argument in political debates (Schmidt et al., 2019).

Against this background, this section introduces the framework of Technological Innovation Systems (TIS) to understand the success factors of innovations and deployment. After briefly embedding TIS into the broader innovation literature, I discuss recent developments in the TIS literature that extend the basic concept. Particular weight will be given to developments that enable the TIS framework to account for structural change and relations to its environment, such as policy or sectoral systems.

The idea of innovation systems emerged in the 1980s and 1990s from the discontent with the treatment of innovation and technology by neo-classical economics (Sharif, 2006). Inspired by Schumpeter, innovation system scholars argued that rational choices by actors and assumptions of stable equilibria are insufficient to assess innovation, as "[a]ny true innovation involves uncertainty since the outcome per definition is unknown" (Sharif, 2006, 754). Therefore, knowledge, learning, and networks of actors are essential constituents of innovation systems (Carlsson and Stankiewicz, 1991). The innovation system literature includes an interactive understanding of innovation as an interaction between demand and supply, departing from classical 'linear' assumptions that view technology as emerging from applied science. (Weber and Truffer, 2017, 103).

Innovation system frameworks can be broken down into core components: actors, institutions, networks, system resources, and system boundaries (Weber and Truf-

fer, 2017). Scholars considered national (Lundvall, 1992, 1988; Freeman, 1987; Nelson, 1993), regional (e.g., Asheim and Gertler, 2005), even global innovation systems (Binz and Truffer, 2017), sectoral systems (Malerba, 2002; Breschi and Malerba, 1997) or focussed on technology to delineate system boundaries (Carlsson and Stankiewicz, 1991). Within the different traditions, the core components are more or less pronounced. For example, Nelson (1993) and Freeman (1987) emphasize the role of institutions such as social norms, policies, regulations, and the general role of the state in national innovation systems. In contrast, Lundvall (1988, 1992) focuses on learning in companies as an essential driver of innovation (Weber and Truffer, 2017). Technological innovation systems define their system boundaries along with components necessary for the production and adoption of specific technologies such as wind power or solar photovoltaics; therefore, system boundaries may encompass regional or national borders (Carlsson and Stankiewicz, 1991).

Carlsson and Stankiewicz (1991, 111) perceive technological (innovation) systems as "a network of agents interacting in a specific economic/industrial area under a particular institutional infrastructure or set of infrastructures and involved in the generation, diffusion, and utilization of technology". The following paragraphs will elaborate on the different components of this definition and their interrelations.

Within innovation systems, *agents* or *actors* differ in their economic competencies (Carlsson and Stankiewicz, 1991, 100f). Firms might be focused on producing combustion engines or photovoltaic panels. Therefore, each actor brings along a specific set of skills and knowledge and different ways to use them. However, innovative activity brings a high degree of uncertainty, wherefore learning processes and information search are vital constituents of innovation (Carlsson and Stankiewicz, 1991, 103). As information needs may well surpass the abilities of individual actors, *networks* become essential for exchanging information among actors. The second function of networks is strategic: networks are important to create system resources of interest to all network participants, such as political support by R&D programs (Musiolik et al., 2012).

Innovative activity does not occur in a void – *institutions* such as social norms, policies, regulations, or informal rules shape interactions between actors and innovative activity. Such institutions do not only depend on actors within a TIS

but relate the TIS to its broader context, within which other systems such as political, financial, or sectoral systems contribute to shaping technology development (Bergek et al., 2015). Carlsson and Stankiewicz (1991, 110) emphasize the state's role in mitigating risks of innovative actors, where the functioning of capital markets, fiscal policies, subsidy schemes, public procurement or rules to regulate markets and competition are critical institutional arrangements.

Having introduced the structural components of technological innovation systems that enable researchers to describe a TIS, the question arises of how the change and development of TIS can be understood. A prominent approach to TIS dynamics has been the proposal of several system processes or functions (Table 3.1) whose fulfillment is vital for the prosperity of a TIS (Hekkert et al., 2007; Bergek et al., 2008a,b). By identifying the core functions, areas of potential policy intervention can be identified that go beyond structural weaknesses when the target of policymaking is to foster the development of a specific technology and TIS (Bergek et al., 2008b). While in the literature, different sets or lists of functions have been proposed, it may be helpful to summarize them into four key processes to provide an intuition: knowledge creation, market formation, investment mobilization, and technology legitimation (Binz et al., 2016b). An extension of the functions approach was termed 'motors of innovation', which details the interplay of the different functions (Suurs, 2009).

While the functional approach helps to understand the dynamics and key drivers of development, the TIS framework was also criticized for paying little attention to developments in the environment of a TIS (e.g., Markard and Truffer, 2008). However, such relations to entities or structures outside of the focal TIS are essential considering the goal of this thesis to shed light on the relations of technological and political developments. In that regard, Bergek et al. (2015) proposed formalizing context relations on a scale between *external links* and *structural couplings* that ranges from the one-sided influence of the context on the TIS to mutual interdependency due to the involvement of TIS elements in other contexts. Such relations affect the functions of a focal TIS in various ways. For example, context structures may be other TIS, political systems, or sectoral embeddings (Bergek et al., 2015). At first sight, one might be inclined to think that defining the context of a TIS does not contribute much to understanding TIS dynamics as it introduces addi-

Function	Description
Entrepreneurial Activities	Entrepreneurs take risks and experiment with the re- combination of technological knowledge. This func- tion is strongly dependent on the fulfillment of the other functions.
Knowledge Development	Learning and knowledge are crucial for innovation.
Knowledge Diffusion	For the development of a TIS, knowledge must be exchanged within networks. Knowledge can diffuse in networks between producers, users, and developers.
Guidance of the Search	As resources are limited, the TIS must focus on spe- cific options for further investment. The choice of options also depends on the TIS' societal embedding, preferences, and expectations.
Market Formation	New technology competes with already established ones. The creation of protected niches where learning can occur is crucial for TIS development.
Resources Mobilization	Financial and human resources must be mobilized for TIS development. This includes governmental and industry support for R&D.
Creation of Legitimacy	Vested interests may oppose the introduction of a new technology, its introduction must be legitimated appealing to societal expectations, and advocacy coalitions can lobby for resources or favorable tax regimes.

Table 3.1: Functions of technological innovation systems (Hekkert et al., 2007).

tional structure. However, the definition of context relations seems to be fruitful in understanding the change of innovation systems when context structures vary (e.g., van der Loos et al., 2021) and plays a vital role in the concept of TIS life cycles (Markard, 2020).

Much of the literature has considered TIS in a more or less static state. Markard (2020) instead argues that actors, networks, and context relations must be considered in flux when thinking of a TIS life cycle. He outlines how a TIS can be characterized as being in a *formative*, *growth*, *mature*, or *decline* phase. The formative phase is characterized by a small number of actors, low sales, and little growth (Markard, 2020, 7). The TIS relies on resources from R&D funding, the applications of technology may be unclear, and market developments are highly uncertain.

The TIS relies on context structures and adapts to these. Actors from the TIS start to form closer relations to its context, mainly to generate resource flows. In the growth phase, high entries and sales increases shape the TIS. Structurization by common institutions such as performance parameters and technical standards accelerates, application cases of the technology have emerged, and a dominant design may establish (Markard, 2020, 7). Links to the context increase fast, and ties to, e.g., customers or other TIS establish and grow stronger (Markard, 2020, 8). Within the mature phase, sales are high, but growth is low. TIS structures and networks are stable, and entries and exits are low (Markard, 2020, 8). The TIS is structurally coupled to its context, and context and TIS are co-dependent (Markard, 2020, 10). Technological progress tends to be incremental. The decline phase is characterized by lowering sales numbers and actors leaving the TIS. The technology may be criticized, and actors may engage in defensive actions like political lobbying (Markard, 2020, 8). Often, a decline phase might be triggered by external shocks from the context (Markard, 2020, 10), such as a loss of legitimacy of the focal technology. The misalignment with its context may lead to reduced regulatory support and decreasing resources, and the relations between TIS and its context loosen (Markard, 2020, 10). It should be made clear that such simplified models should be understood as *ideal-typical* (Penna and Geels, 2012) in that realizations may differ from the proposed model, for example, when phases of decline and growth alternate (Hekkert and Negro, 2009). Nonetheless, such models have been fruitful in contrasting empirical cases and explain deviations from the model (Penna and Geels, 2012; Geels and Penna, 2015; Penna and Geels, 2015).

This section gave an overview of the history of the TIS framework emphasizing the emergence of concepts to describe the dynamics and changes of an innovation system. This thesis aims to provide insights into the relations of technological development on the one hand and the development of politics and policies on the other. A function pivotal to understanding the TIS context relations concerning politics and policies is the legitimation of TIS and the focal technology (Markard et al., 2015). The following section is devoted to laying out the foundations of technology legitimacy.

3.3 Technology Legitimacy

From the perspective of TIS actors, the maintenance of technology legitimacy is of high importance, as a technology considered illegitimate may face troubles in the maintenance of resource flows or be deployed altogether (Markard et al., 2016). On the other hand, technology legitimacy also becomes a political variable, as the support of illegitimate technology may also fire back to policy makers' public endorsement (Wallner, 2008). Particularly when alternatives to a specific technology are rare to reach political goals, maintaining technology legitimacy becomes a political issue. With that said, this section turns to provide an overview of the literature on legitimacy.

The legitimacy of social objects is a core concept of social science, and its development is often attributed to Max Weber's explorations of the legitimacy of political power (Deephouse and Suchman, 2008; Johnson et al., 2006; Suchman, 1995). In management studies, the legitimacy of organizations such as firms and companies developed as a part of organizational institutionalism (Suchman, 1995; Aldrich and Fiol, 1994; Greenwood et al., 2008; Scott, 1995). From here, legitimation and legitimacy found their way into the TIS functions literature (Bergek et al., 2008c) and, scholars developed frameworks to assess the legitimacy of specific technologies (Geels and Verhees, 2011; Harris-Lovett et al., 2015; Markard et al., 2016; Jansma et al., 2020; Binz et al., 2016a; Weiss and Nemeczek, 2021). This section outlines the technology legitimacy framework.

This thesis follows Markard et al.'s (2016) definition of "technology legitimacy as a commonly perceived alignment (or misalignment) of a focal technology with institutional structures in its context". Clarifying the concept of legitimacy, recent analysis brought three important perspectives to light: the literature understands legitimacy as (1) a property of a particular object; (2) perception; or (3) a process (Suddaby et al., 2017). Each perspective emphasizes different aspects of legitimacy. The next paragraphs discuss how the three perspectives are prevalent in the technology legitimacy literature and how each perspective relates to technology and transition policy.

The property perspective sees legitimacy as an "asset or resource – a thing - possessed in measurable quantity by some legitimacy object in relation to others"
(Suddaby et al., 2017, 7). Management research has focussed on questions of how legitimacy can be measured. Legitimacy is created by aligning the focal technology with institutions within its context (Markard et al., 2016). The property perspective has brought multiple attempts to delineate different dimensions of legitimacy (Suchman, 1995; Scott, 1995; Aldrich and Fiol, 1994), such as pragmatic, normative, and cognitive legitimacy (Suchman, 1995). The technology legitimacy literature has adopted different versions of these dimensions (Geels and Verhees, 2011; Harris-Lovett et al., 2015; Markard et al., 2016; Jansma et al., 2020; Binz et al., 2016a). In this view, technology can 'gain' legitimacy by aligning with institutional context structures. Therefore, in this perspective, exploring context structures that the focal technology might be related to is an integral part of studies (Markard et al., 2016).

The treatment of legitimacy primarily as a process builds upon a constructionist understanding of social reality, where social processes in which legitimacy is created are brought into focus (Suddaby et al., 2017, 24). According to this position, legitimacy is not considered static but a product of constant interactions between social entities (Suddaby et al., 2017, 24). This perspective is also represented in the technology legitimacy literature. In their study of Dutch nuclear energy, Geels and Verhees (2011, 913) suggest that "cultural legitimacy of technologies derives from the content and meaning of discourses, which depend on the way that deep-structural elements, concepts, ideas, metaphors, arguments, and images are ordered and related. For innovation journeys, actors aim to produce legitimacy by articulating positive discourses around new technologies". The role of different actor groups or alliances in creating legitimacy has been an important topic in the technology legitimacy literature (Kishna et al., 2017; Patala et al., 2019; Genus and Iskandarova, 2020; Jain and Ahlstrom, 2021). A pivotal concept referred to by the technology legitimacy literature (Geels and Verhees, 2011; Markard et al., 2016; Binz et al., 2016a) appears to be Johnson et al.'s (2006) description of legitimation as a social process passing the stages of (1) innovation (2) local validation (3) diffusion and (4) general validation. Following Binz et al. (2016a), the first two phases are characterized by an innovation that locally addresses specific needs, and TIS actors create "normative networks, change normative associations and induce theorizing about the innovation, yet without directly attacking deeply institutionalized dimensions of the dominant regime" (Binz et al., 2016a, 252). In the diffusion phase, the innovation diffuses in multiple contexts and comes into contact with the general public and broad societal norms or rules (Binz et al., 2016a, 252). Actors organize in interest groups or intermediaries to perform 'institutional work'. Gradually, while the innovation diffuses into multiple contexts, it becomes more and more 'taken-for-granted'. (Binz et al., 2016a; Suchman, 1995).

Legitimacy as perception refers to the subjective element of legitimacy as a matter of taste or judgment on an object (Suddaby et al., 2017). It focuses on individual evaluations and collective actors while maintaining the process perspective of legitimacy as an outcome of discursive processes. Legitimacy, from this perspective, is a multilevel phenomenon, existing at a collective level when a majority of actors recognize an object as legitimate (Suddaby et al., 2017, 41). Consequently, scholars that assume this perspective often focus on the level of individuals and their sociocognitive processes on the one hand and collective processes that lead to a judgment on an aggregated level (Suddaby et al., 2017, 51). This perspective is rarely assumed in technology legitimacy studies. However, particularly regarding energy technologies, there is a link to the research on technology acceptance (e.g., Wüstenhagen et al., 2007), exploring individual perceptions of technologies and technological properties related to acceptance. Particularly wind power has witnessed a long history of research on factors contributing to its local acceptance, such as sound or visual impacts and environmental factors (e.g., Rand and Hoen, 2017).

Delineating legitimacy as a property, process, or perception also entails different policy implications. Understood as a property, policymakers aiming at increasing the adoption of a particular technology must ensure that the technology, in general, is well-aligned with existing institutions. For example, wind power development must align with environmental protection, grid regulations, or other infrastructural interdependencies. The process perspective increasingly sheds light on the different actors and their particular interests in adopting (or failure of) a technology. It highlights that legitimacy must be maintained over long periods. Regime resistance must possibly be undermined to achieve long-term transitions (Kivimaa and Kern, 2016). Focusing on legitimacy as a matter of perception, or, similarily, of acceptance, induces the need to factor in local issues such as project planning procedures or participation in projects.

From an empirical perspective, the question arises of how to measure legitimacy appropriately. Due to its importance in political discourse, this thesis focuses on media accounts of political processes and technologies. Therefore, the following section introduces framing and agenda-setting as hypotheses linking societal and political processes.

3.4 Agenda-Setting, Framing, and the Media

For both technology legitimacy and policy, mass publics play an essential role as evaluators of policies and technologies (Larsen, 2018; Markard et al., 2016). Media plays a vital role in shaping public and policy agendas (Newig, 2004), particularly by picking and emphasizing certain aspects of societal issues (Shoemaker and Vos, 2009). A pivotal framework to understanding how media outcomes influence the perception of societal issues is framing.

In this thesis, we follow Entman's (1993, 52) definition of framing as "to select some aspects of a perceived reality and make them more salient in a communicating text, in such a way as to promote a particular problem definition, causal interpretation, moral evaluation and/or treatment recommendation for the item described". Hence, for policies and technologies, it is crucial which particular aspects are emphasized in media discourse. Certainly, a technology majorly depicted as avoiding greenhouse gas emissions meets more favorable political conditions than a technology that is said to have adverse environmental effects. However, the determination of relationships between politics, the public, and framing largely relies on arguments that, at its core, rely on the frequency of exposure to media outlets. Research on agenda-setting has drawn a complex picture of these interrelations.

Under the umbrella of agenda-setting research, scholars have been interested in those relationships for decades. An agenda can be understood as "a ranking of the relative importance of various public issues" (Dearing 1989, p. 310, as cited in Soroka, 2002, 6). Agenda-setting researchers investigated the causal relationships



Figure 3.1: An expanded model of the agenda-setting process (adapted from Soroka, 2002, 11).

between public, media, and policy agendas. One of the most influential studies was arguably the one of McCombs and Shaw (1972) on the effect of media attention on public agendas on different issues in presidential campaigns in the US. However, scholars have also investigated the influence of media on parliamentary debates (Vliegenthart et al., 2016) or proposed that, in general, media attention follows political elites (Bennett, 1990). From the abundance of evidence for the different causal relations, Soroka (2002, 10) concluded that "[a]ccumulated evidence, then, suggests that there is no single direction of influence between the media and policy agendas" and "there is considerable evidence that the direction of causality in the media-public relationship cannot be assumed". Consequentially, he proposed that an extended model of agenda-setting must consider all such causal relationships (Figure 3.1). However, media effects research also went beyond this 'first level' of agenda-setting. In the agenda-setting tradition, researchers extended their focus from the salience of issues or objects to the 'second-level' effects of attributes of a given issue in the media on public perceptions (McCombs et al., 1997; Kiousis et al., 1999), a research strand that closely ties framing to agenda-setting⁷ (McCombs, 2005).

⁷There is intense debate on whether these two concepts can be equated (e.g., Scheufele, 2009).

Certainly, interactions between journalists and different news sources within the media system must be considered necessary in what issues and attributes become salient in the media agenda (McCombs, 2005, 548). However, researchers also repeatedly stressed that framing is also a matter of power and that the influence of societal and governmental elites or societal movements should not be neglected (Vliegenthart and van Zoonen, 2011; Entman, 2007; Carragee and Roefs, 2004). Also, within the legitimacy literature, it is acknowledged that media is a public stage on which actors compete for attention according to economic and political interests (Geels and Verhees, 2011). These considerations contribute to understanding the media framing of techno-political issues when assessing the co-development of policies and technologies in society. However, the above considerations also show that for exploring the relationships between the public and politics, one must go beyond exploring the media portrayal. Therefore, in the following section, we explore theories of the policy process in more detail.

3.5 Policy Processes and Policy Feedback

After introducing technological innovation systems to analyze technological dynamics and linking media to the political sphere, this section provides an overview of policy feedback processes as a framework to analyze the influence of technological progress and change on the political processes of technology policies. First, an overview of theories of the policy process is provided. Second, the focus shifts on policy feedback and why it resonates well with describing the temporal evolution of technology policy.

Policy scholars have proposed different models of the policy process (Sabatier, 2007). Each comes with a different focus on the role of actors, their networks, institutions, core beliefs, or the policy context (Cairney and Heikkila, 2014). Prominent examples are the multiple streams framework (Kingdon, 2001), punctuated equilibrium (Baumgartner and Jones, 2004), advocacy coalitions (Sabatier, 1988), and policy feedback (Pierson, 1993). Each framework comes with its understanding of policy change. For example, the multiple streams framework assumes that three largely independent streams co-exist, and policy change becomes most likely ("window of opportunity") when policy entrepreneurs temporarily draw connections between these streams. Within the *policy* or *solution stream*, possible policy designs are developed that "search for problems"; within the *problems stream*, societal issues are discussed and become more or less salient over time; the *politics stream* is determined by the political power structures between political actors such as governments or interest groups. The multiple streams framework emphasizes the element of chance and agency in policy change; one of its main contributions can be seen in showcasing that the introduction of a new policy often is not a linear process from problem to solution but a coexistence of solutions and problems that must be linked (Kern and Rogge, 2018). In contrast, the advocacy coalition framework assumes that the policy subsystem is shaped by coalitions sharing specific belief systems (Sabatier, 1988). Policy change comes about through gradual learning processes. Advocacy coalitions, therefore, emphasize the collective component of policy change. These examples should clarify that the choice of the theoretical lens also entails which aspects of the policy process can be analyzed in detail.

Concerning the market uptake of new technologies, an essential aspect of policies is the policy outcome⁸ and its influence on future policymaking (Kern and Rogge, 2018). Particularly, enacting a support regime for the adoption of a particular technology usually comprises a redistribution of resources to actors relevant to the focal technology, possibly followed by a reconfiguration of actor structures and increasing interests in maintaining or terminating the policy. On the other hand, such reconfigurations are likely to influence future policymaking. This relationship between policy outcomes and subsequent policymaking lies at the heart of *policy feedback* (Pierson, 1993), which "at the broadest level, [...] simply refers to how policies affect politics over time" (Béland, 2010, 569). Therefore, policy feedback has been identified as a promising theory to be linked to transition research (Kern and Rogge, 2018; Edmondson et al., 2019). In the following, I provide a broad understanding of the framework.

Although the idea of policy feedback dates back several decades, (Pierson, 1993)'s (Pierson, 1993) seminal article structures much of the later research on policy feedback. Pierson identified resource and interpretive effects as two main causes of emerging feedback. Such effects can occur when a policy measure provides re-

⁸Policy outcomes are defined as the actual effects of a policy in society as opposed to policy output, which refers to laws and bills generated in the political process.

sources to specific individuals. Such individuals can be subsets of the population, increasing the likelihood of forming and mobilizing interest groups (Pierson, 1993) or mass publics (Campbell, 2012). Examples of the latter are social security policies that potentially influence the population's life choices on jobs, retirement, or child care (Pierson, 1993, 606). For this thesis, the German feed-in tariff scheme is an important example, providing resources to a significant fraction of the population to install rooftop photovoltaic systems while distributing costs to (almost) the entire population by the surcharge added to electricity bills.

On the other hand, the recent scholarship also differentiated different feedback mechanisms arising from policy effects. Oberlander and Weaver (2015) proposed differentiating socio-political, administrative, and fiscal feedback. Socio-political feedback can be summarized as the formation of interest groups due to increased benefits or losses to such groups. Negative fiscal feedback occurs when the funding demand of the focal policy increases or funding streams become inadequate (Oberlander and Weaver, 2015, 42). Administrative feedback is determined by whether the administration can translate the policy into successful action and avoid visible failures (Oberlander and Weaver, 2015, 42). For example, the division of responsibilities among various organizations with different objectives can undermine the administrative ability to apply a policy successfully. Edmondson et al. (2019) translated these insights into a framework to analyze the co-evolution of policy (mixes) and the socio-technical system (Table 3.2). However, their works did not provide a conceptualization of the interacting development of technology and policies over time.

Mechanism	Description
Resource Effects (RE)	Policy reallocates resources to target groups by policies that support technology development, e.g., knowledge cre- ation, technology adoption, demonstration projects, or increasing costs for undesirable technologies, e.g., CO2 taxes, surcharges; Reallocation of resources can affect the behavior of target groups towards more sustainable modes, but can also have unintended consequences
Interpretive Effects (IE)	Policies provide information that may create or change vi- sions or expectations of actors; coherent policies and suffi- cient resources support the view of policymakers as dedi- cated to reaching targets and providing security, while the absence of such may lead to doubts about political will behind objectives, related to higher uncertainty about fu- ture prospects
Institutional Effects (InstE)	Policies interact with institutions such as laws, rules, and regulations, and the implementation of policies may foster changes in such institutions, or institutions might hinder policies from achieving their goals
Socio-political feedback (SPF)	SPF comprises (1) cognitive, (2) constituency, or (3) agenda feedback. (1) occurs when a policy is perceived as successful or disastrous for achieving objectives by relevant groups or mass publics. (2) describes whether policy mobilizes supporters or opponents. (3) describes whether support or opposition leads to the consideration of incremental or substantial policy change
Fiscal feedback (FF)	The policy's budget may raise concerns in financial min- istries and agencies such as accountability or audit offices. Typically, financial ministries are potent actors within the government that control resource flows
Administrative feedback (AF)	Public bodies in charge of designing and implementing the policy may be weakened or strengthened by the policy, depending on whether it has achievable goals and whether the policy can be implemented without visible failures
Exogenous conditions (ExC)	Changes beyond socio-technical systems such as catas- trophic events or macro-economic trends may influence policy change

Table 3.2: Description of policy effects and feedback (Dehler-Holland (2021) based onEdmondson et al., 2019, 2020).

Chapter 4

Methods

So far, we have introduced the research case and sketched the theoretical underpinnings of this thesis that include the goal of assessing media framing of the German renewable energy act and the legitimacy of wind power in Germany. This chapter discusses the methodological choices undertaken in detail. The first section discusses what quantitative content analysis should measure when assessing framing and conclude that automated content analysis offers suitable tools for the task (Section 4.1). Section 4.2 identifies topic models as a promising instrument, a field that has brought forward several model classes. Section 4.3 provides an overview of notable developments and weighs the pros and cons of different approaches. Data preparation is discussed (Section 4.4) before this chapter turns to issues of model evaluation and validation (Section 4.5).

4.1 Quantitative Content Analysis and Framing

Part of the objectives of this thesis is to assess the media framing of the German renewable energy act (EEG) and, relatedly, the development of the legitimacy of wind power in Germany. Methods deployed to assess the framing of a particular object in media can be subsumed under the umbrella of content analysis.

Indeed, the relationship between frame analysis and content analysis is almost a tautological one: How can we assess the framing of an object in a text without referring to its contents? However, media effects research suggests that the political significance of framing largely stems from the continuous and repeated exposure of politicians and the public to specific ways an object is presented (see Section 3.4). Therefore, a main interest of this thesis is a quantitative one: To identify how wind power or the renewable energy act are depicted in large bodies of newspaper coverage dependent on time. Content analysis researchers have developed sets of criteria to conduct such studies.

Riff et al. (2014, 19) propose a tangible definition of quantitative content analysis as "the systematic and replicable examination of symbols of communication, which have been assigned numeric values according to valid measurement rules, and the analysis of relationships involving those values using statistical methods, to describe the communication, draw inferences about its meaning, or infer from the communication to its context, both of production and consumption". Therefore, to develop a research design that satisfies scientific criteria, researchers must define measurement rules that are valid and relevant to the research question that is pursued. Furthermore, quantifying the contents of "symbols of communication" (newspaper articles, in our case) opens up possibilities for statistical assessment of relationships between measured entities.

The concept of framing, as conceived by Entman (1993), readily indicates what should be measured in a body of text in order to understand how an object is being framed: it is the salience of aspects that promote a "particular problem definition, causal interpretation, moral evaluation and/or treatment recommendation for the item described" (p.52). For this study, two questions arise: First, relevant aspects must be identified. Second, their salience must be measured.

For the first question, content analysis scholars usually develop a coding scheme of categories of the underlying texts based on prior knowledge of the subject of study (Krippendorff, 2004, 150ff)⁹. This is often complemented by an iterative process of assessing a subset of texts to refine the coding scheme. When applied consistently throughout the entire sample, the coding results enable the application of analytical tools such as statistics to analyze the contents of a set of documents. However, human coding entails high demands on the capabilities of

⁹Krippendorff (2004) calls it data language.

coders (Krippendorff, 2004, 127ff), and when large amounts of texts need to be coded, it becomes labor-intensive and costly.

Classically, the second question is answered by applying the coding scheme to the entire set of documents of interest by one or more human coders. Texts, or parts of them, are assigned to predefined categories, and the salience of specific categories can then be measured as the frequency of their occurrence across the entire corpus. However, the reliability of the outcomes strongly depends on the quality of the coding scheme or measurements and the coder's capabilities (Riff et al., 2014, 95).

To address parts of these difficulties of classical human-coded quantitative content analysis, researchers increasingly seize the opportunities of computational methods to assess textual data. An interest of this thesis lies in understanding the development of framing (and the development of legitimacy) over extended periods. Therefore, the amount of texts to be processed is considerable. Consequentially, this thesis proposes to rely mainly on computational approaches to content analysis, which we will discuss in the following sections.

4.2 Automated Content Analysis and Text-as-Data

The main interest of this section is to select a method to identify categories to structure the contents of a large set of documents that provide information on how the renewable energy act was framed or what happened to the legitimacy of wind power. In the field of Natural Language Processing (NLP), this task is commonly referred to as text classification¹⁰, and analysts can select from a broad range of methods (see Figure 4.1) that augment, not replace, human interpretation of texts (Grimmer and Stewart, 2013). One of the first questions to answer in the decision process is whether categories are known a-priori or not.

When categories are known or already defined, methods to choose from range from simple dictionary approaches to supervised learning techniques (Grimmer and Stewart, 2013). Dictionary methods often form the basis of more complex assessments, for example, sentiment analysis (Feldman, 2013). Researchers con-

¹⁰Unsupervised learning strategies are also often referred to as clustering.



Figure 4.1: Overview of methods available for automated content analysis with examples (adapted from Grimmer and Stewart, 2013).

struct a dictionary of words to be counted within the corpus from prior knowledge. The frequency of occurrence of particular words can then be used and interpreted by statistical means. While dictionary methods have been said to be the simplest way for quantitative content analysis Grimmer and Stewart (2013), recently, such methods have been augmented by word embeddings to assess the words' context in large corpora (e.g., word2vec: Mikolov et al., 2013a,b) that have been successfully applied, for example, to understand the emergence of different technology foci in the development of autonomous vehicles (Woo et al., 2021).

The second class of supervised methods offers a broad set of models to generalize classifications from human-coded training sets to larger corpora and experience rapid development due to the importance of NLP methods to search engines and the ever-growing availability of unstructured (text) data in social networks and general commercial applications. They range from popular methods such as naïve Bayes or support vector machines to deep learning techniques for extensive reviews, see (Kowsari et al., 2019; Minaee et al., 2021). The field of deep learning neural networks for NLP is evolving fast from the application of recurrent or convolutional neural networks to the development of the transformer (Vaswani et al., 2017) and pretrained models on massive corpora such as Wikipedia (Devlin et al., 11.10.2018). All these developments can be used to inform text classification tasks. However, when it comes to particular applications, researchers face similar issues

as when coding text collections manually: for supervised methods to perform well, a sizable coded training set is critical for supervised models to identify categories in unknown texts correctly. Coding schemes must be developed, and coders must be educated as if a manual content analysis is conducted (Grimmer and Stewart, 2013, 276). Therefore, for scientific applications, the class of unsupervised learning models becomes attractive.

Also, unsupervised methods offer a broad set of possible models that can be differentiated by whether they allow a document to belong to multiple categories (mixed membership model) or not (single membership model) (Grimmer and Stewart, 2013, 282). Single membership models comprise various general-purpose clustering algorithms such as k-means (Grimmer and King, 2011) that can be applied to texts once the texts are translated to numerical data (e.g., to the document-term matrix). The vast possibilities of choices of distance metrics or objective functions of cluster algorithms complicate choosing an appropriate model (Grimmer and King, 2011).

On the other hand, mixed membership models presuppose that texts may belong to different categories or comprise different topics. Within the last decades, topic models have been proposed most prominently by Blei et al. (2003). Topic models build upon a hierarchical structure, where documents comprise a predefined number of topics, and topics are essentially a probability mass function over words (Grimmer and Stewart, 2013, 283f). Topic models have been found to be well aligned with media framing, where texts typically contain multiple frames and "the sets of terms that constitute topics index discursive environments, or frames, that define patterns of association between a focal issue and other constructs" (DiMaggio et al., 2013, 593). Therefore, this thesis proposes to rely on this set of methods for its empirical endeavors.

4.3 Topic Modeling

The term topic model is used for a wide array of text analysis techniques dating back to the 1980s. Early approaches include the analysis of tf-idf (term frequencyinverse document frequency) matrices and latent semantic indexing (LSI) that uses singular value decompositions of the tf-idf matrix to describe the variation in a corpus. Furthermore, probabilistic LSI (pLSI) introduced the notion of a document consisting of terms drawn from multinomial variables representing the topics (Vayansky and Kumar, 2020, 2f). However, topic modeling became increasingly popular with the development of Latent Dirichlet Allocation (LDA; Blei et al., 2003), upon which many subsequent model developments were built (Chauhan and Shah, 2022). The following paragraphs provide an overview of LDA and developments directly addressing weaknesses of the basic model (Blei and Lafferty, 2006). Topic modeling, in general, has undergone various evolutions and refinements for specific applications, for example, short texts as often encountered in social media, and the reader is referred to Vayansky and Kumar (2020) for a well-structured overview.

LDA is a generative probabilistic model of a set of texts (Blei et al., 2003) that assumes that a text is generated by a probabilistic process within which words are drawn from multinomial distributions, whose parameters θ (the topics) are themselves drawn from a probability distribution. This process makes the model a hierarchical one, consisting of corpus, document, and word-level variables. More formally, the basic generative process assumed by Blei et al. (2003) assumes that each document d in a corpus D is generated as follows:

- 1. Choose $N \sim Poisson(\zeta)$, the number of words of document d.
- 2. Choose $\theta \sim Dir(\alpha)$.¹¹
- 3. For each of the N words w_n :
 - (a) Choose a topic $z_n \sim Multinomial(\theta)$.
 - (b) Choose a word w_n from $p(w_n|z_n, \beta)$, a multinomial probability conditioned on the topic.

Where the number of topics k is fixed as well as the number of words in the vocabulary V and β is a parameter matrix of dimension $k \times V$ and $\beta_{ij} = p(w^j = 1|z^i = 1)$, the probability of a word when a particular topic is given. To estimate LDA models, different techniques such as Gibbs sampling or variational inference methods have been applied (Chauhan and Shah, 2022).

 $^{^{11}{\}rm The}$ Dirichlet distribution is replaced by a logistic normal distribution in the cases of CTM, DTM and STM.

LDA has been successfully applied in a broad range of applications (Jelodar et al., 2019). However, its weaknesses also inspired further model developments. First, as LDA assumes that topics are distributed following a Dirichlet distribution (step 2. in the generative process above), LDA cannot account for the possibility that the occurrence of topics within a document might be correlated (Vayansky and Kumar, 2020, 6). Therefore, Blei and Lafferty (2007) proposed the correlated topic model (CTM), replacing the Dirichlet distribution with a logistic normal distribution. While this distribution assumes a covariance structure for the topics, this comes at the price of more difficult inference or model estimation (Blei and Lafferty, 2007). However, leveraging possible correlations between the occurrences of different topics also improves model fit.

An additional feature of LDA is that LDA treats all documents as drawn from the same topic distribution. Particularly when a set of documents ranges over an extended period, this assumption may not correctly account for changes in content over time (Vayansky and Kumar, 2020, 10). Therefore, the dynamic topic model (DTM; Blei and Lafferty, 2006) extends basic LDA by assuming that the parameters of topic distributions may depend on time. Assuming discrete time slices, a DTM consists of a sequence of models for each time slice, where topics at time t depend on the topics in t - 1 again building upon a logistic normal distribution of the topics (Blei and Lafferty, 2006, 114). However, to keep the model tractable, topic correlations are not estimated (Vayansky and Kumar, 2020; Blei and Lafferty, 2006, 12), and problems may arise when the number of documents is not equal in all time slices (Vayansky and Kumar, 2020).

Another promising model has been proposed to explicitly account for experimentation in the social sciences (Roberts et al., 2016a). The structural topic model (STM) assumes that topic proportions and topic content may vary with external covariates such as time or the publisher of a document. Here, it is assumed that the parameters of the logistic normal distribution of the topics (step 2. above) may depend linearly on a set of covariates X (see Figure 4.2 for an illustration¹²). Furthermore, correlations between the topics are considered to influence the topic distribution. Given the interest of this thesis in analyzing frames influential for

 $^{^{12}}$ For simplicity reasons, a discussion of how content-covariate relations are modelled is not included. The reader is referred to Roberts et al. (2016a).



Figure 4.2: Graphical illustration of the structural topic model (adapted from Blei and Lafferty, 2007; Roberts et al., 2016a).

the perception of social objects (wind power, renewable energy act) and their development over time, specifying an STM with time as covariates appears to be the canonic choice. Compared to DTM, STM allows assessing how the topic distribution changes over time while holding topics themselves fixed. The salience of different aspects of the object of interest can be measured and analyzed over time, even if the number of documents per time step varies substancially. Furthermore, correlations give rise to the possibility of analyzing topical meta structures. Additionally, manual validation procedures (see Section 4.5) can be applied, as a detailed assessment of DTM may imply reading texts from each time slice, increasing the workload prohibitively.

In order to apply topic models effectively, several techniques are available to reduce computational burdens while maintaining their informational contents. As in German language texts, words are often inflected, additional challenges arise to map words with the same semantic meaning. The following section introduces methods addressing such challenges.

4.4 Preprocessing

Applying methods for automated content analysis effectively demands a high degree of normalization of the underlying texts that maintain their fundamental features in the best possible way. This section aims to introduce some of the most common procedures on the way from the text source to their representation as a vector (document-term matrix). Text data may be available in many different formats, from handwriting to interviews that must be transcribed. From such data sources, text must be translated into machine-readable formats. However, texts are often already digitized, which makes the analysis of texts a lot easier. Nevertheless, even in this case, text data retrieved from databases available to the researcher must be prepared and cleansed to apply text models. Texts may have different data formats or be structured in ways peculiar to a particular source. Therefore, texts must be brought into a format that can be processed with software tools and relieved of structural elements such as preambles or appendices not informative on the text's contents (such as authorship, date, and source). Such formatting issues are critical when texts from different data sources are analyzed jointly. To facilitate further processing, texts are often split up into lists of words (tokens; tokenization) that are easily assessed or compared with other lists or dictionaries.

After these first basic preprocessing steps, the analyst can proceed to leverage language structures to reduce data sets and map words to each other. First, common language contains many words that, while grammatically necessary to produce proper sentences, do not add to contents in a meaningful way. Therefore, ubiquitous words such as articles or prepositions are often filtered out by lists of so-called stop words (Lucas et al., 2015). This thesis proposes a more sophisticated way of reducing the corpus vocabulary. Advances in NLP methods allow users to identify the roles words play within sentences: Part-of-Speech taggers label words in a given sentence according to their function as verbs, nouns, adjectives, or particles with increasing precision (Voutilainen, 2003). Labeling each word accordingly allows for a convenient reduction of the corpus by excluding particles or prepositions (Dehler-Holland et al., 2021b, 2022). In this way, estimation procedures of text models can be accelerated.

Additionally, the automatic processing of language is complicated by inflections familiar in many languages. Inflections make it more challenging to identify words with the same meaning but in a different case, tense, or genus. Therefore, most preprocessing procedures for text modeling apply methods to identify root forms. Most common is the usage of stemmers that reduce words to a common stem¹³. Often, such procedures are based on a simple removal of word suffixes which may produce errors where words with similar meanings are not associated with each other (Hull, 1996). The German language in particular comes with a richer morphology than English (Burchert et al., 2003). In such cases, lemmatization, a technique that leverages syntactical information such as part-of-speech labels in conjunction with dictionaries to identify the correct canonical form of a word can improve text analysis (May et al., 2016).

After preprocessing the documents, they are translated into a document-term matrix indicating the frequency of each term within a document. Based on the preparation of data and choosing a suitable model class, models can now be fitted. However, additional choices are required that comprise the number of topics and validation procedures.

4.5 Evaluation and Validation

Inference procedures for the model classes described above lead to nonconvex optimization problems that emit multiple local solutions (Roberts et al., 2016b). Therefore, solutions must be picked from the various possible models that fulfill specific quality criteria. This includes the choice of the number of topics as well as, given a fixed number of topics, the choice of an initialization procedure. Furthermore, careful validation is vital to obtain a valid interpretation of topics once a promising model is chosen. Labels are assigned to each topic that facilitate further research and should be descriptive of topical content. When additional systematic information is available, promising algorithms for automatically labeling topics have been proposed (Savin et al., 2022). Generally, such methods are scarce, and researchers rely on expert assessments.

For evaluating topic models and machine learning procedures in general, evaluating model fit by measuring held-out likelihood or perplexity, which measures how well a model can predict unseen documents, is common (Rüdiger et al., 2022,

¹³Even for English, stemming might not increase model quality (Schofield and Mimno, 2016). However, May et al. (2016) show that lemmatization has positive effects for morphologically rich languages.

7). However, choosing models that maximize those measures may produce topics that are less semantically meaningful because human evaluators have more difficulties in their interpretation (Chang et al., 2009). For the goals of this study, the interpretability of topics related to frames is fundamental. Therefore, Chang et al. (2009, 1) propose that perplexity or held-out likelihood "are useful for evaluating the predictive model, but do not address the more expl[or]atory goals of topic modeling"¹⁴. Therefore, Roberts et al. (2014, 1069) propose to evaluate topic models quantitatively by balancing measures for (1) *semantic coherence* and (2) *exclusivity* of words in order to select suitable models.

Mimno et al. (2011) compared expert annotations of texts with the results of an LDA topic model and identified four common interpretation issues of experts given a set of topics. Based on these issues, they found that measuring the co-occurrence of words with high probability weights in a given topic across all documents provides a quantitative measure that is well suited to address these issues. Denoting the frequency of documents that contain two words v and v' at least once as D(v, v'), and assuming a list of the M most probable words of topic k semantic coherence is defined as:

$$C_{k} = \sum_{i=2}^{M} \sum_{j=1}^{i-1} \log\left(\frac{D(v_{i}, v_{j}) + 1}{D(v_{j})}\right).$$

However, Roberts et al. (2014) remark that while semantic coherence helps to identify topics that are internally consistent, it cannot account for the fact that topics might be very similar to each other. Therefore, they propose to weigh semantic coherence against the *exclusivity* of words to the topic. For that purpose, the exclusivity of words can be balanced against their frequency by their harmonic mean (Airoldi and Bischof, 2016; Bischof and Airoldi, 2012). For each topic k and word v and the empirical distribution function ECDF and a weight $\omega \in [0, 1]$:

$$FE_{k,v} = \left(\frac{\omega}{ECDF\left(\beta_{k,v}/\sum_{j=1}^{K}\beta_{j,v}\right)} + \frac{1-\omega}{ECDF\left(\beta_{k,v}\right)}\right)^{-1}$$

¹⁴Spelling corrected by the author.

Based on these measures, models with different numbers of topics can be compared quantitatively, and the choice of a well-interpretable model can be supported. However, it must be noted that additional detailed manual assessment of the model results is still critical, and careful validation is key to obtaining credible results.

In manual and automated content analysis, validation of the results is an integral part of each research design (Grimmer and Stewart, 2013; Krippendorff, 2004, 313ff). Krippendorff (2004, 319) typology of validation distinguishes between face validity, social validity, and empirical validity. While face validity refers to the observation that research results are perceived as plausible or obviously true by observers, social validity comprises the value of the research to public debates and its contributions to the understanding or solving of critical social issues. The following paragraphs are devoted to presenting criteria for empirical validity of an automated content analysis endeavor.

For automated content analysis tasks, Quinn et al. (2010) propose to focus on five concepts of validity. First and foremost, *semantic validity* refers to whether the developed category system is coherent, in the sense that they correspond to "the meanings these texts have for particular readers or the roles they play within a chosen context" (Krippendorff, 2004, 323). When using unsupervised learning techniques such as topic modeling, several methods come into question to validate given results. Researchers often use lists of the most probable words associated with a topic to find a common label for a topic and validate its coherence (Chang et al., 2009). Leveraging frequency against the exclusivity of words to a topic as described above can facilitate validation and interpretation (Airoldi and Bischof, 2016). Furthermore, manual close-reading of sub-samples is advised to ensure that human understanding of texts corresponds to the automatically generated categories or labels (Quinn et al., 2010; Grimmer and Stewart, 2013).

Furthermore, the degree of correlation with other variables that measure similar context characteristics as the construct in question can be stow validity to the model (*convergent construct validity*) (Quinn et al., 2010). Similarly, *discriminant construct* validity assesses deviations of the constructs from the behavior of already known variables and whether they occur where they ought to occur (Quinn et al., 2010). For example, media reports on a specific policy could be compared to

the contents and frequency of parliamentary debates or repeated public opinion surveys.

Predictive validity of a model can be assessed by comparing model measures to external events and the degree to which the model results can anticipate results (Quinn et al., 2010; Krippendorff, 2004). Particularly in the case of this thesis, where time series of topic salience play a vital role, model results can be compared against political events. Finally, and most basically, *hypothesis validity* describes whether the derived modeling results can be used to assess the research questions posed.

Chapter 5

Summary of the Research Papers

The preceding chapters of this thesis introduced the research case of the German renewable energy act and renewable energy technologies (Chapter 2), presented the theoretical background that the three papers both build upon and contribute to (Chapter 3), and justified methodological choices made in paper A and C (Chapter 4). This chapter summarizes the three papers that comprise this thesis. For each paper, this chapter outlines the context of the study, summarizes the chosen methodology, and displays major results.

5.1 Paper A: Topic Modeling Uncovers Shifts in Media Framing of the German Renewable Energy Act

Media framing plays a vital role in political processes, mediating between the public and the political sphere (see Section 3.4). This particular role in political processes makes media accounts an important piece of the puzzle when aiming at deriving an intimate understanding of policy processes. Media accounts of political processes can give hints about how the public might perceive a policy and provide policymakers with clues on how the public sphere evaluates its actions and policies (Fawzi, 2018). Particularly newspaper articles are a promising source of information, as they have a wide circulation within political and public spheres,



Figure 5.1: Graphical illustration of the developed topic modeling pipeline (adapted from Paper C: Dehler-Holland et al., 2022).

are produced with a high frequency, and have relatively low hurdles to access. Additionally, and opposed to other high-frequency data available to assess political processes, such as transcripts of parliamentary debates, newspaper articles draw on a broader set of sources besides politicians, such as interest groups, business leaders, or scientists who are considered an essential part of policy subsystems. They are suited to assess changes in public political debates over time for these reasons.

The German EEG came into force in 2000. Since then, several amendments have adapted the law to an evolving context of technological and political developments (see Section 2.3). A host of studies has observed political processes that led to policy change (compare Paper B); however, media framing of the EEG has not been studied. Therefore, *Paper A* (Dehler-Holland et al., 2021b) assessed articles from five national newspapers¹⁵ from 2000 to 2017 and how the framing of the EEG developed over time.

 $^{^{15} \}rm New spapers$ included are Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, Süddeutsche Zeitung, die tageszeitung, Die Welt, Handelsblatt.

In order to provide insights into the contents of 6,645 articles, Paper A developed a text modeling pipeline consisting of preprocessing procedures, structural topic modeling (STM), and validation processes (see Figure 5.1). To analyze changes in framing over time, Paper A included time as a covariate for topic proportions (compare Section 4.3) as a natural spline model. The mean prevalence $\mu_{k,t}$ of a topic k can then be modeled as

$$\mu_{k,t} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} b_{k,i} \cdot bs_i(t),$$

with a set of base splines bs_i for a number of knots N that Paper A proposes to specify using a changepoint analysis on the time series of document frequencies that provide prior knowledge on the progression of discourse intensity.

Additionally, in the analysis of media framing, the sentiment of topics is informative as an indicator for the general positioning of media accounts towards a particular topic. Paper A proposes the weighted average of words from a given sentiment lexicon as a canonic measure for topic sentiment. Given sentiment scores $s_w \in [-1, 1]$ of words w from the vocabulary V and word occurrence probabilities $\beta_{w,k}$ per topic k from a topic model, topic sentiment can be defined as

$$ts_k = \sum_{w \in V} \beta_{w,k} \cdot s_w.$$

To ensure semantic validity (Section 4.5), two authors of Paper A read a subset of articles for each topic highly associated with the topic. After evaluating a range of possible models regarding their semantic coherence and exclusivity, they defined labels and a short content description in an interactive exchange process. Additionally, predictive validity was established by comparing time series models for topics with the succession of political and external events. To give a sense of convergent validity, the findings were discussed alongside existing studies of parliamentary discourse.

The results of Paper A show that the appreciation of the renewable energy industry was the dominant frame associated with the EEG until 2011. From 2011 onwards, the costs associated with the EEG and specifically the EEG surcharge that dis-



Figure 5.2: Comparison of the number of articles published in five national newspapers and usage of the search terms in parliamentary debates. Both time series correlate strongly (0.798, p < 0.0001). (own elicitation and: Die Zeit, 2019).

tributed the costs to final customers dominated the media representation of the EEG. While topics addressing the renewable energy industry were predominantly associated with positive sentiment for reasons such as job creation in the industry or international technology leadership, topics associated with costs are associated with negative sentiment. Until 2011, reports on the solar photovoltaics industry contributed the major share of prevalence of the renewable energy industry, while attention devoted to the solar industry suddenly dropped afterward.

These results revealed that media reporting followed a previously described pattern in the literature on the attention toward specific societal issues (Section 3.1). A partial explanation for these specific patterns may be found in the fact that the EEG is dedicated to supporting specific technologies, which have often been perceived in cycles of high expectations and disappointment.

Regarding their effects on politics and the public and considering the contingency of effects, these results are difficult to interpret. However, the results allow for the hypothesis that the underlying political processes may also follow a pattern similar to issue attention cycles, including a phase of optimistic perception and support of the technologies in question, followed by an increase in the perception of costs (see Section 3.1). Some initial support for the similarity of media and political discourse is provided by analyzing the frequency of parliamentary mentions of the search terms used to generate the data set underlying this study (Figure 5.2). However, deriving a deeper understanding of the underlying processes in the interaction of political and technological systems is the core aim of Paper B.

5.2 Paper B: From Virtuous to Vicious Cycles – Towards a Life Cycle Model of Technology Deployment Policies

Given the need to understand the political and technological processes underlying the evolution of technology policies (Section 3.1), *Paper B* (Dehler-Holland 2021) delves into the EEG developments over time. Paper A has established that public attention towards the EEG followed a well-known cyclic pattern. However, it could not establish a theory of the critical drivers of such a pattern. The broader research on issue attention cycles, in general, is faced with this issue, mainly because it remains difficult to establish firm causal relationships between policymaking, the public, and the media (Gupta and Jenkins-Smith, 2015). This general weakness in theoretical development has prompted Gupta and Jenkins-Smith (2015, 324) to propose to link issue attention more closely to theories of the policy process.

In this context, Paper B reassesses the literature available on the political developments underlying the progression of the German EEG following a synthesis approach. To systematically reassess the plethora of existing studies on German renewable energy policy and the EEG, it leverages policy feedback (Section 3.5) as an evaluation framework for the dynamics of policy processes. As the instance of policies that support the deployment of technologies is unique in that technological developments may interact with policy processes, the development of technological innovation systems along its life cycle is included as an additional variable (Section 3.2). Using both frameworks, empirical studies of the EEG and particularly the development of the solar photovoltaics industry were screened for significant events related to the initial hypothesis that policy processes underlying the attention cycle established in Paper A follow a similar pattern.

The results show that the basic patterns of an attention cycle can also be identified in the progression of political and technological developments. The period between 2004 and 2009 was shaped by political enthusiasm toward renewable energies. This enthusiasm was primarily caused by the rapid development of the German solar photovoltaics industry that could generate jobs and establish the frame of international leadership of an important future technology. However, with increasing deployment and dropping technology costs, political awareness of rapidly increasing policy costs developed and caused a series of policy changes ranging from cutbacks of the feed-in remuneration over the broader exemption of industry companies from the EEG surcharge to the gradual introduction of a tendering scheme for renewables since 2014. These developments can be related to the declining German solar TIS that faced considerable competition from abroad and increasing policy feedback from interest groups such as the German industry and utilities.

Based on this reinterpretation of established findings, Paper B takes the first step and proposes a life-cycle model of technology deployment policies (TDP) as an ideal-typical order of events that may occur when a TDP is implemented in general. The concept is inspired by the notion of issue attention cycles and its hypotheses on political activities accompanying the ups and downs of attention towards a societal issue (see Section 3.1 and Paper A) and is supported by references to other cases. One of the core assumptions of the model is that TDP, successful in increasing the adoption of the focal technology, over time also increases policy costs and the competition of the focal technology with incumbent technologies. Such an increase in costs and competition, on the other hand, increases the engagement of opponents of the policy and technology and affects the probability of subsequent policy change. Additionally, the perception of technology side effects such as increasing challenges of grid integration of PV or legitimacy issues grow. Formally, increasing actors' engagement is described by changes in policy feedback and the TIS life cycle (Section 3.2, Section 3.5). When earlier phases are shaped by increasing positive feedback of the growing focal TIS to political and societal actors and the perception of positive spillovers of technology adoption and TIS development (e.g., job creation, technology leadership), increasing negative feedback opens up windows of opportunities for policy change. In such a changing environment, TIS prosperity becomes important for policy maintenance or succession.

5.3 Paper C: Assessing Technology Legitimacy with Topic Models and Sentiment Analysis – The Case of Wind Power in Germany

For technology policies to be effective in fostering deployment, the legitimacy of the focal technology is a vital concern. In the extreme, a technology considered illegitimate by a fraction of influential stakeholders may face severe difficulties reaching deployment goals. Legitimacy is a core prerequisite for dedicated policies: As policymakers also must be considered a source of legitimacy, at least a certain degree of legitimacy is necessary for its support.

Wind power has long been known to conflict with residents' interests, and, as possibly with any technology, its deployment must be pondered carefully against environmental concerns. Research on the acceptance of wind power found that individual wind power projects often raise concerns related to perceptions of landscapes, alleged adverse health effects due to noise or shadow flicker, and, as a result of such concerns, negative effects on property values (Ellis and Ferraro, 2016; Rand and Hoen, 2017). While such acceptance issues are related to the perceptional view on legitimacy (see Section 3.3), such local issues only become a political issue when conflicts diffuse into the wider public and affect the broader perception of technology. Therefore, applying a processual lens (Section 3.3) to wind power's legitimacy helps identify whether wind power's legitimacy is at stake on a politically relevant level.

To do so, Paper C (Dehler-Holland et al., 2022) assesses 9,840 articles from four German newspapers¹⁶ published over the period from 2009 to 2018. The assessment largely followed Markard et al.'s (2016) framework for technology legitimacy and applied a topic modeling pipeline similar to Paper A (Section 5.1, Figure 6) to the corpus of articles concerning wind power. However, methodological challenges arose when applying topic modeling to operationalize a rich, fine-grained concept such as technology legitimacy.

 $^{^{16}{\}rm Newspapers}$ included are Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, Süddeutsche Zeitung, die tageszeitung, Die Welt.



Figure 5.3: : Illustration of the identification and matching of legitimacy dimensions and topics (Paper C: Dehler-Holland et al., 2022).

Similar to Paper A, Paper C develops an STM with time as a topic covariate and builds upon the notion of topic sentiment. However, as defined above, topic sentiment cannot shed light on the temporal development of sentiment across the entire corpus. Therefore, Paper C defines weighted sentiment $ts_k \cdot \mu_{t,k}$ of topic k as the product of mean prevalence at time t and topic sentiment to account for temporality. Additionally, an essential concept of technology legitimacy is the contexts in which the focal technology is embedded. Paper C proposes to assess the technology's context structures by leveraging the model's covariance matrix as a graph structure. We divide the graph into sub-graphs by optimizing modularity by interpreting correlations as edges and vertices corresponding to topics. This procedure delivers three well-interpretable context structures (or sub-graphs): the socio-political environment, the energy supply system, and the wind industry. From a methodological point of view, a major challenge arises from identifying topics that relate to the legitimacy of wind power and the evaluation of its directionality (i.e., whether it contributes to or undermines legitimacy).

In order to identify topics possibly relevant to wind power's legitimacy, Paper C proposes to intersect the context structures topics contribute to with cognitive, normative, regulatory, and pragmatic dimensions of legitimacy proposed by the

legitimacy literature (Figure 5.3). The procedure sheds light on relevant actors, infrastructure, and interests, while at the same time enabling to evaluate reasons for the relationship between topic content and legitimacy. Furthermore, the directionality was assessed based on the topic's qualitative descriptions, prevalence, sentiment, and an assessment of the topics' graph neighborhoods on whether it closely relates to conflict topics.

Despite its generally high legitimacy due to its ability to produce electricity without local greenhouse gas emissions, the results of Paper C suggest that the legitimacy of wind power in Germany is increasingly threatened. Particularly in wind power's socio-political environment that comprises local policy issues and wind power's relationship to its societal and natural environment several problems gain in prominence. Over time, topics that address wind power's effects on humans and animals and its relations to its environment become highly prevalent and point to an increased perception of the inherent normative conflicts of wind power. Additionally, topics that indicate legal and regional political conflicts increase in prevalence where these regulatory issues are often closely related to such normative conflicts. On a pragmatic level, increasing electricity bills due to the EEG surcharge and the insolvency of Prokon in 2014 that led to the introduction of a small investors protection law (*Kleinanlegerschutzgesetz*) in Gernany, criticized for preventing civic participation, can be seen as detrimental to legitimacy.

The time following the observational period provides ample evidence for the importance of legitimacy in the policy process, where the issues identified in this study continue to linger. When participation in wind power auctions declined, the government proposed to increase the compulsory distance of wind turbines to settlements to a minimum of 1,000 meters. Although the proposal did not become law, political discourse on the EEG pivoted around options to increase community participation in wind power and adapt the legal framework to the increasing number of lawsuits against local projects. Proposals for the EEG amendments in 2022/2023 "Osterpaket": (Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Klimaschutz, 2022b) contain the suggestion to declare wind power as being in superior public interest (*"überragendes öffentliches Interesse"*) to improve wind power's legal position compared to environmental, landscape or infrastructural considerations.

While the literature has described a process of legitimation (Section 3.3), a similar process of delegitimation has not yet been described. Based on previous empirical studies of technology legitimacy and its results, Paper C proposes that such a process of delegitimation may pass phases similar to those of legitimation: Within local contexts or local projects, challenges to the acceptance of the focal technology arise. Transmitted, for example, by the media, such local issues may diffuse to the general perception of the focal technology and may lead to a delegitimation of the technology in public. The case of wind power in Germany confirms this process, where acceptance issues are repeatedly articulated on a local level and increasingly perceived on the national level (by newspapers and policymakers). Today, wind power opposition initiatives have bundled their local engagement (e.g., Vernunftkraft). However, in this context, it is essential to note that wind power in Germany is far from being generally delegitimated, as its contributions to a power system with low emissions make it an important source of electricity.

Chapter 6

Critical Reflection

Despite the attention of this thesis to a sound research design for assessing sociotechnical dynamics of renewable energy policies, the analyses and theoretical propositions have some limitations that should be considered when interpreting them. The following chapter discusses these limitations, provides an outlook toward future research, and points to promising methodological extensions.

This thesis provides a case study of renewable energy policy and the development of two technologies (wind and solar power) that co-evolved with the focal policy measure. Explorative case studies are well suited to derive rich theory; however, such theory should be further elaborated and tested within different settings such as national contexts or other technologies. Additional studies could help to strengthen the proposals of this thesis further or provide evidence for departure from the ideal-typical models proposed by the papers. One outcome of such a broader research scope could be the definition of different pathways of the chains of events and identifying key drivers (e.g., Geels et al., 2016).

The geographical scope of the case study was primarily confined to a single country, namely Germany. As this thesis largely focuses on the developments of an energy policy measure, this confinement is well justified, as national environments are still the most important jurisdiction within which policies are applied. However, technological development usually transcends national borders. Therefore, policy processes are increasingly impacted by developments beyond their direct control. Therefore, the political consequences of global innovation processes (Binz and Truffer, 2017) could be further explored and yield additional insights for policymakers.

Another limitation may arise from this thesis' focus on a single set of policy instruments, namely the EEG. Recent research expands its focus to include more comprehensive policy mixes that jointly improve the conditions for sustainable technology development (Rogge and Reichardt, 2016). In that context, the question of how the proposals for the temporal dynamics of policy processes of this thesis interact with other policy measures arises. An interesting observation by Breetz et al. (2018) was that the focus on policy measures with different purposes (Section 2.1) changes along the technology's learning curve. The proposed life-cycle model of deployment policies could be a first step for systematically theorizing the processes when such changes along the learning curve occur, and policymakers must extend their instrument repertoire towards, e.g., destabilizing incumbent regime structures (Kivimaa and Kern, 2016).

As a primary data source, this thesis draws upon newspaper articles. Media accounts as an indicator for political processes, in general, appear to be notoriously difficult to interpret, as causal relations between media, politics and the public are manifold. This thesis was able to offset such issues by extending content analysis findings by a synthesis of existing studies. In general, this might not be possible, and other data sources should complement the analysis. For example, parliamentary debates are another data source with relatively high frequency and therefore well suited to uncover political dynamics. Also social media may contribute to understand political discourse.

Indeed, media landscapes and perceptions are changing. Traditional prestige media is complemented by blogs, social media entries, or online forums of varying quality. Therefore, focusing on newspaper articles may increasingly limit the view on phenomena such as agenda setting, framing, or legitimacy. However, recent research on the issue has found that while the mechanisms might have changed, traditional news media still plays a key role, and coverage may even precede coverage in other channels or seriously amplify the salience of an issue (Langer and Gruber, 2021; Harder et al., 2017). Having said that, studying the representation of the EEG or renewable energy technologies within the social media sphere certainly would be an interesting future line of work that could profit from parts of the methods developed in this thesis.

In terms of data analysis, this thesis focuses on the temporal developments of newspaper contents. Future research may extend the scope of the analysis toward a more differentiated view of different regions within the country. In fact, deployment of renewable energies often varies with the availability of potential to reap, and wind power in Germany is often located in the northern and eastern parts of the country, while solar power concentrates in the south. Also, the solar module industry was clustered in a specific region within Germany. One may hold that the profits and losses of renewable energy deployment and the EEG are not distributed uniformly across the country. Such uneven distribution may entail different perceptions of technology and policy, leading to regional legitimacy and policy framing variations. Answering these questions certainly requires extensions of the data base to include a reasonably chosen sample of regional newspapers and the development of rigorous hypothesis testing strategies over time and regions. The results would enable more fine-grained policy suggestions, pointing to regions needing higher policy and technology legitimation.

From a discourse analysis perspective, it would be highly informative to identify actors and link them to specific framings of technologies and policies. Ideally, this would provide insights into actors' positions in discourse over time to identify advocacy or opponent coalitions and how they influence the framing in newspaper reporting. In principle, the NLP literature offers methods for recognition of 'named entities' in written texts, building upon domain-specific dictionaries or leveraging the syntactic structures of sentences. Furthermore, direct or indirect speech can be identified. Notably, deep learning techniques contribute to a quick evolution of the field. However, establishing a link between identified actors and topics within a text would be challenging to address methodologically, given that texts often comprise more than one topic. A first simple step towards that goal could be identifying interviews or comments within the existing corpus and linking them to interviewees and affiliated organizations. Such a procedure would effectively limit the number of actors cited within a document and could therefore more directly associate actors and topics. To measure the sentiment associated with topics, we defined topic sentiment by a posterior assessment of topic distributions of a structural topic model. While this procedure yielded meaningful results, the topic model cannot leverage sentiment analysis within the estimation procedure. Other topic model approaches can include sentiment in topic estimates; however, their representation of time is limited. It was beyond the scope of this thesis to refine STM in terms of sentiment assessment. However, such an advance could contribute to a better dynamic assessment of sentiment associated with topics.
Chapter 7

Conclusions

This thesis explored the socio-technical dynamics of renewable energy policies, where the term *dynamics* inherently refers to the temporal dimension and policy change. As crucial variables interrelated with the change in policies and politics, this thesis identified technological and industrial development and the perceptions of policy and technology within society. The dissertation draws on the framework of technological innovation systems to conceptualize these variables. For technology development, literature on innovation systems proposes to conceive system dynamics as a life cycle through phases of formation, growth, maturity, and decline, whose relationships to its context, such as policy subsystems, vary by phase. The relationships between technology and society can be described as the technology's legitimacy, where a processual perspective helps assess the dynamics of this relationship. This thesis identified policy feedback, framing, and agenda-setting as valuable to link policy processes, technological development, and societies' perceptions of technology.

In order to explore the public perception of policy and technology, this thesis draws on two large sets of newspaper articles concerning the German EEG and wind power. Manual quantitative content analysis of such large corpora remains costly. Therefore, this thesis deployed a set of methods from natural language processing, machine learning, and statistics to develop models of the newspaper corpora. However, methodological challenges arose from specifying models for temporal dynamics, sentiment, and complex social science concepts such as technology legitimacy. For that purpose, this thesis contributed procedures (1) to enhance structural topic models with spline regression and changepoint analysis; (2) to derive topic sentiment from the posterior topic distribution; and (3) to operationalize technology legitimacy with topic models. The resulting topic models provide insights into the temporal dynamics of the framing and legitimacy of the EEG and wind power. To further link these findings to political discourse, this thesis performed a synthesis of existing case studies on the German EEG, for the first time linking technological innovation system life cycles with policy feedback. The following paragraphs summarize the findings and highlight theoretical and policy implications.

Framing of the EEG. Media framing of societal objects has important implications for the perceptions of public and political audiences. In democratic systems, media plays an essential role as transmitters and gatekeepers of what information is deemed important. Therefore, the outcomes of framing processes can indicate whether an object is perceived as legitimate. Additionally, they can indicate the arguments applied in the underlying political struggles among stakeholders. Against this background, a topic model for 6,645 articles was developed to assess how the framing of the German renewable energy act changed over time. The results show that around 2011, dominant frames changed from focusing on renewable energy technologies and their economic spillovers to emphasizing the costs related to the policy and the EEG surcharge. Analysis of the sentiment associated with the topics revealed that while topics related to renewable technologies predominantly were connoted positively, topics related to costs were more pessimistic. Such a shift in framing, along with surveys indicating that costs are also increasingly dominating the perception of the EEG, affects the leverage of policymakers towards maintaining support for renewables. Consequently, the EEG surcharge was lowered and finally abolished in July 2022. In general, the fate of the EEG surcharge shows the political difficulties of incentivizing behavior change via increasing costs of energy carriers, which is also relevant to the imposition of CO2 taxes or prices. Additionally, the results showed that media reporting followed a cyclic pattern that gives rise to further explorations of this dissertation.

Life cycle of deployment policies. In the light of necessary greenhouse gas reductions in the coming years to avoid excessive global warming and the considerable gap between necessities and actual developments, accelerating the speed of transitions to more sustainable states of society is critical. Transition scholars, therefore, turned their attention to the timing of sustainability transitions in general and energy transitions specifically. As speeding up such transitions is a political issue of balancing various interests, understanding the timing of political processes supporting transitions is of immense importance. Against this background, this dissertation assessed existing studies on the German renewable energy act identifying feedback mechanisms between policy subsystems, the solar PV innovation system, and developments in the electricity sector using a synthesis approach. The results show how the increasing solar PV deployment and rapid industry development spurred by policy caused a virtuous cycle of mutual reinforcement. However, when policy costs increased and the competitiveness of German module producers dwindled, opportunities for policy change opened up. These findings are generalized in a life-cycle model of deployment policies, drawing upon the policy feedback and innovation systems literature. A key takeaway of the model is that even if initial enthusiasm for policy and technology is considerable, tipping points may be reached that increase the likelihood of policy change. Such tipping points can indicate that the time has come for policymakers to extend the focus of transitional policies toward mechanisms that also destabilize the existing incumbent regime. From a policy design perspective, the challenge in setting up appropriate support mechanisms is to bestow enough flexibility while maintaining a credible long-term perspective.

Legitimacy of wind power. For the deployment of policies that support the adoption of technologies, the technology's legitimacy is crucial to secure ongoing public support. Wind power's local acceptance has long been challenged by residents' perceptions of landscapes, health considerations, and environmental concerns such as wildlife protection. However, local concerns gain political significance when they leave local contexts and diffuse more widely. Against this background, this dissertation developed a topic model of 9,840 articles from German prestige newspapers to assess wind power's legitimacy. Results show that the salience of landscape issues and health and environmental concerns increased across time. The coverage of such issues is tightly related to legal and political conflicts on regional levels. Periodically, costs related to wind power and the EEG surcharge

contribute to wind power's media perception, as well as the insolvency of a project developer that led to the reduction of participatory options in wind power projects. The results give rise to a conceptualization of delegitimation as a process starting in a local and confined context that diffuses to the broader public. For policy makers, this process points to the importance of engaging already on the local level, for example, by increasing local participation in the profits of wind power projects. Additionally, the legal framework must effectively balance public and stakeholder interests.

Overall, the results provide insights into the political challenges that arise in the course of maturing long-term sustainability transitions, where with increasing deployment, legitimacy issues of technology come to the fore, and rising policy costs and competition increase political pressure. These results apply to the case of the German energy transition but may transcend to other cases of renewable energy policies and technology development in general.

References

- Airoldi, E.M., Bischof, J.M., 2016. Improving and Evaluating Topic Models and Other Models of Text. Journal of the American Statistical Association 111, 1381–1403. doi:10.1080/01621459.2015.1051182.
- Aldrich, H.E., Fiol, C.M., 1994. Fools Rush in? The Institutional Context of Industry Creation. Academy of Management Review 19, 645–670. doi:10.5465/ amr.1994.9412190214.
- Asheim, B.T., Gertler, M.S., 2005. The geography of innovation: regional innovation systems, in: The Oxford handbook of innovation.
- Baumgartner, F.R., Jones, B.D., 2004. Agendas and instability in American politics. American politics and political economy series, Univ. of Chicago Press, Chicago.
- Bennett, W.L., 1990. Toward a Theory of Press-State Relations in the United States. Journal of Communication 40, 103–127. doi:10.1111/j.1460-2466. 1990.tb02265.x.
- Bergek, A., Hekkert, M., Jacobsson, S., Markard, J., Sandén, B., Truffer, B., 2015. Technological innovation systems in contexts: Conceptualizing contextual structures and interaction dynamics. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 16, 51–64. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2015.07.003.
- Bergek, A., Hekkert, M.P., Jacobsson, S., 2008a. Functions in Innovation Systems: a framework for analysing energy system dynamics and identifying goals for system building activities by entrepreneurs and policy makers, in: Foxon, T.,

Köhler, J., Oughton, C. (Eds.), Innovation for a Low Carbon Economy: Economic, Institutional and Management Approaches. Edward Elgar Publishing.

- Bergek, A., Jacobsson, S., 2003. The emergence of a growth industry: a comparative analysis of the German, Dutch and Swedish wind turbine industries, in: Metcalfe, J.S., Cantner, U. (Eds.), Change, Transformation and Development. Physica-Verlag HD, Heidelberg, pp. 197–227. doi:10.1007/ 978-3-7908-2720-0_12.
- Bergek, A., Jacobsson, S., Carlsson, B., Lindmark, S., Rickne, A., 2008b. Analyzing the functional dynamics of technological innovation systems: A scheme of analysis. Research Policy 37, 407–429. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2007.12.003.
- Bergek, A., Jacobsson, S., Sandén, B.A., 2008c. 'Legitimation' and 'development of positive externalities': two key processes in the formation phase of technological innovation systems. Technology Analysis & Strategic Management 20, 575–592. doi:10.1080/09537320802292768.
- Binz, C., Harris-Lovett, S., Kiparsky, M., Sedlak, D.L., Truffer, B., 2016a. The thorny road to technology legitimation — Institutional work for potable water reuse in California. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 103, 249–263. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2015.10.005.
- Binz, C., Truffer, B., 2017. Global Innovation Systems—A conceptual framework for innovation dynamics in transnational contexts. Research Policy 46, 1284– 1298. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2017.05.012.
- Binz, C., Truffer, B., Coenen, L., 2016b. Path Creation as a Process of Resource Alignment and Anchoring: Industry Formation for On-Site Water Recycling in Beijing. Economic Geography 92, 172–200. doi:10.1080/00130095.2015. 1103177.
- Bischof, J.M., Airoldi, E.M., 2012. Summarizing Topical Content with Word Frequency and Exclusivity, in: Proceedings of the 29th International Coference on International Conference on Machine Learning, Omnipress, Madison, WI, USA. pp. 9–16.

- Blei, D., Ng, A., Jordan, M., 2003. Latent Dirichlet Allocation. Journal of Machine Learning Research 2003, 993-1022. URL: http://www.jmlr.org/papers/ volume3/blei03a/blei03a.pdf.
- Blei, D.M., Lafferty, J.D., 2006. Dynamic topic models, in: Cohen, W., Moore, A. (Eds.), Proceedings of the 23rd international conference on Machine learning – ICML '06, ACM Press, New York, New York, USA. pp. 113–120. doi:10.1145/ 1143844.1143859.
- Blei, D.M., Lafferty, J.D., 2007. A correlated topic model of Science. The Annals of Applied Statistics 1, 17–35. doi:10.1214/07-A0AS114.
- Breetz, H., Mildenberger, M., Stokes, L., 2018. The political logics of clean energy transitions. Business and Politics 20, 492–522. doi:10.1017/bap.2018.14.
- Breschi, S., Malerba, F., 1997. Sectoral Innovation Systems: Technological Regimes, Schumpeterian Dynamics, and Spatial Boundaries, in: Edquist, C. (Ed.), Systems of Innovation. Pinter - A Cassell imprint.
- Bromley, P.S., 2016. Extraordinary interventions: Toward a framework for rapid transition and deep emission reductions in the energy space. Energy Research & Social Science 22, 165–171. doi:10.1016/j.erss.2016.08.018.
- Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Klimaschutz, 2022a. Zeitreihen zur Entwicklung der erneuerbaren Energien in Deutschland. URL: https://www.erneuerbare-energien.de/EE/Navigation/DE/Service/ Erneuerbare_Energien_in_Zahlen/Zeitreihen/zeitreihen.html.
- Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Klimaschutz, 2022b. Überblickspapier Osterpaket. URL: https://www.bmwk.de/Redaktion/DE/Downloads/Energie/ 0406_ueberblickspapier_osterpaket.pdf?__blob=publicationFile&v=14.
- Burchert, F., Bleser, R.D., Sonntag, K., 2003. Does morphology make the difference? Agrammatic sentence comprehension in German. Brain and Language 87, 323–342. doi:10.1016/S0093-934X(03)00132-9.
- Butler, L., Neuhoff, K., 2008. Comparison of feed-in tariff, quota and auction mechanisms to support wind power development. Renewable Energy 33, 1854– 1867. doi:10.1016/j.renene.2007.10.008.

- Béland, D., 2010. Reconsidering Policy Feedback. Administration & Society 42, 568–590. doi:10.1177/0095399710377444.
- Cairney, P., Heikkila, T., 2014. A comparison of theories of the policy process, in: Sabatier, P.A., Weible, C.M. (Eds.), Theories of the policy process. Westview Press, pp. 363–389.
- Campbell, A.L., 2012. Policy Makes Mass Politics. Annual Review of Political Science 15, 333–351. doi:10.1146/annurev-polisci-012610-135202.
- Carlsson, B., Stankiewicz, R., 1991. On the nature, function and composition of technological systems. Journal of Evolutionary Economics 1, 93–118. doi:10. 1007/BF01224915.
- Carragee, K.M., Roefs, W., 2004. The Neglect of Power in Recent Framing Research. Journal of Communication 54, 214–233. doi:10.1111/j.1460-2466. 2004.tb02625.x.
- Chang, J., Gerrish, S., Wang, C., Boyd-graber, J., Blei, D., 2009. Reading Tea Leaves: How Humans Interpret Topic Models, in: Y. Bengio, D. Schuurmans, J. Lafferty, C. Williams, A. Culotta (Eds.), Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems, Curran Associates, Inc. URL: https://proceedings.neurips.cc/paper/2009/file/ f92586a25bb3145facd64ab20fd554ff-Paper.pdf.
- Chauhan, U., Shah, A., 2022. Topic Modeling Using Latent Dirichlet allocation. ACM Computing Surveys 54, 1–35. doi:10.1145/3462478.
- COP26, 2021. COP26: The Glasgow Climate Pact. URL: https://ukcop26.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/ COP26-Presidency-Outcomes-The-Climate-Pact.pdf.
- Dedehayir, O., Steinert, M., 2016. The hype cycle model: A review and future directions. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 108, 28–41. doi:10. 1016/j.techfore.2016.04.005.
- Deephouse, D.L., Suchman, M., 2008. Legitimacy in Organizational Institutionalism, in: Greenwood, R., Oliver, C., Suddaby, R., Sahlin, K. (Eds.), The SAGE Handbook of Organizational Institutionalism. SAGE Publications Ltd, 1 Oliver's

Yard, 55 City Road, London EC1Y 1SP United Kingdom, pp. 49–77. doi:10.4135/9781849200387.n2.

- Dehler-Holland, J., 2021. From virtuous to vicious cycles Towards a life cycle model of technology deployment policies. [Under Review].
- Dehler-Holland, J., Okoh, M., Keles, D., 2021a. The Legitimacy of Wind Power in Germany. doi:10.5445/IR/1000128597.
- Dehler-Holland, J., Okoh, M., Keles, D., 2022. Assessing technology legitimacy with topic models and sentiment analysis – The case of wind power in Germany. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 175, 121354. doi:10.1016/ j.techfore.2021.121354.
- Dehler-Holland, J., Schumacher, K., Fichtner, W., 2021b. Topic modeling uncovers shifts in media framing of the German renewable energy act. Patterns 2, 100169. doi:10.1016/j.patter.2020.100169.
- Destatis, 2022. Bruttostromerzeugung in Deutschland. URL: https: //www.destatis.de/DE/Themen/Branchen-Unternehmen/Energie/ Erzeugung/Tabellen/bruttostromerzeugung.html.
- Devlin, J., Chang, M.W., Lee, K., Toutanova, K., 11.10.2018. BERT: Pre-training of Deep Bidirectional Transformers for Language Understanding. URL: http: //arxiv.org/pdf/1810.04805v2.
- Die Zeit, 2019. Darüber spricht der Bundestag. URL: https://www.zeit.de/politik/deutschland/2019-09/ bundestag-jubilaeum-70-jahre-parlament-reden-woerter-sprache-wandel# s=europa.
- DiMaggio, P., Nag, M., Blei, D., 2013. Exploiting affinities between topic modeling and the sociological perspective on culture: Application to newspaper coverage of U.S. government arts funding. Poetics 41, 570–606. doi:10.1016/j.poetic. 2013.08.004.
- Downs, A., 1972. Up and Down with Ecology the Issue-Attention-Cycle. The Public Interest 28, 38-50. URL: https://www.nationalaffairs.com/ storage/app/uploads/public/58e/1a4/b56/58e1a4b56d25f917699992.pdf.

- Edmondson, D.L., 2020. The politics of policy-mix-making processes in sustainability transitions: exploring the failure of the Zero Carbon Homes policy mix in the UK. Ph.D. thesis. University of Sussex. URL: http://sro.sussex.ac. uk/id/eprint/92127/.
- Edmondson, D.L., Kern, F., Rogge, K.S., 2019. The co-evolution of policy mixes and socio-technical systems: Towards a conceptual framework of policy mix feedback in sustainability transitions. Research Policy doi:10.1016/j.respol. 2018.03.010.
- Edmondson, D.L., Rogge, K.S., Kern, F., 2020. Zero carbon homes in the UK? Analysing the co-evolution of policy mix and socio-technical system. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 35, 135–161. doi:10.1016/j.eist. 2020.02.005.
- Ellis, G., Ferraro, G., 2016. The social acceptance of wind energy: Where we stand and the path ahead. doi:10.2789/696070.
- Entman, R.M., 1993. Framing: Toward Clarification of a Fractured Paradigm. Journal of Communication 43, 51–58. doi:10.1111/j.1460-2466.1993. tb01304.x.
- Entman, R.M., 2007. Framing Bias: Media in the Distribution of Power. Journal of Communication 57, 163–173. doi:10.1111/j.1460-2466.2006.00336.x.
- EPA, n.d. Global Emissions by Economic Sector. URL: https://www.epa.gov/ ghgemissions/global-greenhouse-gas-emissions-data#Sector.
- Fawzi, N., 2018. Beyond policy agenda-setting: political actors' and journalists' perceptions of news media influence across all stages of the political process. Information, Communication & Society 21, 1134–1150. doi:10.1080/1369118X. 2017.1301524.
- Feldman, R., 2013. Techniques and applications for sentiment analysis. Communications of the ACM 56, 82–89. doi:10.1145/2436256.2436274.
- Fenn, J., Raskino, M., 2008. Mastering the hype cycle: how to choose the right innovation at the right time. Harvard Business Press.

- Fouquet, D., 2013. Policy instruments for renewable energy From a European perspective. Renewable Energy 49, 15–18. doi:10.1016/j.renene.2012.01. 075.
- Fraunholz, C., 2021. Market Design for the Transition to Renewable Electricity Systems. doi:10.5445/IR/1000133282.
- Freeman, C., 1987. Technology policy and economic performance: Lessons from Japan. Pinter Publishers, London.
- Fuchs, G., 2020. Who is Confronting Whom? Conflicts About Renewable Energy Installations in Germany, in: European Consortium for Political Research (Ed.), ECPR General Conference August 2020. URL: https://ecpr.eu/Events/ Event/PaperDetails/54349.
- Geels, F., Schot, J., 2010. The Dynamics of Transitions: A Socio-Technical Perspective, in: Grin, J., Rotmans, J., Schot, J. (Eds.), Transitions to sustainable development. Routledge, New York and London. Routledge studies in sustainability transitions, pp. 11–104.
- Geels, F.W., 2002. Technological transitions as evolutionary reconfiguration processes: A multi-level perspective and a case-study. Research Policy 31, 1257– 1274. doi:10.1016/S0048-7333(02)00062-8.
- Geels, F.W., 2004. From sectoral systems of innovation to socio-technical systems: Insights about dynamics and change from sociology and institutional theory. Research Policy 33, 897–920. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2004.01.015.
- Geels, F.W., Kern, F., Fuchs, G., Hinderer, N., Kungl, G., Mylan, J., Neukirch, M., Wassermann, S., 2016. The enactment of socio-technical transition pathways: A reformulated typology and a comparative multi-level analysis of the German and UK low-carbon electricity transitions (1990–2014). Research Policy 45, 896–913. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2016.01.015.
- Geels, F.W., Penna, C.C., 2015. Societal problems and industry reorientation: Elaborating the Dialectic Issue LifeCycle (DILC) model and a case study of car safety in the USA (1900–1995). Research Policy 44, 67–82. doi:10.1016/j. respol.2014.09.006.

- Geels, F.W., Verhees, B., 2011. Cultural legitimacy and framing struggles in innovation journeys: A cultural-performative perspective and a case study of Dutch nuclear energy (1945–1986). Technological Forecasting and Social Change 78, 910–930. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2010.12.004.
- Genus, A., Iskandarova, M., 2020. Transforming the energy system? Technology and organisational legitimacy and the institutionalisation of community renewable energy. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 125, 109795. doi:10.1016/j.rser.2020.109795.
- Greenwood, R., Oliver, C., Suddaby, R., Sahlin, K. (Eds.), 2008. The SAGE Handbook of Organizational Institutionalism. SAGE Publications Ltd, 1 Oliver's Yard, 55 City Road, London EC1Y 1SP United Kingdom. doi:10.4135/9781849200387.
- Grimmer, J., King, G., 2011. General purpose computer-assisted clustering and conceptualization. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 108, 2643–2650. doi:10.1073/pnas.1018067108.
- Grimmer, J., Stewart, B.M., 2013. Text as Data: The Promise and Pitfalls of Automatic Content Analysis Methods for Political Texts. Political Analysis 21, 267–297. doi:10.1093/pan/mps028.
- Grubler, A., Wilson, C., Nemet, G., 2016. Apples, oranges, and consistent comparisons of the temporal dynamics of energy transitions. Energy Research & Social Science 22, 18–25. doi:10.1016/j.erss.2016.08.015.
- Gupta, K., Jenkins-Smith, H., 2015. Anthony Downs, "Up and Down with Ecology: The 'Issue-Attention' Cycle", in: Lodge, M., Page, E.C., Balla, S.J. (Eds.), The Oxford Handbook of Classics in Public Policy and Administration. Oxford University Press. doi:10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199646135.013.34.
- Haas, R., Eichhammer, W., Huber, C., Langniss, O., Lorenzoni, A., Madlener, R., Menanteau, P., Morthorst, P.E., Martins, A., Oniszk, A., Schleich, J., Smith, A., Vass, Z., Verbruggen, A., 2004. How to promote renewable energy systems successfully and effectively. Energy Policy 32, 833–839. doi:10.1016/ S0301-4215(02)00337-3.

- Hake, J.F., Fischer, W., Venghaus, S., Weckenbrock, C., 2015. The German Energiewende History and status quo. Energy 92, 532–546. doi:10.1016/j.energy.2015.04.027.
- Harder, R.A., Sevenans, J., van Aelst, P., 2017. Intermedia Agenda Setting in the Social Media Age: How Traditional Players Dominate the News Agenda in Election Times. The International Journal of Press/Politics 22, 275–293. doi:10.1177/1940161217704969.
- Harris-Lovett, S.R., Binz, C., Sedlak, D.L., Kiparsky, M., Truffer, B., 2015. Beyond User Acceptance: A Legitimacy Framework for Potable Water Reuse in California. Environmental science & technology 49, 7552–7561. doi:10.1021/ acs.est.5b00504.
- Haufe, M.C., Ehrhart, K.M., 2018. Auctions for renewable energy support Suitability, design, and first lessons learned. Energy Policy 121, 217–224. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2018.06.027.
- Hekkert, M.P., Negro, S.O., 2009. Functions of innovation systems as a framework to understand sustainable technological change: Empirical evidence for earlier claims. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 76, 584–594. doi:10.1016/ j.techfore.2008.04.013.
- Hekkert, M.P., Suurs, R., Negro, S.O., Kuhlmann, S., Smits, R., 2007. Functions of innovation systems: A new approach for analysing technological change. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 74, 413–432. doi:10.1016/j.techfore. 2006.03.002.
- Hoppmann, J., Huenteler, J., Girod, B., 2014. Compulsive policy-making—The evolution of the German feed-in tariff system for solar photovoltaic power. Research Policy 43, 1422–1441. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2014.01.014.
- Hoppmann, J., Peters, M., Schneider, M., Hoffmann, V.H., 2013. The two faces of market support—How deployment policies affect technological exploration and exploitation in the solar photovoltaic industry. Research Policy 42, 989–1003. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2013.01.002.

- Hull, D.A., 1996. Stemming algorithms: A case study for detailed evaluation. Journal of the American Society for Information Science 47, 70–84.
- Jacobsson, S., Lauber, V., 2006. The politics and policy of energy system transformation—explaining the German diffusion of renewable energy technology. Energy Policy 34, 256–276. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2004.08.029.
- Jain, S., Ahlstrom, D., 2021. Technology legitimacy and the legitimacy of technology: The case of chronic kidney disease therapies. Journal of Engineering and Technology Management 62, 101653. doi:10.1016/j.jengtecman.2021. 101653.
- Jansma, S.R., Gosselt, J.F., Kuipers, K., de Jong, M.D., 2020. Technology legitimation in the public discourse: applying the pillars of legitimacy on GM food. Technology Analysis & Strategic Management 32, 195–207. doi:10.1080/09537325.2019.1648788.
- Jelodar, H., Wang, Y., Yuan, C., Feng, X., Jiang, X., Li, Y., Zhao, L., 2019. Latent Dirichlet allocation (LDA) and topic modeling: models, applications, a survey. Multimedia Tools and Applications 78, 15169–15211. doi:10.1007/ s11042-018-6894-4.
- Johnson, C., Dowd, T.J., Ridgeway, C.L., 2006. Legitimacy as a Social Process. Annual Review of Sociology 32, 53-78. doi:10.1146/annurev.soc.32.061604. 123101.
- Kemfert, C., 2017. Germany must go back to its low-carbon future. Nature 549, 26–27. doi:10.1038/549026a.
- Kern, F., Rogge, K.S., 2016. The pace of governed energy transitions: Agency, international dynamics and the global Paris agreement accelerating decarbonisation processes? Energy Research & Social Science 22, 13–17. doi:10.1016/j. erss.2016.08.016.
- Kern, F., Rogge, K.S., 2018. Harnessing theories of the policy process for analysing the politics of sustainability transitions: A critical survey. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 27, 102–117. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2017.11. 001.

- Kingdon, J.W., 2001. Agendas, alternatives, and public policies. 2 ed., Longman, New York, NY.
- Kiousis, S., Bantimaroudis, P., Ban, H., 1999. Candidate Image Attributes. Communication Research 26, 414–428. doi:10.1177/009365099026004003.
- Kishna, M., Niesten, E., Negro, S., Hekkert, M.P., 2017. The role of alliances in creating legitimacy of sustainable technologies: A study on the field of bioplastics. Journal of Cleaner Production 155, 7–16. doi:10.1016/j.jclepro. 2016.06.089.
- Kitzing, L., Fitch-Roy, O., Islam, M., Mitchell, C., 2020. An evolving risk perspective for policy instrument choice in sustainability transitions. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 35, 369–382. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2018. 12.002.
- Kivimaa, P., Kern, F., 2016. Creative destruction or mere niche support? Innovation policy mixes for sustainability transitions. Research Policy 45, 205–217. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2015.09.008.
- Klepper, S., 1997. Industry Life Cycles. Industrial and Corporate Change 6, 145–182. doi:10.1093/icc/6.1.145.
- Konrad, K., Markard, J., Ruef, A., Truffer, B., 2012. Strategic responses to fuel cell hype and disappointment. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 79, 1084–1098. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2011.09.008.
- Kowsari, Meimandi, J., Heidarysafa, Mendu, Barnes, Brown, 2019. Text Classification Algorithms: A Survey. Information 10, 150. doi:10.3390/info10040150.
- Kreiss, J., Ehrhart, K.M., Haufe, M.C., 2017. Appropriate design of auctions for renewable energy support – Prequalifications and penalties. Energy Policy 101, 512–520. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2016.11.007.
- Kriechbaum, M., López Prol, J., Posch, A., 2017. Looking back at the future: Dynamics of collective expectations about photovoltaic technology in Germany & Spain. Technological Forecasting and Social Change doi:10.1016/j.techfore. 2017.12.003.

- Kriechbaum, M., Posch, A., Hauswiesner, A., 2021. Hype cycles during sociotechnical transitions: The dynamics of collective expectations about renewable energy in Germany. Research Policy 50, 104262. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2021. 104262.
- Krippendorff, K., 2004. Content Analysis: An Introduction to its Methodology. 2 ed., Sage publications, Thousand Oaks, California.
- Köhler, J., Geels, F.W., Kern, F., Markard, J., Wieczorek, A., Alkemade, F., Avelino, F., Bergek, A., Boons, F., Fünfschilling, L., Hess, D., Holtz, G., Hyysalo, S., Jenkins, K., Kivimaa, P., Martiskainen, M., McMeekin, A., Mühlemeier, M.S., Nykvist, B., Onsongo, E., Pel, B., Raven, R., Rohracher, H., Sandén, B., Schot, J., Sovacool, B., Turnheim, B., Welch, D., Wells, P., 2019. An agenda for sustainability transitions research: State of the art and future directions. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions doi:10.1016/j.eist.2019.01.004.
- Langer, A.I., Gruber, J.B., 2021. Political Agenda Setting in the Hybrid Media System: Why Legacy Media Still Matter a Great Deal. The International Journal of Press/Politics 26, 313–340. doi:10.1177/1940161220925023.
- Larsen, E.G., 2018. Policy Feedback Effects on Mass Publics: A Quantitative Review. Policy Studies Journal 97, 1507. doi:10.1111/psj.12280.
- Lauber, V., Jacobsson, S., 2016. The politics and economics of constructing, contesting and restricting socio-political space for renewables – The German Renewable Energy Act. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 18, 147–163. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2015.06.005.
- Lauber, V., Mez, L., 2004. Three Decades of Renewable Electricity Policies in Germany. Energy & Environment 15, 599–623. doi:10.1260/0958305042259792.
- Leiren, M.D., Reimer, I., 2018. Historical institutionalist perspective on the shift from feed-in tariffs towards auctioning in German renewable energy policy. Energy Research & Social Science 43, 33–40. doi:10.1016/j.erss.2018.05.022.
- Lucas, C., Nielsen, R.A., Roberts, M.E., Stewart, B.M., Storer, A., Tingley, D., 2015. Computer-Assisted Text Analysis for Comparative Politics. Political Anal-

ysis 23, 254–277. doi:10.1093/pan/mpu019.

- Lundvall, B., 1988. Innovation as an Interactive Process: From User Producer Interaction to National systems of Innovation, in: Dosi, G., Freeman, C., Nelson, R.R., Silverberg, G., Soete, L. (Eds.), Technical Change and Economic theory. Pinter Publishers, London.
- Lundvall, B. (Ed.), 1992. National systems of innovation: Toward a theory of innovation and interactive learning. Pinter Publishers, London.
- López Prol, J., Steininger, K.W., Zilberman, D., 2020. The cannibalization effect of wind and solar in the California wholesale electricity market. Energy Economics 85, 104552. doi:10.1016/j.eneco.2019.104552.
- Malerba, F., 2002. Sectoral systems of innovation and production. Research Policy 31, 247–264. doi:10.1016/S0048-7333(01)00139-1.
- Markard, J., 2020. The life cycle of technological innovation systems. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 153, 119407. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2018. 07.045.
- Markard, J., Hekkert, M., Jacobsson, S., 2015. The technological innovation systems framework: Response to six criticisms. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 16, 76–86. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2015.07.006.
- Markard, J., Raven, R., Truffer, B., 2012. Sustainability transitions: An emerging field of research and its prospects. Research Policy 41, 955–967. doi:10.1016/ j.respol.2012.02.013.
- Markard, J., Truffer, B., 2008. Technological innovation systems and the multilevel perspective: Towards an integrated framework. Research Policy 37, 596– 615. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2008.01.004.
- Markard, J., Wirth, S., Truffer, B., 2016. Institutional dynamics and technology legitimacy – A framework and a case study on biogas technology. Research Policy 45, 330–344. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2015.10.009.
- Matthäus, D., 2020. Designing effective auctions for renewable energy support. Energy Policy 142, 111462. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2020.111462.

- May, C., Cotterell, R., van Durme, B., 2016. An Analysis of Lemmatization on Topic Models of Morphologically Rich Language. URL: http://arxiv.org/ pdf/1608.03995v2.
- McCombs, M., 2005. A Look at Agenda-setting: past, present and future. Journalism Studies 6, 543–557. doi:10.1080/14616700500250438.
- McCombs, M., Llamas, J.P., Lopez-Escobar, E., Rey, F., 1997. Candidate Images in Spanish Elections: Second-Level Agenda-Setting Effects. Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly 74, 703–717. doi:10.1177/107769909707400404.
- McCombs, M.E., Shaw, D.L., 1972. The Agenda-Setting Function of Mass Media. Public Opinion Quarterly 36, 176. doi:10.1086/267990.
- Meadowcroft, J., 2009. What about the politics? Sustainable development, transition management, and long term energy transitions. Policy Sciences 42, 323–340. doi:10.1007/s11077-009-9097-z.
- Mikolov, T., Chen, K., Corrado, G., Dean, J., 2013a. Efficient Estimation of Word Representations in Vector Space. URL: http://arxiv.org/pdf/1301.3781v3.
- Mikolov, T., Sutskever, I., Chen, K., Corrado, G., Dean, J., 2013b. Distributed Representations of Words and Phrases and their Compositionality. URL: http: //arxiv.org/pdf/1310.4546v1.
- Mimno, D., Wallach, H.M., Talley, E., Leenders, M., McCallum, A., 2011. Optimizing semantic coherence in topic models, in: Proceedings of the conference on empirical methods in natural language processing, pp. 262–272.
- Minaee, S., Kalchbrenner, N., Cambria, E., Nikzad, N., Chenaghlu, M., Gao, J., 2021. Deep Learning–based Text Classification. ACM Computing Surveys 54, 1–40. doi:10.1145/3439726.
- Musiolik, J., Markard, J., Hekkert, M., 2012. Networks and network resources in technological innovation systems: Towards a conceptual framework for system building. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 79, 1032–1048. doi:10. 1016/j.techfore.2012.01.003.
- Nelson, R.R., 1993. National innovation systems: a comparative analysis. Oxford University Press.

- Newig, J., 2004. Public Attention, Political Action: the Example of Environmental Regulation. Rationality and Society 16, 149–190. doi:10.1177/ 1043463104043713.
- Oberlander, J., Weaver, R.K., 2015. Unraveling from Within? The Affordable Care Act and Self-Undermining Policy Feedbacks. The Forum 13. doi:10.1515/ for-2015-0010.
- Patala, S., Korpivaara, I., Jalkala, A., Kuitunen, A., Soppe, B., 2019. Legitimacy Under Institutional Change: How incumbents appropriate clean rhetoric for dirty technologies. Organization Studies 40, 395–419. doi:10.1177/ 0170840617736938.
- Peltoniemi, M., 2011. Reviewing Industry Life-cycle Theory: Avenues for Future Research. International Journal of Management Reviews 13, 349–375. doi:10. 1111/j.1468-2370.2010.00295.x.
- Penna, C.C., Geels, F.W., 2012. Multi-dimensional struggles in the greening of industry: A dialectic issue lifecycle model and case study. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 79, 999–1020. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2011.09.006.
- Penna, C.C., Geels, F.W., 2015. Climate change and the slow reorientation of the American car industry (1979–2012): An application and extension of the Dialectic Issue LifeCycle (DILC) model. Research Policy 44, 1029–1048. doi:10. 1016/j.respol.2014.11.010.
- Pierson, P., 1993. When Effect Becomes Cause: Policy Feedback and Political Change. World Politics 45, 595–628. doi:10.2307/2950710.
- Pitelis, A., Vasilakos, N., Chalvatzis, K., 2020. Fostering innovation in renewable energy technologies: Choice of policy instruments and effectiveness. Renewable Energy 151, 1163–1172. doi:10.1016/j.renene.2019.11.100.
- Quinn, K.M., Monroe, B.L., Colaresi, M., Crespin, M.H., Radev, D.R., 2010. How to Analyze Political Attention with Minimal Assumptions and Costs. American Journal of Political Science 54, 209–228. doi:10.1111/j.1540-5907.2009. 00427.x.

- Quitzow, R., 2015. Dynamics of a policy-driven market: The co-evolution of technological innovation systems for solar photovoltaics in China and Germany. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 17, 126–148. doi:10.1016/ j.eist.2014.12.002.
- Ragwitz, M., Steinhilber, S., 2014. Effectiveness and efficiency of support schemes for electricity from renewable energy sources. Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Energy and Environment 3, 213–229. doi:10.1002/wene.85.
- Rand, J., Hoen, B., 2017. Thirty years of North American wind energy acceptance research: What have we learned? Energy Research & Social Science 29, 135–148. doi:10.1016/j.erss.2017.05.019.
- REN21, 2021. Renewables 2021 Global Status Report. URL: https://www.ren21. net/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/GSR2021_Full_Report.pdf.
- Riff, D., Lacy, S., Fico, F., 2014. Analyzing Media Messages. Routledge. doi:10. 4324/9780203551691.
- Roberts, M.E., Stewart, B.M., Airoldi, E.M., 2016a. A Model of Text for Experimentation in the Social Sciences. Journal of the American Statistical Association 111, 988–1003. doi:10.1080/01621459.2016.1141684.
- Roberts, M.E., Stewart, B.M., Tingley, D., 2016b. Navigating the Local Modes of Big Data: The Case of Topic Models, in: Alvarez, R.M. (Ed.), Computational social science. Cambridge University Press, New York, NY. Analytical methods for social research, pp. 51–97. doi:10.1017/CB09781316257340.004.
- Roberts, M.E., Stewart, B.M., Tingley, D., Lucas, C., Leder-Luis, J., Gadarian, S.K., Albertson, B., Rand, D.G., 2014. Structural Topic Models for Open-Ended Survey Responses. American Journal of Political Science 58, 1064–1082. doi:10.1111/ajps.12103.
- Rogge, K.S., Reichardt, K., 2016. Policy mixes for sustainability transitions: An extended concept and framework for analysis. Research Policy 45, 1620–1635. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2016.04.004.
- Ruef, A., Markard, J., 2010. What happens after a hype? How changing expectations affected innovation activities in the case of stationary fuel cells.

Technology Analysis & Strategic Management 22, 317–338. doi:10.1080/09537321003647354.

- Rüdiger, M., Antons, D., Joshi, A.M., Salge, T.O., 2022. Topic modeling revisited: New evidence on algorithm performance and quality metrics. PloS one 17, e0266325. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0266325.
- Sabatier, P.A., 1988. An advocacy coalition framework of policy change and the role of policy-oriented learning therein. Policy Sciences 21, 129–168. doi:10. 1007/BF00136406.
- Sabatier, P.A. (Ed.), 2007. Theories of the Policy Process. Westview Press, Boulder. URL: https://edwardwimberley.com/courses/ IntroEnvPol/theorypolprocess.pdf#page=299.
- Savin, I., Ott, I., Konop, C., 2022. Tracing the evolution of service robotics: Insights from a topic modeling approach. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 174, 121280. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2021.121280.
- Sawin, J., 2006. National policy instruments: Policy lessons for the advancement & diffusion of renewable energy technologies around the world, in: Assmann, D., Laumanns, U., Uh, D. (Eds.), Renewable Energy: A Global Review of Technologies, Policies and Markets. Routledge, UK, pp. 71–114.
- Scheufele, D.A., 2009. Agenda-Setting, Priming, and Framing Revisited: Another Look at Cognitive Effects of Political Communication. Mass Communication and Society 3, 297–316. doi:10.1207/S15327825MCS0323{\textunderscore}07.
- Schmidt, T.S., Battke, B., Grosspietsch, D., Hoffmann, V.H., 2016. Do deployment policies pick technologies by (not) picking applications? —A simulation of investment decisions in technologies with multiple applications. Research Policy 45, 1965–1983. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2016.07.001.
- Schmidt, T.S., Schmid, N., Sewerin, S., 2019. Policy goals, partisanship and paradigmatic change in energy policy – analyzing parliamentary discourse in Germany over 30 years. Climate Policy 355, 1–16. doi:10.1080/14693062. 2019.1594667.

- Schmidt, T.S., Sewerin, S., 2017. Technology as a driver of climate and energy politics. Nature Energy 2, 649. doi:10.1038/nenergy.2017.84.
- Schmidt, T.S., Sewerin, S., 2018. Measuring the temporal dynamics of policy mixes
 An empirical analysis of renewable energy policy mixes' balance and design features in nine countries. Research Policy doi:10.1016/j.respol.2018.03.
 012.
- Schofield, A., Mimno, D., 2016. Comparing Apples to Apple: The Effects of Stemmers on Topic Models. Transactions of the Association for Computational Linguistics 4, 287–300. doi:10.1162/tacl_a_00099.
- Scott, W.R., 1995. Institutions and organizations: Ideas, interests, and identities. Sage publications.
- Seawright, J., Gerring, J., 2008. Case Selection Techniques in Case Study Research. Political Research Quarterly 61, 294–308. doi:10.1177/1065912907313077.
- Sharif, N., 2006. Emergence and development of the National Innovation Systems concept. Research Policy 35, 745–766. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2006.04.001.
- Shoemaker, P.J., Vos, T.P., 2009. Gatekeeping theory. Routledge, New York, NY.
- Smil, V., 2016. Examining energy transitions: A dozen insights based on performance. Energy Research & Social Science 22, 194–197. doi:10.1016/j.erss. 2016.08.017.
- Soroka, S.N., 2002. Agenda-Setting Dynamics in Canada. UBC Press, s.l.
- Sovacool, B.K., 2016. How long will it take? Conceptualizing the temporal dynamics of energy transitions. Energy Research & Social Science 13, 202–215. doi:10.1016/j.erss.2015.12.020.
- Suchman, M.C., 1995. Managing Legitimacy: Strategic and Institutional Approaches. Academy of Management Review 20, 571-610. doi:10.5465/amr. 1995.9508080331.
- Suddaby, R., Bitektine, A., Haack, P., 2017. Legitimacy. Academy of Management Annals 11, 451–478. doi:10.5465/annals.2015.0101.

- Suurs, R.A.A., 2009. Motors of sustainable innovation: Towards a theory on the dynamics of technological innovation systems. Utrecht University. URL: http://dspace.library.uu.nl/handle/1874/33346.
- Unruh, G.C., 2000. Understanding carbon lock-in. Energy Policy 28, 817–830. doi:10.1016/S0301-4215(00)00070-7.
- van der Loos, A., Normann, H.E., Hanson, J., Hekkert, M.P., 2021. The coevolution of innovation systems and context: Offshore wind in Norway and the Netherlands. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 138, 110513. doi:10. 1016/j.rser.2020.110513.
- van Lente, H., Spitters, C., Peine, A., 2013. Comparing technological hype cycles: Towards a theory. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 80, 1615–1628. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2012.12.004.
- Vaswani, A., Shazeer, N., Parmar, N., Uszkoreit, J., Jones, L., Gomez, A.N., Kaiser, L., Polosukhin, I., 2017. Attention Is All You Need. doi:10.48550/ arXiv.1706.03762.
- Vayansky, I., Kumar, S.A., 2020. A review of topic modeling methods. Information Systems 94, 101582. doi:10.1016/j.is.2020.101582.
- Vliegenthart, R., van Zoonen, L., 2011. Power to the frame: Bringing sociology back to frame analysis. European Journal of Communication 26, 101–115. doi:10.1177/0267323111404838.
- Vliegenthart, R., Walgrave, S., Baumgartner, F.R., Bevan, S., Breunig, C., Brouard, S., Bonafont, L.C., Grossman, E., Jennings, W., Mortensen, P.B., Palau, A.M., Sciarini, P., Tresch, A., 2016. Do the media set the parliamentary agenda? A comparative study in seven countries. European Journal of Political Research 55, 283–301. doi:10.1111/1475-6765.12134.
- Voutilainen, A., 2003. Part-of-speech tagging. The Oxford handbook of computational linguistics, 219–232.
- Wallner, J., 2008. Legitimacy and Public Policy: Seeing Beyond Effectiveness, Efficiency, and Performance. Policy Studies Journal 36, 421–443. doi:10.1111/ j.1541-0072.2008.00275.x.

- Weber, K.M., Truffer, B., 2017. Moving innovation systems research to the next level: towards an integrative agenda. Oxford Review of Economic Policy 33, 101–121. doi:10.1093/oxrep/grx002.
- Weiss, D., Nemeczek, F., 2021. A text-based monitoring tool for the legitimacy and guidance of technological innovation systems. Technology in Society 66, 101686. doi:10.1016/j.techsoc.2021.101686.
- Woo, S., Youtie, J., Ott, I., Scheu, F., 2021. Understanding the long-term emergence of autonomous vehicles technologies. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 170, 120852. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2021.120852.
- Wüstenhagen, R., Wolsink, M., Bürer, M.J., 2007. Social acceptance of renewable energy innovation: An introduction to the concept. Energy Policy 35, 2683– 2691. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2006.12.001.

Part II

Research Papers

Paper A

Topic modeling uncovers shifts in media framing of the German renewable energy act

Joris Dehler-Holland^{a,b}, Kira Schumacher^{a,b}, Wolf Fichtner^{a,b}

- ^a Institute for Industrial Production (IIP), Karlsruhe Institute of Technology (KIT), Karlsruhe, Germany
- ^b French-German Institute for Environmental Research (DFIU), Karlsruhe Institute of Technology (KIT), Karlsruhe, Germany

Published in *Patterns*, suggested citation:

Dehler-Holland, J.; Schumacher, K.; Fichtner, W. (2021): Topic modeling uncovers shifts in media framing of the German renewable energy act. In: Patterns 2 (1), 100169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.patter.2020.100169.

Patterns

Topic Modeling Uncovers Shifts in Media Framing of the German Renewable Energy Act

Graphical Abstract

Authors

Joris Dehler-Holland, Kira Schumacher, Wolf Fichtner

Article

Correspondence

joris.dehler-holland@kit.edu

In Brief

A structural topic model is developed to assess the temporal dynamics of topic prevalence and sentiment in newspaper coverage of the German Renewable Energy Act. The results show that coverage followed a pattern similar to issue-attention cycles. Newspapers predominantly reported on the renewable energy industry until, in 2012, framing changed, and from then on, costs dominated the agenda. The shift in framing can affect political leverage in reaching more ambitious renewable energy targets.



Highlights

- We assess coverage of the German Renewable Energy Act in newspapers over 18 years
- Change-point analysis enables structural topic modeling to capture temporal dynamics
- We introduce the notion of topic sentiment to assess the emotional content of topics
- Positive accounts of the renewable industry shift to costs imposed on society





Dehler-Holland et al., 2021, Patterns 2, 100169 January 8, 2021 © 2020 The Author(s). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.patter.2020.100169

Patterns



Topic Modeling Uncovers Shifts in Media Framing of the German Renewable Energy Act

Joris Dehler-Holland,^{1,2,3,*} Kira Schumacher,^{1,2} and Wolf Fichtner^{1,2}

¹Institute for Industrial Production, Karlsruhe Institute of Technology, Hertzstrasse 16, 76187 Karlsruhe, Germany ²French-German Institute for Environmental Research, Karlsruhe Institute of Technology, Hertzstrasse 16, 76187 Karlsruhe, Germany

³Lead Contact

Article

*Correspondence: joris.dehler-holland@kit.edu https://doi.org/10.1016/j.patter.2020.100169

THE BIGGER PICTURE Worldwide, policymakers push for a faster adoption of renewable energy technologies to mitigate climate change. Although policies that support the adoption of new technologies often have positive effects on innovation and job creation in an industry, they also involve costs borne by society. Media representations often have effects on public opinion on a policy. To understand how media reports on the German Renewable Energy Act developed over time, we developed advanced text mining models. We find that media coverage has shifted from positive accounts of the renewable energy industry toward the costs that the Renewable Energy Act imposes on society. If such patterns generalize, then public support and long-term renewable goals might be endangered. We propose that policies could be designed so that new innovative technologies, such as batteries or power-to-gas, and the optimism created by new technologies rub off onto "old" renewables to maintain broad public support.

Development/Pre-production: Data science output has been rolled out/validated across multiple domains/problems

SUMMARY

Renewable energy policies have been recognized as a cornerstone in the transition toward low-emission energy systems. Media reports are an important variable in the policy-making process, interrelating politicians and the public. To understand the changes in media framing of a pioneering renewable energy support act, we collected 6,645 articles from five Germany-wide newspapers between 2000 and 2017 on the German Renewable Energy Act. We developed a structural topic model based on a change-point analysis to assess the temporal patterns of newspaper coverage. We introduced the notion of topic sentiment to elucidate the emotional content of topics. The results show that after its enactment, optimism about renewable energies dominated the media agenda. After 2012, however, the Renewable Energy Act was more associated with its costs. Such shifts in renewable energy policy framing may limit political leverage to reach ambitious climate and energy targets.

INTRODUCTION

In light of climate change, the need to curb greenhouse gas emissions has been widely recognized, and political consensus has been reached that strong measures have to be taken.¹ However, there is also consent that the achievement of the ambitioned emission targets requires fundamental shifts in existing industries, user preferences, and markets.^{2–4} The change processes required and the connected challenges in the energy sector have been commonly termed as energy transitions.^{2,5}

Within energy transitions, renewable energy technologies play a pivotal role in creating an energy system with low emissions.⁶

By 2016, 126 countries worldwide had implemented some form of renewable electricity policy.⁷ Renewable energy technologies have achieved substantial cost reductions, yet financial risks still curb a faster development in many countries, and support policies are needed to lessen such risks.^{7,8} Fast technology development, on the other hand, calls for policymakers to adapt to changing situations.⁹

The German Renewable Energy Act (Erneuerbare-Energien-Gesetz, or EEG) is one of the first policies supporting the market uptake of renewable energy technologies, and the German energy transition has attracted wide interest internationally.¹⁰ The German EEG was enacted in 2000 and relies on a feed-in tariff



Patterns 2, 100169, January 8, 2021 © 2020 The Author(s). 1 This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).





or feed-in premium scheme that distributes the support for renewable electricity to many consumers through a surcharge on the electricity bill (EEG surcharge). The first significant amendments in 2004 prolonged and raised support for solar energy. A series of amendments between 2009 and 2012, among other changes, adjusted the legislation to rapidly falling solar module prices and rapid innovation in the solar sector. Amendments in 2014 and 2016 gradually introduced renewable energy tenders. In 2011, the nuclear incidents in Fukushima, Japan, caused a paradigm shift in German energy policy to phase out nuclear power by 2022. Along with the rapid expansion of wind, solar, and biomass energy, the EEG surcharge on electricity prices rose to $6.88 \ c \in /kWh$. However, various energy intensive industries are eligible for exemptions from the EEG surcharge.

The intense dynamics of the FEG have attracted considerable scientific interest. From the scientific literature on the German energy transition policy,11-23 we emphasize some conclusions important for our findings: researchers agree that the German energy regime has shifted from a fossil-dominated system toward a renewable system.^{11,20,21} This shift has mostly been incremental, based on small policy steps rather than a radical shift in policy.² ²³ but the nuclear phase-out in 2011 represents a landmark.¹¹ Over time, the political discourse has de-radicalized and shifted to mainstream economical thinking,¹⁶ and different cost narratives have accompanied the implementation of the EEG.¹² The importance of the "energy trilemma" policy goals of low environmental impacts, low energy costs, and energy security are rather stable in the parliamentary discourse. However, a decisive role in the discourse is played by a fourth goal, namely the performance of the energy industry.²¹ Furthermore, policymakers' opinions²⁴ and public attitudes²⁵ toward the energy transition are strongly guided by the importance that individuals attribute to particular policy goals.

Within the political process, the media plays an important but ambiguous role. The indexing hypothesis states that media outlets closely follow governmental debates.²⁶ However, research also indicates that critical coverage of debates must not be based on corresponding critical elite political discourse.² On the other hand, issues perpetuated by the media may or may not enter the political agenda, depending on various circumstances.²⁹ McCombs and Shaw³⁰ have shown that the media agenda also sets public agendas by making specific issues more salient than others. On a more detailed level, attribute agenda setting posits that the media also sets the agenda regarding certain aspects of an issue.³¹ Similarly, Entman argues that by selecting aspects of reality and making them more salient, framing contributes to how the media promotes certain problems, interpretations, or solutions.^{32,33} On the other hand, public opinion is assumed to affect political decisions as well.^{34,} ⁵ However, the multitude of existing studies has shown that all such effects are contingent.²⁷⁻²⁹ Thus, media agenda and framing must not be congruent with elite political debates or public opinion and constitute a significant research gap, contributing to research on policy and political communication.

Some studies have analyzed newspaper coverage to understand aspects of German energy policy. Antal and Karhunmaa analyze how the German energy transition is reflected in international (non-German) newspapers and show that it is perceived differently depending on national contexts.¹⁰ Schmid et al. showcase how advocacy coalitions in energy policy change over time and use newspaper articles to assess actors' positions and networks in the discourse.³⁶ Newspaper coverage that addresses specific renewable technologies has been scrutinized as well.^{15,37} Rochyadi-Reetz and colleagues³⁸ provide an overview of international framing studies on renewable energy technologies and a comparative analysis in 11 countries. A content analysis of German newspaper coverage focusing on the evolution of coverage and the media framing of policy goals over time regarding the German EEG has not been conducted.

Due to the various amendments that the EEG has undergone, we expect that media coverage will experience shifts in the salience of policy goals and, therefore, shifts in the media framing of the EEG. In addition, technologies regularly face high expectations that often are disappointed afterward.^{39,40} As the EEG supports different technologies, we are interested in how those technologies individually contribute to the media perception of renewable energies in the political context. Furthermore, as the indexing hypothesis suggests, media coverage often follows elite political discourse and its salience in the media. Summarizing, three guiding questions structure this paper:

- (1) How does the salience of the EEG and of policy goals in media representation change over time?
- (2) Which topics contribute to the salience of the different policy goals?
- (3) How are political debates and political activity linked to media coverage?

We show that the German EEG's media discourse follows a pattern similar to an issue-attention cycle:^{41,42} the media discourse of the German EEG shifts from technology and industry optimism to emphasizing costs of the policy. This finding is surprising, as the policy discourse literature identified a regime shift from a fossil-dominated energy system to a renewable system in parallel to our findings.¹¹ To avoid potential bias from single sources,^{43,44} we included the five largest national German newspapers in our sample, spanning the period from 2000 to 2017. The sample of 6,645 articles makes manual content analysis costly.⁴⁶

For the analysis of large corpora, unsupervised topic models such as latent Dirichlet allocation have successfully provided insights into the contents of texts.^{46,47} More recent developments of topic models have proposed to include metadata in topic models as covariates. The structural topic model⁴⁸⁻⁵⁰ (STM) extends topic modeling by assuming a relationship between covariates and corpus content. Those structural features make STM a suitable candidate for our endeavor. We exploit the assumption that textual contents also depend on external factors in that we develop a detailed model of the temporal dynamics of newspaper coverage of the German EEG. STM has been successfully applied to test hypotheses on covariate-content relationships,^{48,51–53} but rarely used as a device for detailed time-series analysis. We apply a topic modeling pipeline,54 including preprocessing, lemmatization, corpus reduction, structural topic modeling, and, finally, careful validation. We make two



Article



methodological contributions that integrate the needs of temporal content analysis into topic models and are of interest to data scientists pursuing similar objectives.

First, choices on the temporal model must be made. We choose a natural spline model to assess the temporal dynamics of newspaper coverage. Inspired by interrupted time-series analysis,⁵⁵ we propose to set spline knots based on a change-point analysis^{56,57} of overall article counts to sufficiently introduce external information into the content analysis. In our case, a detailed analysis reveals that such decisions can also be made based on domain expertise: the identified change points coincide with amendments of the underlying policy.

Second, the emotional content of texts is essential to understanding media coverage and its potential effects. A classical tool to assess emotional content is sentiment analysis.^{58,59} Most sentiment analysis techniques are based on assessing single words, sentences, or documents and describe sentiment as a polarity score between positive and negative.⁵⁸ However, our interest lies particularly in assessing sentiment associated with the topics that we identified with our STM. To that end, we introduce the notion of *topic sentiment*, which neatly builds upon STM's description of topics as a distribution of words. Using sentiment lexicons, one can calculate the expected sentiment of a topic, conditional to, of course, a certain lexicon. The concept of topic sentiment captures the overall qualitative impression of the emotional content of topics well.



Figure 1. Prevalence of Policy Goals and Politics and Salience of the EEG over Time

(A) Evolution of policy goal coverage. The graph shows how the renewable energy industry loses prevalence over time, in contrast to the increasing prevalence of costs associated with the EEG. Curves are natural spline models as described under Experimental Procedures. Dashed curves indicate the 95% quantile. Model estimates can be found in Table S3.

(B) Left axis (I): change-point analysis of the number of documents per month covering the German Renewable Energy Act (EEG) from 2000 until 2017. Breaks in the horizontal line indicate change points, i.e., a change in mean and variance. Vertical lines indicate a change in legislation. Dotted lines are the point in time when that legislation passed Parliament. Surfaces mark the span between decision and entry to force of the legislation. Red surfaces indicate that the policy change was made retroactively (notably in 2010 and 2012). Right axis (f): installed renewable energy capacity is plotted.⁵⁰

RESULTS

The presentation of the results is structured along with the three guiding questions: we first analyze how the media representation of the EEG changes over time concerning the four policy goals of limiting the environmental burden of energy supply, energy security, limiting

energy costs, and energy industry prosperity. In addition, we separate political activity as an individual category and link it to the changes in attention to policy goals. We assess newspaper article counts across the entire period from 2000 to 2017 to understand the EEG's overall media attention. The remainder of the Results section analyzes the four policy goals with attention to politics in detail, e.g., by resolving them by the different renewable energy technologies or cost drivers.

Some preliminary remarks on our methodological approach might help in understanding the results (further details under Experimental Procedures). Structural topic modeling assumes that a pre-specified number of semantically interpretable themes or topics defines each text's content and the whole collection. Each document comprises different topics to varving shares. We identify 49 topics that we assigned content-wise to the four policy goals and political activity. We assess the share of specific topics in the whole dataset (prevalence) in dependence on time. The time-series results of our STM are used to analyze the change in prevalence of factors that contribute to the media representation of the four main policy goals and politics. By conducting a sentiment analysis, we assign a sentiment score $-1 \ll ts_t \ll 1$ to each topic t to understand its emotional content. Furthermore, we assess a choice of articles by close reading to understand the contents of each topic and to define labels for each topic.



CellPress

OPEN ACCESS



Coverage Shifts from Technology Optimism to a Cost Discourse

From 2000 to 2011, the EEG is debated most frequently in the context of the energy industry. In 2004, we notice a dent in industry attention, just before the 2004 amendments of the EEG (Figure 1A). Political activity gains a larger share of coverage during that time. Whereas interest in the EEG's industry effect peaks in 2007, coverage of topics related to energy costs is lowest. Renewable energy technologies are increasingly installed. From 2007 onward, costs gain prevalence, while the renewable industry loses attention until, in 2011, costs and political debates exceed industrial optimism and subsequently dominate the media agenda. Notably, the switch in attention to policy goals entails an increased coverage of political activities in 2013 and 2014 (Figure 1A). In addition, the number of articles that mention the EEG almost doubles from 2011 to 2012, just when cost issues become the most important policy goal on the media agenda (Figure 1B).

Figure 1A shows that the prevalence of the four policy goals varies greatly. Figure 1B demonstrates that the intensity of attention awarded to the EEG differs substantially, peaking between 2012 and 2014, directly after the change in framing. In addition to the intensity of coverage, the positive or negative connotation of newspaper coverage yields important information. We thus conducted a sentiment analysis to assess the emotional connotations of the topic's vocabulary distributions.

The sentiment analysis shows that, in general, the EEG tends to be presented in a negative tone, with the majority of topics having negative topic sentiment. This result is not particularly surprising, given the general negativity trend in news coverage attributable to negativity biases in human cognition.⁶¹ Notably, energy industry topics are covered in a relatively positive tone (Figure 2): topics that relate to industry goals have a more positive sentiment is attributed to topics that cover conventional energy production (Table 1). The qualitative assessment affirms that renewable energy technologies are particularly associated with positive accounts of job creation, industry leadership, and innovativeness. All energy cost topics are discussed in a negative

Patterns Article

Figure 2. Topic Sentiment per Policy Goal We find that the industry goal is covered most positively, while costs are discussed in negative contexts. Pink dots represent the topic sentiment. Whiskers display 1.5× the interquartile range. The lower and upper hinges correspond to the first and third quartiles, respectively. Transparent diamonds display the mean sentiment per category; the centerline is the median.

Politics tone. They discuss the EEG surcharge that must be borne by consumers, its effects on power prices or its distribution, and the overall costs of the energy transition (Table 1). Moreover, the analysis reveals that topics relating to the political process are rather diverse. They range from the overall minimum in the debate on cutbacks of solar feed-in remuneration (topic 42, Table 1) to

topics that show a positive connotation.

The shift in attention to policy goals and topic sentiment shows how the media framing of the EEG switched from emphasizing economic gains that renewable technologies bring to an emphasis on costs that have to be borne by society, particularly households, while parts of the industry can avoid them. To further understand this shift in the framing of the EEG, it is interesting how the different attributes of the policy goals changed. In the next sections, we will analyze the different policy goals and the apparent change in media representation in more detail.

Energy Industry Coverage Dominated by Solar

Until 2012, the energy industry and technology coverage dominated the media perception of the EEG. The EEG supports different technologies, such as solar, wind, and biomass electricity production. It is thus a natural question, which technology received the most attention over time? A closer look into the energy industry category reveals that the topic model was able to differentiate between the different renewable energy sources, but also between conventional energy carriers (Table 1). We will discuss the energy industries in some detail (Figure 3) regarding topics that mainly drove attention during specific periods. We reduce the presentation of results to the technologies that contributed most to the shift in framing in 2011.

Splitting up the energy industry coverage by technologies, we find that solar power contributes the largest share of coverage (Figure 3A). While the run-up of the EEG amendments in 2004 co-occurs with a drop in solar energy coverage in 2003, the amendments reinforced political support for solar energy, and coverage grows fast afterward. The solar industry was depicted as a crucial future industry in Germany, and job creation in the sector contributed to its positive image (topic 34). Similarly, stocks of German solar companies were booming. However, reports also reflect the uncertainties that EEG amendments triggered for the companies. Most notably, reports show that solar stocks plummeted before the amendments in 2004, reflecting significant uncertainties whether the support would be maintained (topic 39).



(A) Split of energy industry category. Solar energy and renewable energy technologies (RET) contribute most to the coverage of the energy industry.
 (B) Topic sentiment of the different technologies.

From 2004 onward, newspapers increasingly point to the growing international competition in the solar panel market, particularly from Asia (topic 33). Fears rise that German companies are losing their competitive advantages. Finally, the solar industry coverage sharply declines after 2011 (Figure 3A), when the German solar industry drastically loses market shares, and panel producers go bankrupt.⁶² After 2012, solar energy production regains attention (Figure 3A), when it becomes clear that solar rooftop self-consumption, possibly in combination with batteries, becomes a profitable use case⁶³ (topic 48). The topic sentiment shows enthusiasm for solar energy, but also negative values when solar stocks are discussed (Figure 3B and Table 1).

Another sector, which attracts attention in the early years of the EEG, is the wind energy sector. Wind installations grow steadily (Figure 1A), and the industry is euphoric on its rapid development. Pilot plants are constructed as test cases for large new turbines (topic 8). Topic sentiment analysis shows that the language used concerning wind energy topics is predominantly positive (Figure 3B). The coverage of biomass energy generation exhibits several peaks (Figure 3A). Biomass energy production aroused criticism due to land-use conflicts that are also apparent in the coverage of transport due to the deployment of biofuels.

Other than these rather prominent technologies, renewable energy technologies are often discussed jointly, without reference to a specific technology (Figure 3A). Articles emphasize the positive economic effects of renewable energy production, such as job creation or international technology leadership in the sector (topic 32). Positive aspects of renewable technologies are also reflected in the vocabulary used to discuss renewable technologies. Compared with conventional power sources, topic sentiment is higher and predominantly positive (Figure 3B). Reports on innovative development of different technologies or energy storage are discussed with reference to the EEG, contributing to the media perception of innovativeness (topic 29).

All renewable technologies exhibit a drop in attention from 2011 to 2012. Reports on the solar industry in particular contribute to the change in framing of the EEG. The decrease in attention co-occurs with the rapid increase in attention to the costs of the EEG (Figure 1). We will now turn to a more detailed discussion of energy cost coverage to understand those changes better.

Changes in Energy Cost Coverage

The introduction of the EEG in 2000 falls in a phase of the rapid restructuring of the German energy sector. In 1998, the German government liberalized the electricity market. The liberalization still plays a significant role in the EEG discourse (Figure 4A, topic 12), in which the German energy industry association argues that the state skimmed off the profits of market liberalization by increasing the EEG surcharge.⁶⁴ Over time, the influence of the liberalization of the German electricity market and the related power price development on newspaper coverage ceases. Closely related to the liberalization, the abuse of market power of the vertically integrated utilities in the new electricity market becomes a steady topic (Figure 4B, topic 26). Utilities were accused of exerting their market power by the



Figure 4. Prevalence of Topics Associated with Energy Costs

Prevalence is measured as the mean share of the focal topic with regard to all topics in the model. Whereas, in the early years, costs were associated with utilities' market power (B) and the EEG surcharge (C) was said to level out gains from market liberalization (A), with the increase in the EEG surcharge, it becomes a separate topic, and the power price (D) is reported increasingly. (E) Industry exemptions from surcharge; (F) costs of energy transition. Pink diamonds depict the average prevalence of the topic per quarter. The blue curve is a linear model based on natural splines to depict the trend, as described in the Experimental Procedures. Dashed blue curves indicate the 95% confidence interval, calculated by drawing Monte Carlo simulations from the topic distribution and fitting models to the simulations.⁴⁹ Dotted gray vertical lines indicate policy amendments of the EEG, as in Figure 1. Model estimates can be found in Table S4.

imposition of grid fees and pass-through tariffs. The topic disappears from the agenda with the completion of the unbundling process.

Whereas these topics disappear over time, the EEG surcharge and the general power price development enter the media agenda with force (Figures 4C and 4D, topics 4 and 19). The reports on the EEG surcharge contribute to the shift from industry contexts, in which the EEG was discussed previously, to the context of consumer prices and costs. This increase in coverage aligns with an increase in the household surcharge from 1.3 c€/kWh in 2009 to 5.28 c€/kWh in 2013. The exemption of energy-intense industries and the distribution of the EEG surcharge are discussed relative to amendments of the EEG (Figure 4E, topic 23). The discourse on the surcharge distribution to the industry also displays a strongly negative sentiment score (-0.013); in addition, overall costs of the energy transition increase in prevalence: expenditure for renewables within the EEG, but also their grid integration (Figure 4F, topic 40), is criticized. These topical changes contribute to the shift in framing of the EEG. From 2011 onward, the costs of the EEG, with particular emphasis on end consumer costs and their distribution, dominate the media agenda, replacing more positive accounts of the renewable energy industry.

Environmental Goals and Energy Security Face Lowest Coverage

Despite the demonstrated attention on cost considerations, industry matters, and political action, we turn the focus of this last section to environmental goals and energy security.

The policy goal of limiting the environmental burden of electricity supply is reflected in three topics. The EEG is discussed in the framework of climate change mitigation (topic 45). More systematic issues of transitions to sustainability in energy, transport, and building sectors are discussed, wherein the fragmented German policy is also criticized (topic 47). From the introduction of the European Emissions Trading Scheme (ETS) in 2005, the interaction of EEG and ETS is prevalent, and the EEG is said to counteract international agreements (topic 21).

Energy security is mainly reflected in the debate of missing transmission lines from northern Germany, where much of the wind energy capacities are installed, to the south, where consumption is higher due to industrial centers (topic 9). As a side topic, generation adequacy also enters the general debate on the market design (topic 13), albeit the focus here is on integrating renewables into markets and their cost efficiency.







Figure 5. Usage of the Term "Energiewende" (Energy Transition) In red, the mean share of documents per month that use the term before and after March 2011 is depicted.

Representation of Political Activity in Coverage

While the energy industry and energy costs receive a high level of attention, politics takes action to mitigate pressures that arise with regard to those policy goals. We therefore briefly investigate how political action is reflected in newspaper coverage. The analysis of topics devoted to the political process reveals that four major amendment debates can be distinguished and that the policy goals of energy cost control and industry prosperity are reflected in the coverage of political action. After the introduction of the EEG, Energy Concept 2004 (topic 18) was the first significant amendment to it. It prolonged and raised solar power support, introduced exemptions for energy-intense industries, and introduced renewable energy industry development as an explicit policy goal. The amendments between 2009 and 2012 (topic 42) struggled with the rapid deployment of solar power and reduced remuneration of new installations while raising renewable energy targets. In 2012 and 2013, an intense debate broke out on how to cap the electricity price development (topic 17) that was perceived to be driven by the EEG surcharge. Measures to cap solar installations were introduced. The amendments in 2014 and 2016 (topic 11) introduced a capacity auctioning scheme to increase competition for lower feed-in remuneration. Figure 1 shows how the four debates contribute to the coverage of political action of the EEG in the respective vears. The high salience of the EEG between 2012 and 2014 is strongly related to the latter two debates (Figure 1B; topics 17 and 11) directly after the change in framing.

Along with the shift in policy goal attention we described above, the nuclear accidents in Fukushima, Japan, introduced changes to German energy policy and the decision for a rapid nuclear phaseout in 2011.⁶⁵ Directly after the nuclear accidents, the term "Energiewende" (energy transition) suddenly gained prominence (Figure 5). On March 29, 2011, 3 weeks after the nuclear accidents, Chancellor Angela Merkel demanded a faster shift to renewable energies and introduced the term Energiewende.⁶⁶ In June 2011, the government proposed the nuclear phase-out and framed the Energiewende as a Herculean task that would also bring tremendous opportunities for the future.⁶⁷ Since then, the term is commonly used in relation to the EEG. Although the term suggests a more substantial commitment to renewable energies, in fact, the renewable energy targets that already were made in the energy concept of 2010 have not been changed. In addition, the introduction of market measures was already decided in the energy concept of 2010. Our results show that newspapers quickly adopted and reproduced the new framing of German energy policy.

DISCUSSION

Structural Topic Modeling for Temporal Content Analysis

Our study found that advanced text modeling can yield valuable insights into news coverage of political instruments. In particular, our approach is able to assess temporal patterns of coverage in detail. The ability to analyze larger corpora has the advantage that multiple sources can be included in the sample, avoiding possible bias by a limitation of scope, and makes content available for rigorous statistical analysis. Comparing our findings with manual assessments of the political evolution of the German EEG show that those patterns can also be found in the policy literature.^{11,12,23}

Our research is valuable for researchers and data scientists who pursue quantitative methods in content analysis. Our findings highlight that by combining change-point analysis and STM, we can define topic models sensitive to topic changes in highly dynamic settings. Furthermore, the notion of topic sentiment integrates well with topic modeling, as it uses the representation of topics as distributions of words. In manual content analysis, it is often highly labor intensive to assess the emotional content of topics by close reading.

However, an advanced data science approach cannot wholly avoid manual assessment.68 Domain knowledge helps one to aggregate results to categories compatible with policy analysis and interpret the findings. An avenue for future research on topic sentiment may include n-grams into the analysis, as topic modeling does not harvest information encoded by the word order in a text but relies on the bag-of-words assumption. The field of natural language processing progresses quickly, and promising models are being developed. A further limitation arises from the fact that we sampled only the five most important national newspapers. The German media system is highly diverse, with the majority of print media being local newspapers. However, the newspapers we analyzed belong to the ones most cited in other media sources, and thus serve as a reference for other iournalists. We thus assume that framing of the EEG in local coverage will not diverge drastically from our findings. In the following, we will discuss our results from a domain-specific standpoint.

The Attention Cycle of the EEG

Reaching ambitious climate goals requires substantial political action on introducing technologies with lower greenhouse gas emissions. Media content analysis can provide essential insights into how political action and policy change are framed by the media and communicated to the public. In that regard, our results show that the media representation of the German EEG has witnessed a frameshift from positive accounts of the renewable energy industry toward the costs that the EEG imposes on society

Patterns 2, 100169, January 8, 2021 7





Table 1. Topics Assigned to Policy Goals and Political Action				
Policy Goal/Category	No.	Торіс	Topic Sentiment	Prevalence (%)
Energy industry ^a	5	conventional power plant profitability (C)	-0.0053	1.12%
	7	organic matter for energy production (B)	0.0029	1.48%
	8	wind power installations (W)	0.0026	2.02%
	10	business reports (M)	-0.0019	2.25%
	16	buildings and transport (BT)	-0.0023	1.37%
	20	bioenergy (B)	0.0008	1.84%
	22	SolarWorld (S)	-0.0008	1.00%
	29	innovative electricity technologies (RET)	0.0013	1.53%
	32	renewable energy shares and targets (RET)	0.0036	3.59%
	33	competitiveness of German solar industry (S)	0.0005	2.38%
	34	solar industry boom (S)	0.0079	2.00%
	36	wind energy market (W)	0.0060	2.04%
	37	offshore wind parks (W)	-0.0005	1.73%
	38	nuclear energy (C)	-0.0078	1.52%
	39	solar stocks (S)	-0.0027	1.89%
	41	siting of industry and energy plants (M)	-0.0011	1.57%
	43	international activity of energy industry (RET)	0.0075	1.27%
	46	investments in renewable energy projects (RET)	-0.0047	1.71%
	48	rooftop solar business models (S)	0.0023	2.31%
Energy cost	3	marketing of clean power	-0.0033	2.66%
	4	power price development	-0.0043	3.80%
	12	liberalization of electricity market	-0.0065	1.25%
	13	market integration	-0.0061	2.06%
	14	choice of electricity provider	-0.0039	1.61%
	19	EEG surcharge	-0.0028	3.88%
	23	industry exemptions from surcharge	-0.0128	3.47%
	26	energy utilities' market power	-0.0069	1.20%
	27	public charges and taxes	-0.0123	1.63%
	35	industries losing EEG-privileges	-0.0082	1.31%
	40	costs of energy transition	-0.0071	2.18%
	44	periodic reports on fiscal and financial regulation changes	-0.0066	0.85%
Politics	1	coordination of energy transition	0.0019	2.24%
	6	EU commission state-aid cases	-0.0126	2.47%
	11	EEG amendments 2014 + 2016	-0.0078	2.60%
	15	politics of the SPD and CDU/CSU political parties	0.0004	2.02%
	17	electricity price cap	-0.0093	2.35%
	18	energy concept 2004	-0.0102	1.87%
	24	political power structures	0.0022	1.43%
	25	election campaigns	-0.0039	1.80%
	28	legislative process	-0.0080	3.00%
	30	profiles of politicians and entrepreneurs	0.0046	2.05%
	31	EEG remuneration	-0.0014	3.33%
	42	FEG 2009–12 reforms-solar remuneration	-0.0209	2.51%
	10	complaints of interest groups	0.0160	0.55%

(Continued on next page)

8 Patterns 2, 100169, January 8, 2021


Table 1.	Continued				
Policy Goa	al/Category	No.	Торіс	Topic Sentiment	Prevalence (%)
Environme	ent	21	emission trading system	-0.0101	1.87%
		45	climate change mitigation	-0.0025	1.31%
		47	sustainability transition	0.0003	2.35%
Energy see	curity	9	grid extension	-0.0040	1.72%
Common s	speech	2	common speech	-0.0008	4.01%

Prevalence indicates the share of a topic in the entire corpus. The expected sentiment per topic is described as a number between -1 and 1. Topic 2 (common speech) is a particular case, as the topic is defined by the style of articles. Highly associated articles report interviews or letters that are not strongly edited and contain common speech. Within categories, topics are ordered by topic number that is assigned arbitrarily.

^aFor further analysis, energy industry topics have been attributed to different technologies (Figure 3): B, biomass; BT, building and transport; C, conventional; RET, renewable energy technologies; S, solar; W, wind; M, miscellaneous.

in 2011. Over time, attention to the industry declined, while that to the prevalence of costs increased. The decrease in interest in the energy industry can be attributed to the demise of German photovoltaics (PV) producers and increasing international competition. At the same time, other renewable technologies also lost attention. On the other hand, the EEG surcharge doubled in only a few years and let power prices rise. This can explain the increasing prevalence of costs during the same period. The shift of goal prevalence also entailed a fierce debate on how to limit the additional costs borne mostly by end consumers (topic 17).

Shifts of attention toward public issues along with changes in the framing from enthusiasm about new solutions toward the realization of costs have been acknowledged in the study of political communication repeatedly and popularly generalized as the issue-attention cycle.41,42 However, the finding that public policies as the "object" of media attention may face similar patterns is new. The existing results on issue attention, together with technology hype^{39,40} implying that new technologies often induce high expectations that are disappointed after a while, suggest that these patterns might generalize to other technology policy instruments applied worldwide to foster technological change. For sustainability transitions with their long time horizons of several decades,⁵ such a change in framing may have severe consequences. Scholars have suggested that technological development opens up windows of opportunities for ambitious climate and energy policies, whereas usually, new technologies or policies are framed as expensive.⁶⁹ Our results indicate that such windows may also close and that policies in the long term may again be threatened by cost concerns, limiting political leverage. As media accounts of a policy are arguably only one part of the picture, and causal inference to political decisions or public opinion is difficult, we compare our findings with those of policy scholars and surveys of public opinion on German energy policy.

According to Schmidt et al.,²¹ in the German parliament from 1998 to 2002, conservative parties argued against renewable technologies, referring to the cost of energy, while center-left parties who held the government at that time argued in favor of the policy based on positive industry effects.²¹ Our research shows that during that time, the energy industry was most prevalent in media accounts. During the period between 2009 and 2013, the governing conservative parties also picked up the argument of positive effects for the industry.²¹ However, the majority of con-

servative arguments were still negative and referred to the costs of the policy, while opposition parties argued in favor of renewable energy. Also, Lauber and Jacobsson¹² and Hoppmann et al.²³ observed that from 2009 onward, cost concerns increased in parliamentary and political debates, while benefits of the policy were more prevalent before that, in line with the change in media framing we observed. Our analysis of the coverage of specific political debates showed that the media closely monitor them, and framings of core policy concepts introduced by the government. such as the Energiewende, are adopted and reproduced quickly. From the comparison of policy studies and our results, we conclude that media framing of the EEG broadly mirrored the arguments of the governing parties, evidencing support for the indexing hypothesis in this case. Opposition arguments seem to be reflected less often in media coverage. However, we cannot conclude whether one side caused the other or the coincidence is a process of mutual reinforcement.

The public opinion of the German energy transition has also repeatedly been surveyed. A series of surveys from 2013, 2015, and 2017 shows that electricity costs have gained in importance over the years: in 2017, it was the most crucial aspect of the energy transition, while it was considered least important in 2013.⁷⁰ Yearly surveys from 2017 to 2019 show that this trend continued.⁷¹ This is remarkable, as the EEG surcharge rose from 1.3 c€/kWh in 2009 to 5.28 c€/kWh in 2013, while its increase slowed down considerably afterward. Although the rapid increase has gone hand in hand with the prevalence of costs in newspapers, public opinion seems to lag behind both developments and even worsens while the surcharge is stable. The EEG's framing in media and politics as costly for end consumers has thus preceded the actual turn in public opinion that the energy transition is too expensive. In line with the agenda-setting hypothesis, one may speculate that the change in framing and the subsequent increased salience of the EEG and the surcharge between 2012 and 2014 (Figure 1) contributed to the shift of the public agenda.

The detailed assessment of industry goal topics revealed substantial differences in coverage of the different technologies. We have noticed that the solar energy industry received the most attention, even though it is argued to contribute less to the achievement of policy goals than wind energy.⁷² The close attention can be attributed to at least four reasons: (1) Solar energy has a high appeal to large shares of the population, as it offers investment opportunities for household solar installations, but





CellPress OPEN ACCESS

also in terms of solar company stocks. (2) The solar PV market was highly dynamic, and it was presumed that Germany had an advantage over international competitors, an assumption that turned out to be false.⁶² (3) Compared with wind, solar PV technology development appears to be less complex.⁷³ (4) The rapid development in solar markets and technology induced high policy dynamics and political learning.²³ Those four factors contributed to the fact that media devoted more attention to solar PV in combination with the EEG. Interestingly, all technologies follow the same overall trend, while each technology follows discursive subcycles.

The analysis of the topics contributing to the media perception of energy costs shows that the EEG surcharge and power price development contribute most to the change in framing. It is likely that attention to both factors can be explained along the same lines as the greater attention to solar power: the EEG surcharge on the power prices directly affects the audience of newspapers. We also have shown that the framing of costs changed over time. In the early years of the EEG, EEG surcharge and grid costs were contrasted with the efficiency gains due to market liberalization, and the market power of the big utilities was blamed for being responsible for higher prices. Later, the high share of taxes and levies in the electricity price was emphasized.

Conclusions and Policy Implications

In general, our results provide insights into how frames changed over time in the media representations of an important piece of energy legislation. As the media is an important stakeholder contributing to political discourse by filtering political news for the larger audience⁷⁴ and informing policymakers,⁷⁵ policymakers should be aware of media effects when designing policies.

Our findings point to the question of how to refinance support schemes. Although surcharges might have positive effects on energy efficiency, as they increase electricity prices, on the other hand, they may increase friction with the public as they distribute costs to a high number of voters, an issue also faced by CO_2 taxes.⁷⁶ As a consequence of ongoing cost debates, Germany introduced renewable capacity auctions¹⁹ and agreed on a gradual decrease in the EEG levy going hand in hand with the imposition of CO_2 charges on fuels from 2021 onward.⁷⁷ However, policies might face a phase of realization of costs either way.^{41,42} If that is the case, then initial political support for industries must create actor and network effects strong enough to withstand upcoming societal and economic pressures.

Our results have shown that media coverage has shifted from a framing of the EEG that highlights industry spillovers to a framing that emphasizes the costs imposed on society. Our discussion showed that public opinion followed suit, thereby potentially limiting political leverage for politicians who aim to foster the future expansion of renewables, an expansion that will be needed to reduce the climate impact of energy provision. Thus, to maintain public support, media discussion should be redirected to focus on benefits for the industry instead of costs. The recently rising attention to new business models and technologies, such as rooftop solar self-consumption with batteries, electric vehicles, or hydrogen fuels, might point to a potential direction for policy making if cost narratives threaten transition policies. Geels et al.⁴ argue that innovation policies (such as the EEG) can "galvanize public enthusiasm around positive visions, and build social and business coalitions that in the longer term may support stronger climate policies." As technology expectations often follow cyclic patterns,³⁹ these could be used to spur public enthusiasm for "conventional" renewables and policies by supporting combinations of renewable installations with storage facilities such as batteries or hydrogen production. It might be a way to kill two birds with one stone: on one hand, the innovative appeal of new technologies can rub off onto renewable technologies. On the other hand, storage technologies are desperately needed to balance intermittent resources and foster sectoral coupling.

Patterns

Particularly for Germany, where the energy transition is perceived to have lost its momentum,⁷⁸ with new wind installations and auction participation decreasing in 2018 and 2019, while added capacity is needed to reach climate and energy goals, a new wave of dynamic technology development could be needed to "galvanize public enthusiasm around positive visions."

A remark concerning our assumptions can help to place our conclusions in the context of research on media effects with its various competing results on the causal relationships between the media, politics, and the public. The discussion of our results has shown that such relationships exist in this case, but by no means were we able to establish such links statistically. Our conclusions rely on the assumption that negative coverage also influences public opinion and, further, that public opinion affects political decisions in the long run. Occasionally, policymakers may act against public opinion, or public opinion might not follow the media agenda, but in general, research shows that it is reasonable to hold such assumptions.

EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

To assess the legitimacy of the EEG, we analyzed 6,645 articles from five major German newspapers applying time-series change-point analysis⁵⁶ and structural topic modeling.⁵⁰ As a result, we obtain a fine-grained time series of the prevalence of topics. A qualitative content analysis of the different topics supports the time-series analysis.

Resource Availability

Lead Contact

Further information and requests for resources and materials should be directed to and will be fulfilled by the lead contact, Joris Dehler-Holland (joris.dehler-holland@kit.edu).

Materials Availability

This study did not generate new unique materials.

Data and Code Availability

All articles analyzed in this study are available through the newspaper databases. The data were used under license for the current study, and so are not publicly available for free. However, during the peer-review process, the data were available for the reviewers, according to German copyright law (\S 60d UrhG), from the corresponding author upon reasonable request. The results of the text modeling (STM) that constitute the base for time-series analysis are available from the corresponding author upon reasonable request.

All algorithms used in this study have been cited in this section, are publicly available, and are well reported. However, all scripts used for the analysis are available from the lead contact upon reasonable request.

Data Collection

The study is based on articles covering the period between January 2000 and December 2017 that appeared in five nationwide German newspapers. The period covers the enactment of the German EEG in 2000 as well as all of its major amendments at the time of writing this paper. The newspaper choice covers the

Patterns

five non-tabloid titles with the largest circulation in Germany. We did not include online versions, as readership and structures might have evolved drastically, given the time period covered. The political orientation of the newspapers covers all facets from moderately left to moderately right and includes a financial newspaper (*Handelsblatt*). By including different newspapers, we aimed at capturing as much as possible of the variance of the media agenda that might have reached the population, as opposed to concluding to a media agenda from a single source.⁴⁴

The articles from two newspapers analyzed in this study were collected from the LexisNexis academic database (*Die Tageszeitung* and *Die Weit*), the *Handelsblatt* was collected from GBI-Genios (wiso-net.de), and the *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung* and *Süddeutsche Zeitung* were retrieved from the newspapers' own databases. For all newspapers, the query "*Erneuerbare-Energien-Gesetz OR EEG OR Einspeisevergütung OR Stromeinspeisevergütung*" ("Renewable Energy Act OR EEG OR Feed-in remuneration OR power feedin remuneration") was searched and the results were stored. The inclusion of the abbreviation EEG also conveniently captured word combinations such as EEG-*Umlage* (EEG levy) or EEG-*Vergütung* (EEG remuneration).

The results of the original search included 7,839 articles. A first analysis revealed that some articles did not cover the EEG, as EEG also is an abbreviation for *Elektroenzephalografie* (electroencephalography). The articles were filtered locally to exclude those articles. Further, the pre-analysis revealed that some articles in the databases were duplicates. Using proximity measures of text resemblance (Levenshtein distance), the database was consolidated further. In total. 6.645 articles were assessed in the final analysis.

Pre-processing

Texts of natural language contain a high number of words with different inflections. To obtain a meaningful model of the text dataset, pre-processing ensures that words containing the same information are, in fact, associated with each other.⁵⁴ Different options are available such as stop word removal, stemming, or lemmatization. Jacobi et al. argue that lemmatization (determining the canonical form of a word) tends to give better results for richly inflected languages such as German.⁷⁹ Following this argument, we applied an advanced probabilistic procedure called TreeTagger based on Markov chains, where transition probabilities are estimated based on decision trees that take into account the context of each word.^{80,81} In addition to the canonical form of each word, the software also conveniently provides a part-ofspeech (POS) tag indicating the function of each word within the sentence and is highly accurate for German texts.81 The POS tags also have another advantage: to reduce the complexity of the collection of texts, many text mining approaches use lists of stop words that are to be removed. The POS tags serve a similar purpose in that we can precisely define which word classes we include in the analysis. To capture all meaningful information, we explicitly included all adjectives, adverbs, verbs, and nouns but excluded all particles. In addition, we excluded words that appeared in fewer than 10 articles, as the weight they contributed to the topics' distribution was negligible, to make the model estimation faster without losing statistical information.

We used a change-point analysis to detect changes in mean and variance of the total newspaper coverage of the EEG and to separate different phases of attention.^{50,57} The results provided a first overview and pointed out that there have been massive changes in coverage over the years (Figure 1B). The span lies between one article per working day up to an average of four articles per working day. A crucial step in change-point analysis is the choice of the penalty of the cost function. As is common practice, we manually chose the penalty by visual inspection of the results^{57, p. 9}. The change-point analysis informs the choice of spline knots that we conducted in defining the STM covariate model structure.

Structural Topic Modeling

To assess the contents and temporal structure of the text collection, we built upon recent developments in automated content analysis or, to be more specific, topic modeling, herein referred to as an STM.⁵⁰ The STM extends the popular latent Dirichlet allocation and its successors^{45,47} by including observed covariates as linear functions to the mean parameters of the assumed prior topic distributions.⁵⁰ Information on the choice of priors is available from Roberts et al.⁵⁰ The ability to include covariate information is central to the results of this study, as it provides a framework for the time-series analysis of newspaper coverage.

CellPress OPEN ACCESS

Structural topic modeling and latent Dirichlet allocation have been applied successfully in different fields such as political science,^{45,48} innovation management,⁸² or climate change perceptions.^{51,83} Both models assume that a document comprises a mixture of *k* topics, where topic proportions in the STM can be correlated across documents, and prevalence is influenced by covariates such as time.⁴⁸ Formally, a topic consists of the distribution over all words in the vocabulary of the text collection. The distribution of topics and distribution of words within topics are estimated based on variational inference.^{46,50} Both models are unsupervised; thus, given a predefined number of topics, the topics are inferred during the modeling procedure and not predefined by the analyst. This makes the models particularly suitable for exploratory research with limited *a priori* assumptions,⁴⁵ but comes with the necessity of careful validation and interpretation of the results and the difficulty of choosing a number *k* of topics. Comparative expleriments with human coders show that topic modeling vields competitive results.⁴⁸

Before the model can be evaluated, the functional form of covariate dependencies must be defined. As covariate, we included the guarter within which the article was published. For dynamic dependencies on time, the developers of STM propose the usage of splines in order to detect non-linear changes in the topic prevalence over time.^{49,50} First, we used natural cubic splines, which means that the second derivative at the boundary knots is required to vanish; thus, the spline extends linearly outside of its domain. This makes sure that single points close to the boundaries do not have too much influence leading to erratic boundary behavior^{84, p. 24}. In addition, during regression, fewer parameters have to be estimated. Second, we chose knots corresponding to the points in time when reforms of the EEG became effective that coincided with the change-point analysis conducted above. In addition, we set a knot in each phase that separated the phase into two phases of equal length. This allows for sufficient flexibility for detecting changes in prevalence. In total, nine knots and eight parameters were included in the model. The procedure was inspired by interrupted time-series analysis (e.g., McDowall et al.)55 and is in line with general advice on the choice of knots when prior knowledge is available.84, p.:

After pre-processing and model configuration, analysts must make important decisions on the final model. To reduce the complexity of model choice, we decided on a fixed initialization strategy. Roberts et al.⁸⁵ showed that initializing the STM with a solution of a simplified problem using a spectral decomposition of the word co-occurrence matrix delivers favorable results. This reduced the model choice to a choice on the number of topics. Different procedures have been proposed and applied in the literature comprising the qualitative assessment of many different models with a different number of topics (e.g., Farrell)⁹² or based on different statistical indicators that measure how well the topics can be interpreted by humans, such as *semantic coherence* (e.g., Mimno et al.).⁸⁵ In this study, we followed a hybrid approach.

With the above specifications of the model structure and functional form, we decided on the number of topics as follows: first, we assessed models for k = 10, 20, ..., 100 based on lists of most probable words and FREX (frequency and exclusivity) in order to get an overview of the topics that could potentially be related to the policy goals of the EEG. FREX is an indicator leveraging the exclusivity of words to a specific topic with the probability of occurrence and has been proven to yield favorable properties for providing word lists for topic interpretation.⁸⁶ The first analysis found that the number of topics should be larger than 20. Second, we estimated models with topics between 20 and 100. We evaluated the mean exclusivity based on the FREX indicator and mean semantic coherence against each other as proposed by the package authors of STM (Figure S1).⁴⁹ The analysis left us with three promising models with differing numbers of topics, k = 25, 31, and 49, that locally dominated the solutions. A closer investigation revealed that the models with k = 25 and 31 could not distinguish some issues sharply. The choice of the number of topics is also a qualitative decision on a certain perspective on the problem and thus depends on the research questions. Due to the delicacy of the topics contributing to policy goals of the EEG, we chose the model with k = 49, which allowed for a fine-grained analysis of the articles.

Model Validation and Interpretation

Two essential dimensions of the validity of topic models are semantic and predictive validity.⁶⁸ Semantic validity refers to whether topics have a coherent meaning and is considered the most important dimension of the validity of

Patterns 2, 100169, January 8, 2021 11



content analysis procedures. Standard procedures to assess the semantic validity of topic modeling are the assessment of word lists based on probability or FREX⁶⁷ or close reading of a subsample of texts.^{45,68} For our case, predictive validity is also highly relevant, as it reflects the extent to which topic prevalence changes relate to external events. In the following, we describe the procedures we applied to assess validity.

After choosing the model and the number of topics, we validated the semantic content of the 49 topics. On one hand, we must ensure the internal semantic validity of the topics. On the other hand, it is necessary for interpretation to find meaningful labels for each category. In accordance with the literature,45 the first two authors each read at least 10-15 of the articles most associated with each topic and reviewed topic distribution and word lists of the most probable terms and highest FREX. Each researcher documented the results as notes for each article and concluded an overall label of the topic and a short description independently. A comparison of the results showed an agreement of 80% between the two researchers. More precisely, 39 topics were interpreted identically: 6 topics were interpreted in parts differently and 4 topics substantially differently by the two researchers. The 10 topics on which there was disagreement were reconsidered jointly regarding the notes taken by the researchers to reach consensus on the topic label. The results are documented in Table 1 and, together with a short summary, in Table S1. Overall, we reached a consensus on all topics. Only a few topics contained documents that were not expected from the general tendency of the articles. For example, the sample of articles on topic 22 contained two texts that portrayed eccentric leaders of companies other than SolarWorld. The association of the articles can be explained by the many references to SolarWorld's eccentric leader.

The predictive validity of the model can be tested by comparing topic time series against real-world events.^{63,66} The analyses presented in the paper and its comparison with political decision processes and outcomes show ample evidence of the external validity of the model results.^{12,14,23} In the following, by way of example, we discuss the topic "liberalization of the electricity market" (Figure 4A) along with external events that are expected to affect its prevalence. In such a way, all topics can be discussed as long as they have some resemblance to external events. The German electricity market was liberalized with the enforcement of the Energy Industry Act in 1998. The graph shows that this event affects the coverage of the EEG, particularly at the beginning of our time horizon. However, while this event becomes more distant in the past, its effects on coverage also cease. The bump in the prevalence curve was amended, leading to a temporal upsurge in market liberalization issues.

Research has shown that, within German energy policy, four policy goals have played a major role: environmental sustainability, limiting energy costs, energy security, and energy industry performance.²¹ To understand how those policy goals are represented in media coverage, we coded topics according to the policy goal they contributed to most. This coding was done based on the more detailed descriptions provided in Table S1, rather than only on their short labels provided in Table 1. The coding procedure revealed that a set of topics was associated rather with concrete political debates between political stake-holders than directly with the policy goals. Arguably, policy goals are the main contents of those debates, but the model was able to distinguish them from the debates. We therefore further differentiated a category, "politics," from the four policy goals that represents, therefore, an indicator of the prevalence of political activity in newspaper coverage. A description of all five categories can be found in Table S2.

Sentiment Analysis

The approach we used for sentiment analysis can best be classified as an aspect-based one: based on the topic model we have developed above, we assessed the sentiment of each topic.⁵⁹ However, we were not interested in a measure that assigns a sentiment score to each document. The topic model we have developed gives rise to a simple way of defining topic sentiment based on the word distributions of each topic and a sentiment lexicon. For sentiment analysis, the lexicon is an important foundation.⁵⁹ For the German language, SentilVS provides an established lexicon for German, with more than 3,000 words and more than 16,000 inflected forms.⁶⁹ Based on this lexicon, we defined the topic sentiment t_s as the weighted sum of all sentiment sores $s_w \in [-1, 1]$ of words *w* from the vocabulary *V*. We weighed this with the word occurrence probability $\beta_{w,t}$ per topic *t* estimated by STM:

12 Patterns 2, 100169, January 8, 2021



Patterns

The resulting topic sentiment gives a well-interpretable indicator for the overall sentiment of a topic: the higher the ts_t , the more likely the usage of words with a positive connotation in the context of this topic. The results are reported in Figure 2.

It is noteworthy that the vocabulary of our corpus consists of 12,217 words, of which 1,662 (or 13.6%) are also in the sentiment lexicon. This is to be expected, as most of the words of natural language do not carry sentiment per se. The ratio implies that the actual range of topic sentiment will be much smaller than [-1, 1]. It is bound by the sum of the word occurrence probabilities per topic of the words from the lexicon. Furthermore, positive and negative sentiment annul each other in the definition above. Those facts contribute to the expectation that topic sentiment values will be small and centered around zero. However, we argue that this does not affect robustness for comparative usage and affects only the scale of values. This scaling effect could be offset by normalization, but we think that the definition in terms of the statistical expectation is more intuitive.

Presentation of Results

For interpreting the resulting time series of topic prevalence, we estimated linear models with the spline structure described above. Confidence intervals were obtained by drawing from the posterior distribution of topics as implemented in the *estimateEffects()* function of the STM package.⁴⁹ We aggregated the topics to four policy goals and political activity. Aggregation was conducted manually, taking into account the qualitative topic descriptions provided in Table S1. Linear models are provided in Tables S3 and S4.

SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION

Supplemental Information can be found online at https://doi.org/10.1016/j. patter.2020.100169.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

J.D.H. designed the study, analyzed and interpreted data, and wrote the draft. K.S. contributed to the analysis and interpretation of data and writing of the draft. W.F. contributed to the interpretation of results and revised the manuscript.

DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

The authors declare no competing interests.

Received: July 15, 2020 Revised: October 15, 2020 Accepted: November 17, 2020 Published: December 22, 2020

REFERENCES

- UNFCCC (2015). Paris agreement. https://unfccc.int/files/essential_ background/convention/application/pdf/english_paris_agreement.pdf.
- Markard, J. (2018). The next phase of the energy transition and its implications for research and policy. Nat. Energy 3, 628–633.
- Geels, F.W., Sovacool, B.K., Schwanen, T., and Sorrell, S. (2017). The socio-technical dynamics of low-carbon transitions. Joule 1, 463–479.
- Geels, F.W., Sovacool, B.K., Schwanen, T., and Sorrell, S. (2017). Sociotechnical transitions for deep decarbonization. Science 357, 1242–1244.
- Markard, J., Raven, R., and Truffer, B. (2012). Sustainability transitions: an emerging field of research and its prospects. Res. Pol. 41, 955–967.
- Williams, J.H., DeBenedictis, A., Ghanadan, R., Mahone, A., Moore, J., Morrow, W.R., Price, S., and Torn, M.S. (2012). The technology path to deep greenhouse gas emissions cuts by 2050: the pivotal role of electricity. Science 335, 53–59.

- Article
- 7. IRENA, IEA, and REN21 (2018). Renewable Energy Policies in a Time of Transition (International Renewable Energy Agency).
- Karneyeva, Y., and Wüstenhagen, R. (2017). Solar feed-in tariffs in a postgrid parity world: the role of risk, investor diversity and business models. Energy Policy 106, 445–456.
- Meadowcroft, J. (2009). What about the politics? Sustainable development, transition management, and long term energy transitions. Policy Sci. 42, 323–340.
- Antal, M., and Karhunmaa, K. (2018). The German energy transition in the British, Finnish and Hungarian news media. Nat. Energy 3, 994–1001.
- Strunz, S. (2014). The German energy transition as a regime shift. Ecol. Econ. 100, 150–158.
- Lauber, V., and Jacobsson, S. (2016). The politics and economics of constructing, contesting and restricting socio-political space for renewables – the German Renewable Energy Act. Environ. Innovation Societal Transitions 18, 147–163.
- Renn, O., and Marshall, J.P. (2016). Coal, nuclear and renewable energy policies in Germany: from the 1950s to the "Energiewende". Energy Policy 99, 224–232.
- Strunz, S., Gawel, E., and Lehmann, P. (2016). The political economy of renewable energy policies in Germany and the EU. Util. Pol. 42, 33–41.
- Kriechbaum, M., López Prol, J., and Posch, A. (2017). Looking back at the future. Dynamics of collective expectations about photovoltaic technology in Germany & Spain. Technol. Forecast. Soc. Change 129, 76–87.
- Leipprand, A., Flachsland, C., and Pahle, M. (2017). Energy transition on the rise: discourses on energy future in the German parliament. Innovation: Eur. J. Soc. Sci. Res. 30, 283–305.
- Schmid, E., Pechan, A., Mehnert, M., and Eisenack, K. (2017). Imagine all these futures: on heterogeneous preferences and mental models in the German energy transition. Energy Res. Soc. Sci. 27, 45–56.
- Krick, E. (2018). Ensuring social acceptance of the energy transition. The German government's 'consensus management' strategy. J. Environ. Plann. Pol. Manage. 20, 64–80.
- Leiren, M.D., and Reimer, I. (2018). Historical institutionalist perspective on the shift from feed-in tariffs towards auctioning in German renewable energy policy. Energy Res. Soc. Sci. 43, 33–40.
- Buschmann, P., and Oels, A. (2019). The overlooked role of discourse in breaking carbon lock-in: the case of the German energy transition. Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. Clim. Change 24, e574.
- Schmidt, T.S., Schmid, N., and Sewerin, S. (2019). Policy goals, partisanship and paradigmatic change in energy policy – analyzing parliamentary discourse in Germany over 30 years. Clim. Pol. 355, 1–16.
- Pahle, M., Burtraw, D., Flachsland, C., Kelsey, N., Biber, E., Meckling, J., Edenhofer, O., and Zysman, J. (2018). Sequencing to ratchet up climate policy stringency. Nat. Clim. Change 8, 861–867.
- Hoppmann, J., Huenteler, J., and Girod, B. (2014). Compulsive policymaking—the evolution of the German feed-in tariff system for solar photovoltaic power. Res. Pol. 43, 1422–1441.
- Joas, F., Pahle, M., Flachsland, C., and Joas, A. (2016). Which goals are driving the Energiewende? Making sense of the German energy transformation. Energy Policy 95, 42–51.
- Groh, E.D., and Möllendorff, C.v. (2020). What shapes the support of renewable energy expansion? Public attitudes between policy goals and risk, time, and social preferences. Energy Policy 137, 111171.
- Bennett, W.L. (1990). Toward a theory of press-state relations in the United States. J. Commun. 40, 103–127.
- Althaus, S.L. (2003). When news norms collide, follow the Lead: new evidence for press independence. Polit. Commun. 20, 381–414.
- Shehata, A., and Hopmann, D.N. (2012). Framing climate change. Journal. Stud. 13, 175–192.
- Walgrave, S., and van Aelst, P. (2006). The contingency of the mass media's political agenda setting power: toward a preliminary theory. J. Commun. 56, 88–109.

- 30. McCombs, M.E., and Shaw, D.L. (1972). The agenda-setting function of
- mass media. Public Opin. Q. 36, 176.
 31. McCombs, M. (2005). A Look at Agenda-setting: past, present and future. Journalism Stud. 6, 543–557.
- Entman, R.M. (1993). Framing: toward clarification of a fractured paradiam. J. Commun. 43, 51–58.
- Entman, R.M. (2007). Framing bias. Media in the distribution of power. J. Commun. 57, 163–173.
- Page, B.I., and Shapiro, R.Y. (1983). Effects of public opinion on policy. Am. Polit. Sci. Rev. 77, 175–190.
- Burstein, P. (2003). The impact of public opinion on public policy: a review and an agenda. Polit. Res. Q. 56, 29–40.
- Schmid, N., Sewerin, S., and Schmidt, T.S. (2019). Explaining advocacy coalition change with policy feedback. Pol. Stud. J. 109, 183.
- Markard, J., Wirth, S., and Truffer, B. (2016). Institutional dynamics and technology legitimacy – a framework and a case study on biogas technology. Res. Pol. 45, 330–344.
- Rochyadi-Reetz, M., Arlt, D., Wolling, J., and Bräuer, M. (2019). Explaining the media's framing of renewable energies: an international comparison. Front. Environ. Sci. 7, 140.
- van Lente, H., Spitters, C., and Peine, A. (2013). Comparing technological hype cycles. Towards a theory. Technol. Forecast. Soc. Change 80, 1615–1628.
- Ruef, A., and Markard, J. (2010). What happens after a hype? How changing expectations affected innovation activities in the case of stationary fuel cells. Technol. Anal. Strateg. Manage. 22, 317–338.
- 41. Downs, A. (1972). Up and down with ecology the issue-attention-cycle. Publ.Interest 28, 38–50.
- 42. Gupta, K., and Jenkins-Smith, H. (2015). Anthony downs, "up and down with ecology: the 'issue-attention' cycle". In The Oxford Handbook of Classics in Public Policy and Administration, M. Lodge, E.C. Page, and S.J. Balla, eds. (Oxford University Press).
- Woolley, J.T. (2000). Using media-based data in studies of politics. Am. J. Polit. Sci. 44, 156.
- Atkinson, M.L., Lovett, J., and Baumgartner, F.R. (2014). Measuring the media agenda. Polit. Commun. 31, 355–380.
- Quinn, K.M., Monroe, B.L., Colaresi, M., Crespin, M.H., and Radev, D.R. (2010). How to analyze political attention with minimal assumptions and costs. Am. J. Polit. Sci. 54, 209–228.
- Blei, D., Ng, A., and Jordan, M. (2003). Latent dirichlet allocation. J. Machine Learn. Res. 2003, 993–1022.
- Blei, D.M., and Lafferty, J.D. (2007). A correlated topic model of Science. Ann. Appl. Stat. 1, 17–35.
- Roberts, M.E., Stewart, B.M., Tingley, D., Lucas, C., Leder-Luis, J., Gadarian, S.K., Albertson, B., and Rand, D.G. (2014). Structural topic models for open-ended survey responses. Am. J. Polit. Sci. 58, 1064–1082.
- Roberts, M., Stewart, B., and Tingley, D. (2019). Stm: anR package for structural topic models. J. Stat. Soft. 91.
- Roberts, M.E., Stewart, B.M., and Airoldi, E.M. (2016). A model of text for experimentation in the social sciences. J. Am. Stat. Assoc. 111, 988–1003.
- Tvinnereim, E., and Fløttum, K. (2015). Explaining topic prevalence in answers to open-ended survey questions about climate change. Nat. Clim. Change 5, 744–747.
- KIM, S.E. (2018). Media bias against foreign firms as a veiled trade barrier: evidence from Chinese newspapers. Am. Polit. Sci. Rev. 112, 954–970.
- Mildenberger, M., and Tingley, D. (2019). Beliefs about climate beliefs: the importance of second-order opinions for climate politics. Br. J. Polit. Sci. 49, 1279–1307.
- Lucas, C., Nielsen, R.A., Roberts, M.E., Stewart, B.M., Storer, A., and Tingley, D. (2015). Computer-assisted text analysis for comparative politics. Polit. Anal. 23, 254–277.

Patterns 2, 100169, January 8, 2021 13





- McDowall, D., McCleary, R., Meidinger, E., Hay, R.A., Jr., and others. (1980). Interrupted Time Series Analysis (SAGE).
- Killick, R., Fearnhead, P., and Eckley, I.A. (2012). Optimal detection of changepoints with a linear computational cost. J. Am. Stat. Assoc. 107, 1590–1598.
- Killick, R., and Eckley, I.A. (2014). changepoint: an R Package for Changepoint Analysis. J. Stat. Soft. 58.
- Feldman, R. (2013). Techniques and applications for sentiment analysis. Commun. ACM 56, 82–89.
- Pang, B., and Lee, L. (2008). Opinion mining and sentiment analysis. FNT Inf. Retriev. 2, 1–135.
- Soroka, S., Fournier, P., and Nir, L. (2019). Cross-national evidence of a negativity bias in psychophysiological reactions to news. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A *116*, 18888–18892.
- Quitzow, R. (2015). Dynamics of a policy-driven market. The co-evolution of technological innovation systems for solar photovoltaics in China and Germany. Environ. Innovat. Societal. Transitions 17, 126–148.
- 62. Dehler, J., Keles, D., Telsnig, T., Fleischer, B., Baumann, M., Fraboulet, D., Faure-Schuyer, A., and Fichtner, W. (2017). Self-consumption of electricity from renewable sources. In Europe's Energy Transition - Insights for Policy Making (Elsevier), pp. 225–236.
- Schürmann, H.J. (2000). VDEW-chef Marquis: Staat Schöpft Preisvorteile Wieder Ab (Handelsblatt).
- Huenteler, J., Schmidt, T.S., and Kanie, N. (2012). Japan's post-Fukushima challenge – implications from the German experience on renewable energy policy. Energy Policy 45, 6–11.
- 65. Bundesregierung (2011). Energiewende mit Augenmass, https://archiv. bundesregierung.de/archiv-de/energiewende-mit-augenmass-425304.
- 66. Bundesregierung (2011). Regierungserklärung von Bundeskanzlerin Angela Merkel zur Energiepolitik "Der Weg zur Energie der Zukunft" (Mitschrift). https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/themen/ energiewende/regierungserklaerung-von-bundeskanzlerin-angela-merkelzur-energiepolitik-der-weg-zur-energie-der-zukunft-mitschrift-1008262.
- Grimmer, J., and Stewart, B.M. (2013). Text as data: the promise and pitfalls of automatic content analysis methods for political texts. Polit. Anal. 21, 267–297.
- Schmidt, T.S., and Sewerin, S. (2017). Technology as a driver of climate and energy politics. Nat. Energy 2, 649.
- Schumann, D., Fischer, W., and Hake, J.-F. (2017). Bewertung der Energiewende und Energiepolitik in der Bevölkerung. Energiewirtschaftliche Tagesfragen 67, 77–81.
- Wolf, I. (2020). Soziales Nachhaltigkeitsbarometer der Energiewende 2019. Kernaussagen und Zusammenfassung der wesentlichen Ergebnisse (Institut für transformative Nachhaltigkeitsforschung (IASS)).
- Pegels, A., and Lütkenhorst, W. (2014). Is Germany's energy transition a case of successful green industrial policy? Contrasting wind and solar PV. Energy Policy 74, 522–534.
- Huenteler, J., Schmidt, T.S., Ossenbrink, J., and Hoffmann, V.H. (2016). Technology life-cycles in the energy sector
 – technological characteristics and the role of deployment for innovation. Technol. Forecast. Soc. Change 104, 102–121.

73. Shoemaker, P.J., and Vos, T.P. (2009). Gatekeeping Theory (Routledge).

Patterns

- Fawzi, N. (2018). Beyond policy agenda-setting: political actors' and journalists' perceptions of news media influence across all stages of the political process. Inf. Commun. Soc. 21, 1134–1150.
- Hammar, H., and Jagers, S.C. (2006). Can trust in politicians explain individuals' support for climate policy? The case of CO 2 tax. Clim. Pol. 5, 613–625.
- 76. Bundestag, D. (2019). Drucksache 19/13900. Klimaschutzprogramm 2030 der Bundesregierung zur Umsetzung des Klimaschutzplans 2050.
- Kemfert, C. (2017). Germany must go back to its low-carbon future. Nature 549, 26–27.
- Jacobi, C., van Atteveldt, W., and Welbers, K. (2015). Quantitative analysis of large amounts of journalistic texts using topic modelling. Digital Journal. 4, 89–106.
- Schmid, H. (1994). Probabilistic Part-of-Speech Tagging Using Decision Trees. In Proceedings of International Conference on New Methods in Language Processing (UK Manchester: Association for Computational Linguistics).
- Schmid, H. (1995). Improvements in Part-of-Speech Tagging with an Application to German. In Proceedings of the ACL SIGDAT-Workshop (Dublin, Ireland: Association for Computational Linguistics).
- Antons, D., Kleer, R., and Salge, T.O. (2016). Mapping the topic landscape of JPIM, 1984-2013. In search of hidden structures and development trajectories. J. Prod. Innov. Manag. 33, 726–749.
- Farrell, J. (2016). Corporate funding and ideological polarization about climate change. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A 113, 92–97.
- Harrell, F.E. (2015). Regression Modeling Strategies (Springer International Publishing).
- Roberts, M.E., Stewart, B.M., and Tingley, D. (2016). Navigating the local modes of big data: the case of topic models. In Computational Social Science. Discovery and Prediction, R.M. Alvarez, ed. (New York, NY: Cambridge University Press), pp. 51–97.
- 85. Mimno, D., Wallach, H.M., Talley, E., Leenders, M., and McCallum, A. (2011). Optimizing semantic coherence in topic models. In Proceedings of the Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (Association for Computational Linguistic), pp. 262–272.
- Airoldi, E.M., and Bischof, J.M. (2016). Improving and evaluating topic models and other models of text. J. Am. Stat. Assoc. 111, 1381–1403.
- DiMaggio, P., Nag, M., and Blei, D. (2013). Exploiting affinities between topic modeling and the sociological perspective on culture: application to newspaper coverage of U.S. government arts funding. Poetics 41, 570–606.
- Remus, R., Quasthoff, U., and Heyer, G. (2010). SentiWS A Publicly Available German-language Resource for Sentiment Analysis. In Proceedings of the International Conference on Language Resources and Evaluation, LREC.
- AG Energiebilanzen, E.V. (2019). Auswertungstabellen zur Energiebilanz f
 ür die Bundesrepublik Deutschland 1990 bis 2018. https://agenergiebilanzen.de/10-0-Auswertungstabellen.html.

Paper B

From virtuous to vicious cycles – Towards a life cycle model of technology deployment policies

Joris Dehler-Holland^a

^a Institute for Industrial Production (IIP), Karlsruhe Institute of Technology (KIT), Karlsruhe, Germany

Submitted to Research Policy.

Suggested citation: Dehler-Holland, J. (2021): From virtuous to vicious cycles – Towards a life cycle model of technology deployment policies. [Under Review].

From Virtuous to Vicious Cycles – Towards a Life Cycle Model of Technology Deployment Policies

Joris Dehler-Holland*,1

¹Institute for Industrial Production (IIP), Karlsruhe Institute of Technology (KIT), Hertzstraße 16, 76187 Karlsruhe (Germany)

*Corresponding Author: joris.dehler-holland@kit.edu | +49 (0) 721 608 44579

"Now that we know policy choices have political consequences, however, what needs to be determined is precisely how, when, and where particular effects are likely to occur." (Pierson, 1993, p. 597).

Abstract

The management of sustainability transitions often includes action to accelerate technological change. Deployment policies are essential measures to increase the adoption of technologies and spur technological development. However, processes of technological development often follow non-linear pathways, and aligning policy and technological development is challenging. This paper links technological innovation systems (TIS) and their life cycles to the policy feedback framework that is based on the notion that policies shape future politics. Most significantly, the explicit consideration of TIS processes and progress allows for a more nuanced view of how policy effects turn into feedback and for assessing the co-evolution of TIS and policy over time. This framework is applied to study the case of the German renewable energy act (EEG, 1999-2017). The case study provides evidence that the virtuous cycles of rapid TIS development also increase the odds of growing negative feedback based on rising policy costs, competition within sectors, and increasing technology side effects, opening up windows of opportunity for policy change. Based on these observations and supported by the literature, this paper proposes an ideal-typical technology deployment policy life cycle model that describes how TIS development, sectoral configurations, and the focal policy co-evolve in a reciprocal process. The model discussion brings to light the role of the TIS not only for policy enactment but also for policy maintenance or succession. We further discuss aspects of policy design and preconditions of such life cycles. The proposition of a model of how the linkages between policy and technology unfold over time contributes to understanding the timing of policies within sustainability transitions.

Keywords:

Technology deployment policy; Policy feedback; Innovation systems; Technology life cycle; Sustainability transitions; Renewable energy

1 Introduction

Sustainability transitions have developed into an important field of scientific inquiry held together by diagnosing the need for substantial socio-technical change (Markard et al., 2012). Technology is a problem and solution to such transitions simultaneously: energy from renewable sources should replace fossil energy provision, and electric cars should replace combustion engines. As those admittedly blunt formulations suggest, sustainability is an inherently normative object, and political issues, directional decisions, and actors' struggles are at the core of such a transition (Meadowcroft, 2011). Consequentially, sustainability transitions are often a field of political intervention, and public policy is challenged to find ways to enable endurable change. Besides instruments directly focused on developing new technologies, such as R&D programs, researchers stress that demand for sustainable technologies is pivotal to reaching goals and changing innovation processes for the better (Mowery et al., 2010).

Demand is crucial in steering innovation "towards the right economic venues" (Di Stefano et al., 2012, p. 1291). Technology deployment policies (TDP) that spur demand for new technologies by providing financial incentives for adoption (e.g., tradable permits, deployment subsidies, feed-in tariffs, taxes, public procurement) trigger the innovative output of industries (Peters et al., 2012). However, technology deployment policies come with specific challenges for policymakers regarding the non-linear market uptake and development of technologies. The diffusion of new technologies is often depicted as an "S-shaped" curve comprising a relatively long phase of low adoption, followed by a phase of rapid acceleration of adoption and subsequent saturation (Bass, 1969). Such dynamics demand a high degree of flexibility of deployment policies if structural bounds (Klein Woolthuis et al., 2005) or other instruments in a broader policy mix (Rogge and Reichardt, 2016) exist that call for close coordination of technology development, diffusion, and its environment. However, increasing coordination through regular policy revisions or monitoring schemes increases the possibilities for stakeholders and interest groups to influence the policy process toward particular interests (Jordan and Matt, 2014, p. 237).

To understand the co-evolution of socio-technical systems and policies, sustainability transitions scholars increasingly have turned to theories of the policy process (Edmondson et al., 2019; Edmondson et al., 2020; Hoppmann et al., 2014; Kern and Rogge, 2018; Markard et al., 2016a; Rosenbloom et al.,

2016; Schmid et al., 2019). While we have learned a great deal about the interdependencies between policy processes and socio-technical systems in general, the conceptualization of the relations between technological progress, adoption, and its policy implications remains weak. Therefore, the main contribution of this paper is the assessment of variations in the relations between policy systems, Technological Innovation Systems (TIS), and their context over time.

To this end, this paper proposes to combine the framework of policy feedback in socio-technical systems (Edmondson et al., 2019; Edmondson et al., 2020) with a more detailed description of feedback loops derived from the TIS literature. Based on these concepts, the German renewable energy act (Erneuerbare Energien Gesetz; EEG) and the development of the German photovoltaic (PV) TIS are studied over the period from 1999 to 2017. The EEG supports the deployment of solar, wind, and biomass electricity generation by a feed-in tariff (later: feed-in premium) scheme, whose remunerations are distributed to electricity consumers through a surcharge on the electricity bill. This paper seeks to identify more general temporal patterns of deployment policies from the case study results, informed by cases from the literature.

The remainder of the paper is structured as follows. Section 2 discusses the theoretical foundations of policy feedback and the innovation system literature. Section 3 introduces the methods employed to assess the EEG and the related policy processes. Section 4 presents the EEG case study. Section 5 proposes and discusses five phases of an ideal-typical *technology deployment policy life cycle*. Section 6 discusses the prospects of the TDP life cycle and points out possible directions for future research. Section 7 concludes the paper.

2 Theoretical background

Policies that incentivize the deployment of specific technologies are a widespread phenomenon. The adoption of renewable energy technologies in the electricity sector is supported in over 120 countries (IRENA et al., 2018). In the transport sector, electric vehicle adoption is incentivized broadly (Langbroek et al., 2016). Within the housing sector, energy efficiency measures and new heating systems are a vital concern of policymakers (Geller et al., 2006). Technology deployment policies are an essential measure to increase the uptake of technologies at the "middle of the experience curve" after

initial costs have been brought down by policies such as, for example, R & D programs or supply-side subsidies (Breetz et al., 2018). All such programs have in common the inherent inertia of the systems to change that increases political friction and calls for stringent, long-term policies to improve the sustainability of the respective sectors.

The literature on sustainability transitions is increasingly considering theories of policy processes (Kern and Rogge, 2018). Authors have referred to advocacy coalitions (Markard et al., 2016a), discursive approaches (Rosenbloom et al., 2016; Smith and Kern, 2009), or the multiple streams framework (Normann, 2015) to assess the relations between policy processes and technology. Lately, several works have reflected on the impact of policies on subsequent technological and political change by considering policy feedback (Edmondson et al., 2019; Edmondson et al., 2020; Rosenbloom et al., 2019; Schmid et al., 2019).

Also the TIS literature early on included references to politics (Markard et al., 2015). Bergek et al. (2015) conceptualized the political context as part of a broader framework to analyze TIS context structures. Hoppmann et al. (2014) proposed a process of continuous refinement in the wake of upcoming issues in the political process ("compulsive policy-making"). However, the TIS framework has also been criticized for paying insufficient attention to agency and therefore requires a more detailed view of the policy process (Kern, 2015).

Within this context, this paper seeks to contribute to both literature streams for the case of technology deployment policies. The literature on policy feedback in sustainability transitions has had great success in laying the foundations to understand the effects of policies on subsequent developments. However, it has not spelled out hypotheses on the relations between technological (TIS) development stages and politics. On the other hand, we contribute to a more elaborate understanding of the TIS relations to its political context by discussing how policy feedback can describe such relations in more detail.

This section proposes to rely on the TIS framework, specifically the TIS functions, contexts and the TIS life cycle, and policy feedback to assess the co-evolution of policy and technology. Epistemologically, both concepts resonate well for three main reasons: (1) The concepts of self-reinforcing or undermining feedback are also an integral part of the TIS literature (Hekkert et al., 2007); (2) A critical analytical

dimension of policy feedback and TIS are actors that support or oppose policy based on their vested interests (Jacobs and Weaver, 2015; Markard et al., 2015, p. 82; Oberlander and Weaver, 2015; Pierson, 1993); (3) The TIS literature acknowledged that TIS relations to its context structures such as political systems are essential to understand its development (Bergek et al., 2015).

From an analytical perspective, it is crucial to define the objects of analysis clearly and to delineate system boundaries. In the literature, it is common to delineate a TIS along national borders while acknowledging that the TIS might be part of a system transcending such borders (Bergek et al., 2015; Ulmanen and Bergek, 2021). This study focuses on the relations of a fixed policy ('focal policy') that fosters the deployment of a specific technology. As the locus of such deployment policies is usually national, it makes sense to focus the analysis on the TIS constrained by national borders ('focal TIS') embedded into its (national) sectoral context. Therefore, global TIS development regarding the focal technology is considered as development in the context of the focal TIS (Bergek et al., 2015).

This section discusses the fundamental frameworks that guide the analysis of the co-evolution of a focal policy and a related focal TIS. We introduce the notion of policy feedback that governs the relationships between socio-technical systems and policy. Then, this section focuses on the TIS, concepts of dynamics, and the TIS context. This section closes by using the TIS framework to elaborate more detailed proposals of how policy effects influence the focal TIS and produce policy feedback.

2.1 Policy feedback in socio-technical systems

A vital aspect of the feedback metaphor is that policy forms the base for further politics (Pierson, 1993). In other words, the outputs and outcomes of a policy process feed back onto subsequent policy processes: The enactment of a policy has *effects* on the socio-technical system, such as increased technology adoption. The political system observes policy outcomes within the socio-technical system (*feedback*) and reacts accordingly.

As important sources for policy feedback, the literature identified interest groups (e.g., Pierson, 1993) or the mass public (e.g., Campbell, 2012). The distribution of resources, providing benefits for specific groups while imposing losses on others, is a crucial driver of policy effects on society, affecting the distribution of coalitions concerning the policy (Pierson, 1993). The earlier literature has focussed on

self-reinforcing feedback; however, recently, policy scholars extended the focus to include selfundermining feedback (Jacobs and Weaver, 2015; Patashnik and Zelizer, 2013; Weaver, 2010). Recently, the work on policy feedback has increasingly been applied in analyzing socio-technical transitions (Sewerin et al., 2020).

Table 1: Policy effects and feedback (Edmondson et al., 2019; Edmondson et al., 2020).

Mechanism	Description
Resource Effects (RE)	Policy reallocates resources to target groups by policies that support technology development, e.g., knowledge creation, technology adoption, demonstration projects, or increasing costs for undesirable technologies, e.g., CO ₂ taxes, surcharges; Reallocation of resources can affect the behavior of target groups towards more sustainable modes, but can also have unintended consequences.
Interpretive Effects (IE)	Policies provide information that may create or change visions or expectations of actors; coherent policies and sufficient resources support the view of policymakers as dedicated to reaching targets and providing security, while the absence of such may lead to doubts about political will behind objectives related to higher uncertainty about future prospects
Institutional Effects (InstE)	Policies interact with institutions such as laws, rules, regulations, or unwritten norms, and the implementation of policies may foster changes in such institutions, or institutions might hinder policies from achieving their goals
Socio-political feedback (SPF)	SPF comprises (1) cognitive, (2) constituency, or (3) agenda feedback. (1) occurs when a policy is perceived as successful or disastrous for achieving objectives by relevant groups or mass publics. (2) describes whether policy mobilizes supporters or opponents. (3) describes whether support or opposition leads to the consideration of incremental or substantial policy change
Fiscal feedback (FF)	The policy's budget may raise concerns in financial ministries and agencies such as accountability or audit offices. Typically, financial ministries are potent actors within the government that control resource flows and, therefore, may limit the leverage of the focal policy.
Administrative feedback (AF)	Public bodies in charge of designing and implementing the policy may be weakened or strengthened by the policy, depending on whether it has achievable goals and whether the policy can be implemented without visible failures
Exogenous conditions (ExC)	Changes beyond socio-technical systems such as catastrophic events or macro-economic trends may influence policy change

However, it must be emphasized that policy feedback is not sufficient for policy change (Oberlander and Weaver, 2015). Exogeneous conditions that the focal policy has not influenced play an essential role in amplifying policy feedback. Focusing events, international (economic) developments, elections or changes in government, or intervention from supra-national organizations may induce changes in the actors' constellations or exert additional pressure on policymakers that make policy change more likely (Edmondson et al., 2019).

For socio-technical transitions, Edmondson et al. (2019) proposed a framework delineating the policy feedback loop into a set of *effects* and *feedback* (Table 1). This framework will be the basis for the analyses undertaken in this study. The framework has proven useful in assessing the relationships between socio-technical and policy subsystems (Edmondson et al., 2020). However, the conceptualization of the emergence of policy effects within the socio-technical system and its translation into feedback has remained vague. Therefore, in the context of technology deployment policies, the following sections propose to link feedback to the literature on technological innovation systems.

2.2 Technological innovation systems and the TIS life cycle

While Edmondson et al.'s (2019; 2020) framework contributes to identifying the general patterns of policy feedback, it focuses less on conceptualizing the processes within socio-technical systems. Such a conceptualization, however, is essential when trying to understand how effects turn into feedback. This section introduces the technological innovation system framework to understand further how feedback is generated.

The TIS framework proposes a systemic view of structures involved in technology development, production, diffusion, and use. The systemic aspect contributes to the fact that innovation and technology development generally are difficult to influence and display high degrees of inertia, leading to lock-ins or path dependencies (Hekkert et al., 2007). The main components of a TIS are networks of actors and institutions that interact within a social environment or context (Carlsson and Stankiewicz, 1991). Notable contributions have addressed different dimensions of innovation systems, such as sectoral (Breschi and Malerba, 1997; Malerba, 2002), national (Freeman, 1995), and global (Binz and Truffer, 2017) innovation systems.

A classical perspective for understanding TIS dynamics is that certain processes or functions are essential for the performance and development of a TIS (Bergek et al., 2008; Hekkert et al., 2007). In this study, we use Hekkert et al.'s (2007) list of functions: 1) Entrepreneurial activities; 2) Knowledge development; 3) Knowledge diffusion; 4) Guidance of the search; 5) Market formation; 6) Resource

mobilization; 7) Creation of legitimacy. If such functions are performed successfully to a certain extent, virtuous cycles may drive TIS development (Hekkert et al., 2007; Suurs and Hekkert, 2009). On the other hand, vicious cycles can prevent successful development. Societal problems (such as environmental issues) can 'guide the search' and thereby start the development of a TIS (Hekkert et al., 2007). Also, entrepreneurs that lobby for market formation or better economic conditions for a technology can start virtuous cycles of TIS development (Hekkert et al., 2007). However, when it comes to the TIS' external environment, the framework has been criticized for its low degree of conceptualization of TIS relations to politics and its context in general (Kern, 2015; Markard et al., 2015).

In response, Bergek et al. (2015) developed a framework to analyze a TIS' contextual structures and interactions. TIS-context interactions are described as a continuum between 'external links' and 'structural couplings' dependent on the degree of mutual interdependency. Structural couplings manifest in TIS elements that are embedded into multiple contexts simultaneously, such as a firm in a TIS that must satisfy a specific sector's demand while responding to political developments (Bergek et al., 2015, p. 53).

Early on, TIS scholars have focused on the impact of politics on the legitimation of new technologies, but also indirect effects on market creation and its influence on the direction of search have been acknowledged (Markard et al., 2015). Actors compete over institutional alignment and legitimation to gain access to resources. Therefore, the characteristics of the political system actors are situated in, play a central role in shaping their political strategies and behavior (Bergek et al., 2015). On the other hand, the TIS also competes with its sectoral context over political legitimacy when the focal technology provides a service similar to incumbent technologies.

When considering a sectoral innovation system of all the elements involved in the production and distribution of a particular function or service (Malerba, 2002), such as energy provision, it becomes clear that it is difficult to think of the TIS isolated from the institutionalized context a sector provides. A TIS may have mostly external links with the sector or be structurally coupled with the industry extensively in the form of actors active in the TIS and the sector simultaneously (Bergek et al., 2015).

Therefore, sectoral actors can shape the development of a TIS by influencing the direction of search and cooperation or by de-legitimizing a competing TIS. However, recent scholarship has proposed that the strength of context relations depends on the stage of development of the focal TIS (Markard, 2020).

Therefore, based on the notion of life cycles in industry and technology development, Markard (2020) develops a life cycle model of technological innovation systems (TIS). TIS life cycles emphasize the growing or loosening ties of the TIS and its environment in different stages (Markard, 2020). Core dimensions for TIS development are the size of the TIS (measured by, e.g., sales figures), the institutional structure, and technology performance. The TIS life cycle proposes distinguishing four phases or stages in which the TIS forms, grows, reaches a mature level, and eventually declines. In the formation phase, a low number of actors can base their activities on limited funding, mainly from public R&D support, and different technological ideas compete (Markard, 2020, p. 8). In the growth phase, sales rise, new firms enter the market, the number of actors grows, and actors specialize. They form industry associations, and institutions such as formal regulations and standardization emerge while technology diversity decreases and ties to its context grow stronger (Markard, 2020, 8ff). In the mature phase, sales are high, but growth rates are low. The TIS is stable with low entries or exits. The context and TIS are highly co-dependent, and their ties are stable (Markard, 2020, p. 10). In the decline phase, sales decrease, and firms leave the TIS. Struggles of actors increase, the TIS and institutions destabilize, and ties to the TIS's context loosen. Intensified political actions and lobbying might occur (Markard, 2020, p. 10). However, the TIS life cycle framework explicitly left the integration of TIS functions and life cycles for future research (Markard, 2020, p. 5). Therefore, we mobilize the work on 'motors of innovation'.

'Motors of innovation' contributed to understanding the successful emergence of TIS by identifying a set of reoccurring mechanisms that foster TIS development in a process of cumulative causation, supported by extensive case studies (Hekkert et al., 2007; Suurs, 2009; Suurs and Hekkert, 2009; Suurs and Hekkert, 2012). A motor of innovation comprises a combination of system functions particularly active at a particular time, linked by reinforcing feedback loops. Even more remarkable, Suurs (2009) proposed a sequential model of innovation based on the observation that the driving patterns follow each

other in a generalizable manner. While the lack of uptake of the patterns of cumulative causation has been bemoaned in the literature (Köhler et al., 2020), we propose that they provide crucial information on functions particularly active throughout the phases of the TIS life cycle (Table 2).

From that perspective, in the early formation phase of a TIS, knowledge development and diffusion are essential for TIS development, together with resources for R&D and initial guidance of the search. When the TIS develops further, entrepreneurial and legitimation activities increase to extend initial political support on a project basis. Within the growth phase, all functions contribute to the TIS development, particularly market creation is essential, and TIS actors join forces to create advocacy coalitions and political support for the entire TIS, for example, through market formation policies. When system building was successful, legitimation and advocacy coalition building lose in importance in the mature phase. For potential phases of decline, the original work of Suurs (2009, 226ff) could not identify precise 'motors of decline'.

TIS life cycle phase	Characterization	Motor	Driving Functions
	Low technology	Science and Technology push motor	Knowledge development, Knowledge diffusion, Guidance of the Search, Resource mobilization
Formation	 Reliance on R&D support and dependency on context 	Entrepreneurial Motor	Knowledge development, Knowledge diffusion, Guidance of the Search, Resource mobilization, Support from advocacy coalitions/Legitimation, Entrepreneurial activities
Growth	 High entries, increasing sales Growing interdependency with context Technology matures Actors specialize and build networks 	System building motor	All functions
Maturity	 High sales, low growth Stable context relations Low entries and exits 	Market motor	All functions without legitimation
Decline	Sales decreasingActors exitContext ties loosen	Motors of decline	Diffuse patterns; any function failure could lead to TIS malfunctioning

Table 2: TIS life cycle, innovation motors, and TIS functions (Markard, 2020; Suurs, 2009; Suurs and Hekkert, 2009).

From this discussion, two important conclusions can be made. First, the discussion showed that the development of the TIS relates to the strength of its context relations, for example, its relations to policy subsystems or sectors. Therefore, when considering the development of the relations between a deployment policy and the TIS, it is plausible that these may change over time. Second, the TIS functions serve the description of TIS performance, and functional patterns may vary over TIS stages. The following section discusses how the TIS framework can be used to explain the emergence of policy effects and feedback.

2.3 On the emergence of policy effects and feedback for TDP

Policy feedback in socio-technical transitions has come with a stylized conceptualization of sociotechnical systems, which was the motivation for mobilizing the TIS framework, its functions, contexts, and life cycles to allow for a thorough understanding of processes at play within the socio-technical systems. This section draws on the TIS framework's elements to outline how policy effects and feedback materialize.

The first question is whether and how deployment policies affect an innovation system. Beyond addressing market failures, deployment policies have helped foster technological learning. Deployment policies have been argued to be used to break technology lock-ins (Malerba, 2009); however, they might also cause lock-in effects (Jaffe et al., 2005). In order to stimulate niche market developments, fostering demand-pull policies have been found essential (Walrave and Raven, 2016), and their absence has been associated with lower TIS performance (Andersson et al., 2017; Suurs and Hekkert, 2009). For technologies with a certain maturity, deployment policies can foster innovation activities, where price-based instruments have a more significant impact than quantity-based instruments (Costantini et al., 2015) related to their potential to mitigate risks (Klessmann et al., 2008). Therefore, deployment policies are often implemented in a stage where some learning has occurred, but substantial additional learning can only be reached by an upscaling of production (Breetz et al., 2018). In this context, it is interesting to note that the implementation of deployment policies is often preceded by TIS activities toward legitimacy creation (Suurs, 2009). Additionally, deployment policies can affect the balance between explorative and exploitative innovative activities (Hoppmann et al., 2013). Summarizing, the literature

suggests that deployment policies may have resource and interpretive effects onto innovation systems. Their effects on TIS' exceed the creation of markets and resource mobilization. They guide the search toward niche market segments or the exploitation of innovative achievements. Indirectly, resource and interpretive effects to be expected are the expansion of entrepreneurial activities and knowledge creation and diffusion. However, a policy may also affect audiences in the larger context of the focal TIS.

One crucial feature of deployment policies is their effect on the distribution of financial resources. As we have seen, increased resources provided to the TIS may foster its development. However, the resources provided to the TIS must be collected or saved elsewhere. Therefore, a deployment policy may lead to resource effects also in the context of the focal TIS. Depending on the policy design, resources may be taken from the national budget or redistributed via taxes or surcharges, leading to potential adverse resource effects. Additionally, the new distribution of resources may also affect the sector, as new technologies may increase competition in the provision of sectoral services. On the other hand, increased activities within the TIS and its context emit policy feedback.

A critical determinant for the emergence of socio-political feedback is the likelihood of the formation of advocacy coalitions or opposition that may realize in interest group activities due to the distribution of incentives (Edmondson et al., 2019; Pierson, 1993). The TIS functions framework contributes to the analysis of feedback, as the success of a TIS in fulfilling a specific function usually relies on scrutinizing the activities of actors or networks, their alignment, and structural changes over time (Suurs and Hekkert, 2009). Successful fulfillment of 'entrepreneurial activities', for example, is related to the entry of new actors and their increasing activities in the field. Likewise, active 'knowledge development' increases the actor base by activities of, e.g., universities, research institutes, or cooperations between companies, and successful resource mobilization may draw in additional actors from government, banks, or investment funds who must develop skills to rate credit risks related to the new technology. Therefore, the successful fulfillment of TIS functions is related to the actors of the focal TIS. Such actors develop an interest in the well-being of the focal TIS, as they have dedicated resources to it and therefore are likely to support the focal policy publicly. Particularly when the expansion of a TIS goes in hand with job creation, it delivers a welcomed political argument (Fankhaeser et al., 2008; Lockwood, 2013;

Stokes and Warshaw, 2017). The emergence of explicit negative feedback from the TIS appears unlikely¹ as long as the TIS context does not threaten the legitimacy of the focal technology and policy.

Besides the political system, two crucial context structures are relevant sectors and other TIS (Bergek et al., 2015). Such context structures are said to relate to the focal TIS in positive (supporting) or negative (hindering) ways (Ulmanen and Bergek, 2021). For this study, the sector within which the focal technology is applied is a key context structure that may emit policy feedback due to interests in either further deploying the technology within the sector or not. One determinant of sectoral reactions might be whether the new technology and its deployment modes align well with sectoral companies' competencies or not, which determines how readily a technology can be adopted by incumbent sectoral actors (Tushman and Anderson, 1986). The evidence for undermining feedback from sectors is widespread, as competition and threats to incumbent business models are likely² (Geels et al., 2014; Hess, 2014; Lee and Hess, 2019). However, synergies between sectors and new technologies also have been observed (e.g., Mäkitie et al., 2018). To articulate their interests, companies have a broad set of strategies at their disposal (Oliver and Holzinger, 2008). Within the sector, also other sources of feedback can be expected. A crucial question in this regard is how the focal technology aligns with already existing infrastructure (Weber and Rohracher, 2012). However, also beyond the sectoral and technological contexts, feedback can be expected from the broader socio-technical system. An important source of feedback the literature identified is the mass public, where it is crucial how the focal policy distributes benefits and losses (Campbell, 2012; Larsen, 2018). Interestingly, "voters need not themselves arrive at the opinion that the status quo must go: Elites can make the case for change for them." (Jacobs and Weaver, 2015, p. 448). Thus, stakeholders might use alleged mass public effects of a policy to argue for or against it.

¹ As long as the technology or TIS do not face any threats to their legitimacy, expansion of the TIS should create positive feedback due to its positive externalities for politics. Even the failure to fulfill certain functions might be considered as feedback, as policymakers might be inclined to address such weaknesses in the system to foster development.

² In fact, the socio-technical transition literature emphasizes struggles between niches and incumbent regimes (Geels, 2004).

3 Methodology

To investigate the relationships between a focal TIS and a deployment policy, we chose the German renewable energy act (Erneuerbare-Energien-Gesetz; EEG) and the German photovoltaics TIS because it represents an instance of a technology deployment policy from 2000 until today (2021), allowing for a longitudinal study of policy dynamics. The EEG stimulated considerable wind, solar, and biomass electricity generation investments and was amended several times. With its long history of policies in the 1990s and 2000s, and its success in spurring the adoption of renewables, the EEG can be considered an 'extreme case' of technology-policy co-development (Schmidt et al., 2019). The selection of an extreme case is well-suited for exploratory studies that aim at formulating an initial set of hypotheses (Seawright and Gerring, 2008).

Prior research has conducted intense empirical research on the German EEG and the photovoltaics industry, focusing on different periods, data sources, and theoretical paradigms. Methodologically, this study primarily aims to accumulate this existing knowledge into a coherent narrative on the EEG's development. Such a line-of-argument synthesis (Noblit and Hare, 1988) "involves building up a picture of the whole (i.e. culture, organisation etc) from studies of its parts" (Barnett-Page and Thomas, 2009, p. 2) and has also been proposed for organizational research to advance knowledge in areas where separate field studies have produced scattered conclusions (Hoon, 2013). Most importantly, synthesis approaches to case studies include a step of translation, where different studies' results are made comparable to derive a bigger picture (Noblit and Hare, 1988). For the purpose of translation, this study uses the combination of policy feedback and the TIS framework.

Synthesis approaches usually start by identifying a problem or phenomenon to orient the literature research (Hoon, 2013, 528f). Research on media accounts of the EEG over the period from 2000 to 2017 identified an attention cycle³ pattern in newspaper coverage, where the framing of the EEG shifted from technology optimism to the perception of costs (Dehler-Holland et al., 2021). However, the politics leading to such phenomena are poorly understood (Gupta and Jenkins-Smith, 2015). The synthesis

³ Such issue attention life cycles have been introduced by Downs (1972)

endeavor aims to derive an explanation for such patterns. The literature search focused, therefore, on three literature streams. By database research and snowballing, primary research studies on the photovoltaics TIS in Germany, the electricity sector, and renewable energy politics were identified. Important selection criteria for the studies were that studies observed phenomena during the observational period and built upon primary data.

For the photovoltaics TIS, the synthesis can draw on primary studies of entries and exits (Hipp, 2021), employment (O'Sullivan et al., 2018), patents (Huenteler et al., 2016; IRENA, 2021), business climate (BSW-Solar, 2019), research cooperations (Hipp, 2021), and technology deployment (AG Energiebilanzen e. V., 2019). Such data are particularly important to the study of TIS life cycles (Markard, 2020). Additionally, detailed studies using the TIS function framework are available (Dewald and Fromhold-Eisebith, 2015; Dewald and Truffer, 2011, 2012; Hoppmann et al., 2014; Jacobsson et al., 2004; Quitzow, 2015), as well as studies on lobbying activities (Seibt, 2015; Sühlsen and Hisschemöller, 2014). Several longitudinal studies focus on the main actors in the electricity sector, namely incumbent electricity suppliers and industry consumers (Borshchevska, 2016; Kungl, 2015, 2018; Kungl and Geels, 2018). For synthesizing processes in the policy subsystem, studies that focus on parliamentary debates (Hoppmann et al., 2014; Lauber and Jacobsson, 2016; Leipprand et al., 2017; Schmidt et al., 2019) and detailed political analyses covering either more extended periods or specific EEG amendments (Hirschl, 2008; Lauber and Jacobsson, 2016; Leiren and Reimer, 2018; Messing, 2020; Strunz, 2014; Strunz et al., 2016) were identified.

While the potential for synthesis from the studies identified is rich, different challenges need to be addressed. First, studies rarely cover the entire time frame of interest. Second, studies draw on different analytical frameworks, such as historical institutionalism (e.g., Leiren and Reimer, 2018), multiple streams (e.g., Messing, 2020), or organizational fields (e.g., Kungl, 2018). Dehler-Holland et al. (2021) proposed a phase segmentation based on media attention towards the EEG over time. These phases were used to systematically assess the literature base for contributions of original studies to understanding the underlying processes. For the second challenge, the policy feedback and TIS functions framework were used as translation vehicles into a 'common language' for the original studies. Therefore, events, actors'

activities, or developments identified in the original studies were evaluated by whether they emit different kinds of policy effects or feedback. This procedure resulted in Table 3 and Table A. 2, where feedback and effects are identified, as well as external context factors in the political system and the electricity sector the original studies deemed important, along with significant changes in the EEG.

The final task is to make synthesis results intelligible to the scientific audience (Noblit and Hare, 1988). Therefore, a narrative from the synthesis results was written and structured according to whether the original studies predominantly provided information on *external conditions, sectoral and TIS dynamics,* or developments in the *policy subsystem*. This structure largely preserves the three literature streams that the synthesis builds upon and acknowledges the importance of external events in the policy feedback literature.

Additionally to the case of the EEG and the photovoltaics TIS between 2000 and 2017, the above procedures were applied to the EEG's predecessor: the *Stromeinspeisungsgesetz (StrEG)* and the German wind power TIS. The StrEG was in force between 1991 and 2000 and triggered a rapid increase in wind power installations and TIS development. While space limitations did not allow for an additional detailed description, a summary table is provided in the Appendix (Table A. 1), and the results showcase a similar pattern to the one presented with some notable differences. In section 5, these results help to refine the notion of a deployment policy life cycle, along with findings from other cases.

4 Case study - The German EEG (1999-2017)

In this section, we use the framework developed in section 2 to structure the analysis of the evolution of German EEG and the solar PV TIS. We divided the case study into five phases (1999-2000; 2000-2004; 2005-2010; 2010-2014; 2014-2017). We summarize external conditions, the dynamics within the electricity sector and the TIS, and the policy subsystem for each stage⁴. Policy feedback, effects, and critical variables are described in Table 3, sometimes in more detail than the body of text allows.

⁴ Following Edmondson et al. (2020), we use abbreviations to refer to the conceptual components of the policy feedback framework: Resource effect [RE], Interpretive effect [IntE], Institutional effect [InstE], Socio-political feedback [SPF], Fiscal feedback [FF], Administrative feedback [AF].

4.1 EEG - Phase I (1999-2000)

External conditions. In 1998, the energy industry act (Energiewirschaftsgesetz, EnWG) was enacted, implementing EU requirements toward a common internal market. The EnWG liberalized the German electricity market and was meant to dissolve the prevailing monopoly structures and allow new entrants access to the electricity grid with fair conditions (Kungl, 2015, p. 16). After the elections in September 1998, a coalition of social-democrats and the green party came into government. In 2000, the new government agreed with utilities to phase out nuclear power within the next three decades (Kungl, 2015, p. 16).

Sectoral and TIS dynamics. Wind installations doubled between 1998 and 2000 and increased from 2.9 to 6.1 GW (AG Energiebilanzen e. V., 2019). The growth during the preceding decade had established the second-largest wind turbine industry in the world (Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 19). It created strong political networks of the wind energy industry (Bergek and Jacobsson, 2003), that supplied policymakers with arguments for the positive effects of renewable energy support, such as industry and job creation [+SPF].

Between 1998 and 2000, the world market for solar panels was already growing (Jacobsson and Lauber, 2006). The TIS showed already increasing activities across all functions, including increasing entrepreneurial activities and knowledge development (Table A. 2). Additionally, after 1996, the German Solar industry association promoted introducing a 100,000-roofs-program, and solar panel producers threatened to produce their panels abroad if no further steps for market expansion are taken **[+SPF]** (Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 18). After negotiations with policymakers, two companies expanded their production capabilities in Germany in 1998, and policymakers were already able to convince large producers of prospective policy intentions (Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 18).

The utilities evaluated the liberalization of the electricity sector as a chance for growth and started to focus on and expand in the domestic market (Kungl, 2018, pp. 150–151). The engagement of the utilities in the political process of the EEG was relatively small, as they attributed higher importance to the nuclear phase-out discussions and focussed on the rapid market developments after liberalization **[absence of -SPF]** (Kungl, 2018, p. 190).

Within the industry, positions towards the EEG were ambiguous. While the "BDI [Bundesverband der Deutschen Industrie, Federation of German Industry] condemned the bill for exorbitant costs" [-SPF] (Lauber and Jacobsson, 2016, p. 151), the German Engineering Association (VDMA) supports the EEG in opposition to its parent organization BDI due to the interests of its members in the wind energy industry [+SPF] (Hirschl, 2008, p. 145).

Policy subsystem. The new government meant a change in the support coalition of renewables, as mainly the green party had renewable energy expansion on its agenda since its foundation (Hake et al., 2015; Hirschl, 2008, p. 140). In 1999, the government implemented the 100,000-roofs-program to support the installation of rooftop solar panels. The greens forged an advocacy coalition of environmental groups, industry associations, and labor unions in favor of a profound reform of the Feed-In law [+SPF] (Jacobsson et al., 2004; Jacobsson and Lauber, 2006, p. 267). Social-democrats were hoping for job creation effects in the wind turbine industry that was perceived as endangered by decreasing feed-in tariffs due to market liberalization (Jacobsson and Lauber, 2006, p. 267). Conservatives and liberals opposed more substantial renewable support and argued against higher technology costs and adverse economic effects on the energy sector (Leipprand et al., 2017; Schmidt et al., 2019; Stefes, 2010). While the responsible ministry of economic affairs (BMWi) refused to propose a bill for the EEG [-FF], finally, a small group of members of parliament initiated a bill in parliament (Stefes, 2010). The directorate generals (DGs) of the EU for energy and competition opposed the bill [-instE] (Lauber and Jacobsson, 2016, p. 151).

The new EEG, enacted in April 2000, introduced a fixed remuneration differentiated by technologies. The new remuneration scheme was now able to create a market for solar power [+RE]. The amendment was well-aligned with the earlier introduced 100,000-roofs-program [+instE].

4.2 EEG - Phase II (2000-2004)

External conditions. The elections in 2002 allowed for a second term of the coalition of social democrats and the green party. The greens could win a higher share of votes, while social democrats lost, and the minor partner gained political leverage. In 2002, the nuclear phase-out became formal law.

Sectoral and TIS dynamics. The guaranteed remuneration for 20 years reduced investment risks. Wind and solar installations increased, and markets developed further (Figure 1). The solar TIS grew, new entrants along the whole value chain entered the TIS, and networks within the TIS tightened [+intE, +RE] (Quitzow, 2015, p. 131). In 2003, most large module producers had entered the market (Quitzow, 2015, p. 131). Compared to the preceding phase, TIS activities increased along all functions (Table A. 2).

The EEG also further expanded the social composition of electricity producers. Households, farmers, citizen cooperatives, and green ventures could now produce electricity for economic and ideological reasons (Dewald and Truffer, 2011; Mautz et al., 2008, pp. 93–95). This broad actor base made MPs more susceptible to lobbying by renewable energy associations, as local initiatives and citizens increased pressure on MPs [+SPF] (Seibt, 2015, p. 180).

Utilities lobbied against the feed-in priority granted to renewable energies in the forerun of the EEG 2004 amendments. They promoted the market integration of renewable electricity, knowing that the technologies were not competitive enough in the wholesale market [-SPF] (Kungl, 2018, pp. 191–192). The energy industry association mainly drove campaigns. However, utilities were not united in their opposition, as EnBW turned to the EEG supporter group due to their interests in installing hydro plants [+SPF] (Kungl, 2018, p. 192). At the same time, utilities did not engage in renewable investments due to their return expectations and the risk of increasing competition for their power plants in an oversupplied market (Kungl, 2018, pp. 197–198). During the elections in 2002, the aluminum industry and industry associations lobbied for exemptions for energy-intensive industries [SPF] (Hirschl, 2008, p. 156).

Policy subsystem. Within the government parties, solar, wind, and biomass are generally evaluated positively in the debates on the amendments of 2004 (Seibt, 2015, pp. 181–183). An essential theme of parliamentary debates is the market creation and the chances to create jobs in a growth industry [+**SPF**], but also costs for society and industry enter the discussions (Hoppmann et al., 2014, pp. 1427–1429).

However, in the beginning, the new law was challenged by various circumstances. High uncertainties arose from the state-aid inquiries of the European Commission [-AF], which the European court of

justice finally resolved in 2001 (Hirschl, 2008, p. 149). The elections in 2002 strengthened the political position of the green party. Based on previous struggles with the EEG and the BMWi, the greens managed to transfer responsibilities for renewable policies to the green-led ministry for the environment (BMU). While the BMU was more positive concerning renewable energies, the new constellation led to complicated debates on the EEG 2004, with the economic ministry trying to lower wind remuneration and introduce industry exemptions from the EEG surcharge [-intE, -FF] (Hirschl, 2008, pp. 157–162). Within the controversy between BMWi and BMU, the scientific advisory board of the economics ministry even proposed to altogether terminate the law due to the introduction of CO₂ certificates in Europe [-instE], increasing uncertainty on the maintenance of the EEG [-intE]. Industry exemptions, supported by the BMWi, were accepted and traded off against introducing a regulatory agency for the electricity market in the new EnWG (Hirschl, 2008, p. 156).



Figure 1: Cumulative installed capacity of renewable energy technologies in Germany (2000-2017) (AG Energiebilanzen e. V., 2019).

4.3 EEG - Phase III (2005-2010) Enthusiasm, growth, and realization of costs

Exogeneous conditions. Within the elections of 2005, a coalition of the largest German parties came into government: conservatives and social democrats. Also in 2005, the first trading period in the European emissions trading scheme (EU-ETS) started. The world market for silicon faced a shortage and led to

supply issues for the growing photovoltaics industry. In 2008, the financial crisis hit the world economy, entailing decreasing electricity demand.

Sectoral and TIS dynamics. The EEG amendments of 2004 reinsured the expansion of renewable energy production (Figure 1). Marketwise, removing the cap for solar power production eliminated uncertainties for future developments (Quitzow, 2015). The TIS functions show a high activity level **[+RE&+intE]** (Table A. 2), although some observers remarked the slow expansion of module production capacity related to increased silicon prices (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134). Growing employment, particularly in the solar industry, increased renewable energies' political leverage **[+SPF]** (Quitzow, 2015, p. 133). Industry associations of wind, solar, and renewables in general (BWE, BSW, BEE) are increasingly seen as professional organizations, and their activities increase **[+SPF]** (Seibt, 2015, p. 186).

Innovative activity in the solar TIS increased [+RE&+intE] (Figure 2). Private R&D expenditure soon surpassed public spending, and new knowledge diffused fast (Quitzow, 2015). Q-Cells and Solarworld emerged as important actors while additional equipment suppliers entered the German market. In this phase, the expansion of the solar TIS is only limited by the shortages in silicon supply, and module prices rose, soon being compensated by efficiency improvements (Quitzow, 2015).

The large incumbent utilities expanded their conventional capacities and built new coal and gas power plants. The recently introduced carbon trading scheme increased the profits of their power plant fleet, as certificate prices are endogenized into electricity prices (Kungl, 2018, p. 225). While incumbents focused on their core business in the beginning, they started to oppose the EEG, referring to a possible "deindustrialization" of the German economy, "when the threat to the incumbents' vision of the field coming from the expansion of renewables became more and more apparent" by the end of this phase [-**SPF**] (Kungl, 2015, p. 18). However, between 2006 and 2008, utilities founded subdivisions for investment in renewables (Kungl, 2018, 244ff). The new subdivisions primarily invested in projects beyond the German borders, as investments within Germany would have meant increasing competition for their own assets (Kungl, 2018, p. 309).



Figure 2: Patents for solar technologies worldwide and in Germany (IRENA, 2021).

Policy subsystem. The fast development of the solar TIS "led to an unprecedented excitement among politicians of all parties. In many debates, the EEG was praised as a success story [...]. Even the FDP, which was the only party that favored "market-based instruments", such as tradable green certificates over a FIT, urged measures to support the export of German PV technology" (Hoppmann et al., 2014, p. 1429). Concerning PV, social-democrats and greens highlighted positive economic, social and environmental side effects of the EEG, while conservatives and liberals voiced concerns regarding its social costs, while there was an overall consensus supporting PV (Hoppmann et al., 2014, p. 1429). The conflict between the environmental and economics ministry decreased [+instE] (Lauber and Jacobsson, 2016, p. 151).

Decreasing module prices created windfall profits for PV investors. Within parliamentary debates, solar energy was increasingly seen as costly, while wind energy still enjoyed strong approval (Hoppmann et al., 2014; Seibt, 2015, pp. 181–182). To reduce PV windfall profits and limit costs borne by consumers, the EEG amendment of 2009 introduced a 'dynamic degression' that made remuneration dependent on the installed capacity in the previous year [-RE] (Hoppmann et al., 2014, pp. 1429–1430).

4.4 EEG - Phase IV (2010-2014) – Political struggles and solar industry collapse

Exogeneous conditions. In the elections of 2009, a coalition of conservatives and liberals was formed, which held office until 2013. In 2009, the financial crisis prevailed, and electricity demand lowered, putting pressure on utilities. The production of PV modules increased internationally (Quitzow, 2015). The nuclear incidents in Fukushima, Japan, in 2011 induced a phase-out of nuclear power in Germany until 2022.

Sectoral and TIS dynamics. Despite the financial crisis, the strong growth in PV installations continued from 2009 onwards. Dropping silicon prices and increasing production capacity worldwide contributed to lowering module prices (Quitzow, 2015), decreasing faster than the German FiT remuneration. The intense competition for the German PV module producers increased the pressure on the German PV TIS, German module producers lost market shares, and entrepreneurial activity decreased, along with knowledge creation and diffusion (Table A. 2). Investment from solar companies shrunk, and new entries in the market stagnate (Quitzow, 2015). After 2011, the industry was hit by massive shakeouts: while the business climate index of the German PV industry decreased [-intE], the number of employees in the industry dropped from 140,000 in 2011 to about 40,000 in 2014 (Figure 3), and several module producers went bankrupt (O'Sullivan et al., 2018). Societal expectations toward PV turned negative [intE] (Kriechbaum et al., 2017). Due to reduced remuneration, market development slowed down (Figure 1). The PV TIS specialized in production equipment necessary to produce PV modules (Dewald and Fromhold-Eisebith, 2015). The massive loss in competitiveness and jobs led to an erosion of TIS structures and the PV industry's political leverage; however, the German solar industry association (BSW) increased lobbying activities and was regarded as successful in limiting cutbacks for the PV TIS [+SPF] (Seibt, 2015, p. 197). Interestingly, within disputes over introducing duties for modules produced in China, the German PV industry appeared to be divided due to diverging interests undermining policy feedback (Meckling and Hughes, 2018).



Figure 3: Business climate index of the PV industry in Germany (BSW-Solar, 2019) and employment in the PV industry (O'Sullivan et al., 2018).

Utilities faced external pressures from declining market shares due to increased renewable capacities, lower power demand due to the financial crisis, and decreasing power prices due to renewables and dropping commodity prices (Kungl and Geels, 2018, p. 12). However, until 2011, utilities were not affected strongly by those external pressures (Kungl and Geels, 2018). They continued their defensive strategies concerning the EEG, but their activities regarding nuclear lifetime expansion and carbon capture and storage (CCS) prevailed (Kungl, 2015, p. 261).

After the nuclear accidents in Japan, the conservative-liberal government decided on a rapid nuclear phase-out, which immediately affected utilities' power plant portfolios and profit expectations. External pressures on utilities and their conventional power plants increased (Kungl and Geels, 2018). Concerning the EEG, utilities supported a stronger market integration **[SPF]** (Kungl, 2018, p. 356) and put BMWi under pressure favoring auctions for renewables (Leiren and Reimer, 2018, p. 37). While they now, in principle, accepted the Energiewende, their arguments against renewables changed from their allegedly general technological and economic infeasibility to the threats to the security of supply that renewables pose and the costs of the support scheme (Kungl, 2018, p. 356). Utilities seized the rising EEG surcharge as an argument against the EEG and its increasing burden on (vulnerable) households **[SPF]** (Kungl, 2018, pp. 360–361).

In the German industry, costs became a key topic politically **[SPF]** (Leiren and Reimer, 2018). The increasing EEG surcharge was seen as dangerous for the competitiveness of the German industry. Particularly the powerful federation of German industry (*Bundesverband der Deutschen Industrie, BDI*) increased its activities between 2009 and 2015 **[SPF]** (Borshchevska, 2016, p. 103). Its main arguments were 1) the risk to the security of supply **[-AF]**, 2) poor management of the energy transition leading to unpredictable policymaking **[-AF]**, and 3) the rising EEG surcharge bearing competitive disadvantages for the German industry (Borshchevska, 2016). The extensive political activity of the energy-intensive industries goes in line with further exemptions of the EEG surcharge for large electricity consumers (Strunz et al., 2016).

Policy subsystem. The new coalition of conservatives and liberals brought along a shift in the political discourse toward the costs and affordability of renewable energies (Lauber and Jacobsson, 2016, p. 152). In the run-ups to the EEG's 2009 amendments, PV had lost political capital, and the government's attitude towards PV worsened (Seibt, 2015, p. 181). While prices for PV modules plummeted, several EEG amendments were implemented during 2010 and 2011, meant to reduce deployment speed and control costs by aligning the EEG remuneration with falling module prices [-RE] (Hoppmann et al., 2014). German solar industry association's (BSW) communication strategy turned defensive: Before 2009, BSW emphasized positive aspects of PV; from 2010, it turned to highlighting adverse employment effects of policy change (Seibt, 2015, p. 168).

While arguments in favor of the renewable energy industry had gained ground also in conservative and liberal parties (Leipprand et al., 2017; Schmidt et al., 2019), also the opposing coalition grew stronger with utilities, influential industry stakeholders, and government aligning behind the increasing EEG surcharge to argue against increasing social costs of renewables [-SPF]. However, the ties of the PV industry to federal states where the German PV module production was located helped to mitigate stronger cutbacks in 2011 and 2012 [+SPF] (Lauber and Jacobsson, 2016; Quitzow, 2015; Strunz et al., 2016).

The EEG amendment of 2012 introduced a market premium instead of the former fixed feed-in tariff to bring renewables closer to the market and introduced targets corridors for PV installations between 2.5–

3.5 GW to limit expansion (Lauber and Jacobsson, 2016). Target corridors were enforced by reducing remuneration for electricity from solar PV if installations in previous months exceeded thresholds [-RE].

In early 2013, when the EEG surcharge increased again [-RE] (Figure 4), a controversy broke loose within the government. Liberals and conservatives disagreed about the extent of measures to limit the rise of the EEG surcharge, while the social-democratic opposition internally disagreed on the necessity to protect the domestic industry's competitiveness due to the potentially rising grid and storage costs [-intE] (Lauber and Jacobsson, 2016, p. 153). Also the European Commission intervened, challenging the EEG 2012 based on its state-aid guidelines, particularly concerning extended industry exemptions in the EEG 2012 [-AF] (Leiren and Reimer, 2018, p. 37).



Figure 4: Development of electricity prices and the EEG surcharge (BDEW, 2021).

In the forerun of the elections of September 2013, the costs of renewables became a key topic (Leiren and Reimer, 2018, p. 37). All major German parties agreed that reforms were necessary (Messing, 2020, p. 172). Conservative parties won the majority and settled for introducing renewable energy auctions in their coalition agreement with social democrats. (Messing, 2020, p. 174). Social-democrat leader Sigmar Gabriel became Minister of economic affairs, and all responsibilities for the EEG were transferred to his ministry. The new government introduced a pilot phase for renewable auctions with the target to introduce auctions for wind power and PV by 2017 [-RE]. Additionally, the EEG amendment 2014

implemented target corridors for all technologies. The decisions were well-aligned with the European Commission [instE] (Leiren and Reimer, 2018; Strunz et al., 2016).

4.5 EEG - Phase V (2014–2017)

Exogeneous conditions. After the elections in September 2013, a coalition of conservatives and social democrats was formed. The European Commission amended its state-aid guidelines in 2014 that increasingly emphasize competitive and market instruments **[instE]** (Strunz et al., 2016).

Sectoral and TIS dynamics. The reduction of remuneration in 2012 led to a slowdown in PV market uptake **[-RE]**. Since 2012, the feed-in remuneration for solar electricity has been lower than the household electricity price⁵, wherefore the business model for household PV changed (Dehler et al., 2017). The price level for ground-mounted PV decreased further within the newly introduced auctions. After the rapid drop in the business climate, companies became more optimistic about their future, and employment in the solar industry stabilized (Figure 3).

Decreasing wholesale prices, increased shares of renewables, and reduced electricity demand compromised the profitability of conventional power plants (Kungl, 2018, p. 336). Additionally, from 2015 onwards, utilities faced an increasing debate on the future of German coal power plants (Leipprand and Flachsland, 2018). Between 2013 and 2015, the four large utilities made significant value adjustments in their business reports (Kungl, 2018, pp. 338–340) and reacted with efficiency measures and disinvestment (2010 – 2014). In mid-2013, EnBW announced restructuring its business towards renewables (Kungl, 2018, pp. 388–390). In 2014 and 2015, E.on and RWE announced restructuring measures and split up conventional power generation, renewables, and services (Kungl, 2018, pp. 383–388), while Vattenfall sold its lignite plants in 2016 (Kungl, 2018, p. 392). The introduction of auctions, particularly for offshore wind energy, was advantageous for large companies (Leiren and Reimer, 2018, p. 37; Stefes, 2020), and utilities expanded their activities in renewable energies.

For the energy-intensive industry in Germany, the EEG 2012 expanded exemptions of the EEG surcharge. While these exemptions became a part of the dispute between the European Commission and

134

⁵ A condition often termed grid parity.

the national government, they stayed untouched in the EEG 2014, and surcharge exemptions prevailed (Leiren and Reimer, 2018). what even seems to undermine the willingness to pay of households for the EEG surcharge (Andor et al., 2018).

Policy subsystem. After the amendments of the EEG in 2014 pointed the way toward renewable energy auctions, political attention turned to the configuration of the final auctioning scheme to be introduced in 2017 (Messing, 2020, p. 174). The increase of the EEG surcharge came to a halt, decreasing immediate pressure on policymakers (Figure 4). A critical subject of debate was how small investors such as citizen cooperatives could be incentivized, as the auctioning scheme was seen as problematic for investors that cannot diversify investment risks with a higher number of bids [**-SPF**] (Messing, 2020, p. 174). Additionally, missing electricity grid capacities were addressed in the debates (Messing, 2020, p. 174). While the BMWi implemented platforms to discuss details of the reforms with various stakeholders, the critical points of the reform were not up for discussion, and renewable energy associations were perceived as having little influence in the debate (Messing, 2020, p. 158). The concentration of responsibilities within the BMWi was further seen as limiting the possibilities to intervene, as controversies on the EEG were now internal to the responsible ministry (Messing, 2020, 187f). The EEG 2017 finally introduced auctions for wind power, biomass, and PV.

EEG	I (1999-2000)	II (2000-2004)	III (2004-2010)	IV (2010-2014)	V (2014-2017)
Socio-political Feedback [SPF]	 strong political networks of wind power industry, "prototype" of renewable energy industry [+SPF] Support coalition for EEG of environmental groups, industry unions, labor unions [+SPF] Liberalization keeps utilities busy and opens up opportunities [no - SPF] BDI opposes EEG due to expected costs [-SPF], but VDMA supports 	 Growth of solar TIS, creation of jobs [+SPF] Growing PV market with a high number of diverse investors [+SPF] Utilities press for market integration of renewables [-SPF] Industry associations lobby for surcharge exemptions [SPF] 	 Growing employment in the solar industry [+5PF] Increasingly professional solar industry associations [+5PF] A high number of beneficiaries of the EEG [+5PF] VDEW and utilities oppose EEG and fan fears of "deindustrialization" due to high costs [-5PF] 	 Solar industry loses political leverage due to low international module prices, dropping employment [-SPF] Ties of PV industry to federal states mitigate stronger cutbacks [+SPF] Utilities seize rising surcharge as argument [-SPF] Pressure of utilities on BMWi in favor of auctions [SPF] BDI active opponent of EEG surcharge [-SPF] 	 Auctioning scheme criticized for adverse effects on smaller investors Limited influence of stakeholders on the policy process
Fiscal Feedback [FF]	 BMWi refuses to propose bill due to expected costs [-FF] 	- BMWi demands to lower remuneration [-FF]		 Rösler (economic affairs minister) presses for substantial reductions and a cap for solar power [-FF] 	
Administrative Feedback [AF]				 BDI criticizes threats to the security of supply and the poor coordination of the 'Energiewende' [-AF] Responsibilities for energy policy bundled at BMWi in 2013 	 Slow grid expansion and conflicts with Bavaria
Resource Effects [RE]	 - 100,000 roofs programme implemented for PV [+RE] - EEG implemented [+RE] 	 EEG remuneration differentiated by technology [+RE] 100,000 roofs program expired [-RE] 	 Cap on solar power installations removed [+RE] Increased remuneration for solar power [+RE] 	- Various adjustments of the solar remuneration [-RE]	- Target corridor for all technologies [-RE]
Interpretive Effects [intE]		 Fixed EEG remuneration and long-term perspective increase investment security [+intE] By 2003, discourse on amendments decreases expectations [-intE] 	- Removal of solar cap increases security [+intE]	 Societal and business expectations in solar decrease due to changing political framework and international competition [-intE] No protection of national solar industry [-intE] 	
pposes e to po ih EU F ite-aid tE tE					
--					
w entrants					
eralization promises ofits for conventiona nts newables share 200. % of electricity nsumption					
clear phase-out comes law					
t: blarstrom- rschaltgesetz" initiated the parliamentary tions of social- mocrats and greens					

	 Pilot phase for auctions for ground-mounted solar Obligatory market premium for all technologies Obligatory market premium for all technologies Social-democrats and - Social-democrats and - Conservatives and social- Monthly degression for all technologies Monthly degression for all technologies Monthly degression for all technologies Social-democrats and - Conservatives and social- Conservatives and liberals form coalition - Conservatives and social-democrats form coalition 2005 Soby (Chancellor Merkel) Responsible Responsibility for EEG as costly in parliamentary Responsibility for EEG Conflicts between BMU Conflicts between BMU Conflicts between BMU Conservatives and social-democrats form coalition 2013 (chancellor Merkel) Responsibility for EEG as costly in parliamentary Responsibility for EEG passed from BMU Conservatives and social-democrats form coalition 2013 (chancellor Merkel) Responsibility for EEG passed from BMU Conservatives and social-democrats form coalition 2013 (chancellor Merkel) Responsibility for EEG passed from BMU Conflicts between BMU Conflicts between BMU Conflicts between BMU Responsibility for EEG passed from BMU Responsibility for EEG passed f	Cap for installed PV - Cap on PV capacity - Adjustments of degression rates due to high solar deployment :apacity removed, remuneration - 012: :ated amrual degression increased - 1ntroduction of (voluntary) market premium :aenuneration is added - 1ntroduction of (voluntary) market premium :co electricity bills via the - 1ntroduction of fountary) market premium :co electricity bills via the - 1ntroduction of solar :co electricity bills via the - 1ntroduction of solar :co electricity bills via the - 1ntroduction of solar :co electricity bills via the - 1ntroduction of solar :co electricity bills via the - 1ntroduction of solar :co electricity bills via the - 1ntroduction of solar :co electricity bills via the - 1ntroduction of solar :co electricity bills via the - 1ntroduction of solar :co electricity bills via the - 2014 :co electricity bills via the - 2014 :co electricity bills via the - 2016 :co electricity bills via the - 2014 :co electricity bills via the
--	--	--

5 Towards a life cycle model of technology deployment policies

The previous section has shown how policy effects and feedback relate to the developments of the German EEG and the solar TIS in Germany. These empirical results underpin the recent identification of an attention-cycle pattern of German news media coverage (Dehler-Holland et al., 2021) with a detailed description of technology and policy processes that drive the emergence of the pattern. Since its first inception by Downs (1972), the phenomenon of attention cycles has aroused high academic interest, and the basic patterns were identified in various domains (Gupta and Jenkins-Smith, 2015). A natural question to ask, therefore, is whether and to what extent the observed patterns might also be found in other cases of deployment policies. This section seeks to address this question.

As a starting point, we identified the main policy effects and feedback throughout the five phases (Table 4, Figure 5). We shall refer to these as the phases of a *technology deployment (TPD) policy life cycle*. Such 'ideal-typical' (Penna and Geels, 2012) characterizations of temporal patterns have been proposed in various fields, for example, to describe the dynamics of long-term change processes of issue attention (Downs, 1972; Peters and Hogwood, 1985), of industries (e.g., Klepper, 1997), of industry responses to issues (Geels and Penna, 2015; Penna and Geels, 2012, 2015) or technological innovation systems (Markard, 2020). All such models have in common that, while proposing a specific sequence of events or phases, they do not strictly assume that the life cycle pattern is the only possible outcome. It should be understood as a point of departure to explain deviations from empirical findings, where empirical examples might pass the phases in different orders or get stuck in a particular stage.

The following sections discuss the five phases of the proposed cycle and seek to provide evidence from literature and other cases that help to support the case of a more general life cycle pattern and refine some of the observations made.

Phase	Characterization	TIS stage	Effects	Feedback mechanisms
I	Pre-enactment & Enactment	Formative, early growth with emerging political networks	 Policy not yet enacted 	 Initial +SPF from the TIS Underestimation of incumbents Issue attention to certain societal problems
II	Post-enactment and interaction with existing policy and institutions	Formative or early growth	 InstE due to embedding of focal policy into existing institutional arrangements RE due to the focal policy intE: uncertainty whether the policy will be maintained 	 AdF FF less likely; low costs -SPF from incumbents, closed industry fronts against technology +SPF increasing political ties of TIS
	Technology and policy enthusiasm, and realization of costs	Growth	 +RE due to the focal policy intE: policymakers appear committed to technology and policy instE: policies well- aligned 	 +SPF: industry associations and TIS actors increase political ties Increased positive externalities: job creation, technology leadership -FF/-SPF: policy costs increase
IV	Political struggles and increased uncertainty	Growth, maturity or decline	 intE: increasing uncertainty whether the policy will be maintained or changed Reduced RE 	 Stage of the TIS determines continued or decreasing +SPF -FF/-SPF: High policy costs -SPF: incumbents seize policy costs as an argument; shape policy to meet their demands -AdF is possible due to technology side effects
V	Political consolidation, loss of interest, reorientation	Growth, maturity or decline	 intE uncertainties resolved RE depending on the previous phase instE: adaption of institutional arrangements towards technology 	 Low attention to policy, feedback declined Sensitive to events that rekindle attention

Table 4: A technology deployment policy life cycle model.

5.1 Phase I: Pre-enactment & enactment

The case of the EEG has shown that the solar TIS in Germany was already active in all dimensions. Notably, actors actively lobbied for the introduction of deployment policies to support further growth. The fact that TIS activity and lobbying often precedes the introduction of dedicated market support measures was also observed in the TIS literature: In fact, Suurs (2009) sees the 'system building motor' of the TIS as contributing to the introduction of market stimulation programs, supported by extensive case studies on biofuels, hydrogen and automotive natural gas. Typically, TISs in this stage are characterized by a relatively mature technology and already existing networks with growing political ties (Suurs, 2009, p. 222). Also Breetz et al. (2018) find deployment policies implemented when

considerable technology learning has already occurred. However, when TIS actors, for example, can not form a clear common interest ('guidance of the search'), the implementation of market creation measures can also fail (Suurs, 2009, p. 221)

A further important characteristic of the EEG case was that incumbents in the sector initially appeared to underestimate the new technology and the related policy. Such underestimation of incumbents has also been found in the case of renewables in Italy (Prontera, 2021), in the case of the StrEG (Table A. 1), and Stokes and Breetz (2018) found it a common characteristic in US technology policies ranging from renewables over electric cars to biofuels in the transport sector. The literature thus provides evidence that similar patterns can be found in other countries and sectors.

5.2 Phase II: Post-enactment and interaction with existing policy and institutions

After enactment, the EEG created a market for solar applications, and the solar TIS started to grow faster. New actors entered the TIS, strengthening its political weight. However, the EEG was contested by the European Commission due to alleged misalignment with state-aid rules and within government. Such institutional struggles have been described in the policy feedback literature after enactment (Patashnik and Zelizer, 2009) and in the classical policy cycle (Jann and Wegrich, 2017, pp. 51–53). Such struggles may contribute to the uncertainty of actors whether the policy will be maintained and contribute to administrative feedback. Often, early deployment policies come with caps on the degree of deployment or temporal limitations (Stokes and Breetz, 2018), similar to the German EEG. As for the case of the EEG, Stokes and Breetz (2018) observe that increasing industry feedback helps to extend support. In the case of the EEG, this process was contested by sectoral actors such as utilities, who were unable to form a 'closed industry front' due to diverging interests.

5.3 Phase III: Technology and policy enthusiasm, realization of costs

In this phase, the German EEG emitted strong effects on all levels: Market support drove the adoption of PV panels, political conflict decreased, and policies appeared to be committed to achieving goals. On the other hand, the solar TIS grew fast with highly active TIS functions, and the political leverage of the TIS due to economic spillovers such as job creation increased, leading to positive feedback. TIS development and focal policy develop a virtuous cycle of mutual reinforcement. Particularly in the electricity sector, evidence for the effect of local value creation in renewable energy technologies on policy ambition is strong (Eicke and Weko, 2022). For example, renewables got reframed in China as vital to economic growth and competitiveness and experienced increased political support in the early 2000s (Mori, 2018). However, evidence beyond the electricity sector of such virtuous cycles may be found in the Swedish biofuel programs, where a vigorously active TIS contributed to the introduction of more stringent market stimulation policies (Suurs, 2009, p. 134). Despite its mixed results, Jänicke (2012) refers to improving energy efficiency as a case of successful virtuous cycles in Germany, Japan, and the UK⁶.

Ironically, the virtuous cycle inducing TIS expansion nourishes the roots of subsequent vicious cycles (Figure 5). Within the policy process of the EEG, policy costs redistributed by the surcharge became more prominent, and utilities mobilized against the EEG. Ample evidence from various cases indicates increasing opposition towards support schemes with increasing technology penetration and competition (Gürtler et al., 2019; Mori, 2018; Prontera, 2021; Stokes and Breetz, 2018). Particularly in the electricity sector, the economic crisis in 2008 was a critical exogenous driver of increasing opposition (Gürtler et al., 2019; Prontera, 2021). However, also the StrEG faced increasing opposition from utilities in 1996 in the absence of an economic crisis (Table A. 1). The cases above primarily rely on schemes that distribute the costs towards consumers (negative resource effects), for example, via surcharges to the electricity bill, and therefore emit socio-political feedback due to the imposition of costs towards a significant fraction of population and industry. However, when costs are borne by state budgets (negative resource effects), fiscal feedback may arise from financial ministries or treasury (e.g., Edmondson et al., 2020).

Apart from policy costs and competition, other sources of increasing negative feedback with increasing deployment can also be observed. For example, biogas and biofuels production brought along increasing concerns about the competition for food (Markard et al., 2016b; Pilgrim and Harvey, 2010; Suurs and

⁶ However, one must acknowledge that the UK zero carbon homes program was dismantled after the financial crisis in 2008 (Edmondson et al., 2020).



Hekkert, 2009), and wind power in Germany was challenged increasingly by acceptance issues (Dehler-Holland et al., 2022).

Figure 5: Illustration of the technology deployment policy life cycle model.

5.4 Phase IV: Political struggles and increased uncertainty

The preceding phase has strengthened the political position of the focal TIS and, at the same time, increased the array of opponents' arguments. The solar TIS in Germany was struggling with intense international competition and dropping module prices, while solar investors could reap windfall profits in light of the high remuneration. In rapid succession, the government lowered the remuneration, ultimately achieving a slowdown of market expansion and introducing renewable tenders for PV in 2014, which has been considered to accommodate utilities' calls for market integration and favor larger projects (Leiren and Reimer, 2018). The political capital of the solar TIS helped to mitigate stronger cutbacks.

Similarly, renewable support in various European countries has seen retrenchments and even termination supported by pressure from utilities in the aftermath of the financial crisis of 2008 (Gürtler et al., 2019; Prontera, 2021). Also the StrEG was faced with initiatives proposing to dismantle the law; however, the wind power lobby successfully defended it (Table A. 1, Bergek and Jacobsson, 2003). Additional examples of deployment policies in the US transport sector for biofuel and electric vehicles

witnessed increasing opposition with progressing diffusion and subsequent retrenchments due to increasing policy costs (Stokes and Breetz, 2018). Interestingly, these examples also provide evidence for a stage of political uncertainty over the future of programs.

With growing diffusion, also side effects of technology may become apparent. In the case of solar energy in Germany, grid integration and security of supply entered the stage. Other examples comprise the support of biogas electricity generation in Germany, which was reduced significantly due to land use conflicts (Markard et al., 2016b), as were biofuel targets in Europe (Purkus et al., 2019). Furthermore, Germany witnessed intense discussions on increasing the mandatory distance of wind turbines to dwellings with growing local acceptance issues (Dehler-Holland et al., 2022).

The ability of the German solar (and earlier, wind power) TIS to prevent stronger cutbacks is worth further discussion. The cases presented by Gürtler et al. (2019) (Spain, Czech Republic) and Prontera (2021) (Italy) represent cases in which renewable energy support has been terminated completely, or at least market development has come to a halt. In contrast, the cutbacks perceived in Germany did not wholly stop development (Figure 1), and support for deployment was maintained at a lower level. We argue that these differences may be related to the lobbying of a TIS active along the whole value chain of technology creation and the related framing of renewable energies having positive societal and economic effects such as industry and job creation. Prontera (2021) emphasizes that Italy did not have a comparable photovoltaics industry, and neither did the Czech Republic. In the case of Spain, a comparative media analysis found that the framing of photovoltaics in terms of its economic benefits did not occur (Kriechbaum et al., 2017). In the German case, a growing wind TIS in 1996 was able to fend off policy retrenchments, and a struggling but well-connected PV TIS between 2010 and 2014 prevented stronger policy cutbacks. In that respect, this study contributes to the literature on sustainability transitions highlighting the importance of creating strong advocacy coalitions to prevent early dismantling, as observed in the case of zero carbon homes in the UK (Edmondson et al., 2020; O'Neill and Gibbs, 2020).

37

5.5 Phase V: Political consolidation, loss of interest, reorientation

Within the fifth phase, the attention of all actors towards the EEG and feedback declined. Resource provision to the TIS was moderate and adapted to the growth corridors, the EEG surcharge did not grow further, and in 2017, tenders were finally introduced in a process leaving little space for debate. Similar phases have been observed in the literature on political attention after the intense realization of costs (Downs, 1972). The PV TIS activities stabilized, albeit on a lower level. The developments of this phase depend on the policy outputs of the previous phase. For example, after policy dismantling in Spain, the Czech Republic, and Italy, markets for renewable energy collapsed (Gürtler et al., 2019; Prontera, 2021).

6 Discussion

The previous sections analyzed the co-evolution of the German EEG and the photovoltaics TIS and attempted to generalize an ideal-typical life cycle of technology deployment policies. The results have consequences for successful policy design, which shall be discussed. Furthermore, model boundaries, methodological limitations, and possible avenues for future research are pointed out.

The literature on policy sequencing has forcefully brought forward the point that transition policy, in order to be successful in the long term, needs to continuously build up supporting coalitions that may be backed by sequentially increasing policy goals and stringency (Meckling et al., 2017; Pahle et al., 2018). This study substantiated these calls by describing how feedback from TIS, supported by deployment policies, can develop into a forceful voice in policy discourse. However, it also showed how negative feedback increases with growing policy costs and sectoral competition. From a policy design perspective, this brings to the fore four critical considerations: (1) the importance of the creation of a successful national TIS for policy feedback; (2) the distribution of benefits and losses affects policy feedback; (3) the fast technological developments call for increased policy robustness; (4) from a transitions perspective, the alignment of the focal policy within the broader policy mix. The following will discuss each of those prospects.

The literature on national innovation systems proposes that institutional settings influence technology development. National networks, education, scientific institutions, and cultural traditions may affect the potential for innovation (Freeman, 1995). Therefore, it was argued that when deployment policies are

enacted, technology characteristics and national capabilities should be carefully analyzed to derive realistic expectations of to which extent a deployment policy can spur the creation of a successful TIS (Schmidt and Huenteler, 2016). Here, it is important to note that Schmidt and Huenteler (2016) do not assume that the complete value chain for technology production can be expected to establish in any jurisdiction. Instead, the national innovation system's institutions and technology's design and manufacturing complexity determine the expectations of which parts of the value chain may be established successfully. These expectations then may inform policymakers towards a policy design and instrument combination focused on the respective parts of the value chain, and successful TIS development can contribute to policy maintenance or succession. However, these considerations also raise the question of how the proposed life cycles unfold in countries with less favorable institutional structures. One may conjecture that in such cases, the potential to create supporting policy feedback is lower, potentially rendering deployment policies more vulnerable to opposition. Further comparative research could shed light on the relationships of national institutional settings and the development of policy feedback over time.

Furthermore, the way resources are distributed influences the feedback a policy receives. In the case of the EEG (and many other feed-in schemes), costs are redistributed to the public as a surcharge on the electricity bill. Alternatively, costs might be covered by the state's budget. A surcharge is more visible to the public and may be exploited in public discourse, triggering socio-political feedback. Leaving budget responsibilities to financial ministries may, on the other hand, increase friction within governments and budget committees (fiscal feedback) and leave the program at risk of dismantling when political tides shift towards economic austerity, for example, during times of crisis (e.g., Edmondson et al., 2020; O'Neill and Gibbs, 2020). The mode of reimbursement of deployment policy expenditures influences feedback structures over time and exposes the focal policy to different risks.

Additionally, the results show that rapid technological progress, be it in the national industry or internationally, triggered a series of rapid policy adjustments to limit costs and windfall profits for investors. However, rapid and unplanned policy adjustments may adversely affect the focal TIS, increasing uncertainties over the field's future prospects. The literature has discussed the ability of

policies to adapt to changes by design under the labels robustness or resilience (Capano and Woo, 2017). Procedural measures included in policy design, such as regular monitoring intervals, planned policy revision, or (semi-)automatic adjustment mechanisms, can help to make policies more adaptive and may contribute to limiting undermining feedback (Howlett, 2019; Jordan and Matt, 2014). Also a switch from price-based to quantity-based support mechanisms when technologies have developed sufficiently may be advised (Kitzing et al., 2020), which could be envisaged already in the original policy design for the case when regulatory monitoring concludes towards sufficient technology maturity.

Certainly, a deployment policy may be considered part of a more comprehensive instrument or policy mix toward sustainable transition. (Kern et al., 2019; Rogge and Reichardt, 2016). This perspective has prominently brought forward the idea that the support of niches should be complemented by 'elements of creative destruction' that destabilize the existing regime (Kivimaa and Kern, 2016). While the study at hand was primarily constrained to a single instrument supporting the establishment of a niche, it is informative on when such additional regime destabilization is needed most. One may hold that the early phases of the TDP life cycle are not critical to the additional establishment of destructive policy instruments, as TIS growth can provide positive feedback to the transition. However, over time, contestation increases, and policies become more exposed to critical feedback. Therefore, in the cycle's later stages, the introduction of regime destabilization instruments becomes more critical. As a matter of fact, the case at hand shows that the German coal phase-out debate started in 2015 (Leipprand and Flachsland, 2018), and in 2020, a coal phase-out until 2038 passed parliament. Together with the observation that implemented policy instruments vary along the technology's experience curve (Breetz et al., 2018) and the functions active in the different phases of the TIS life cycle, the policy mix perspective provides an exciting route for future research to extend the proposed model towards a conceptualization of policy mix succession. The initial phase has shown that often, technology-push instruments are already in place when the focus shifts towards increasing technology deployment. Later phases link to the subsequent introduction of regime destabilization measures. However, it should be made clear that such an extended model would not presuppose that the different measures are exclusive to each stage and tend to coexist, having synergistic effects.

An important question to be discussed is the circumstances under which the proposed patterns may be expected. First, technology characteristics and their relationship to incumbent regimes may be contributing to the likelihood of the emergence of the life cycle patterns. The case study relied on a technology that has characteristics of a mass-produced product (Huenteler et al., 2016). As such, economies of scale and widespread deployment influence its development intensely. Compared to more complex technologies such as wind power, we presume that policies supporting the adoption of massproduced products might be particularly prone to the feedback patterns observed in this paper. The evidence from the literature seems to support that claim, where wind power rarely became the focus of negative feedback due to costs⁷. LED lighting is an interesting example of deployment policies leading to a fast transition from one technology to another. Incumbents even seemed to have supported the phase-out of incandescent light bulbs; however, they could influence new regulations and standards heavily and quickly adapt their production facilities to the new technology (Markard, 2020; Smink et al., 2015). This example may indicate that policies for competence-enhancing innovations (Tushman and Anderson, 1986) might follow different development routes. Given that the dichotomy of competence-enhancing and destroying innovation is weakening (Bergek et al., 2013), exploring deployment policies for different innovation characteristics and related development pathways may be fruitful for future research.

The case study and literature discussion have shown that context events influence policy feedback dynamics. Particularly the financial crisis in 2008 increased economic pressures on policymakers and sectoral actors, reinforcing undermining policy feedback. Also the fast developments in the global PV TIS affected the need for political responses. However, the case of wind power and the StrEG (Table A. 1) and evidence from other cases provide evidence for similar patterns in the absence of such events. For these reasons, the model did not attempt to propose TIS development stages for the later phases of the TDP life cycle (see Table 4).

Methodologically, this study built upon a synthesis of existing studies on the case of the renewable energy act in Germany. Such a synthesis approach may have weaknesses. First, a synthesis approach

⁷ However, the examples of Spain, the Czech Republic and Italy show that wind power was also strongly affected by retrenchments (Gürtler et al., 2019; Prontera, 2021).

can only be followed for a case with a substantial research base. This was the case for the German EEG. However, as the observational period spans a considerable period (1999-2017), coverage of the case towards the end of the period becomes thinner (as can be observed in Table A. 1). This can be explained by the increasing proximity of the observational period to the point in time the research was conducted. The decreasing attractiveness for research of the latter stages of the German solar TIS may also contribute to this issue. Second, a synthesis approach primarily relies on the interpretation of the original studies. Therefore, heterogeneous perspectives and methods from these studies must be translated into a common framework, and the quality of results also depends on the quality of primary studies.

Additionally, this study followed an inductive approach to theory building. The inductive way of reasoning bears the risk of overgeneralization. This risk was mitigated by an additional triangulation of the resulting model with cases from the literature. Many studies focus on renewable energy policies in different jurisdictions; however, this study could also provide evidence from other sectors, particularly transportation. This might be because deployment policies are more common within these sectors, or transitions already have advanced furthest.

7 Conclusions

This paper employed policy feedback and concepts from the literature on technological innovation systems to assess the dynamic relationships between technology deployment policies, relevant industries, and their contexts. A case study of the German renewable energy act and the PV TIS brought to light a temporal pattern whose characteristics were compared to other cases in the literature and led to the proposal of an ideal-typical *technology deployment policy life cycle model*.

To fully appreciate the contributions of this paper to the understanding of the co-evolution of policies and technologies, it might be worthwhile to take a step back and consider what delineates models from more generic frameworks. Frameworks are used to identify core elements and their relationships that scientific inquiry of a particular topic should consider; they provide a common language to assess phenomena of interest (Ostrom, 2007, p. 25). On the other hand, models are more specific in making more precise assumptions on variables to test and explore the outcome in more tangible cases (Ostrom, 2007; Schlager, 2007). While much of the work to understand the policy processes of sustainability

transitions have provided analytical frameworks (e.g., Edmondson et al., 2019; Markard et al., 2016a), we proposed a model for a specific set of policies (technology deployment), taking into account technological and TIS development.

Therefore, the proposed model takes a step further in understanding the politics of sustainability transitions, particularly concerning the co-evolution of technology and policy (Edmondson et al., 2019; Hoppmann et al., 2014). Specifically, the model suggests that policy feedback may not be equal at different cycle stages. Even more noteworthy, it indicates that phases of rapid TIS growth (virtuous cycles) can also increase negative feedback and induce vicious cycles of reduced policy support that ultimately open up windows of opportunities for retrenchment and possible breaches in transformation processes. Intense previous growth phases and prosperous TIS support the likelihood of policy maintenance or succession.

We think the technology deployment policy life cycle model will be useful to scholars and policymakers. It provides an essential step towards outlining the possibilities of future policy change when deployment policies are enacted and points to critical policy design issues and the timing of regime destabilization measures in policy mixes.

8 APPENDIX

Table A. 1: Summary of the main developments of the StrEG (1990-2000) and wind power in Germany, divided by five phases. Compiled from (Bergek and Jacobsson, 2003; Geels et al., 2016; Hake et al., 2015; Jacobsson and Lauber, 2006; Lauber and Mez, 2004; Renn and Marshall, 2016; Stefes, 2010).

III (1993-1995)

II (1992-1993)

I (before 1991)

StrEG

V (1997-1999)

IV (1996-1997)

Socio-political Feedback [SPF]	 Utilities underestimate feed-in law (StrEG) [no -SPF] Renewable associations propose feed-in law [+SPF] 		 Increased political leverage of wind power associations [+SPF] Opposition rises based on rising electricity costs; utilities support local initiatives against wind power and PR campaigns [-SPF] 	 Utilities and VDEW increase pressure, file lawsuits against StrEG [-SPF] Protests against planned remuneration cutbacks by associations and citizen groups [+SPF] 	
Fiscal Feedback [FF]	 Estimated low costs of the feed-in law and distribution of the expenses via electricity bills lower potential for [FF] 	1	1	 BMWi proposes to lower remuneration due to increasing costs [-FF] 	,
Administrative Feedback [AF]					
Resource Effects [RE]	 1989: Introduction of support programs (1,000 roofs program, 100MW program) Introduction of the focal StrEG in 1990 [+RE] 	 Continued [RE] based on the combination of StrEG and additional programs 		 StrEG remains unchanged despite pressures; government proposal does not pass parliament Support reduced in some regions [-RE] 	- Introduction of 100,000 roofs program in 1999
lnerpretive Effects [intE]	-	 Feed-in law reduces risk and uncertainty for investors 	-	 Political struggles increase uncertainty for investors [- intE] 	 Uncertainties for investors resolved when cutbacks do not pass parliament
Institutional effects [instE]		 Feed-in law well-aligned with other market development programs [+instE] 	 Importance of adjacent programs ceases, StrEG becomes major instrument [instE] 	 Alleged conflict with European state-aid guidelines and StrEG 	
Exogeneous Conditions [ExC]	 Increased public concerns about dimate change and environment, nuclear safety German reunification challenges the energy sector and integration of east German power plants necessary 				 Introduction of EnWG Social-democrats and greens elected

TIS	- Initial development of wind TIS	- Initial wind market	- Strong wind market development,	- Rapid market expansion	- Market expansion increases
development	based on R&D support for	growth and TIS	increased learning, increased	slows down, lower number	
	renewables since the 70s and	development due to	entries, specialization	of installations (Figure A. 1).	
	initial market development	increased [RE]			
	programs				
Sectoral change	- Eastern and Western German	- Renewables share	- Renewables share 1995: 4.7% of	- Renewables share 1997:	- Liberalization of the electricity
	electricity systems are merged	1993: 3.8% of electricity	electricity consumption	4.1% of electricity	sector by the EnWG increases
	- Renewables share 1991: 3.1% of	consumption		consumption	competition and causes
	electricity consumption				market consolidation
					 The "Big Four" utilities emerge
					- Renewables share 1999: 5.2%
					of electricity consumption



Figure A. 1: Installed wind energy capacity and yearly added capacity in Germany (1990-2000) (AG Energiebilanzen e. V., 2019).

Function	Phase I (1999-2000)	Phase II (2000-2004)	Phase III (2004-2010)	Phase IV (2010-2014)	Phase V (2014-2017)
TIS Life cycle phase	Early growth	(Early) growth	Growth	Shakeout/Decline	Maturity
Entrepreneurial activities	 Increasing new entries in cell and module manufacturing (2000) (Hipp, 2021, p. 573) Increasing production capacities in Germany (Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 18) 	- Steady new entries, higher level in cell and module manufacturing (Hipp, 2021, p. 573) - Incumbents leave market, medium-sized companies dominate (Dewald and Fromhold-Eisebith, 2015) - Slow increase in employment Firm entries and capacity extension could not keep pace with demand development (Quitzow, 2015, p. 132) - Capacity expansion not as large as in Japan and US (Quitzow, 2013)	- Increased level of new entries, low exits in cell and module manufacturing (Hipp, 2021, p. 573) - Ineffective in reducing costs; Capacity expansion only when silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134) - Strong increase of employment employment - First signs of decline in 2009, lower investments, financial crisis (Quitzow, 2015, p. 139)	 Exits exceed entries, almost no new entries in cell and module manufacturing (Hipp, 2021, p. 573) Collapse of employment Collapse of employment Decline and insolvency of producers (Dewald and Fromhold-Eisebith, 2015) Still strong in production equipment (Dewald and Fromhold-Eisebith, 2015) 	-Exits exceed entries, almost no new entries in cell and module manufacturing (Hipp, 2021, p. 573) -Stabilization of employment
Knowledge development	 Dominant design already emerged in early 1990s, increase in patents (Huenteler 2016) Strong knowledge base in German universities (Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 21) 	- Patents slightly decrease (Figure)	 Patents increase fast (Figure) Increased private and public expenditure (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134) 	- Patents drop after 2011 (Figure)	- Patents still drop (Figure)
Knowledge diffusion through networks	- R&D collaboration increases (Hipp, 2021, p. 575) - Collaboration of industry and universities (Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 21)	-R&D collaboration higher level (Hipp, 2021, p. 575) - Intense collaborations between industry and research (Dewald and Fromhold-Eisebith, 2015)	 R&D collaboration increases steadily (Hipp, 2021, p. 575) Close collaboration between manufacturers and equipment suppliers (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134) 	-R&D collaboration drops sharply (Hipp, 2021, p. 575)	-R&D collaboration low (Hipp, 2021, p. 575)
Guidance of the search	 "High growth potentials of solar cells" (Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 23) 	 - FiT, however, caps for maximum solar capacity - 100,000 roofs program 	 High business climate index, starting to drop 	- Dropping business climate index	- Stabilization of business climate

Table A. 2: Analysis of TIS functions of the German solar TIS.

montonic propriema Wind power a seample for Wind power a seample for Wind power a seample for Wind power a seample for widshy and marks widshy and shouldon widshy and widshy widshy and widshy and widshy widshy and widshy widshy and widshy widshy and widshy widshy and widshy widshy widshy and widshy		 100,000 roofs program guides search towards 		- High silicon prices encourage development of thin-film	 Dropping societal expectations (Kriechbaum et 	
-Wind power as example for success -Wind power as example for notarise and production - outdance toward production Market formation -100,000 rods program -100,000 rods program - increased doption Market formation -100,000 rods program - increased doption - increased doption Market formation - 100,000 rods program - increased doption - increased doption Market formation - ido (web) - ido (web) - ido (web) - ido (web) Market formation - ido (web) Market formation - ido (web) Market formation - ido (web) - ido (web) </th <th></th> <th>rooftop systems</th> <th></th> <th>technologies (Quitzow, 2015)</th> <th>al., 2017)</th> <th></th>		rooftop systems		technologies (Quitzow, 2015)	al., 2017)	
Access Antertion Success and solution and solution		- Wind power as example for		-Increasing uncertainty due to	- Guidance toward production	
Market formation -100,000 roofs program -increased adoption -Extreme increased adoption Market formation -100,000 roofs program -increased adoption -Extreme increased adoption Valence formation -100,000 roofs program -increased adoption -Extreme increased adoption Valence formation -100,000 roofs program -increased adoption -Extreme increased adoption Valence formation -100,000 roofs program -increased adoption -increased adoption Valence formation -100,000 roofs program -increased adoption -increased adoption Valence mobilization -100,000 roofs program -increased adoption -increased adoption Note of project -100,000 roofs program -increased adoption -increased adoption Resource mobilization -000 roots program -increased adoption -increased adoption Accent of project -100 roots program -increased adoption -increased adoption Not only program -100 roots program -increased adoption -increased adoption Accent on end on traffs, 2011, index -increased adoption -increased adoption -increased adoption Acondown -increased adoption <t< th=""><th></th><th>success</th><th></th><th>industry and market</th><th>equipment</th><th></th></t<>		success		industry and market	equipment	
Market formation - 100.000 rocks program - equipment - equipment Market formation - 1000.001 rocks program - Extreme Increased adoption - Extreme Increased adoption - Local feed-in laws (Jacobsson - 1000.001 rocks program - Extreme Increased adoption - Extreme Increased adoption - Local feed-in laws (Jacobsson - 1000.001 rocks program - Extreme Increased adoption - Extreme Increased adoption - Local feed-in laws (Jacobsson et al. - Local feed-in laws (Jacobsson et al. - Extreme Increased adoption - Extreme Increased adoption - Local feed-in laws (Jacobsson et al. - 2004, p. 21) - Remarket segments - Extreme Increased adoption - Extreme Increased adoption - Resource mobilization - Collective forms of project - Eugresolanalgen) - Resource mobilization - Collective forms of project - Eugresolanalgen) - Eugresolanalgen) - Collective forms of project				developments and policy		
Market formation - Condication equipment - Condication equipme				goals (Quitzow, 2015, p. 143)		
Market formation -100,000 rody program Increased adoption Entrementation Entremetation adoption Entremetation adoption Entremetation adoption Entremetation adoption Entremetation adoption Entremetation adoption Entremetation Entremetation Entremetation Entremetation Entremetation Entremetation Entremetation <thentremetation< th=""></thentremetation<>				 Guidance toward production equipment 		
Local feet-in law (Jacobsson - Eff remuneration even et al., 2004, p. 19) - New market segments - New market segments - New market segments - Inductor, provinteration - Eff remuneration high, and grownin - New market segments - Inductor provinter - New market segments - New market segments - New market segments - New market segments - New market segment -	Market formation	- 100,000 roofs program	-Increased adoption	- Increased adoption	- Extreme increased adoption	- Linear path of adoption
et al., 2004, p. 19) New market segments: higher Firty of ground-mounted Firty of ground-mounted Firty of ground-mounted Entroping business climate Stabilization of business Resource mobilication Collective forms of project Devalated Dropping business climate Stabilization of business Resource mobilication "Collective forms of project "Collec		- Local feed-in laws (Jacobsson	- FiT remuneration	- FiT remuneration even	and slowdown	- FiT remuneration adapted to
Resource mobilication - intrivery of ground-mounted cubacks - cubacks - Stabilization of business climate cubacks Industry very vulneaties (acobsson et al. 2004, p.13) ystern market segmen - copping business climate - climate Industry very vulneaties (acobsson et al. 2004, p.11) ystern market segmen - notacy - stabilization of business climate - climate Resource mobilication "collective forms of project "Collective forms of project "Collective forms of project - limater index, put the end of the end of the phase - stabilization of business climate - climate Resource mobilication "collective forms of project "Collective forms of project "Collective forms of project - limater index, put the end of the phase - not phase Resource mobilication "collective forms of project "Collective forms of project "Collective forms of project - not phase Resource mobilication "collective forms of project "Collective forms of project "Collective forms of project - not phase Resource mobilication "collective forms of project "Collective forms of project - limater index, phase Resource mobilication "collective forms of project "Collective forms of project - not phase <th></th> <th>et al., 2004, p. 19)</th> <th> New market segments: </th> <th>higher</th> <th>- FiT remuneration high, and</th> <th>growth</th>		et al., 2004, p. 19)	 New market segments: 	higher	- FiT remuneration high, and	growth
Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project frammates tegment to the physiness climate climate climate physics and and traffer. 2011, index market decline (Jacobsson et pp. 296–297) -Dropping business climate climate climate climate physics sclimate index, but dropping y the end of the phase Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project frams of project frams of project frammedig (clitters solar plants but on consigning with the end of the phase -Dropping business climate climate climate climate index, but dropping y the end of the phase Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project frams of project frams of project frammedig (clitters solar plants but on climate (clitters solar plants but on climate framhold. Elsebith, 2015) Distribute forms of project frammedig (clitters solar plants but on climate framhold. Elsebith, 2015) Distribute forms of project frammedig (clitters solar plants but on transfillations profiled fram the chandle framhold. Elsebith, 2015) Distribute forms of project frammedig (clitters solar plants but not used and framhold. Elsebith, 2015) Distribute forms of fram the climate framhold. Elsebith, 2015) 100,000 roofs program EU promotion of solar cluster Haif of installations profiled elsebith, 2015) Distribute forms of fram the clinate form form the form form form form form form form form			rooftop, roof-integration	- Entry of ground-mounted	cutbacks	- Stabilization of business
Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project "Deviad and Turffer. 2011, index Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project "Deviad and Turffer. 2011, index Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project "Collective forms of project "Eveloped and Turffer. 2011, index Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project "Collective form of project "Collective forms of project "Collective form of collective form of collective form of citizen solar plants "Collective form of the profective form of citizen solar plants "Buigersolaranagen" "Buigersolaranagen" "Eveloped and formhold-" "Evelopin" "Deviad and Formhold-" Eveloping sprits "Eveloping sprits" "Eveloping sprits" "Collar programmes in states" In a form owner sets loans "Collective form of citizen solar plants "Collective form of citizen solar plants "Collar programmes in states" In a form owner sets loans "Collective form owner sets loans "Collective form owner sets loans			(Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 19)	system market segment	- Dropping business climate	climate
market decline (Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 21) High business climate index, high business climate index, but dropping by the end of the phase Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project "Collective forms of project "Collective forms of project " Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project "Collective forms of project " " Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project "Collective forms of project " " Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project "Collective forms of project " " Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project " " " " Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project " Collective forms of project " " Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project " " " " " Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project " " " " " Resource mobilization " " " " " " " " Resource mobilization " " " " " " " " " " " 100.0001 cols program Eu promotion of solar cluster " " "			-Industry very vulnerable to	(Dewald and Truffer, 2011,	index	
al., 2004, p. 21) -High business climate index, but dropping by the end of the prices Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project "Collective forms of project "Collective forms of project "Collective forms of project "Collective forms of project "Brancing (citates notal plants "Brancing (citates notal "Brancing (citates notal "Brancing") - 10000 rotofs programmes in states/ by companies (Jaccobsson et al., 2004, p. 18) DOIS Doise notal "Brancing") - 10100 rotofs programmes in states/ by companies (Jaccobsson et al., 2004, p. 18) 2015 Dualitic investion excessive model banks (citate not used excessive model banks (citate not used excessive model banks (citate not used excessive model banks (citate not used excessive model banks (citate not program "Brancing costs; Distribution (2015, p. 134)			market decline (Jacobsson et	pp. 296–297)		
Resource mobilization Und copping by the end of the phase Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project financing (critzen solar plants - Burgersolaranlagen)" - Collective forms of project financing (critzen solar plants - Burgersolaranlagen)" - Burgersolaranlagen)" - Burgersolaranlagen)" Opward and Fromhold- Elsebith, 2015) Elsebith, 2015) - Burgersolaranlagen)" - Burgersolaranlagen)" 100,000 roofs program by companies (lacobsson et al., 2004, p. 18) EU promotion of solar cluster from low-interest loans by companies (lacobsson et and Fromhold-Elsebith, al., 2004, p. 18) Plot investment subsides anallable, investment (Quitzow, 2015, p. 1341)			al., 2004, p. 21)	- High business climate index,		
Resource mobilization "Collective forms of project "				but dropping by the end of		
Resource mobilization "collective forms of project "collective forms of project "collective forms of project financing (citizen solar plants financing (citizen solar plants) "Bürgersolaranlagen)"				the phase		
financing (citizen solar plants - Bürgersolaranlagen)"financing (citizen solar plants - Bürgersolaranlagen)"financing (citizen solar plants - Bürgersolaranlagen)"- Bürgersolaranlagen)"- Bürgersolaranlagen)"- Bürgersolaranlagen)"- Bürgersolaranlagen)"- Bürgersolaranlagen)"(Dewald and Fromhold- (Dewald and Fromhold- Eisebith, 2015)- Bürgersolaranlagen)"- Bürgersolaranlagen)"100,000 robs programEU promotion of solar cluster by companies (Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 18)- Bürgersolaranlagen) (timestimation)- Bürgersolaranlagen)"100,000 robs program by companies (Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 18)EU pornotion of solar cluster instalations profiled from low-interest loans (tiWt), Commerzbank, local and Fromhold-Eisebith, and Fromhold-Eisebith, ounderate gvariable, but not used excessively, moderate gvariable, but not used excessively, moderate grow only when silicon shortage osts Capacity expansion only when silicon shortage osts (capacity expansion only when silicon shortage ver (Quitrow, 2015, p. 134)	Resource mobilization	"Collective forms of project	"Collective forms of project	"Collective forms of project		
 Burgersolaraniagen)" Burgersolaraniagen) Burgersolaraniagen) Do,000 roofs program EU promotion of solar cluster Half of installations profited Icoal Programmes in states/ Icoal Programmes in states/ In Eastern Germany (Dewald from low-interest loans Duy companies (Jacobsson et and Fromhold-Eisebith, banks, state-ownerbank, local banks, state-ownerbank Quitzow, 2015, p. 133) Public investment subsidies available, but not used excessively, moderate growth of suppy side growth of suppy side growthen is reducing costs; Capating equery only when silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134) 		financiae (citizon color alcate	financing / citizen color alente	financiae (citizon color alouto		
- burgersonarangen) - burgersonarangen) - burgersonarangen) - burgersonarangen) (Dewald and Fromhold- Eisebith, 2015) Eisebith, 2015) 100,000 roofs program EU promotion of solar cluster Half of installations profited Eisebith, 2015) 100,000 roofs program EU promotion of solar cluster har states/ in Easten Germany (Dewald from low-interest loans by companies (Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 18) and Fromhold-Eisebith, panks, state-owne banks Quitzow, 2015) Quitzow, 2015, p. 133) Public investment subsidies available, but not used excessively, moderate growth of supply is proderate growth of supply is proderate growth of supply is polic investment (Quitzow, 2015, pp. 134-135) - Ineffective in reducing costs; Capacity expansion only when slitcon shortage over		nnancing (citizen solar plants	nnancing (citizen solar piants	rinancing (citizen solar plants		
Upwald and Froming- Elsebith, 2015) Upwald and Froming- Elsebith, 2015) Upwald and Froming- Elsebith, 2015) 100,000 rod/s programmes in states/ by companies (Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 18) in Eu pontion of calar cluster from low-interest loans (KfW), Commerzbank, local panks, state-owned banks (Quitzow, 2015) 2015) 2015) Quitzow, 2015, p. 133) Public investment subsidies al., 2004, p. 18) 2015) Public investment subsidies and from hold-Elsebith, al., 2004, p. 18) Public investment subsidies and from hold-Elsebith, banks, state-owned banks (Quitzow, 2015, p. 133)		- Burgersolaraniagen)	– Burgersolaraniagen)	- Burgersolaraniagen)		
Image: Description of solar cluster Execution for installations profiled 100,000 roofs programmes in states/ EU promotion of solar cluster Half of installations profiled Local Programmes in states/ EU promotion of solar cluster Half of installations profiled Local Programmes in states/ EU promotion of solar cluster Half of installations profiled Local Programmes in states/ in Eastern Germany (Devald (KNV), Commerzbank, local by companies (Jacobsson et and Fromhold-Fisebith, banks, state-owned banks al, 2004, p. 18) 2015) panks, state-owned banks Quitzow, 2015, p. 133) Public investment subsidies available, but not used excessively, moderate growth of supply side investment (Quitzow, 2015, pp. 134-135) Inneffective in reducing costs; Capacity expansion only Men silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)		(Dewald and Fromnold- Ficobith 2015)	(Dewald and Fromnold- Firschith 2015)	(Dewald and Fromnold- Firachith 2015)		
100,000 roots program EU promotion of solar cluster Half of installations profited Local Programmes in states/ in Eastern Germany (Dewald from low-interest loans (KfW), Commerzbank, local by companies (Jacobsson et and Fromhold-Eisebith, (KfW), Commerzbank, local (KfW), comal anks al., 2004, p. 18) 2015) Dublic investment subsidies al., 2004, p. 18) 2015) Public investment subsidies available, work of supply side excessively, moderate growth of supply side investment (Quitzow, 2015, p. 133) Ineffective in reducing costs; pp. 134–135) Ineffective in reducing costs; Capacity expansion only when silicon shortage over		Elseptin, 2015)	Elsebitu, ZULD)			
Local Programmes in states/ by companies (Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 18) 2015) by companies (Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 18) 2015) by commerzbank, local banks, state-owned banks (Quitzow, 2015, p. 133) Public investment subsidies available, but not used excessively, moderate growth of supply side investment (Quitzow, 2015, pp. 134–135) -Ineffective in reducing costs; Capacity expansion only when silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)		100,000 roofs program	EU promotion of solar cluster	Half of installations profited		
by companies (Jacobsson et and Fromhold-Eisebith, (KfW), Commerzbank, local al., 2004, p. 18) 2015) (Auticow, 2015, p. 133) Public investment subsidies available, but not used excessively, moderate growth of supply side investment Quitzow, 2015, pp. 134–135) - Ineffective in reducing costs; Capacity expansion only when silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)		Local Programmes in states/	in Eastern Germany (Dewald	from low-interest loans		
al., 2004, p. 18) 2015) banks, state-owned banks (Quitzow, 2015, p. 133) Public investment subsidies available, but not used excessively, moderate growth of supply side investment (Quitzow, 2015, pp. 134–135) - Ineffective in reducing costs; Capacity expansion only when silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)		by companies (Jacobsson et	and Fromhold-Eisebith,	(KfW), Commerzbank, local		
(Quitzow, 2015, p. 133) Public investment subsidies Public investment subsidies available, but not used excessively, moderate growth of supply side investment (Quitzow, 2015, pp. 134–135) -Ineffective in reducing costs; Capacity expansion only when silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)		al. 2004. n. 18)	2015)	banks, state-owned banks		
Public investment subsidies available, but not used excessively, moderate growth of supply side investment (Quitzow, 2015, pp. 134–135) - Ineffective in reducing costs; Capacity expansion only when silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)				(Quitzow, 2015, p. 133)		
available, but not used excessively, moderate growth of supply side investment (Quitzow, 2015, pp. 134–135) - Ineffective in reducing costs; Capacity expansion only when silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)				Public investment subsidies		
excessively, moderate growth of supply side investment (Quitzow, 2015, pp. 134–135) - Ineffective in reducing costs; Capacity expansion only when silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)				available, but not used		
growth of supply side investment (Quitzow, 2015, pp. 134–135) - Ineffective in reducing costs; Capacity expansion only when silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)				excessively, moderate		
investment (Quitzow, 2015, pp. 134–135) - Ineffective in reducing costs; Capacity expansion only when silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)				growth of supply side		
pp. 134–135) - Ineffective in reducing costs; Capacity expansion only when silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)				investment (Quitzow, 2015,		
- Ineffective in reducing costs; Capacity expansion only when silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)				pp. 134–135)		
Capacity expansion only when silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)				- Ineffective in reducing costs;		
when silicon shortage over (Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)				Capacity expansion only		
(Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)				when silicon shortage over		
				(Quitzow, 2015, p. 134)		

ease of -	3SW until	rease empl. for	R, 157:	s releases,	t succesful,	ublic	sspite critique		alue-chain	nmmon	ar industry	Hughes, 2018)	
- Seibt 143: Incr	employees of I	2012, 151: Inci	lobbying and F	increased pres	197: BSW mos	can use high p	acceptance, de	(Seibt, 2015)	- Fragmented va	undermines co	position of sol	(Meckling and	
- Seibt 143: Increase of	employees of BSW, 151:	Increase empl. for lobbying	and PR; 157: increased press	releases; fusion of UVS and	BSi in 2006 (Seibt, 2015)	 Support of eastern states 	governments prevents	stronger cutbacks (Quitzow,	2013, p. 20)	 Strong industry increases 	political weight (Quitzow,	2015, 133&135)	
- BSW: lower no of employees	2004 compared to later	- Strengthened industry	associations by new entrants	(Jacobsson et al., 2004, p. 21)	-Industry and jobs strong	argument for amendment in	2003 (Quitzow, 2015, p. 133)						
 Lobbying intensified for 	national market creation	(Jacobsson et al., 2004, 18f)											
Creation of legitimacy													

Acknowledgments

JDH thanks Nicolas Schmid and Anthony Britto for helpful comments on earlier versions of the manuscript, Kira Schumacher for stimulating discussions, and three anonymous reviewers for constructive feedback.

References

- AG Energiebilanzen e. V., 2019. Auswertungstabellen zur Energiebilanz für die Bundesrepublik Deutschland 1990 bis 2018 https://ag-energiebilanzen.de/10-0-Auswertungstabellen.html).
- Andersson, J., Perez Vico, E., Hammar, L., Sandén, B.A., 2017. The critical role of informed political direction for advancing technology: The case of Swedish marine energy. Energy Policy 101 (May), 52–64. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2016.11.032.
- Andor, M.A., Frondel, M., Sommer, S., 2018. Equity and the willingness to pay for green electricity in Germany. Nature Energy 3 (10), 876–881. doi:10.1038/s41560-018-0233-x.
- Barnett-Page, E., Thomas, J., 2009. Methods for the synthesis of qualitative research: a critical review. BMC Medical Research Methodology 9, 59. doi:10.1186/1471-2288-9-59.
- Bass, F.M., 1969. A New Product Growth for Model Consumer Durables. Management Science 15 (5), 215–227.
- BDEW, 2021. BDEW-Strompreisanalyse Januar 2021 https://www.bdew.de/media/documents/BDEW-Strompreisanalyse no halbjaehrlich Ba online 28012021.pdf).
- Bergek, A., Berggren, C., Magnusson, T., Hobday, M., 2013. Technological discontinuities and the challenge for incumbent firms: Destruction, disruption or creative accumulation? Research Policy 42 (6-7), 1210–1224. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2013.02.009.
- Bergek, A., Hekkert, M., Jacobsson, S., Markard, J., Sandén, B., Truffer, B., 2015. Technological innovation systems in contexts: Conceptualizing contextual structures and interaction dynamics. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 16, 51–64. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2015.07.003.
- Bergek, A., Hekkert, M.P., Jacobsson, S., 2008. Functions in Innovation Systems: a framework for analysing energy system dynamics and identifying goals for system building activities by

entrepreneurs and policy makers, in: Foxon, T., Köhler, J., Oughton, C. (Eds), Innovation for a Low Carbon Economy: Economic, Institutional and Management Approaches. Edward Elgar Publishing.

- Bergek, A., Jacobsson, S., 2003. The emergence of a growth industry: a comparative analysis of the German, Dutch and Swedish wind turbine industries, in: Metcalfe, J.S., Cantner, U. (Eds), Change, Transformation and Development. Physica-Verlag HD, Heidelberg, pp. 197–227.
- Binz, C., Truffer, B., 2017. Global Innovation Systems—A conceptual framework for innovation dynamics in transnational contexts. Research Policy 46 (7), 1284–1298. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2017.05.012.
- Borshchevska, Y., 2016. Putting a competitive advantage at stake? Energiewende in the discursive practices of German industrial actors. Journal of International Studies 9 (3), 99–113. doi:10.14254/2071-8330.2016/9-3/8.
- Breetz, H., Mildenberger, M., Stokes, L., 2018. The political logics of clean energy transitions. Business and Politics 20 (04), 492–522. doi:10.1017/bap.2018.14.
- Breschi, S., Malerba, F., 1997. Sectoral Innovation Systems: Technological Regimes, Schumpeterian Dynamics, and Spatial Boundaries, in: Edquist, C. (Ed), Systems of Innovation. Technologies, Institutions and Organizations. Pinter - A Cassell imprint.
- BSW-Solar, 2019. Statistische Zahlen der deutschen Solarstrombranche (Photovoltaik) https://www.solarwirtschaft.de/fileadmin/user_upload/bsw_faktenblatt_pv_2019_3.pdf).
- Campbell, A.L., 2012. Policy Makes Mass Politics. Annual Review of Political Science 15 (1), 333– 351. doi:10.1146/annurev-polisci-012610-135202.
- Capano, G., Woo, J.J., 2017. Resilience and robustness in policy design: a critical appraisal. Policy Sciences 50 (3), 399–426. doi:10.1007/s11077-016-9273-x.
- Carlsson, B., Stankiewicz, R., 1991. On the nature, function and composition of technological systems. Journal of Evolutionary Economics 1 (2), 93–118. doi:10.1007/BF01224915.
- Costantini, V., Crespi, F., Martini, C., Pennacchio, L., 2015. Demand-pull and technology-push public support for eco-innovation: The case of the biofuels sector. Research Policy 44 (3), 577–595. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2014.12.011.

- Dehler, J., Keles, D., Telsnig, T., Fleischer, B., Baumann, M., Fraboulet, D., Faure-Schuyer, A., Fichtner, W., 2017. Self-Consumption of Electricity from Renewable Sources, in: , Europe's Energy Transition - Insights for Policy Making. Elsevier, pp. 225–236.
- Dehler-Holland, J., Okoh, M., Keles, D., 2022. Assessing technology legitimacy with topic models and sentiment analysis – The case of wind power in Germany. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 175, 121354. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2021.121354.
- Dehler-Holland, J., Schumacher, K., Fichtner, W., 2021. Topic Modeling Uncovers Shifts in Media Framing of the German Renewable Energy Act. Patterns 2 (1), 100169. doi:10.1016/j.patter.2020.100169.
- Dewald, U., Fromhold-Eisebith, M., 2015. Trajectories of sustainability transitions in scale-transcending innovation systems: The case of photovoltaics. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 17, 110–125. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2014.12.004.
- Dewald, U., Truffer, B., 2011. Market Formation in Technological Innovation Systems—Diffusion of Photovoltaic Applications in Germany. Industry & Innovation 18 (3), 285–300. doi:10.1080/13662716.2011.561028.
- Dewald, U., Truffer, B., 2012. The Local Sources of Market Formation: Explaining Regional Growth Differentials in German Photovoltaic Markets. European Planning Studies 20 (3), 397–420. doi:10.1080/09654313.2012.651803.
- Di Stefano, G., Gambardella, A., Verona, G., 2012. Technology push and demand pull perspectives in innovation studies: Current findings and future research directions. Research Policy 41 (8), 1283– 1295. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2012.03.021.
- Downs, A., 1972. Up and Down with Ecology the Issue-Attention-Cycle. The Public Interest 28, 38– 50.
- Edmondson, D.L., Kern, F., Rogge, K.S., 2019. The co-evolution of policy mixes and socio-technical systems: Towards a conceptual framework of policy mix feedback in sustainability transitions. Research Policy. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2018.03.010.

- Edmondson, D.L., Rogge, K.S., Kern, F., 2020. Zero carbon homes in the UK? Analysing the coevolution of policy mix and socio-technical system. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 35, 135–161. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2020.02.005.
- Eicke, L., Weko, S., 2022. Does green growth foster green policies? Value chain upgrading and feedback mechanisms on renewable energy policies. Energy Policy 165 (1), 112948. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2022.112948.
- Fankhaeser, S., Sehlleier, F., Stern, N., 2008. Climate change, innovation and jobs. Climate Policy 8 (4), 421–429. doi:10.3763/cpol.2008.0513.
- Freeman, C., 1995. The 'National System of Innovation' in historical perspective. Cambridge Journal of Economics. doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.cje.a035309.
- Geels, F.W., 2004. From sectoral systems of innovation to socio-technical systems: Insights about dynamics and change from sociology and institutional theory. Research Policy 33 (6-7), 897–920. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2004.01.015.
- Geels, F.W., Kern, F., Fuchs, G., Hinderer, N., Kungl, G., Mylan, J., Neukirch, M., Wassermann, S., 2016. The enactment of socio-technical transition pathways: A reformulated typology and a comparative multi-level analysis of the German and UK low-carbon electricity transitions (1990– 2014). Research Policy 45 (4), 896–913. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2016.01.015.
- Geels, F.W., Penna, C.C.R., 2015. Societal problems and industry reorientation: Elaborating the Dialectic Issue LifeCycle (DILC) model and a case study of car safety in the USA (1900–1995). Research Policy 44 (1), 67–82. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2014.09.006.
- Geels, F.W., Tyfield, D., Urry, J., 2014. Regime Resistance against Low-Carbon Transitions: Introducing Politics and Power into the Multi-Level Perspective. Theory, Culture & Society 31 (5), 21–40. doi:10.1177/0263276414531627.
- Geller, H., Harrington, P., Rosenfeld, A.H., Tanishima, S., Unander, F., 2006. Polices for increasing energy efficiency: Thirty years of experience in OECD countries. Energy Policy 34 (5), 556–573. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2005.11.010.

- Gupta, K., Jenkins-Smith, H., 2015. Anthony Downs, "Up and Down with Ecology: The 'Issue-Attention' Cycle'', in: Lodge, M., Page, E.C., Balla, S.J. (Eds), The Oxford Handbook of Classics in Public Policy and Administration. Oxford University Press.
- Gürtler, K., Postpischil, R., Quitzow, R., 2019. The dismantling of renewable energy policies: The cases of Spain and the Czech Republic. Energy Policy 133, 110881. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2019.110881.
- Hake, J.-F., Fischer, W., Venghaus, S., Weckenbrock, C., 2015. The German Energiewende History and status quo. Energy 92, 532–546. doi:10.1016/j.energy.2015.04.027.
- Hekkert, M.P., Suurs, R.A.A., Negro, S.O., Kuhlmann, S., Smits, R.E.H.M., 2007. Functions of innovation systems: A new approach for analysing technological change. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 74 (4), 413–432. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2006.03.002.
- Hess, D.J., 2014. Sustainability transitions: A political coalition perspective. Research Policy 43 (2), 278–283. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2013.10.008.
- Hipp, A., 2021. R&D collaborations along the industry life cycle: the case of German photovoltaics manufacturer. Industrial and Corporate Change 30 (3), 564–586. doi:10.1093/icc/dtaa054.
- Hirschl, B., 2008. Erneuerbare Energien-Politik. VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften, Wiesbaden.
- Hoon, C., 2013. Meta-Synthesis of Qualitative Case Studies: An Approach to Theory Building. Organizational Research Methods 16 (4), 522–556. doi:10.1177/1094428113484969.
- Hoppmann, J., Huenteler, J., Girod, B., 2014. Compulsive policy-making—The evolution of the German feed-in tariff system for solar photovoltaic power. Research Policy 43 (8), 1422–1441. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2014.01.014.
- Hoppmann, J., Peters, M., Schneider, M., Hoffmann, V.H., 2013. The two faces of market support— How deployment policies affect technological exploration and exploitation in the solar photovoltaic industry. Research Policy 42 (4), 989–1003. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2013.01.002.
- Howlett, M., 2019. Procedural Policy Tools and the Temporal Dimensions of Policy Design. International Review of Public Policy 1 (1), 27–45. doi:10.4000/irpp.310.
- Huenteler, J., Schmidt, T.S., Ossenbrink, J., Hoffmann, V.H., 2016. Technology life-cycles in the energy sector — Technological characteristics and the role of deployment for innovation. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 104, 102–121. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2015.09.022.

- IRENA, 2021. INSPIRE Renewable Energy Technology Patent Reports http://inspire.irena.org/Pages/patents/Patents-Search.aspx).
- IRENA, IEA, REN21, 2018. Renewable Energy Policies in a Time of Transition. IRENA, OECD/IEA and REN21.
- Jacobs, A.M., Weaver, R.K., 2015. When Policies Undo Themselves: Self-Undermining Feedback as a Source of Policy Change. Governance 28 (4), 441–457. doi:10.1111/gove.12101.
- Jacobsson, S., Lauber, V., 2006. The politics and policy of energy system transformation—explaining the German diffusion of renewable energy technology. Energy Policy 34 (3), 256–276. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2004.08.029.
- Jacobsson, S., Sandén, B., Bångens, L., 2004. Transforming the Energy System the Evolution of the German Technological System for Solar Cells. Technology Analysis & Strategic Management 16 (1), 3–30. doi:10.1080/0953732032000199061.
- Jaffe, A.B., Newell, R.G., Stavins, R.N., 2005. A tale of two market failures: Technology and environmental policy. Ecological Economics 54 (2-3), 164–174. doi:10.1016/j.ecolecon.2004.12.027.
- Jänicke, M., 2012. Dynamic governance of clean-energy markets: how technical innovation could accelerate climate policies. Journal of Cleaner Production 22 (1), 50–59. doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2011.09.006.
- Jann, W., Wegrich, K., 2017. Theories of the Policy Cycle, in: Fischer, F., Miller, G.J. (Eds), Handbook of Public Policy Analysis. Routledge.
- Jordan, A., Matt, E., 2014. Designing policies that intentionally stick: policy feedback in a changing climate. Policy Sciences 47 (3), 227–247. doi:10.1007/s11077-014-9201-x.
- Kern, F., 2015. Engaging with the politics, agency and structures in the technological innovation systems approach. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 16, 67–69. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2015.07.001.
- Kern, F., Rogge, K.S., 2018. Harnessing theories of the policy process for analysing the politics of sustainability transitions: A critical survey. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 27, 102–117. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2017.11.001.

- Kern, F., Rogge, K.S., Howlett, M., 2019. Policy mixes for sustainability transitions: New approaches and insights through bridging innovation and policy studies. Research Policy 48 (10), 103832. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2019.103832.
- Kitzing, L., Fitch-Roy, O., Islam, M., Mitchell, C., 2020. An evolving risk perspective for policy instrument choice in sustainability transitions. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 35, 369–382. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2018.12.002.
- Kivimaa, P., Kern, F., 2016. Creative destruction or mere niche support? Innovation policy mixes for sustainability transitions. Research Policy 45 (1), 205–217. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2015.09.008.
- Klein Woolthuis, R., Lankhuizen, M., Gilsing, V., 2005. A system failure framework for innovation policy design. Technovation 25 (6), 609–619. doi:10.1016/j.technovation.2003.11.002.
- Klepper, S., 1997. Industry Life Cycles. Industrial and Corporate Change 6 (1), 145–182. doi:10.1093/icc/6.1.145.
- Klessmann, C., Nabe, C., Burges, K., 2008. Pros and cons of exposing renewables to electricity market risks—A comparison of the market integration approaches in Germany, Spain, and the UK. Energy Policy 36 (10), 3646–3661. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2008.06.022.
- Köhler, J., Raven, R., Walrave, B., 2020. Advancing the analysis of technological innovation systems dynamics: Introduction to the special issue. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 158 (4), 120040. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2020.120040.
- Kriechbaum, M., López Prol, J., Posch, A., 2017. Looking back at the future: Dynamics of collective expectations about photovoltaic technology in Germany & Spain. Technological Forecasting and Social Change. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2017.12.003.
- Kungl, G., 2015. Stewards or sticklers for change? Incumbent energy providers and the politics of the German energy transition. Energy Research & Social Science 8, 13–23. doi:10.1016/j.erss.2015.04.009.
- Kungl, G., 2018. Die großen Stromkonzerne und die Energiewende. Dissertation. Campus Verlag.
- Kungl, G., Geels, F.W., 2018. Sequence and alignment of external pressures in industry destabilisation:
 Understanding the downfall of incumbent utilities in the German energy transition (1998–2015).
 Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 26, 78–100. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2017.05.003.

- Langbroek, J.H.M., Franklin, J.P., Susilo, Y.O., 2016. The effect of policy incentives on electric vehicle adoption. Energy Policy 94, 94–103. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2016.03.050.
- Larsen, E.G., 2018. Policy Feedback Effects on Mass Publics: A Quantitative Review. Policy Studies Journal 97 (4), 1507. doi:10.1111/psj.12280.
- Lauber, V., Jacobsson, S., 2016. The politics and economics of constructing, contesting and restricting socio-political space for renewables – The German Renewable Energy Act. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 18, 147–163. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2015.06.005.
- Lauber, V., Mez, L., 2004. Three Decades of Renewable Electricity Policies in Germany. Energy & Environment 15 (4), 599–623. doi:10.1260/0958305042259792.
- Lee, D., Hess, D.J., 2019. Incumbent resistance and the solar transition: Changing opportunity structures and framing strategies. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 33 (6), 183–195. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2019.05.005.
- Leipprand, A., Flachsland, C., 2018. Regime destabilization in energy transitions: The German debate on the future of coal. Energy Research & Social Science 40 (6253), 190–204. doi:10.1016/j.erss.2018.02.004.
- Leipprand, A., Flachsland, C., Pahle, M., 2017. Energy transition on the rise: discourses on energy future in the German parliament. Innovation: The European Journal of Social Science Research 30 (3), 283–305. doi:10.1080/13511610.2016.1215241.
- Leiren, M.D., Reimer, I., 2018. Historical institutionalist perspective on the shift from feed-in tariffs towards auctioning in German renewable energy policy. Energy Research & Social Science 43, 33– 40. doi:10.1016/j.erss.2018.05.022.
- Lockwood, M., 2013. The political sustainability of climate policy: The case of the UK Climate Change Act. Global Environmental Change 23 (5), 1339–1348. doi:10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2013.07.001.
- Mäkitie, T., Andersen, A.D., Hanson, J., Normann, H.E., Thune, T.M., 2018. Established sectors expediting clean technology industries? The Norwegian oil and gas sector's influence on offshore wind power. Journal of Cleaner Production 177 (1), 813–823. doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.12.209.
- Malerba, F., 2002. Sectoral systems of innovation and production. Research Policy 31 (2), 247–264. doi:10.1016/S0048-7333(01)00139-1.

- Malerba, F., 2009. Chapter 4: Increase Learning, Break Knowledge Lock-ins and Foster Dynamic Complementarities: Evolutionary and System Perspectives on Technology Policy in Industrial Dynamics, in: Foray, D. (Ed), The New Economics of Technology Policy. Edward Elgar Publishing, pp. 33–45.
- Markard, J., 2020. The life cycle of technological innovation systems. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 153, 119407. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2018.07.045.
- Markard, J., Hekkert, M., Jacobsson, S., 2015. The technological innovation systems framework: Response to six criticisms. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 16, 76–86. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2015.07.006.
- Markard, J., Raven, R., Truffer, B., 2012. Sustainability transitions: An emerging field of research and its prospects. Research Policy 41 (6), 955–967. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2012.02.013.
- Markard, J., Suter, M., Ingold, K., 2016a. Socio-technical transitions and policy change Advocacy coalitions in Swiss energy policy. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 18, 215–237. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2015.05.003.
- Markard, J., Wirth, S., Truffer, B., 2016b. Institutional dynamics and technology legitimacy A framework and a case study on biogas technology. Research Policy 45 (1), 330–344. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2015.10.009.
- Mautz, R., Byzio, A., Rosenbaum, W., 2008. Auf dem Weg zur Energiewende: Die Entwicklung der Stromproduktion aus erneuerbaren Energien in Deutschland : eine Studie aus dem Soziologischen Forschungsinstitut Göttingen (SOFI). Universitätsverlag Göttingen, Göttingen.
- Meadowcroft, J., 2011. Engaging with the politics of sustainability transitions. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 1 (1), 70–75. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2011.02.003.
- Meckling, J., Hughes, L., 2018. Protecting Solar: Global Supply Chains and Business Power. New Political Economy 23 (1), 88–104. doi:10.1080/13563467.2017.1330878.
- Meckling, J., Sterner, T., Wagner, G., 2017. Policy sequencing toward decarbonization. Nature Energy 2 (12), 918–922. doi:10.1038/s41560-017-0025-8.
- Messing, S., 2020. Wie kam das Ausschreibungsmodell in das Erneuerbare-Energien-Gesetz? Nomos Verlagsgesellschaft mbH & Co. KG.

- Mori, A., 2018. Socio-technical and political economy perspectives in the Chinese energy transition. Energy Research & Social Science 35, 28–36. doi:10.1016/j.erss.2017.10.043.
- Mowery, D.C., Nelson, R.R., Martin, B.R., 2010. Technology policy and global warming: Why new policy models are needed (or why putting new wine in old bottles won't work). Research Policy 39 (8), 1011–1023. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2010.05.008.
- Noblit, G.W., Hare, R.D., 1988. Meta-ethnography: Synthesizing qualitative studies. SAGE.
- Normann, H.E., 2015. The role of politics in sustainable transitions: The rise and decline of offshore wind in Norway. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 15 (4), 180–193. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2014.11.002.
- O'Sullivan, M., Edler, D., Lehr, U., 2018. Ökonomische Indikatoren des Energiesystems: Methode, Abgrenzung und Ergebnisse für den Zeitraum 2000 - 2016 https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/Publikationen/Studien/oekonomische-indikatoren-undenergiewirtschaftliche-gesamtrechnung.pdf?__blob=publicationFile&v=18).
- Oberlander, J., Weaver, R.K., 2015. Unraveling from Within? The Affordable Care Act and Self-Undermining Policy Feedbacks. The Forum 13 (1). doi:10.1515/for-2015-0010.
- Oliver, C., Holzinger, I., 2008. The Effectiveness of Strategic Political Management: A Dynamic Capabilities Framework. Academy of Management Review 33 (2), 496–520. doi:10.5465/amr.2008.31193538.
- O'Neill, K., Gibbs, D., 2020. Sustainability transitions and policy dismantling: Zero carbon housing in the UK. Geoforum 108 (5), 119–129. doi:10.1016/j.geoforum.2019.11.011.
- Ostrom, E., 2007. Institutional Rational Choice: An Assessment of the Institutional Analysis and Development Framework, in: Sabatier, P.A. (Ed), Theories of the Policy Process. Westview Press, Boulder, pp. 21–64.
- Pahle, M., Burtraw, D., Flachsland, C., Kelsey, N., Biber, E., Meckling, J., Edenhofer, O., Zysman, J., 2018. Sequencing to ratchet up climate policy stringency. Nature Climate Change 8 (10), 861–867. doi:10.1038/s41558-018-0287-6.
- Patashnik, E.M., Zelizer, J.E., 2009. When Policy Does Not Remake Politics: The Limits of Policy Feedback. APSA 2009 Toronto Meeting Paper https://ssrn.com/abstract=1449996).

- Patashnik, E.M., Zelizer, J.E., 2013. The Struggle to Remake Politics: Liberal Reform and the Limits of Policy Feedback in the Contemporary American State. Perspectives on Politics 11 (4), 1071–1087. doi:10.1017/S1537592713002831.
- Penna, C.C.R., Geels, F.W., 2012. Multi-dimensional struggles in the greening of industry: A dialectic issue lifecycle model and case study. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 79 (6), 999– 1020. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2011.09.006.
- Penna, C.C.R., Geels, F.W., 2015. Climate change and the slow reorientation of the American car industry (1979–2012): An application and extension of the Dialectic Issue LifeCycle (DILC) model. Research Policy 44 (5), 1029–1048. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2014.11.010.
- Peters, B.G., Hogwood, B.W., 1985. In Search of the Issue-Attention Cycle. The Journal of Politics 47 (1), 238–253. doi:10.2307/2131074.
- Peters, M., Schneider, M., Griesshaber, T., Hoffmann, V.H., 2012. The impact of technology-push and demand-pull policies on technical change – Does the locus of policies matter? Research Policy 41 (8), 1296–1308. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2012.02.004.
- Pierson, P., 1993. When Effect Becomes Cause: Policy Feedback and Political Change. World Politics 45 (04), 595–628. doi:10.2307/2950710.
- Pilgrim, S., Harvey, M., 2010. Battles over Biofuels in Europe: NGOs and the Politics of Markets. Sociological Research Online 15 (3), 45–60. doi:10.5153/sro.2192.
- Prontera, A., 2021. The dismantling of renewable energy policy in Italy. Environmental Politics 30 (7), 1196–1216. doi:10.1080/09644016.2020.1868837.
- Purkus, A., Gawel, E., Thrän, D., 2019. The Role of a Renewable Energy Target for the Transport Sector Beyond 2020: Lessons Learned from EU Biofuel Policy, in: Gawel, E., Strunz, S., Lehmann, P., Purkus, A. (Eds), The European Dimension of Germany's Energy Transition, vol. 34. Springer International Publishing, Cham, pp. 527–542.
- Quitzow, R., 2013. The Co-evolution of Policy, Market and Industry in the Solar Energy Sector.
- Quitzow, R., 2015. Dynamics of a policy-driven market: The co-evolution of technological innovation systems for solar photovoltaics in China and Germany. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 17, 126–148. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2014.12.002.

- Renn, O., Marshall, J.P., 2016. Coal, nuclear and renewable energy policies in Germany: From the 1950s to the "Energiewende". Energy Policy 99, 224–232. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2016.05.004.
- Rogge, K.S., Reichardt, K., 2016. Policy mixes for sustainability transitions: An extended concept and framework for analysis. Research Policy 45 (8), 1620–1635. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2016.04.004.
- Rosenbloom, D., Berton, H., Meadowcroft, J., 2016. Framing the sun: A discursive approach to understanding multi-dimensional interactions within socio-technical transitions through the case of solar electricity in Ontario, Canada. Research Policy 45 (6), 1275–1290. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2016.03.012.
- Rosenbloom, D., Meadowcroft, J., Cashore, B., 2019. Stability and climate policy? Harnessing insights on path dependence, policy feedback, and transition pathways. Energy Research & Social Science 50, 168–178. doi:10.1016/j.erss.2018.12.009.
- Schlager, E., 2007. A Comparison of Frameworks, Theories, and Models of Policy Processes, in: Sabatier, P.A. (Ed), Theories of the Policy Process. Westview Press, Boulder, pp. 293–320.
- Schmid, N., Sewerin, S., Schmidt, T.S., 2019. Explaining Advocacy Coalition Change with Policy Feedback. Policy Studies Journal 109 (1), 183. doi:10.1111/psj.12365.
- Schmidt, T.S., Huenteler, J., 2016. Anticipating industry localization effects of clean technology deployment policies in developing countries. Global Environmental Change 38 (4), 8–20. doi:10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2016.02.005.
- Schmidt, T.S., Schmid, N., Sewerin, S., 2019. Policy goals, partisanship and paradigmatic change in energy policy – analyzing parliamentary discourse in Germany over 30 years. Climate Policy 355 (6321), 1–16. doi:10.1080/14693062.2019.1594667.
- Seawright, J., Gerring, J., 2008. Case Selection Techniques in Case Study Research. Political Research Quarterly 61 (2), 294–308. doi:10.1177/1065912907313077.
- Seibt, A., 2015. Lobbying für erneuerbare Energien. Springer Fachmedien Wiesbaden, Wiesbaden.
- Sewerin, S., Béland, D., Cashore, B., 2020. Designing policy for the long term: agency, policy feedback and policy change. Policy Sciences 53 (2), 243–252. doi:10.1007/s11077-020-09391-2.

- Smink, M.M., Hekkert, M.P., Negro, S.O., 2015. Keeping sustainable innovation on a leash? Exploring incumbents' institutional strategies. Business Strategy and the Environment 24 (2), 86–101. doi:10.1002/bse.1808.
- Smith, A., Kern, F., 2009. The transitions storyline in Dutch environmental policy. Environmental Politics 18 (1), 78–98. doi:10.1080/09644010802624835.
- Stefes, C.H., 2010. Bypassing Germany's Reformstau : The Remarkable Rise of Renewable Energy. German Politics 19 (2), 148–163. doi:10.1080/09644001003793222.
- Stefes, C.H., 2020. Opposing Energy Transitions: Modeling the Contested Nature of Energy Transitions in the Electricity Sector. Review of Policy Research 37 (3), 292–312. doi:10.1111/ropr.12381.
- Stokes, L.C., Breetz, H.L., 2018. Politics in the U.S. energy transition: Case studies of solar, wind, biofuels and electric vehicles policy. Energy Policy 113 (3), 76–86. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2017.10.057.
- Stokes, L.C., Warshaw, C., 2017. Renewable energy policy design and framing influence public support in the United States. Nature Energy 2 (8), 981. doi:10.1038/nenergy.2017.107.
- Strunz, S., 2014. The German energy transition as a regime shift. Ecological Economics 100, 150–158. doi:10.1016/j.ecolecon.2014.01.019.
- Strunz, S., Gawel, E., Lehmann, P., 2016. The political economy of renewable energy policies in Germany and the EU. Utilities Policy 42, 33–41. doi:10.1016/j.jup.2016.04.005.
- Sühlsen, K., Hisschemöller, M., 2014. Lobbying the 'Energiewende'. Assessing the effectiveness of strategies to promote the renewable energy business in Germany. Energy Policy 69, 316–325. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2014.02.018.
- Suurs, R.A.A., 2009. Motors of sustainable innovation: Towards a theory on the dynamics of technological innovation systems. Utrecht University.
- Suurs, R.A.A., Hekkert, M.P., 2009. Cumulative causation in the formation of a technological innovation system: The case of biofuels in the Netherlands. Technological Forecasting and Social Change 76 (8), 1003–1020. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2009.03.002.

- Suurs, R.A.A., Hekkert, M.P., 2012. Motors of sustainable innovation: Understanding transitions from a technological innovation system's perspective, in: Verbong, G., Loorbach, D. (Eds), Governing the Energy Transition. Routledge, pp. 152–179.
- Tushman, M.L., Anderson, P., 1986. Technological Discontinuities and Organizational Environments. Administrative Science Quarterly 31 (3), 439. doi:10.2307/2392832.
- Ulmanen, J., Bergek, A., 2021. Influences of technological and sectoral contexts on technological innovation systems. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions 40, 20–39. doi:10.1016/j.eist.2021.04.007.
- Walrave, B., Raven, R., 2016. Modelling the dynamics of technological innovation systems. Research Policy 45 (9), 1833–1844. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2016.05.011.
- Weaver, R.K., 2010. Paths and Forks or Chutes and Ladders?: Negative Feedbacks and Policy Regime Change. Journal of Public Policy 30 (2), 137–162. doi:10.1017/S0143814X10000061.
- Weber, K.M., Rohracher, H., 2012. Legitimizing research, technology and innovation policies for transformative change: Combining insights from innovation systems and multi-level perspective in a comprehensive 'failures' framework. Research Policy 41 (6), 1037–1047. doi:10.1016/j.respol.2011.10.015.

Paper C

Assessing technology legitimacy with topic models and sentiment analysis – The case of wind power in Germany

Joris Dehler-Holland^a, Marvin Okoh^a, Dogan Keles^b

- ^a Institute for Industrial Production (IIP), Karlsruhe Institute of Technology (KIT), Karlsruhe, Germany
- ^b Department of Technology, Management and Economics, Technical University of Denmark (DTU), Lyngby, Denmark

Published in *Technological Forecasting & Social Change*, suggested citation:

Dehler-Holland, J.; Okoh, M.; Keles, D. (2022): Assessing technology legitimacy with topic models and sentiment analysis – The case of wind power in Germany. In: Technological Forecasting and Social Change 175, 121354. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2021.121354.

Paper C – Assessing technology legitimacy with topic models and ...

ARTICLE IN PRESS

Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx



Assessing technology legitimacy with topic models and sentiment analysis – The case of wind power in Germany

Joris Dehler-Holland^{a,*}, Marvin Okoh^a, Dogan Keles^b

^a Institute for Industrial Production (IIP), Karlsruhe Institute of Technology (KIT), Hertzstraβe 16, 76187 Karlsruhe Germany ^b Department of Technology, Management and Economics, Technical University of Denmark (DTU), Akdemivej, Building 358, DK-2800 Kgs. Lyngby, Denmark

ARTICLE INFO

Keywords: Technology legitimacy Wind power Germany Energy transitions Structural topic model Natural language processing text mining

ABSTRACT

Legitimacy is a crucial factor determining the success of technologies in the early stages of development and for maintaining resource flows as well as public and political support across the technology life cycle. In sustainability transitions that unfold over long periods of time, the maintenance of legitimacy of technologies identified as vital for sustainability becomes a key challenge. In the energy sector, wind power contributes to the transition to an energy system with low greenhouse gas emissions. In Germany, wind power recently faced a series of lawsuits and decreasing investment activity. Therefore, we assess the legitimacy of wind power in Germany by analyzing newspaper articles from four national newspapers from 2009 to 2018. A large amount of articles motivates the use of topic models, sentiment analysis, and statistics to shed light on the changing alignment of wind power with its context. The results show that various issues temporarily gain prominence on the agenda. Lately, the legitimacy of wind power in Germany has been increasingly challenged by adverse effects on humans, animals, and landscapes. Policymakers and project developers may address aspects of pragmatic legitimacy, such as civic participation and the local distribution of profits.

1. Introduction

1.1. Motivation and contributions

Climate change and the need to reduce greenhouse gasses call for rapid transformations of national systems of energy generation and usage. Often termed sustainability transitions, research acknowledged that transitions unfold over long periods and are subject to intense societal and political conflicts (Meadowcroft, 2009). Within sustainability transitions, technology deployment and technological change play a key role (Markard et al., 2012).

A key factor linked to technology's success within society is legitimacy (Bergek et al., 2008b; Markard et al., 2016). Whether a focal technology is perceived as aligned with societal values and beliefs is vital to maintain resource flows, political support, and deployment (Hekkert et al., 2007). An essential aspect of legitimacy is its processual character: over time, the legitimacy of technology may change (Markard et al., 2016). Such temporal dynamics become particularly relevant in long-term transitions when the legitimacy of technologies commonly identified as crucial for a more sustainable future must be continuously reproduced. A technology that is pivotal for reducing greenhouse gas emissions in the energy sector is wind power. While its first deployment for electricity generation dates back several decades, large-scale deployment only took off in the 1990s, with Germany being one of the lead markets (Bergek and Jacobsson, 2003). While potential conflicts with societal norms and values have been pointed out early on by acceptance research (Rand and Hoen, 2017), renewable energies were awarded an "exceptionally high degree of legitimacy [...] in German society" (Jacobsson and Lauber, 2006, p. 272). Recently, wind power projects in Germany have been hampered by a series of lawsuits (Fachagentur Wind an Land, 2019) while investment activity slowed down. Therefore, this article's first contribution is a detailed account of the legitimacy of wind power in Germany and its development over the last decade.

To pursue this research question, we investigate a large set of newspaper articles from four national German newspapers from 2009 until 2018. As the number of articles available is high, we make a second contribution to the research on technology legitimacy and the relations of technology and society in general. We propose employing methods from the toolboxes of natural language processing to explore the context structures and institutional (mis-)alignment of the focal technology. With the proposed approach, we can assess technology legitimacy's key

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2021.121354

Please cite this article as: Joris Dehler-Holland, Technological Forecasting & Social Change, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2021.121354

^{*} Corresponding author *E-mail address*: joris.dehler@kit.edu (J. Dehler-Holland).

Received 21 December 2020; Received in revised form 8 November 2021; Accepted 10 November 2021 Available online 24 November 2021 0040-1625/© 2021 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.
J. Dehler-Holland et al.

elements: the technology's context and sentiment and salience of the various topics or issues that contribute to cognitive, normative, regulatory, and pragmatic legitimacy. The methodology is designed to account for temporal dynamics and change in newspaper coverage; therefore, it adds to the method sets of socio-technical transitions, where long time horizons and discursive changes are of particular concern.

The results draw a rich picture of the political struggles emerging in the face of a gradual delegitimation of a technology pivotal for energy transitions. While wind power in Germany today still must be considered a legitimate source of electricity generation, alleged health, environmental, and landscape conflicts have become an important topic in the discourse. Together with missing options to participate in the benefits of wind power, such issues became a barrier in the deployment of wind power, causing the need for policy adjustments. Conceptually, this process of delegitimation, which starts on a local level and diffuses to the broader public, resembles the process of legitimation (Johnson et al., 2006).

The remainder of the paper is structured as follows: Section 1.2 gives an overview of the case of wind power in Germany. Section 2 introduces the technology legitimacy framework, discusses the role of media, and provides a literature review of existing media studies on wind power. Section 3 discusses the available data and describes the usage of Structural Topic Modeling (STM, Roberts et al., 2016a) to assess large text corpora and statistical methods to assess STM output. Section 4 discusses the results of our analysis by first delineating the context structures of wind power and topics relevant to legitimacy. Section 5 concludes the paper.

1.2. Wind power in Germany

The support of wind power development in Germany dates back to the oil crisis in the 1970s when the R&D expenditure for renewable energy sources was raised to about DM 20 million and increased throughout the following decade (Jacobsson and Lauber, 2006). However, market expansion was still limited - until 1989, 20 MW of wind power capacities were installed (Jacobsson and Lauber, 2006). At the end of the 1980s, the first deployment policies were enacted that guaranteed payments for wind power produced and fed to the common grid from demonstration projects (Jacobsson and Lauber, 2006). Finally, in 1991, the first feed-in law ensured grid connection and viable payments for electricity from wind turbines. When in 2000 the renewable energy act (Erneuerbare-Energien-Gesetz, EEG) was introduced, about 6.1 GW of wind power was installed (AG Energiebilanzen e. V., 2019). The feed-in law was flanked by several industry policies on the federal and state level. Additionally, the states' explicit land allocation for wind turbines supported the development of a large national wind power industry (Bergek and Jacobsson, 2003). The EEG enacted in 2000 introduced fixed feed-in tariffs for electricity from renewable sources (Hake et al., 2015). In the following decade, installed wind capacities rose to 25.7 GW in 2009 (AG Energiebilanzen e. V., 2019), and capacities continued to grow afterward. In 2011, after the nuclear accidents in Fukushima, Japan, the German government decided to phase out nuclear power, an event that is often associated with the term "Energiewende" (energy transition) and a regime shift towards renewable sources (Strunz, 2014). However, concerns over the costs of renewable energies increased, and measures to limit uncontrolled renewable capacity expansion were introduced (Lauber and Jacobsson, 2015). In the EEG amendment in 2017, tenders for wind power capacities were introduced (Leiren and Reimer, 2018). In general, the EEG is inclined to favor large-scale wind turbines and wind parks due to economies of scale and the remuneration per kilowatt-hour produced (Nordensvärd and Urban, 2015), a trend that might be even reinforced by the introduction of renewable energy tenders that fosters competition and further price declines in the wind power market. By the end of 2018, 6.4 GW offshore and 52.6 GW onshore wind power capacities were installed (AG Energiebilanzen e. V., 2019), but participation in onshore wind auctions

Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx

decreased, and new installations of wind turbines decreased below political targets. A trend that prevails until today (2020). These developments may be linked to issues of local acceptance and legal conflicts (Fuchs, 2020). Already in 2017, critical voices claimed that the German energy transition had lost its momentum (Kemfert, 2017).

2. Theoretical background and literature review

This section summarizes the technology legitimacy framework employed to understand the usage of wind power in Germany and its context relations. Furthermore, we motivate why media accounts are an essential source of legitimacy worth close investigation. We close with a review of what is known from previous research on wind power in media studies.

Markard et al. (2016) framework of technology legitimacy rests upon a systemic view of technology production and deployment. It draws on Technological innovation systems (TIS), whose core constituents are actors such as producers, users, vendors of a focal technology, networks in which actors connect by knowledge exchange or coalitions, and institutions such as regulations, social values, and norms (Markard, 2020). For example, wind power's TIS consists of several turbine manufacturers, project developers, and investors that operate in a market majorly determined by renewable support schemes. The TIS literature further acknowledges that innovation systems cannot be fully understood without considering their context (Bergek et al., 2015). The TIS framework also includes notions of change and dynamics. It aims at showcasing how, by the complex interplay of actors in networks, certain institutions and developments are produced in feedback loops of cumulative causation (Hekkert et al., 2007). A fruitful line of conceptualization has identified seven core functions of a TIS that help describe dynamic processes within the TIS (Bergek et al., 2008a: Hekkert et al., 2007). The creation of legitimacy is a core function of a TIS that governs its relations to its (institutional) environment (Hekkert et al., 2007; Markard et al., 2016).

2.1. Technology legitimacy

The relation of a focal technology to its institutional environment has been termed technology legitimacy (Markard et al., 2016). Legitimacy has a long tradition in organization theory (e.g., Aldrich and Fiol, 1994; Deephouse et al., 2017). Legitimation understood as a set of activities leading to legitimacy, is a crucial function of innovation systems, particularly in the formation phase (Bergek et al., 2008b). In later phases, legitimacy helps maintain political and public support, and a loss of legitimacy can contribute to the decline of technologies and industries (Geels and Verhees, 2011). Within sustainability transitions, maintaining legitimacy is particularly important, as transitions require long-lasting societal support (Geels et al., 2017; Geels and Verhees, 2011). The decisive role of policy and the long-term orientation of sustainability transitions elevate the relevance of the maintenance of technology legitimacy.

Markard et al. (2016) define technology legitimacy as the "[...] commonly perceived alignment (or misalignment) of a focal technology with institutional structures in its context." (Markard et al., 2016, p. 333), and we adopt this perspective within our study. In the following, we discuss the main concepts of this definition.

In contrast to the organization theory literature that focuses on organizations striving for legitimacy, technology legitimacy emphasizes the *focal technology* as the main object of inquiry (Markard et al., 2016). Manufacturers, technology companies, installers, or other organizations involved in the technology innovation system can take actions to maintain their legitimacy strategically. Technology legitimacy can be seen as contributing to the legitimacy of actors involved in the TIS. It can thus be expected that those actors will also engage in maintaining technology legitimacy. However, it is essential to note that technology legitimacy focuses on the technology instead of actors' legitimacy and

J. Dehler-Holland et al.

Table 1

Dimensions in the technology legitimacy framework (adapted from Markard et al., 2016).

Dimension	Content	Diagnostic questions	Specifics
Cognitive	Understanding and purpose of technology	What is wind power? What is its purpose, what problem can it solve?	
Normative	Major design principles	What is a 'good' wind power plant? What are unwritten rules or guiding principles for building and operating wind power plants?	
Regulatory	Socio-technical materialization	How do wind power plants look like? What are typical technology characteristics? How are they operated?	Plant size, construction, ownership, and operation
Pragmatic	Self-interest and participation	Do stakeholders of wind power profit from the technology? How can they participate?	

actions within the TIS (Markard et al., 2016, p. 333).

Institutional structures comprise societal norms, values, beliefs, traditions, or regulations that apply to actors active within the sociotechnical system. Institutions give structure to social interactions and are themselves socially constructed (Markard et al., 2016). Institutions are part of the context of the focal technology. Common frameworks of legitimacy regularly divide the institutional structure into different dimensions¹ (Table 1) (Binz et al., 2016; Geels and Verhees, 2011; Markard et al., 2016; Suchman, 1995). The cognitive dimension refers to the knowledge about a technology and its purpose in general, and, in its highest form, may reach a state of taken-for-grantedness, where the deployment of technology is beyond questioning (Aldrich and Fiol, 1994). The normative dimension refers to the alignment with informal rules such as norms and values. The regulatory dimension refers to formal standards and regulations that the focal technology can be misaligned with (Markard et al., 2016). To Markard et al. (2016) legitimacy framework, we add pragmatic legitimacy that refers to stakeholders' self-interest and the possibilities to participate in its deployment (e.g., Harris-Lovett et al., 2015; Suchman, 1995). Staying in terms of Markard et al. (2016) 'diagnostic questions', such questions could be "Do stakeholders of the technology profit from the technology? How can they participate?" (Table 1). Pragmatic legitimacy has been described as the dimension most susceptible to change by policies or stakeholder behavior (Jansma et al., 2020; Suchman, 1995). Particularly participation has been repeatedly identified as an essential element of the acceptance of local wind power projects (Langer et al., 2018; Sonnberger and Ruddat, 2017). Therefore, a detailed account of pragmatic legitimacy can enhance the usefulness of the technology legitimacy framework for policymakers.

An essential factor of legitimacy is the *context* of the focal technology. The TIS literature has identified various context structures relevant to shaping innovation and the operation of a TIS (Bergek et al., 2015). Such context structures can be political systems, sectors, other technological systems, and the like. It is important to note that each context element comes with its own institutional structure of regulations, norms, Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx

or rules that shape a context element's operations. An electric vehicle may, for example, need to comply with traffic regulations of the transport sector, while at the same time, it must obey the rules of the electricity system in order to recharge batteries. Therefore, the alignment of a technology with institutions from different contexts is vital for legitimacy. It is also here, in the context, where actors, such as politicians or customers, are situated that "need to be convinced that something is appropriate, right or desirable" (Geels and Verhees, 2011, p. 913) and whom themselves contribute to the creation of legitimacy.

Another aspect of legitimacy is that it can be described as a social process and is thus construed by different actors such as policymakers, companies, or end-users (Johnson et al., 2006). The processual character is also reflected in the fact that legitimacy might be contested and supported repeatedly over time, and technology struggles for legitimacy (Geels and Verhees, 2011). Commonly perceived alignment thus refers to this characteristic as it defines legitimacy "[...] as an overall or integral perception of how well a specific technology is aligned to the context, or not" (Markard et al., 2016, p. 333), where alignment and misalignment can happen at the same time. Technology can comply with individual institutions while not being aligned with others. For example, nuclear energy has the prospects of delivering electricity with low CO2 emissions while at the same time bearing the risks of radiation exposure. Therefore, legitimacy is the product of a weighting process of different aspects of a focal technology. A further implication of describing legitimacy as a social process is a link to the temporal dimension: Within the legitimation process, actor coalitions and institutions can change, inducing alterations of commonly perceived alignment and changes of the weights of different aspects.

While this process of legitimation has been described through four stages of (1) innovation, (2) local validation, (3) diffusion, and (4) general validation (Johnson et al., 2006), a comparable description of the process of delegitimation is missing in the literature. Delegitimation, understood as an increasing perception of misalignment of the focal technology with specific institutions (while the perception of other relationships may remain stable), can have consequences for policymakers in the pursuit of necessary technological change. Empirically, the technology legitimacy literature has described periods of delegitimation. Geels and Verhees (2011, p. 920) describe how nuclear energy became delegitimated in the Netherlands by an anti-nuclear movement whose roots can be traced back to initiatives against a specific nuclear energy project. Markard et al. (2016) sketch how the legitimacy of biogas technology in Germany became increasingly challenged, first in professional circles and by local initiatives; only later the perception of misalignment diffused to the broader public. Both cases entailed a limitation of political support for the focal technologies. These empirical examples suggest that delegitimation follows a processual structure similar to legitimation. The perception of misalignment first emerges on a local level or in specialized societal groups. From here, it may diffuse to other situations, until eventually, the technology is regarded illegitimate in general. From the perspective of policymakers and technology managers, this processual conceptualization of delegitimation highlights the importance of legitimacy management starting from every single local project, even if the technology is generally validated. Drastically speaking, every single project may be the starting point of a spiral of delegitimation.

It is also important to note that technology legitimacy acknowledges that the context or external conditions can change. Changes in the context of a focal technology can contribute to (mis-)alignment and contribute to technology legitimacy (Markard et al., 2016).

2.2. Technology legitimacy and the media

In order to analyze technology legitimacy, it is crucial to understand how legitimacy is produced. The technology legitimacy framework identifies three mechanisms of the creation and change of legitimation: (1) technological change to comply with institutions; (2) changes in the

¹ The distinction between the dimensions of legitimacy should be understood analytically, meaning that in real-world arrangements, an event or action affecting legitimacy likely affects several dimensions. Deephouse and Suchman (2008, p. 68) provide the example of the regulatory approval of a new pharmaceutical, which, apart from regulatory legitimacy, provides evidence of alignment with health (normative l.), enhances 'cognitive' comprehensibility, and showcases that the new product is useful (pragmatic l.).

J. Dehler-Holland et al.

institutional environment itself; and (3) the framing of the focal technology concerning its relations to the institutional structure (Markard et al., 2016, p. 332). It should be evident that the mechanisms of de-legitimation are the same. Particularly concerning the latter two, media coverage is a well-suited indicator to assess legitimacy. This section aims to point out the role of media in the production of legitimacy without neglecting that other sources of legitimacy exist and may add to our results.

Organizational scholars have recognized different sources of legitimacy, such as the state, regulatory agencies, interest groups, public opinion, or the media (Deephouse et al., 2017, p. 14). Particularly state authorities decide on the provision of resources or conduct evaluations, and such activities have been used as indicators for the legitimacy of organizations (Deephouse, 1996). Surveys of public opinion have been conducted to understand the legitimacy of organizations (Dowling and Pfeffer, 1975). However, media coverage has become an important indicator of legitimacy in the studies of organizations (Deephouse and Suchman, 2008) and, more recently, of technology legitimacy (Binz et al., 2016; Geels and Verhees, 2011; Jansma et al., 2020; Markard et al., 2016; Weiss and Nemeczek, 2021). This interest in studying media accounts is related to the fact that public opinion and media both influence each other mutually, making media both an indicator and a source of legitimacy (Deephouse and Suchman, 2008). Furthermore, media influences the political process (Walgrave and van Aelst, 2006), and therefore has an effect on the evaluation of technology by political actors who themselves are an important source of legitimacy. Additional arguments can be found in the framing literature that argues that media accounts are produced in the exchange of political and social elites with journalists and continuously emphasize certain issues over others (Carragee and Roefs, 2004; Entman, 2007; Vliegenthart and van Zoonen, 2011). We, therefore, expect that positions of actors from the technology's context and TIS are reflected in media accounts of technology. This perspective is also adopted in the study of technology legitimacy that "emphasizes that collective sense making takes place on public stages (e.g., public debates, media, newspapers). Social movements, industry associations, policy makers, and special-interest groups perform on these public stages and engage in discursive struggles that aim to influence collective discourses" (Geels and Verhees, 2011, p. 913). In the public discourse, actors from different contexts compete on the framing of technology and, indirectly, on the prospective provision of resources (Geels and Verhees, 2011; Jansma et al., 2020).

The manifold relations of media to public opinion and political and societal stakeholders motivate us to conduct a thorough newspaper content analysis to assess the legitimacy of wind power. While we do not strive to delve in detail into which actors shape technology legitimacy, we target at analyzing the manifestation of this discursive process which is assumed to have consequences for the legitimacy of technology. The commonly used definition "To frame is to select some aspects of a perceived reality and make them more salient in a communicating text, in such a way as to promote a particular problem definition, causal interpretation, moral evaluation, and/or treatment recommendation for the item described." (Entman, 1993, p. 52) provides first guidance for our analysis of newspaper content. For our study, we are therefore particularly interested in the salience of problems, interpretations, and evaluations that point to (mis-)alignment of wind power with institutions in its context. Furthermore, general sentiment towards the focal technology has been regularly assessed in the study of technology legitimacy in newspapers (Jansma et al., 2020; Markard et al., 2016). However, we propose a more refined assessment of sentiment of specific topics emerging in the coverage of a focal technology (see Section 3.5). As we shall see, this refined notion of sentiment helps to identify issues that pose threats or support legitimacy.

When it comes to sentiment and the directionality of newspaper contents, it is noteworthy that there is a general tendency of journalists to report societal problems and negative events rather than positive stories, a fact that can be traced back to psychological factors of the

Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx

readership (Soroka et al., 2019). This could be a potential caveat to the legitimacy assessment via newspapers, as a technology could be generally framed more in light of problems than by positive accounts of its deployment. However, the literature suggests that positive expectations towards technologies are a regular part of news reporting (e.g., van Lente et al., 2013), and societal problems (e.g., climate change) also motivate the deployment of new technologies, particularly when it comes to renewable energies. These arguments show that also positive aspects of technologies make the news, and some societal issues contribute to legitimization. However, the general tendency to report on conflicts and problems should be kept in mind when interpreting the results. In the following, we provide some insights that the framing literature has produced on wind power in various national contexts.

2.3. Framing of wind power

Most renewable energy media studies use deductive approaches to scrutinize how renewable energy technologies are framed along economic, technological, environmental, and social dimensions (Rochyadi-Reetz et al., 2019). For the period between 2010 and 2012, Rochyadi-Reetz et al. (2019) find that renewables, in general, are primarily framed in (positive) economic terms, while countries with higher penetration (including Germany) also tend to report negative societal and environmental consequences.

Wind power frames have been analyzed with cross-sectional (multicountry) approaches (Djerf-Pierre et al., 2016; Fischlein et al., 2014; Rochyadi-Reetz et al., 2019; Stephens et al., 2009). In general, the cross-sectional studies emphasize the contingency of wind power frames. In the US, state-level wind discourses vary between states (Fischlein et al., 2014; Stephens et al., 2009). Djerf-Pierre et al. (2016) show that while discourse in Sweden was ambiguous, negative economic frames governed the agenda in Australia. In both countries, political and economic elites dominated the discourse.

Another set of studies provides insights into local specifics of public wind power discourse. In Australia, local wind projects encounter fierce debates while the government is little aware of such local conflicts (Hindmarsh, 2014). Zukas (2017) showed that wind energy discourse is primarily determined by politicians and industry stakeholders in Wisconsin, USA. In the discourse on German offshore wind, arguments on negative environmental impact are rarely used, although a survey showed them to be effective in influencing acceptance (Schmidt, 2017). Offshore wind has also been scrutinized in Norway, where economic frames, both positive and negative, were most frequently employed (Heidenreich, 2016).

Furthermore, few studies assessed media coverage of wind power with longitudinal sampling strategies or linked context changes to media accounts. In Ontario, Canada, Deignan et al.; Deignan et al. (2013; 2015) assessed the effect of policy changes on the coverage of public health issues concerning wind power and found increased negative coverage. Gearhart et al. (2019) assessed US television coverage of wind power between 2001 and 2016, where coverage decreased over time and primarily displayed wind power as a political issue. Remarkably, also the reporting of positive environmental effects of wind energy decreased over time. A further study suggests a bidirectional relationship between media and policymaking (Smith et al., 2016). Finally, Pralle and Boscarino (2011) analyze how climate change mitigation is traded off against local environmental and esthetic concerns in wind power coverage.

Concluding this brief literature review, we found considerable variation in the findings of the different studies, indicating that the framing of wind power is strongly dependent on its context. Economic and political frames seem to dominate agendas, while environmental and esthetic concerns are raised less frequently in media coverage. Hence, according to these studies, the legitimacy of wind power may be primarily determined by economic and political issues, but also environmental concerns may play a role, and legitimacy may vary between 176

ARTICLE IN PRESS

J. Dehler-Holland et al.

different national contexts and times. In general, media has rarely been scrutinized for changes in wind power coverage over long periods, a shortcoming that might be related to the difficulties arising from the large amount of data that must be processed. Furthermore, the wind power framing literature does not consider the importance of media for the legitimacy of wind power. With the paper at hand, we contribute to the literature by assessing wind power's legitimacy and proposing a statistical approach to analyze a high number of newspaper articles described in the following.

3. Methodology

A quantitative assessment of newspaper content to assess the legitimacy of wind power is an inherently data-intensive process. Within this section, we outline the collection of data and, due to the high amount of data available, we outline how we use Natural Language Processing (NLP) methods for detailed content analysis. We identify the Structural Topic Model (STM, Roberts et al., 2016a) as a suitable tool for our endeavor. Various preprocessing steps, model configuration, validation, and final data analysis have to be taken into account to make such an analysis operable. Different aspects of the methodology we followed in this article have recently been proposed (Dehler-Holland et al., 2020). As automated content analysis is a relatively new field, a detailed discussion of data collection, preprocessing, and method choices is necessary to understand the findings provided in this study and enhance reproducibility (Antons et al., 2020).

3.1. Data

In order to assess the legitimacy of wind power as comprehensive as possible, we collected newspaper articles from four national German newspapers: *Die Welt, Die Tageszeitung (TAZ), Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung (FAZ)*, and *Süddeutsche Zeitung (SZ)*. While Welt and TAZ were retrieved from the LexisNexis academic database, FAZ and SZ were collected from the newspaper's archives. The newspapers were chosen based on their national coverage and their high circulation. Additionally, the four newspapers are well distributed geographically in Germany: The editorial offices of the SZ, FAZ, TAZ, and Welt are located in Munich, Frankfort, Berlin, and Hamburg, respectively, and local sections cover those regions. As the temporal scope of our analysis, we chose the period between 2009 and 2018. During those ten years, the support regime has changed substantially, and wind onshore and offshore capacities have been expanded.

After different combinations of words had been tried, we consistently used "Windenergie* OR Windkraft*" (wind energy OR wind power) in all databases. Other search terms such as "Windrad" (windmill) did also include irrelevant articles. The terms ensure that wind power is discussed in the article, and articles that mention only wind are excluded.

First, duplicates were removed using the Levenshtein distance (Levenshtein, 1966) for measuring text similarity. Duplicates expose text classification to the risk of biased results, as they may inadvertently put excessive weight onto specific categories. Second, texts were screened for sections such as *letters to the editors* or *table of contents* that have been excluded from the analysis.

After these two preparatory steps, 9840 articles entered the analysis. The articles' length shows a broad distribution between 13 and 4594

Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx

words, while the average article contained 593 words. Articles are not distributed evenly over the different news outlets (Table 2). The FAZ published most articles during the time, while in SZ, the fewest articles appeared, while, in turn, the average article discussing wind power was the longest.

3.2. Content analysis

Content analysis methods usually comprise quantitative methods to assess contents of communication, e.g., newspaper articles. The quantitative methods used to assess content can further be subdivided into manual and automated approaches. The latter have the advantage that large bodies of text can be evaluated at once, while manual methods are constraint in the number of texts that can be assessed for a specific research question by the number of researchers and time available. Given the large amount of data collected for our study, there are two options in pursuing a quantitative content analysis. First, one could reduce the number of texts by focusing only on the texts most relevant to the relevant research question and conduct a manual content analysis of a significantly smaller subset of texts. Second, we could use an automated approach to assess the entire dataset. Given that a thorough analysis of legitimacy should assess all context structures within which a focal technology is assessed, we opted for the latter.

Broadly, automated methods can be divided by whether categories of text are already known or not (Grimmer and Stewart, 2013). This distinction is essential, as different methods are available in each case. Based on this distinction, supervised or unsupervised methods can be applied (Grimmer and Stewart, 2013; Quinn et al., 2010). Supervised methods are used to learn categories predefined by the researcher, but large training sets are necessary to carry out meaningful research, and substantial knowledge is needed to provide those (Quinn et al., 2010). For example, Hughes, 2018 categorizes more than 11,000 one-minute speeches in the American House of Representatives manually to train different supervised algorithms up to an acceptable level of error. Unsupervised methods can be applied relatively fast, with minimal a-priori assumptions and low costs (Quinn et al., 2010). On the other hand, findings must be validated with care, and Automated methods cannot replace careful manual validation (Grimmer and Stewart, 2013).

As the foundation of this study is a large number of texts that need to be classified, and categories of analysis have not been fixed, we have decided to follow an unsupervised modeling approach to define categories for the underlying texts. A popular class of unsupervised learning for text classification are topic models (e.g. Blei et al., 2003; Blei and Lafferty, 2007). Topic models are well in line with framing concepts (DiMaggio et al., 2013). Topic models have undergone rapid development within the last decades, and a recent achievement has been the consideration of meta-data within models. The Structural Topic Model (STM) allows the topic model to leverage information from covariates, such as time, in the classification step. This feature is the main reason for us to apply this technique, besides the rising number of accounts of its ability to produce valid results (Roberts et al., 2014, 2016a, 2016b). Furthermore, STM is a mixed membership model and allows that the occurrence of topics within a document follows systematic patterns across the whole set (Blei and Lafferty, 2007; Roberts et al., 2016a). This feature allows the researcher to endeavor relationships between different topics across all documents that help to delineate the different

Table 2 Descriptive statistics of newspaper data per source.

-	-					
	Newspaper	Number of articles	Average article length [words]	Median article length [words]	Max article length [words]	Min article length [words]
Ī	Die Welt	2141	610	545	2829	25
	Die Tageszeitung	2639	483	391	4594	13
	Frankfurter Allgemeine	3154	620	566	4523	20
	Süddeutsche Zeitung	1906	681	605	3807	14
	All	9840	593	506	4594	13

J. Dehler-Holland et al.

contexts of wind power.

Automated content analysis has high requirements concerning the format in which text data is provided to classification algorithms. Texts from different sources cause the need for normalization in order to be comparable without introducing bias. Various steps are required to ensure that texts have the same encoding, that words with the same meaning are mapped onto each other, and to reduce the dimensions of the data set as much as possible to speed up model estimation (Lucas et al., 2015). Thus, preprocessing is a time-consuming task in our content analysis endeavor.

3.3. Preprocessing

As the text data used in this study stems from different sources, the texts had to be brought into a standard format. Documents were imported into an R data frame. Once in a standard format, normalization procedures can be applied. Fig. 1 provides an overview of all the steps necessary to analyze the results.

To derive a meaningful text model, words inflected from the same base form (such as singular and plural of a noun, or *use* and *used*) must be associated with one another. Two major approaches exist. The simple approach is to "chop off" the end of each word and including only the stem of words for later analysis, and for many languages such as English, stemming yields satisfactory results (Lucas et al., 2015). However, as German is more richly inflected, lemmatization is preferable (Jacobi et al., 2015). Lemmatization is the task of inferring the canonical form of a word from the inflected form and its context (Manning et al., 2009). For this study, we used the Treetagger, a well-tested software that provides lemmatization and Part-of-Speech (PoS) tagging for German and can be coupled with R (Schmid, 1994, 1999). The algorithm is based on the classical language model that assumes that texts are created as Markov chains (Schmid, 1994). For Markov chains, the derivation of

Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx

transition probabilities plays a significant role. Schmid (1994) addresses this problem by using decision trees that decide on the size of the context that should be taken into account when assessing a specific word (such as analyzing trigrams, bigrams, or unigrams) and PoS tags of previous words. The algorithm has been improved to assess German texts and achieves highly accurate results (Schmid, 1999). The PoS tagging results were used to reduce the corpus to include only words adding semantic meaning to the texts. Furthermore, classical stop word removal based on a comprehensive lexicon has been applied (Diaz, 2016). Lemmata are included in the reduced corpus whenever they are available. If unknown to the lemmatization algorithm, we included the term how it appeared in the original text.

The reduced corpus is the foundation for any further classification efforts. The corpus was translated to a document-term matrix consisting of 9840 documents and 17,418 terms to be assessable by numerical text models. Based on the preprocessing of textual data, a Structural Topic Model was developed that explicitly considers the temporal dynamics of discourse by leveraging the patterns of overall attention to wind power.

3.4. Structural topic modeling

In general, topic models and other unsupervised learning algorithms infer the contents of a set of texts rather than presuppose categories beforehand (Roberts et al., 2014, p. 1066). A fundamental assumption is that categories or, in our case, topics are defined by the frequent usage of the same vocabulary. Based on this assumption, word counts per document and their distributions give essential information on documents' content. This concept is also referred to as "bag-of-words", as the order of words is not considered. The algorithm must "know" how a document is generated to estimate the underlying distributions of words; thus, topic modeling assumes an a-priori mechanism that produces texts (Blei et al., 2003). Topic modeling assumes that a corpus contains a fixed



Fig. 1. Schematic representation of preprocessing, modeling, and analysis steps.

J. Dehler-Holland et al.

number of *k* topics, where each topic is defined by a distribution of words. Each document is composed of those *k* topics to varying shares. Each document now is assumed to be produced by a process that (1) draws a document length and then, (2) word-by-word, draws a topic from the distribution of *k* topics, (3) draws a word from the associated distribution, and (4) goes on with the following word (Blei et al., 2003). The underlying distributions can be estimated using Bayesian statistics techniques given a set of documents (Blei et al., 2003).

The specific innovation of structural topic models is that the distribution of topics (prevalence) may depend on covariates, such as time or publisher (Roberts et al., 2014, 2016a). This is the main feature we will exploit in our analysis of technology legitimacy, as legitimacy, as conceptualized above, is highly dynamic or time-dependent (Johnson et al., 2006; Markard et al., 2016). Thus, a crucial step of our analysis is to decide on the STM's structural specification, namely how to include the temporal dimension. First, we chose the month of publication of articles as a covariate so that the model can infer common features from an appropriately sized number of articles. Second, the leading developers of STM propose spline models to include temporal variables into the model structure (Roberts et al., 2019), and we follow this advice. The basic assumption of STM is then that the mean prevalence $\mu_{\tau,t}$ (the share of a topic τ in all documents at a given point in time t) can be expressed by piecewise third-degree polynomials to allow for non-linear changes over time as follows:

$$\mu_{\tau,t} = \sum_{i=1}^N b_{\tau,i} \cdot bs_i(t),$$

given a base of splines *bs* and N = #knots = degrees of freedom when we use natural splines to avoid erratic behavior at the domain bounds. In defining a spline model for our text model specification, choosing the number and placement of the knots (i.e., the points where two polynomials meet) is the next critical step.

Often, the choice of knots is made based on separating the data in quantiles, and a low number of knots is generally enough to represent the data adequately (Harrell, 2015). However, if prior information is available, the choice of knot positions according to expected data changes can improve the model quality (Harrell, 2015, p. 26). Therefore, to get a first idea of the temporal dynamic of newspaper coverage, we assess the time series of document counts per month. We apply a changepoint analysis algorithm that detects changes in mean and variance of time series by testing data distribution changes (Killick et al., 2012; Killick and Eckley, 2014). The analysis reveals that data can be separated into contiguous phases, and we set the knots accordingly to the phase bounds (compare Fig. 3 in Section 4.1) and between bounds to bestow sufficient flexibility to the model.

Another fundamental decision concerns the number of topics that suffice to analyze the corpus. The decision can be formulated as a tradeoff between the different topics' separability and their semantic coherence. The decision ultimately requires a judgment call by the researchers based on the research question at hand but can be guided by statistical measures. The above trade-off can be formalized by measuring, for a given model, the exclusiveness of terms in a given topic compared to other topics (Airoldi and Bischof, 2016). Semantic coherence can be formalized by the co-occurrence of words (Mimno et al., 2011). We estimate models with k = 20, ..., 100 and assess the models based on statistical measures (Figure A. 1 in Appendix). Solutions that locally dominate other solutions are investigated manually based on frequently occurring terms. Finally, we decided on a model including 44 topics, which appears to be a reasonable trade-off that enables us to investigate our research questions but does not lead to a high number of topics that increases validation need and introduces topics that do not contribute to the research questions.

Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx

3.5. Statistical analysis of context structures and topic sentiment

We performed time series modeling, graph analysis, and sentiment analysis of topics to explore the contents and their changes over time. In the following, we provide insights into the procedures applied to assess technology context and sentiment.

Essential aspects of technology legitimacy are the different contexts in which the focal technology is embedded. We strive for empirically identifying wind power's context structures by assuming that they are inherently represented in the topic model structure by the way topics are discussed alongside each other regularly. This factor can be measured by the correlation of topic prevalence time series. To analyze the relations of topics within the corpus, we assess correlations as a graph structure. The edges in the graph are given by the Pearson product-moment correlation between the topic time series. As the individual topic distributions are strongly skewed and show high kurtosis, we apply a rank-based transformation to normality. The transformation has been found to have favorable properties, and the Pearson correlation coefficient may underestimate the relationship between variables (e.g., Bishara and Hittner, 2012, p. 408; Kowalski, 1972). To understand the context structures of wind power, we divide the graph structure induced by correlations into sub-graphs of highly correlated topics. More technically speaking, we assess the graph's modularity to identify context elements that showcase higher correlations internally but lower correlations to external elements. Given the relatively low number of vertices (i.e., topics) in our graph, we can maximize modularity without falling back to heuristics (Brandes et al., 2008). The procedure delivers both the optimal number of sub-graphs and the topics each sub-graph contains. We use the igraph package in R to estimate graph structures (Csardi and Nepusz, 2005).

Another critical property of text in analyzing technology legitimacy is the sentiment expressing texts' emotional content. In legitimacy analysis, negative sentiment has been used as an indicator for legitimacy being challenged, while positive sentiment is associated with higher legitimacy (e.g., Binz et al., 2016). Sentiment analysis is an important subfield of NLP in fast development (Pang and Lee, 2008). Often, the sentiment of a text, sentence, or aspect is expressed as a polarity score, e. g., in [-1,1] (Feldman, 2013). In that regard, our approach to assessing the sentiment associated with topics originating from a topic modeling procedure does not differ. We recently proposed analyzing topic sentiment by assessing the expected sentiment of topics given a specific sentiment lexicon (Dehler-Holland et al., 2020). For German, SentiWS provides a comprehensive sentiment lexicon with more than 3000 words (Remus et al., 2010).

Based on a sentiment lexicon *W*, we define the *topic sentiment* ts_{τ} per topic τ as the weighted sum of all sentiment scores $s_{w} \in [-1, 1]$ of words *w* from the vocabulary *V* of the entire corpus and the word occurrence probabilities $\beta_{w,\tau}$ estimated by a topic model. We rescale the expected value to [-1,1], as not all words in the vocabulary *V* are necessarily also to be found in the lexicon and define

$$ts_{\tau} = \frac{\sum_{w \in V} \beta_{w,\tau} \cdot s_w}{\sum_{w \in V \cap W} \beta_{w,\tau}}.$$

This definition allows us to assess the different topics' emotional content to better understand their relations to legitimacy. In our case, 8.9% of the words from the corpus vocabulary are also part of the sentiment lexicon, as naturally, many words of natural language do not carry unambiguous sentiment. This percentage is in line with previous studies using the same lexicon (Dehler-Holland et al., 2020; Remus et al., 2009). In order to assess the development of sentiment over time *t*, we evaluate the time series of $ts_{\tau} \mu_{t,\tau}$, where $\mu_{t,\tau}$ denotes average prevalence of topic τ in time *t*, as an indicator of the contribution of a single topic to

Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx

ARTICLE IN PRESS

J. Dehler-Holland et al.

the entire corpus's sentiment. Henceforth, we refer to $ts_r \mu_{t,r}$ as weighted sentiment.

Now that we have formally introduced the concept of topic sentiment, it is important to develop an intuition for it and how it can inform the study of technology legitimacy. We note that topic sentiment appoints a sentiment value to each topic instead of individual texts. We remind the reader that each topic is, in fact, a distribution of words (Section 3.4), and topics differ in that some words are more likely to appear than others. Topic sentiment is essentially an average of the lexicon's sentiment scores weighted by the probability of words to appear within a specific topic. The value of topic sentiment indicates whether the topic predominantly comprises words associated with positive (e.g., 'good', excellent', 'perfect') or negative (e.g., 'bad', 'wrong', 'harmful') sentiment scores. We emphasize that topic sentiment is linked to the emotional content of the topic and not necessarily to sentiment directly associated with the focal technology.

From this discussion, it also should become clear that positive (negative) topic sentiment alone is not sufficient to conclude towards legitimation (delegitimation) of the technology. As a broader societal issue may determine the topic's content, it is crucial to understand further the positioning of the technology towards that issue, i.e., whether it amplifies the issue at hand or possibly contributes to its resolution. As an example from our results, the topic *nuclear energy* (#43, ts = -0.09) discusses a technology highly controversial in Germany, where public opinion is critical about its deployment. In this discourse, wind power is framed as an alternative to nuclear energy, wherefore the topic contributes to the legitimacy of wind power, despite or because of its negative sentiment.

To showcase the trend of prevalence of a specific topic or wind power's context elements, we performed regression on the non-linear time trend formalized by natural splines as defined in Section 3.4. Combining the above procedures allows for a rich analysis of the underlying data, highly informative on trends and relations in newspaper coverage of wind power.

3.6. Validation

The use of an unsupervised content analysis method makes careful validation of the final model indispensable (Grimmer and Stewart, 2013), even though STM has a remarkably high accordance rate with human coding procedures (Roberts et al., 2014). We remind the reader that STM identifies topics not predefined by the researchers, and the content of these topics must be assessed qualitatively to derive meaning from the purely statistical results. While topic modelers often use word lists of the most probable terms for each topic to derive labels for each topic, we have additionally assessed a sample of articles on top of analyzing statistical measures of semantic coherence to ensure that topics do properly account for semantic regularities of the whole set of articles. For each topic, the first two researchers independently read (at least) the ten articles that showcase the highest topic proportions. Both researchers independently formulated a label for the topic based on close reading and the word lists of most probable terms per topic and wrote a short description of its content. Then, the results were compared, and common labels and descriptions were formulated. In general, there was already a high agreement on most of the topics from the start. In 73% (32 of 44) of the cases, both researchers agreed on topic labels and descriptions already in the first step. In nine cases, the label's wording deviated, but both researchers agreed on the content and its description. Therefore, consensus could be found quickly. For three topics, both researchers assessed additional articles from the sample and rediscussed labels and topic descriptions until consensus on the topics' content was reached. The consolidated labels and topic descriptions are summarized in the Appendix in Table A. 1. The validation results build the foundation of the interpretation of time series, correlation analysis between topics, and topic sentiment.

3.7. Operationalization of technology legitimacy

The preceding sections have clarified how we perform a content analysis of newspaper articles concerning wind power. First, we use topic modeling to delineate different topics within the corpus. Second, natural splines are used to model changes in the prevalence of topics over time. Third, we aim to analyze the context structures of wind power with correlation graphs, thereby formalizing a key concept in the definition of technology legitimacy. Fourth, we defined topic sentiment to assess the emotional content of topics. In this section, we lay out how we use the results of the content analysis exercise to assess the legitimacy of wind power.

As we have already argued in Section 2.2, newspaper articles provide a good proxy to assess legitimacy that is produced in the continuous exchange of actor positions. However, we have not yet addressed two critical issues of how the content analysis can inform technology legitimacy: (1) the identification of topics relevant for the legitimacy of wind power; and (2) the evaluation if a topic indicates (mis-)alignment of wind power with certain institutions. We discuss our approach to both issues in the following.

From our theoretical discussion (Section 2.1), we learned that relevant institutions are situated within the broader context structures of the focal technology. The literature proposes four dimensions that are relevant in the assessment of legitimacy: cognitive, normative, regulatory, and pragmatic legitimacy. After we assessed the context via correlation graph partitioning, we formulated broad assumptions on the institutions relevant in each context (Section 4.1). To refine this first analysis, we assessed the topics provided by the model by referring to the four legitimacy dimensions with the help of diagnostic questions as proposed by Markard et al. (2016) in Table 1 and the topics' qualitative descriptions (Table A. 1). This approach sheds light on two different aspects of legitimacy: first, it addresses the context, where each context also relates to a specific set of actors, infrastructure, and related interests (Fig. 2). Second, the legitimacy dimensions analytically help pinpoint why a specific topic impacts legitimacy, e.g., because the content of a specific topic reveals that the deployment of wind power is related to costs, which conflicts with stakeholders' self-interest (pragmatic legitimacy).

In order to evaluate whether a topic indicates (mis-)alignment with relevant institutions, we used the topic's qualitative descriptions derived during validation (Section 3.6), their prevalence over time, and topic sentiment. In general, we took high prevalence and a topic sentiment strongly diverging from zero as the first indication that a topic might represent a legitimacy issue. This was further qualified by the qualitative assessment of the topic's content and explorations of the topic's correlation graph neighborhood. A high correlation with a topic that pointed at societal or political conflicts (e.g., the topic *legal conflicts and law-making*, #33) was taken as an additional indicator for (mis-)alignment. Together, topic prevalence, sentiment, correlation with conflict topics, and qualitative assessment allow the conclusion that a particular topic (ontributes to or undermines legitimacy. In order to identify the timing of (mis-)alignment, we used weighted sentiment that provides a composed indicator of prevalence and sentiment over time.

Based on this operationalization of technology legitimacy with the help of detailed automated content analysis, we can draw a rich picture of the legitimacy of wind power in Germany. The nature of the unsupervised topic modeling procedure, where topics are determined automatically and not by the researchers' prior knowledge, inevitably also produces topics that are uninformative on legitimacy. However, it also allows minimizing potential bias in the coding procedure and costs (Quinn et al., 2010).

4. Results and discussion

In this section, we present the results of the change-point analysis of the number of articles and discuss the results of the content analysis using a structural topic model with 44 topics in detail. We start with an



Fig. 2. Illustration of the identification and matching procedure of legitimacy dimensions and topics.

Table 3							
Topic labels.	context.	and	measures	of sentiment	and	prevalence	

Context	#	Торіс	Sentiment	Prevalence [%]
Energy supply system	6	Climate change and climate policy	-0.096	2.16%
	7	EU energy policy	-0.052	1.57%
	8	Electro-chemical energy production and storage	0.001	1.86%
	9	Share of energy carriers in energy demand	-0.007	3.80%
	10	Offshore wind parks	0.029	4.71%
	12	Electricity prices and EEG surcharge	-0.118	3.36%
	13	Wind power capacity development	-0.064	2.86%
	25	Grid expansion between north and south Germany	-0.052	2.72%
	30	Marketing of sustainable energy	0.052	2.13%
	34	Federal energy politics	-0.043	3.95%
	38	Transition of the energy system	0.028	3.01%
	39	Transformation of large electricity companies	-0.017	2.33%
	41	Security of supply	-0.103	2.23%
	43	Nuclear energy	-0.088	2.11%
Socio-political environment	3	Regional conflicts with wind projects	-0.048	2.17%
	4	Innovation in energy generation	-0.005	2.18%
	15	Offshore-Cluster North Sea	-0.005	1.56%
	16	Wind park impact on shipping and coast	-0.011	1.39%
	17	Wind power in culture and everyday life	0.046	2.84%
	20	Natural resources utilization	-0.083	1.18%
	21	Regional elections and coalitions	-0.006	3.21%
	23	Wind energy exhibition location	0.015	2.13%
	24	Private wealth building and taxation	-0.018	1.00%
	26	Education	0.077	1.79%
	28	Wind turbine effects on humans and animals	-0.221	1.71%
	31	Concepts of societal progress	-0.011	3.00%
	33	Legal conflicts and law-making	-0.198	2.36%
	35	Sustainable urban development	0.053	1.54%
	36	Bavarian politics	-0.014	1.22%
	37	Wind turbines' interaction with physical environment: landscape, weather, infrastructure	0.028	1.66%
Wind industry	1	Alternative fuels for transport	0.028	1.20%
	2	Investment in wind projects and the wind industry	-0.008	2.15%
	5	Prokon insolvency	-0.123	2.42%
	11	SMEs in the German industry	-0.044	1.26%
	14	Wind turbine world market	0.021	2.51%
	18	Digitalization of industry	0.068	1.36%
	19	Profit reports	-0.074	4.10%
	22	International politics and cooperation	0.010	2.52%
	27	Miscellaneous international news	-0.032	1.64%
	29	Acquisition of company shares	0.004	2.11%
	32	Stock market developments	-0.121	2.72%
	40	Shipyards demise	-0.084	1.92%
	42	Restructuring technology engineering companies	-0.008	2.69%
	44	Innovation in industry	0.046	1.67%

J. Dehler-Holland et al.

Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx



Fig. 3. Changepoint analysis of the number of documents per month. Vertical lines indicate EEG amendments. Dashed vertical lines indicate when the amendment passed parliament. The time between parliamentary approval and commencement is shaded blue or red. On the right axis, installed renewable energy capacities of different technologies are plotted (AG Energiebilanzen e. V., 2019).

overall assessment of the salience of wind power in four national newspapers. We delineate three context structures and discuss the changing prevalence of the three context structures over time. Furthermore, we assess topic sentiment across the entire corpus and derive the weighted sentiment of the three context structures as a first indication of where legitimacy issues might come into play. Afterward, we discuss selected topics and their contributions to the perceived alignment of wind power with institutions in its context structures – i.e., wind power's legitimacy in Germany. We close this section with reflections on the framework of technology legitimacy and some remarks on our methodology. Because it is, admittedly, not an easy task to follow the 44 topics through the results section, we usually refer to the topic number (#) and topic sentiment (ts) in the text for quick reference in Table 3.

4.1. Change points and the context of wind power

The analysis of change points in the newspaper coverage of wind power serves two goals. While we use the results to inform the text model on the temporal structure of coverage, we also learn that coverage has decreased since 2014 (compare Fig. 3). Generally, coverage is characterized by long periods of relatively stable attention towards wind power. Interest in wind power drops in 2014 and 2016. At first appearance, the drop in attention coincides with significant amendments to the renewable energy act (EEG). However, delving more into the details of coverage reveals that the salience of wind power in 2014 is strongly driven by the insolvency of Prokon, a wind power project planner and investor that issued profit participation rights to a large number of small investors (Topic #5, Table 3). The attention to this case ceased fast in the same period.

The context of the focal technology is vital to understand institutions that play a role in the legitimacy of a technology. To explore the context of wind power in newspaper accounts, we analyze the topic correlation graph (Fig. 4). As described in Section 3.5, we identify sub-graphs by optimizing modularity. We find that three contexts are particularly

important in reporting wind power. Based on the sub-graphs, we distinguish wind power's context as its *socio-political environment*, the *energy supply system*, and the *wind industry*² (Table 3). We now discuss the three context structures in more detail, emphasizing context institutions related to wind power.

The energy supply system context comprises topics that are related to the provision of energy. Several topics are associated with centralized energy production and the transition to renewable energy generation (#10, 39, 43, and 38). Two topics are associated with the share of energy carriers in energy demand and developments of wind capacities (#9 and 13). Wind power is associated with topics related to the security of supply (#25 and 41). Two topics address the costs and the marketing of renewables and wind power (#12 and 30). Storage of electricity by, for example, the production of hydrogen (#8) is closely related to several key topics in the energy supply system. Federal, EU, and international climate politics (#6, 7, and 34) appear to be more associated with issues in the energy supply system context than the socio-political environment. The topics indicate that the often perpetuated goals of the energy supply system of affordability, minimization of environmental impact, and security of supply (Helm, 2002; Schmidt et al., 2019) play a role in shaping the relationships of this context and wind power.

Within the *socio-political environment* of wind power, topics associated with wind power's relation and conflicts with its social and natural environment are clustered. The socio-political environment comprises topics associated with wind power interaction with its environment (#16, 20, 28, and 37). Several topics are associated directly with legal and regional conflicts (#3, 15, 23, and 33). Wind power also relates to the population's everyday life (#17, 24, and 26). Two topics are associated with a (sustainable) development of society as a whole and, more practical, on a regional level (#31, 35). Interestingly, state-level policymaking is embedded in wind power's socio-political environment (#21, 36). The topics point show that, in general, issues of local projects and wind power deployment shape the relationship between the sociopolitical environment and wind power.

The wind industry context comprises topics associated with various

² Remarkably, the context structures we identified by optimizing modularity resemble the environments in the triple embeddedness framework proposed by Geels (2014).



Fig. 4. Topic correlation graph. Community structures as identified by optimal modularity. Vertices scaled proportionally to topic prevalence. Edges are scaled proportionally to the correlation coefficients. Please refer to Table 3 for more detailed information on the context and topics.



Fig. 5. Prevalence of the three context structures. Prevalence is modeled by the spline model described in Section 3.4. The shaded areas depict model uncertainty (0.95 confidence intervals).

aspects of the production and marketing of wind turbines. A large proportion of topics is devoted to economic aspects of the wind industry, such as investments (#2, 5), the performance of wind power companies (#32, 19), or market dynamics and company restructuration (#29, 42, 14). Wind power is regularly a topic in international affairs (#22, 27). An interesting set of topics is associated with the relations of the wind industry to other sectors and technology spillovers from other industries. Digitalization and innovation in chemical industries contribute to the production of wind power plant components and remote maintenance (#18, 44), as well as a multitude of small and medium-sized companies in Germany (#11). The German shipyards are in crisis and may profit from wind offshore installations (#40), while electricity from wind has the prospects of producing alternative transport fuels (#1). The topics indicate that economic performance and industry relations are important in the wind industry context.

To understand the contributions of the different contexts to the media agenda over time, we assess the development of prevalence of all three contexts (Fig. 5). The analysis shows that the socio-political environment has become most prevalent over time. The energy supply system was intensely covered between 2010 and 2015 after the government announced the German energy transition.

4.2. Sentiment

The tone of newspaper coverage has been argued as an essential variable to understand a technology's legitimacy. Based on the above notion of topic sentiment, we assessed the weighted sentiment of the wind power corpus over time (Fig. 6). Overall, the topic sentiment is negative for 29 out of 44 topics (Fig. 6a). Two negative outliers are remarkable: wind turbine effects on humans and animals (#28, ts = -0.22) and legal conflicts and law-making (#33, ts = -0.2) display distinctively negative topic sentiment. We notice that the weighted sentiment has a decreasing trend between 2009 and 2014 (Fig. 6b). After 2014, the trend of sentiment seems to increase. However, it should be noted that the Prokon insolvency already discussed has a substantial impact on the topic sentiment's temporal development and is majorly responsible for the dent in 2014. Without topic #5 (*Prokon insolvency*), the weighted sentiment is decreasing steadily.

When splitting up weighted sentiment by the three context structures, we find that weighted sentiment of the socio-political environment constantly decreases over time (Fig. 7). The weighted sentiment associated with the energy supply system reaches its lowest level around 2013, when costs related to the deployment of renewable energies were heavily discussed (*Electricity prices and EEG surcharge*, #12, ts = -



Fig. 6. Sentiment analysis of the 44 topics. a) Topic sentiment of all 44 topics. b) Topic sentiment weighted by topic proportions over time. To depict the trend, we fitted a LOESS model with 0.95 confidence intervals. Black dots are monthly weighted sentiment. The blue line depicts the trend of weighted sentiment in all topics, the red line is the trend of weighted sentiment with topic #5 Prokon insolvency removed.



- Socio-political environment - Wind industry - Energy supply system

Fig. 7. Weighted sentiment of the three context structures. For visualization, data points are fitted with a LOESS model. The shaded areas depict model uncertainty (0.95 confidence intervals).

0.12). The weighted sentiment associated with topics from the wind industry context appears relatively volatile on an aggregated level. However, a closer analysis of drivers of these changes in sentiment reveals that exceptional topics such as the *Prokon insolvency* (#5, ts = -0.12) is responsible for the low sentiment in 2014, and negative *profit reports* (#19, ts = -0.07), as well as the *shipyard demise* (#40, ts = -0.08) in the aftermath of the financial crisis in 2008/2009 decrease sentiment in 2010.

These results, taken together with the previous analysis of the prevalence of the three context structures, show that the weights of newspaper coverage have changed over time: Where early attention was dedicated to the energy supply system, later, wind power is primarily discussed within its socio-political environment. Together with the constantly decreasing sentiment of the socio-political environment, one might be inclined to think that this already indicates upcoming issues within this context, possibly related to the legitimacy of wind power. However, as we have discussed in Sections 3.5 and 3.7, linking the results of our analysis to legitimacy requires a more detailed analysis of the topics' content and its contributions to the four dimensions of legitimacy. Therefore, the next section is dedicated to scrutinize how different topics contribute to the four dimensions of legitimacy.

4.3. The legitimacy of wind power

Surveys on wind power in Germany have repeatedly shown high approval rates (above 80%) (Fachagentur Windenergie, 2019). Wind power generation is supported by the German renewable energy act (EEG), and market development only slowed down in 2018 at the end of the observational period. These indicators suggest that wind power, in general, is considered a legitimate source of electricity, mainly due to its 184

ARTICLE IN PRESS

J. Dehler-Holland et al.

low carbon emissions. However, this section develops a more fine-grained understanding of legitimacy by scrutinizing the four dimensions of cognitive, normative, regulatory, and pragmatic legitimacy.

The previous section showed how the trend of newspaper coverage sentiment developed in the observational period and how wind power is embedded in its context. In this section, we scrutinize the model in more detail and analyze which topics contributed to different dimensions of legitimacy. We close the section by discussing these findings along the temporal dimension (Section 4.3.5).

4.3.1. Cognitive legitimacy

Cognitive legitimacy refers to the purpose of wind power and the problems it may be able to solve in general (Table 1). In that regard, within the newspaper corpus, wind power is promoted as a solution or alternative to address environmental problems arising in the context of the energy system: Nuclear energy (#43) and climate change and climate policy (#6) show negative sentiment (ts = -0.09 and ts = -0.10respectively). Nuclear energy has been a controversial issue in the German energy system for decades, and climate change entered political debates in the 1990s (Hake et al., 2015). Wind power is framed as contributing to a power system with low carbon emissions and without nuclear power. Both topics support the cognitive legitimacy of wind power, where the purpose of wind turbines surpasses mere electricity production and aligns well with climate and nuclear energy policy. These topics also show that the interpretation of sentiment as an indicator for legitimacy must be made cautiously, as negative sentiment may also be associated with issue reporting, of which the focal technology is supposed to be a solution.

Additionally, the increasing prevalence of *wind power in culture and everyday life* (#17, ts = 0.05) shows that depictions of wind power plants increasingly enter media as a "normal" part of life and landscapes. Wind turbines are described in movie and book reviews and descriptions of everyday life. Such "taken-for-grantedness" positively contributes to cognitive legitimacy (Suchman, 1995).

However, there are also challenges of cognitive legitimacy on the grounds of misalignment of wind power with energy security aspects as in most developed countries, security of electricity supply is taken for granted in daily life (Yergin, 2012, p. 347). Intermittency of electricity production from wind plants is a regularly reported issue concerning the *security of supply* (#41) with negative sentiment (ts = -0.10; *Fig. 10*).

Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx

Increasing installations of wind parks in the windy northern part of Germany make grid expansions necessary, a fact that further challenges alignment of wind power with its energy system context, as grid expansions become a cause for regular protests (grid expansion between north and south Germany, #25, ts = -0.05).

4.3.2. Normative legitimacy

Normative legitimacy refers to the guiding principles of what a 'good' wind power plant is (Table 1). As described in Section 3.7, we assume that topics covering conflicts are an indication of the misalignment of technology and institutions. We identified four topics associated with legal and regional conflicts (#3, 15, 23, and 33). Siting decisions concerning offshore wind infrastructure and the venue of a large wind power exhibition have been local issues in northern Germany (#15 and 23). *Legal conflicts and law-making* about wind power are reported regularly (#33). Within *regional conflicts with wind energy projects* (#3, ts = -0.05), local councils, state governments, and residents struggle over local wind projects during planning and installation. A correlation analysis (Fig. 8) reveals two major normative conflict lines we discuss in the following.

In the newspaper coverage of wind power, reports on wind turbine *effects on humans and animals* (#28) increase in prevalence over time. Wind power is reported to affect bird and bat life and human well-being by, e.g., infrasonic sound or shadow flicker. Ranking topics by prevalence reveals that their importance grew tremendously: ranked 39th out of 44 in 2009, the topic was ranked 5th in 2018 (Fig. 9). Additionally, its sentiment is the lowest among all topics (ts = -0.22). *Fig. 10* shows that in 2018, wind turbine effects on humans and animals have become the most substantial source of negative sentiment in wind power coverage. Negative topic sentiment, increasing prevalence, and its correlation to conflict topics indicate that wind turbines are perceived increasingly to conflict with societal and environmental values of preventing harm from humans and animals.

Another conflict line concerns wind turbines' placement in the physical environment (*Wind turbines interaction with physical environment: landscape, weather, infrastructure;* #37; ts = 0.03). The analysis of topic ranks shows that landscape issues have grown in importance over time (Fig. 9). Topic sentiment and close-reading of a subsample of texts show that framing of landscape conflicts is more delicate than potential effects of wind turbines on humans and animals that can refer to specific



Fig. 8. Neighborhood graphs of two conflict topics. a) Legal conflicts and law-making (#33) relates to various political topics and to wind turbine effects on humans and animals (#28). b) Regional conflicts with wind projects (#3) relates to political topics as well as Wind turbines' interaction with physical environment: landscape, weather, infrastructure (#37), and wind turbine effects on humans and animals (#28). Only correlations higher than 0.5 are depicted.

J. Dehler-Holland et al.





Fig. 9. Rank of the topics wind turbine effects on humans and animals (#28) and wind turbines interaction with physical environment: landscape, weather, infrastructure (#37) in the wind power agenda over time.

adverse health effects. Negative impacts of wind turbines on landscapes are often conveyed by contrasting wind turbines' placement to poetic descriptions of landscapes, contributing to a moderately positive topic sentiment. This finding aligns with findings from acceptance research that the perception of landscape issues is more ambiguous and depends on individual characteristics (Ellis and Ferraro, 2016, pp. 34–35). However, the topic's growing importance in the corpus and its relation to regional conflicts on wind turbine projects show that wind turbines are increasingly perceived as misaligned with landscapes and infrastructure.

Both topics point to increasing normative conflicts of wind turbines with their environment. They also indicate that legitimacy issues increase on a local level, where particular projects are materialized. Adverse effects on animals and humans and perceptions of landscapes are already known for a long time from the acceptance literature (Rand and Hoen, 2017). Misalignment with societal values is therefore not a challenge of legitimacy per se, but only becomes an issue when society acts upon it or the misalignment is "commonly perceived" (Geels, 2014; Markard et al., 2016). These results point to an increasing violation of norms by growing wind installations. In a densely populated country, space that can be used uncontroversially to install wind power plants is scarce. The growing number of wind turbines installed in forests since 2011 contributes to this argument (Bunzel et al., 2019).

4.3.3. Regulatory legitimacy

Regulatory legitimacy refers to the technical characteristics, and formal and regulatory standards wind power has to be aligned with (Table 1). In Fig. 8, we have seen that health, environmental, and landscape issues (#28, 37) in the deployment of wind power described above relate to legal conflicts and law-making (#33, ts = -0.2), indicating that not only societal values are challenged by wind power, but also regulatory issues in moderating stakeholder interests come to the fore: The legal conflicts topic is associated with texts on lawsuits against regional wind power projects, but also general court rulings concerning wind power, including the rights of municipalities or environmental protection agencies with regard to the protection of wildlife, air traffic control, as well as conflicts between federal assembly and the federal parliament. In line with the increased prevalence of lawsuits, a recent study found that a large fraction of wind power projects is currently sued (Fachagentur Wind an Land, 2019). The largest fraction of lawsuits are filed by environmental protection organizations, citizens' initiatives, and private citizens (Fachagentur Wind an Land, 2019). These findings indicate that the increasing wind power expansion leads to frictions of local wind power projects with planning regulations that are within the responsibilities of municipal and state-level governments in Germany. However, it is difficult to precisely pinpoint a general regulatory misalignment, as projects are approved on a case-by-case basis by regional authorities.

This increasing misalignment of regional planning regulations and wind power also manifests in the links of *legal conflicts and law-making* to the different layers of national policymaking (Fig. 8) In *regional elections* and coalitions (#21, ts = -0.01), wind power is a conflict topic in coalition talks between parties. Many state governments have implemented distance regulations for wind power plants (Fachagentur Windenergie and Land, 2019), with the strictest regulation implemented in Bavaria in 2014 having substantial impacts on wind capacity development (Stede and May 2020). Bavarian politics (#36, ts = -0.01) has even been identified as a separate topic. Federal energy politics (#34, ts = -0.04) is often debated with the states in energy summits and through the legislative process in the federal assembly.

In the discussion of regulatory legitimacy, it is important to notice that we strived to delineate the underlying normative components of the political conflicts (normative legitimacy) from the related legal and political disputes. We distinguish between underlying societal norms (e. g., adverse effects on humans and animals) and the enforced laws and regulations to balance the conflict between norms and wind power.

4.3.4. Pragmatic legitimacy

Pragmatic legitimacy refers to the stakeholders' self-interest and the possibilities to participate in its deployment (Table 1). Fig. 10 shows that from 2012 to 2014, *Electricity prices and EEG surcharge* (#12) played a decisive role in the newspaper coverage of wind power and showcased a low sentiment score (ts = -0.12). The increasing numbers of installed renewable capacities led to an increase in the surcharge added to electricity bills to refinance the renewable support scheme. Our results show that wind power is associated with increased costs affecting the self-interest of a large share of the population and industry. While benefits of wind power manifest on an abstract level, such as its contribution to an emission reduction of electricity production, its costs become visible for electricity consumers on the annual bills. During that time, an analysis of political debates shows how renewable energy was framed as a burden to electricity consumers (Lauber and Jacobsson, 2015, pp. 154–155).

Furthermore, conflicts over participation in wind power are a common topic of articles associated with legal conflicts and law-making (#33). A significant event that showed the risks of profit participation for small investors was the case of the Prokon insolvency in 2014, with more than 75,000 persons holding profit participation rights (#5, ts = -0.12). The Prokon insolvency also triggered a new law for the protection of small investors (Kleinanlegerschutzgesetz) that has been accused of severely limiting participatory options for civic engagement in renewable energy projects (Janzing, 2014). Cooperatives and regional energy concepts are only covered peripheral in the topic we labeled as marketing of sustainable energy (#30), whose prevalence decreased over time, even though such citizen groups have been described as a success factor of the German "energy democracy" (Morris and Jungjohann, 2016). Taken together, these three topics indicate that over time, the perception of options to participate in wind power development became more dominated by risks and conflicts, wherefore we conclude that pragmatic legitimacy decreased compared to the beginning of the observational period.



Fig. 10. Area graph of topic sentiment weighted by topic prevalence over time ($ts_r \mu_{r,t}$). Topic labels of topics contributing most to the development of sentiment are highlighted. We discuss three periods delineated by orange vertical lines in Section 4.3.5.

4.3.5. Discussion

In this section, we discuss the presented results collectively and interpret them along with historical events concerning their contribution to the legitimacy of wind power. In line with the results of the changepoint analysis, we distinguish three periods that structure the discussion (Fig. 3). The area graph (Fig. 10) depicts topic sentiment (ts), weighted by topic prevalence ($\mu_{\rm tr}$) over time (t).

4.3.5.1. 2009–2014. From the beginning, the wind power support by the EEG favored the development of wind power plants with increasing hub height, larger rotor diameters, and higher turbine capacities. Therefore, wind turbine projects increased their alignment with the centralized energy system. In this period, the prospective role of wind power in replacing nuclear energy after the nuclear incidents in Japan (2011), when fears about nuclear safety were highly prevalent that caused the decision for the German nuclear phase-out and a faster shift to renewable energies, contributes to the cognitive legitimacy of wind power by expanding the purpose of the technology (#43, Fig. 10). A source of misalignment with the centralized energy system are increasing wind turbine installations in the north, necessitating grid extension. Therefore, in 2011 a new legislation to align grid extension and renewable energy development was enforced (*Netzausbaubeschleunigungsgesetz, NABEG*).

Our results show that by the end of this period, two critical challenges to pragmatic legitimacy arose. The fast expansion of renewable electricity production increased the costs that electricity consumers bore via the EEG surcharge (#12, *Fig.* 10). Therefore, in 2014 the new government limited the expansion of wind power to target corridors and announced the introduction of auctions for wind power by 2017. Additionally, the financial issues and the final insolvency of Prokon in 2014 (#5, *Fig.* 10) vividly showcased the risks of participation in wind power, threatening pragmatic legitimacy.

4.3.5.2. 2014–2016. In this period, the Prokon case rumbled on and finally triggered the introduction of a law that limited possibilities of participation in 2015. Also, the prospective introduction of tenders might have contributed to the disappearance of cooperatives and citizen groups from the media agenda after the first period. Participation has always been an essential source of pragmatic legitimacy of the German energy transition (Morris and Jungjohann, 2016).

In newspapers, the newspaper coverage weights started to shift, and

the adverse effects of wind power on humans and animals (#28, *Fig. 10*) and environmental impacts became more prominent on the agenda (Fig. 9), indicating increasing normative misalignment. As local planning law is the responsibility of state and municipal governments, wind power becomes controversial in state-level election campaigns (#21, 33, 36). The most prominent regulation arising on the state level is the so-called 10H-rule introduced at the end of 2014 in Bavaria that enforced a minimum distance of wind turbines to dwellings of ten times the height of the turbine (Stede and May 2020).

On the other hand, during that period, wind power was framed as part of climate change mitigation strategies around the Paris agreement 2015. As climate change faced decreasing attention until 2015, the Paris agreements seem to have contributed to the cognitive legitimacy of wind power (#6, *Fig.* 10).

4.3.5.3. 2016–2018. The EEG amendments in 2016 introduced tenders for wind power to increase economic efficiency, and to decrease technology costs further. However, tenders were seen as critical, particularly concerning their effects on the participation of civic groups or cooperatives. Their lower ability to diversify risk and lower economies of scale was seen as increased barriers for successful participation in tenders (Leiren and Reimer, 2018). In the pursuit of higher economic efficiency, the amendments risked pragmatic misalignment. However, governing parties were aware of such issues, and their coalition contract aimed at increasing participatory options (CDU, CSU, SPD, 2018).

In this period, adverse effects of wind power on humans and environmental interaction remain high on the agenda (Fig. 9, *Fig. 10*). The increasing prevalence of legal conflicts (#33, *Fig. 10*) contributes to the increasing perception of normative misalignment. A survey with wind project developers showcased a high fraction of wind turbines are being complained in court (Fachagentur Wind an Land, 2019), the majority due to alleged species protection issues.

When in 2018, the participation in tenders was well below the auctioned capacities, and wind expansion slowed down, an intense political debate broke loose in which court proceedings related to resident and environmental objections against wind power projects were held responsible for the slow-down. Therefore, a general distance of wind turbines to dwellings of 1000 m was proposed to reduce friction with local residents' interests (BMWi, 2019a). After the fierce intervention of wind industry associations, the draft was stopped before it became law. Subsequently, the responsible ministry issued an action plan to increase

J. Dehler-Holland et al.

local acceptance and to speed up the permission processes for individual projects (BMWi, 2019b). Legitimacy issues of wind power, therefore, contributed to institutional change in its context.

4.4. Methodological reflections

In this section, we take a step back and reflect upon our approach's strengths and weaknesses to explore newspaper coverage and legitimacy. Specifically, we discuss which kind of information on legitimacy can be expected by assessing newspaper accounts of a focal technology. Furthermore, we discuss the prospects of the statistical methods employed to assess technology legitimacy.

First, we have already discussed why we think that newspapers are a particularly useful source to analyze legitimacy. From our results, we find that particularly issues in wind power's socio-political environment currently challenge the legitimacy of wind power. However, we would agree with the argument that newspaper coverage is an indicator more sensitive to detect friction in the socio-political environment, while it might be less sensitive for subtle changes in industry-internal dynamics. The main reason for that we see in the audience of newspapers. Issues addressed in newspapers must attract the attention of a large array of citizens, and socio-political issues are more likely to do so. Another source that may support the study of socio-political issues of legitimacy is social media such as Twitter or Reddit. We see the study of social media as a complementary source of legitimacy as very promising as it can include the variety of citizen's judgments of the focal technology while studying media more accounts for judgments of institutional evaluators (Etter et al., 2018). To gain more insights into legitimation strategies within the industry, one could include other sources, such as professional industry journals or stakeholder interviews. However, this was not the central goal of this study.

Second, the way we delineated context structures did not always divide the context along clear-cut system bounds, as, for example, it divided topics referring to politics into the socio-political environment and energy supply. The structures we have identified may well be described by Geels' (2014) triple embeddedness framework (TEF) as *industry regime, economic (task)*, and *socio-political environment*. However, a formal combination of TEF and technology legitimacy in a common framework was beyond this article's scope, mainly due to the partially different theoretical foundations of both concepts. We have to leave this potentially fruitful path of development for future research. On the other hand, the divide of context elements into the three environments proved highly informative, particularly regarding the separation of regional and federal political levels to different environments. The separation nicely shows which issues are focused on by different levels of policymaking.

Third, a shortcoming of our approach to measuring topic sentiment is that it is inherently independent of time and does not allow for changes in topic sentiment over time. While in the literature on product review sentiment, several approaches exist that combine sentiment analysis with topic modeling, none of them can also account for temporal changes in topics or sentiment (Alam et al., 2016; García-Pablos et al., 2018). As the temporal dynamics were of fundamental interest to our research endeavor, we decided to use STM that has proven significant performance improvements compared to classical topic modeling approaches when temporal structures are considered (Roberts et al., 2016a). We alleviated the dynamic limitations of our notion of topic sentiment by refining the model by a high topic resolution of 44 topics. The high topic resolution creates topics with a higher semantic coherence; therefore, we expect that changes in sentiment are also reflected in the topic structure changes. Our procedure of weighting topic sentiment with topic prevalence to create a temporal assessment of sentiment over time gives a good approximation of sentiment change.

5. Conclusions

The legitimacy of wind power is fundamental for policymakers to

Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx

pursue ambitious climate and renewable energy targets. For stakeholders in the wind industry, legitimacy is a prerequisite to maintain stable relations with its environment and to ensure enduring resource flows. First and foremost, our study contributes to a detailed assessment of the legitimacy of wind power in Germany and may illustrate future developments in other national contexts.

To achieve that, we developed an approach combining natural language processing and statistics that incorporate the basic building blocks of technology legitimacy. Our approach was able to identify the contexts of wind power and quantify factors such as sentiment and salience for different topics or issues of wind power, and, equally important, allows us to analyze legitimacy's processual character. In investigating longterm processes of socio-technical change, scholars of technology legitimacy and sustainability transitions alike face the challenges of assessing large amounts of textual data over time and identifying changes of institutional arrangements within the data. Exploiting the advantages of STM to include covariates in estimating topic proportions, the set of methods we propose can account for both: large amounts of text and shifts of discursive patterns over time. Weighted sentiment serves as an indicator to identify arising controversies along the time axis. Another advantage of our approach is that we can assess the complete set of available articles from four newspapers. We can therefore reduce potential bias from single sources and include information that otherwise might be missed. We hold that our approach is very suitable to complement other methods in the pursuit of understanding technological and social change.

Legitimacy has been described as a social process in which legitimation first arises on a local level, diffuses to new situations, and finally becomes validated on a general level (Johnson et al., 2006). Our results indicate that a similar process may also be at play in the delegitimation of technology, a finding that contributes to the legitimacy literature and the socio-technical transitions literature that has increasingly become concerned with the politics of ongoing transitions (e.g., Markard, 2018). While wind power had a generally high level of legitimacy over the past decades, its legitimacy is increasingly challenged locally, where individual projects conflict with societal values and regional planning law. The case study showed that these conflicts increasingly diffuse into the general perception of wind power and enforce regulatory action on a general, federal level. Also, local protest groups started to collaborate on a federal level and become more involved in federal politics. While wind power still is a legitimate source of electricity mainly due to its role in reducing carbon emissions, these results point to the need for continued political action, particularly on the regional level, where recent scholarship revealed that particularly pragmatic and normative legitimacy might be highly location-specific (Rohe and Chlebna, 2021).

Our results point to an increasing misalignment between the energy supply system institutions and the socio-political environment context. More specifically, the energy supply goals aim to increase the number of wind turbines to decrease greenhouse gas emissions of energy supply. The support scheme employed to pursue these goals is inclined to favor large-scale wind turbines and wind parks. The introduction of renewable energy tenders in 2017 to foster competition and further price declines even contributes to that. However, when space for turbines increasingly gets scarce, the expansion of wind power leads to increased friction with environmental values, health concerns, and perceptions of landscapes.

Such misalignment has severe consequences for the engagement of actors in the wind industry. Since 2018, the installations of onshore wind turbines have reduced, and the participation in renewable energy tenders is below the advertised capacities. Within the federal wind power policy, a debate on minimum distances of wind turbines to dwellings broke loose, threatening to reduce areas available for installing wind turbines even further.

Our results show that regional issues with health, environment, and landscapes have increased in prevalence over the past years, challenging wind power's legitimacy on normative grounds. Additionally, the risks of financial participation have come to the fore, along with regulations 188

ARTICLE IN PRESS

J. Dehler-Holland et al.

that may have adverse effects on the participation of civic groups, such as the introduction of tenders for wind power. This participation has long been said to be a cornerstone of the success of the German 'Energiewende' (Morris and Jungjohann, 2016), and participation is an essential ingredient of pragmatic legitimacy. Policymakers, therefore, could more actively engage with issues of participation and pragmatic legitimacy to make the benefits of wind power more visible to residents and balance the perceived adverse effects of wind power.

While wind power may be a particular case in some instances, it is important to note that wind power is a technology of high importance in transitions towards electricity systems with low emissions. Local conflicts and acceptance issues are, in fact, not a German particularity but have been observed in various countries (Ellis and Ferraro, 2016; Rand and Hoen, 2017). Therefore, the case study is informative beyond national borders and points to the challenges of legitimacy that wind power might also face in other national contexts. Additionally, we think that the continuous reproduction of legitimacy is an issue that might also be encountered by other technologies in the context of maturing long-term sustainability transitions.

From our case study, additional promising directions for future research can be delineated. As our sample was restricted to national newspapers, future research could delve into local newspapers to Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx

identify local specifics of different conflicts. While acceptance research has arguably contributed to an understanding of local conflicts (Reusswig et al., 2016; Wolsink, 2007), analysis of local media framing issues can yield insights into how such conflicts are communicated and reproduced (Hindmarsh, 2014). Our study focused on one primary data source to study legitimacy. Future research could include different perspectives, such as expert interviews or sector-specific journals and online media outlets or social media. Apart from research on the specific case, future research can show whether our proposition to conceptualize technology context with Geels' triple embeddedness is fruitful to understand technology legitimacy better.

6. Author statement

JDH: Conceptualization, Methodology, Software, Validation, Formal analysis, Writing - Original Draft, Visualization; MO: Software, Validation, Investigation, Data Curation, Writing - Review & Editing; DK: Writing - Review & Editing.

Declaration of interest

None.

Appendix

Table A. 1: Topic labels and topic descriptions after close-reading a sub-sample of the most representative articles per topic.

#T	Торіс	Summary	Mean Prevalence [%]	Rank
10	Offshore wind parks	Articles comprise news on offshore wind projects, on the start of projects, on the start of feed- in of power, or investment decisions and the repair of turbines.	4.71	1
19	Profit reports	Wind energy is mentioned in regular profit reports where different companies are presented along with key performance indicators.	4.10	2
34	Federal energy politics	The articles cover federal energy policy decisions: nuclear phase-out, the renewable energy act (EEG), offshore wind grid connections, and energy summits with the federal states. Some states are particularly interested in the EEG remuneration for wind and biogas.	3.95	3
9	Share of energy carriers in energy demand	The articles present the shares of energy sources in electricity and energy demand. They often emphasize the increasing shares of renewables in the electricity sector.	3.80	4
12	Electricity prices and EEG surcharge	The EEG surcharge is seen as a significant driver of the German electricity prices. While the surcharge decreases in 2017, household prices increase due to higher grid costs. Industry customers are exempted in parts. Wind power is associated with higher electricity prices.	3.36	5
21	Regional elections and coalitions	The articles discuss the politics of the federal states. Wind energy is a conflict topic between parties in the formation of governments and coalitions.	3.21	6
38	Transition of the energy system	The articles cover prospects and issues of an energy system transition holistically. The articles discuss the whole energy system, grids, demand, production, flexibility, storage, and heating and acceptance.	3.01	7
31	Concepts of societal progress	High probability articles comprise interviews or long comments of scientists or politicians on their visions of societal progress aligned with environmental values and climate change mitigation.	3.00	8
13	Wind power capacity development	The articles discuss the expansion of wind power capacities. From 2015 onwards, the new support regime is discussed along with its pull-forward effect and declining capacity installations in 2018.	2.86	9
17	Wind power in culture and everyday life	Several movies and books are discussed that include wind power plants in some form. Besides, descriptions of everyday life contain references to wind power plants.	2.84	10
25	Grid expansion between north and south Germany	Articles discuss the prospects of the planned grid expansion projects between north and south Germany. Most wind capacities are installed in the north, while electricity demand is also high in the south. There are bottlenecks in the transmission grid. Due to protests, the projects should install underground cables as opposed to overhead lines. The grid development plan (Netzentwicklungsplan) caused a peak in prevalence in 2012.	2.72	11
32	Stock market developments	The German stock market index (DAX) is reported regularly. The German turbine manufacturer Nordex is denoted in the TecDax. Over time, their stock price fluctuates with incoming orders and political developments. In 2018, Nordex was the weakest title in the TecDax (losing 57%).	2.72	12
42	Restructuring technology engineering companies	Articles discuss technology company developments. E.g., Siemens and General Electric restructure their companies by splitting up different fields. Siemens fusions its wind power company with Gamesa. Unions fear the loss of jobs.	2.69	13
22	International politics and cooperation	Articles discuss world politics and relations between countries, particularly China and the USA. The Desertec initiative forms a consortium of European companies to produce renewable power in northern Africa.	2.52	14

(continued on next page)

J. Dehler-Holland et al.

Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx

(continued)						
#T	Торіс	Summary	Mean Prevalence [%]	Rank		
14	Wind turbine world market	Articles follow the wind turbine world market's development: A low number of orders after the financial crisis 2009 and corresponding overcapacities are observed. Large competition from 2012 leads to low prices, which relaxed in 2014 when companies have gotten more efficient. In 2017 the market became more insecure again: world trade issues, low prices, and the new support regime in Germany increase uncertainty, in which German companies focus	2.51	15		
5	Prokon insolvency	The wind park operator and investor files bankruptcy in 2014, more than 75,000 persons held profit participation rights. Investors press fraud charges and delayed filing of insolvency.	2.42	16		
33	Legal conflicts and law-making	Wind power is the subject of legal proceedings of different legal issues and is a conflict topic between the federal assembly and parliament. This includes proceedings due to siting decisions, species protection, or property rights.	2.36	17		
39	Transformation of large electricity companies	The articles discuss the large transformations that German utilities and PNE (a wind power planner) go through. The companies' restructuring with the ongoing energy transition is discussed and goes in hand with personnel changes. Wind energy is part of their portfolios.	2.33	18		
41	Security of supply	The articles discuss the conventional power plant fleet and its importance for maintaining the security of supply. Particularly in the south of Germany, there is not enough capacity, and the grid connections to the north are not strong enough. On weekends, electricity in wholesale markets is cheap or has negative prices. The intermittency of wind is related to all issues.	2.23	19		
4	Innovation in energy generation	Articles cover the technology development of wind power plants and related technologies. For example, wooden towers or damage detection by robots are discussed, as well as kites for power production. Also, other innovative technologies, such as wave energy, are mentioned.	2.18	20		
3	Regional conflicts with wind projects	Municipalities, federal states, and local courts influence the installation process. Some block the process; some try to steer. There are many conflicts within local councils/governments and with residents. Many articles focus on the southwest of Germany: Communities in Baden Württemberg or Rheinland-Pfalz.	2.17	21		
6	Climate change and climate policy	Articles discuss climate change and different climate policy approaches, from the R&D expenditure to CO ₂ markets and subsidies for technologies. The Paris climate agreement is discussed. Wind power should play a role in low-CO ₂ electricity production.	2.16	22		
2	Investment in wind projects and the wind industry	The articles discuss the many options of sustainable investment, including wind power. A variety of fonds exist, but the market is relatively small. Investors are increasingly interested in sustainable investment. Also, risks and opportunities are revealed	2.15	23		
23	Wind energy exhibition location	Schleswig-Holstein (SH) and Hamburg fight for years over the right to organize the world's largest wind exhibition/fair (2011–2013). The conflict concerns the federal state governments as well as fair organizers and wind turbine manufacturers and affects the relations between Hamburg and SH. Other policies of regional importance are mentioned.	2.13	24		
30	Marketing of sustainable energy	The articles discuss different concepts of the provision of renewable energy to end-users. Different actors play a role: cooperatives, municipal utilities, companies offering renewable tariffs. Both heat and electricity are a tonic, also coupled in regional energy concepts.	2.13	25		
29	Acquisition of company shares	Companies buy shares or merge with other companies. Wind energy plays some role in all of the acquisitions.	2.11	26		
43	Nuclear energy	The decisions on the phase-out of nuclear energy are discussed. Several countries decide to phase-out after the Fukushima nuclear accidents. Wind power is discussed as an alternative for power production, whose expansion should be enforced.	2.11	27		
40	Shipyards demise	Shipyards in Germany struggle with the financial crisis in 2009; many shipyards search for new investors or go bankrupt. A wind manufacturer buys Nordseewerke to produce offshore wind components. The Nordseewerke file for bankruptcy in 2012.	1.92	28		
8	Electro-chemical energy production and storage	Articles report innovation and research findings on fuel cells, electrolysis, methanation, osmosis power, redox-flow batteries. (Excess) wind energy can be stored with such technologies.	1.86	29		
26	Education	The articles discuss study or education programs with a focus on renewable energies.	1.79	30		
28	Wind turbine effects on humans and animals	Articles report that wind turbines endanger whales in the Baltic and northern sea by acoustic noise, (subsonic) noise is unhealthy for humans, or that wind turbines kill birds and bats.	1.71	31		
44	Innovation in industry	The importance of innovation and progress in the industry for the German economy are emphasized. Different branches of the industry also contribute to the production of wind turbines by producing innovative materials.	1.67	32		
37	Wind turbines' interaction with physical environment: landscape, weather, infrastructure	Articles describe landscapes and the positioning of wind turbines therein. Some wind turbines are in conflict with air traffic control. Also, storm damage is reported, or flashing light on ton of the turbines that have viewel effect at night.	1.66	33		
27	Miscellaneous international news	The articles discuss different countries and domestic issues, e.g., corruption or mafia structures, economic struggles, or remaining in the European Union (Brexit, UK). Wind pourse is a minor tonic in most articles	1.64	34		
7	EU energy policy	The European Union implements the internal energy market, controls renewable support schemes, organizes summits for new energy efficiency measures, and adopts renewable	1.57	35		
15	Offshore-Cluster North Sea	Bremerhaven wants to build an offshore wind terminal and struggles over siting decisions and competition from Cuxhaven, where Siemens decided to build a plant for turbines in 2015 and have a final decision of the state of the	1.56	36		
35	Sustainable urban development	2015, and Lower Saxony (Niedersachsen) plans an offshore wind cluster. Several projects are discussed that include renewable energies to urban development pursuing the creation of sustainable quarters in cities. Many projects convert existing	1.54	37		
16	Wind park impact on shipping and coast	Articles discuss collision risks of ships and wind farms, new challenges for installers of offshore wind and wind parks on islands, as well as threats to the environment.	1.39	38		

(continued on next page)

J. Dehler-Holland et al.

ARTICLE IN PRESS

Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx

(conti	(continued)							
#T	Торіс	Summary	Mean Prevalence [%]	Rank				
18	Digitalization of industry	Reports discuss the different aspects of the digitalization and usage of data analytics in the industry, including energy. Predictive maintenance and forecasting of weather conditions for wind turbines are an application.	1.36	39				
11	SMEs in the German industry	The German industry is comprised of many SMEs. Those are presented here. Some also produce parts for wind turbines and plants.	1.26	40				
36	Bavarian politics	The conflict between Aigner and Seehofer is a common topic in Bavarian energy politics. Also, election outcomes are discussed, and the Bavarian "energy dialog" within which Bavaria discussed the energy transition with stakeholders. Seehofer blocks the wind expansion by regulations that ensure a minimal distance to dwellings.	1.22	41				
1	Alternative fuels for transport	Articles discuss electric vehicles, but also hydrogen fuel cell vehicles for personal transport. (Excess) Wind energy could be used to charge cars and produce hydrogen.	1.20	42				
20	Natural resources utilization	Articles report on rare earth elements, agriculture, and bioenergy. Wind energy is regularly mentioned as an application field of rare earth materials and compared to bioenergy generation. From 2016 onwards, reports on environmental issues with insects or birds due to herbicide and insecticide usage and wind energy.	1.18	43				
24	Private wealth building and taxation	Analysis of private investments profitability and tax advantages.	1.00	44				



Figure A. 1: Semantic coherence and Exclusivity of topic models from 20 to 100 topics, given a spectral initialization.

References

- AG Energiebilanzen e. V., 2019. Auswertungstabellen zur energiebilanz für die bundesrepublik Deutschland 1990 bis 2018 https://ag-energiebilanzen.de/10-0-Auswertungstabellen.html).
- Auswertungstabellen.html).
 Airoldi, E.M., Bischof, J.M., 2016. Improving and evaluating topic models and other models of text. J. Am. Stat. Assoc. 111 (516), 1381–1403. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 01621459 2015 1051182
- Alam, M.H., Ryu, W.-J., Lee, S., 2016. Joint multi-grain topic sentiment: modeling semantic aspects for online reviews. Inf .Sci. (Ny) 339, 206–223. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.ins.2016.01.013.
- Aldrich, H.E., Fiol, C.M., 1994. Fools rush in? The institutional context of industry creation. Acad. Manag. Rev. 19 (4), 645–670. https://doi.org/10.5465/ amr.1994.9412100214.
- Antons, D., Grünwald, E., Cichy, P., Salge, T.O., 2020. The application of text mining methods in innovation research: current state, evolution patterns, and development priorities. R&D Management 50 (3), 329–351. doi:10.1111/radm.12408.
- Bergek, A., Hekkert, M., Jacobsson, S., Markard, J., Sandén, B., Truffer, B., 2015. Technological innovation systems in contexts: conceptualizing contextual structures and interaction dynamics. Environ. Innov. Soc. Transit. 16, 51–64. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.eist.2015.07.003.
- Bergek, A., Jacobsson, S., 2003. The emergence of a growth industry: a comparative analysis of the German, Dutch and Swedish wind turbine industries. In: Metcalfe, J. S., Cantner, U. (Eds.), The emergence of a growth industry: a comparative analysis of the German, Dutch and Swedish wind turbine industries. Change, Transformation Dev. 28, 197–227.

- Bergek, A., Jacobsson, S., Carlsson, B., Lindmark, S., Rickne, A., 2008a. Analyzing the functional dynamics of technological innovation systems: a scheme of analysis. Res. Policy 37 (3), 407–429. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.respol.2007.12.003.
- Bergek, A., Jacobsson, S., Sandén, B.A., 2008b. 'Legitimation' and 'development of positive externalities': two key processes in the formation phase of technological innovation systems. Technol. Anal. Strateg. Manag. 20 (5), 575–592. https://doi. org/10.1080/095732080229268
- Birz, C., Harris-Lovett, S., Kiparsky, M., Sedlak, D.L., Truffer, B., 2016. The thorny road to technology legitimation — Institutional work for potable water reuse in California. Technol. Forecast. Soc. Change 103, 249–263. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. techfore.2015.10.005.
- Bishara, A.J., Hittner, J.B., 2012. Testing the significance of a correlation with nonnormal data: comparison of Pearson, Spearman, transformation, and resampling
- approaches. Psychol. Methods 17 (3), 399-417. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0028087.
 Blei, D., Ng, A., Jordan, M., 2003. Latent dirichlet allocation. J. Mach. Learn. Res. (3), 993–1022, 2003.
- Blei, D.M., Lafferty, J.D., 2007. A correlated topic model of science. Ann. Appl. Stat. 1 (1), 17–35. https://doi.org/10.1214/07-AOAS114.
- BMWi, 2019a. Gesetz zur reduzierung und zur beendigung der kohleverstromung: referentenentwurf des bundesministeriums für wirtschaft https://www. klimareporter.de/images/dokumente/2019/11/referentenentwurfkohleausstiegsgesetz-11-11-2019.pdf).
- BMWi, 2019b. Stärkung des ausbaus der windenergie an land: aufgabenliste zur schaffung von akzeptanz und rechts-sicherheit für die windenergie an land (downloaded on 3 April 2020 from https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/ Downloads/S-T/staerkung-des-ausbaus-der-windenergie-an-land.pdf? _blob=publicationFile&v=10).

J. Dehler-Holland et al.

- Brandes, U., Delling, D., Gaertler, M., Gorke, R., Hoefer, M., Nikoloski, Z., Wagner, D., 2008. On modularity clustering. IEEE Trans. Knowl. Data Eng. 20 (2), 172-188. 'doi.org/10.1109/TKDE.2007
- Bunzel, K., Bovet, J., Thrän, D., Eichhorn, M., 2019. Hidden outlaws in the forest? A legal and spatial analysis of onshore wind energy in Germany. Energy Res. Soc. Sci. 55, 14–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2019.04.009. Carragee, K.M., Roefs, W., 2004. The neglect of power in recent framing research.
- J. Commun. 54 (2), 214-233. http: /doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466 2004.tb02625
- CDU, CSU, SPD, 2018. Ein neuer Aufbruch für Europa Eine neue dynamik für Deutschland Ein neuer Zusammenhalt für unser Land: koalitionsvertrag zwischen CDU, CSU und SPD - 19. Legislaturperiode https://archiv.cdu.de/system/tdf/media/ dokumente/koalitionsvertrag_2018.pdf?file=1).
- Csardi, G., Nepusz, T., 2005. The igraph software package for complex network research. Int. J. Complex Syst. 1695.
- Deephouse, D.L., 1996. Does isomorphism legitimate? Acad. Manag. J. 39 (4).
- Deephouse, D.L., 1990. Does isoluty pism regularate: Acad. Manag. J. 39 (4), 1024–1039. https://doi.org/10.5465/256722.
 Deephouse, D.L., Bundy, J., Tost, L.P., Suchman, M.C., 2017. Organizational legitimacy: six key questions. In: Greenwood, R., Oliver, C., Lawrence, T., Meyer, R. (Eds.), Organizational legitimacy: six key questions. The Sage Handbook of Organizational titutionalism.
- Deephouse, D.L., Suchman, M., 2008. Legitimacy in organizational institutionalism. In: Greenwood, R., Oliver, C., Lawrence, T., Meyer, R. (Eds.), Legitimacy in organizational institutionalism. The Sage Handbook of Organization alie 49_77
- Dehler-Holland, J., Schumacher, K., Fichtner, W., 2020. Topic modeling uncovers shifts in media framing of the German renewable energy act. Patterns. https://doi.org. 10.1016/j.patter.2020.100169 in press.
- Deignan, B., Harvey, E., Hoffman-Goetz, L., 2013. Fright factors about wind turbines and health in Ontario newspapers before and after the green energy act. Health Risk Soc. 15 (3), 234–250. https://doi.org/10.1080/13698575.2013.776015.
- Deignan, B., Hoffman-Goetz, L., 2015. Emotional tone of ontario newspaper articles on the health effects of industrial wind turbines before and after policy change J. Health Commun. 20 (5), 531–538. https://doi.org/10.1080/
 - 810730 2014 999
- Diaz, G., 2016. Stopwords German (DE) https://github.com/stopwords-iso/stopwordsde/).
- DiMaggio, P., Nag, M., Blei, D., 2013. Exploiting affinities between topic modeling and the sociological perspective on culture: application to newspaper coverage of U.S. government arts funding. Poetics 41 (6), 570–606. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. tic 2013 08 004
- Djerf-Pierre, M., Cokley, J., Kuchel, L.J., 2016. Framing renewable energy: a comparative study of newspapers in Australia and Sweden. Environ. Commun. 10 (5), 634-655. https://doi.org/10.1080/17524032.2015.1056542.
- Dowling, J., Pfeffer, J., 1975. Organizational legitimacy: social values and organizational behavior. Pac. Sociol. Rev. 18 (1), 122–136. https://doi.org/10.2307/1388226.
- Ellis, G., Ferraro, G., 2016. The social acceptance of wind energy: where we stand and the path ahead. Joint Research Centre (European Commission).
- Entman, R.M., 1993. Framing: toward clarification of a fractured paradigm. J. Commun. 43 (4), 51–58. https://doi.org/10.1111/J.1460-2466.1993.TB01304.X. Entman, R.M., 2007. Framing bias: media in the distribution of power. J. Commun. 57 (1), 163–173. https:
- //doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.200 Etter, M., Colleoni, E., Illia, L., Meggiorin, K., D'Eugenio, A., 2018. Measuring ry m, concord, E., ma E., mcgarin, K., D'Egeno, A., 2010. Measuring organizational legitimacy in social media: assessing citizens' judgments with sentiment analysis. Bus. Soc. 57 (1), 60–97. https://doi.org/10.1177/
- Fachagentur Wind an Land, 2019. Hemmnisse beim ausbau der windenergie in Deutschland: ergebnisse einer branchenumfrage https://www.fachagentur-windenergie.de/fileadmin/files/Veroeffentlichungen/Analysen/FA_Wind_
- Branchenumfrage beklagte WEA Hemmnisse DVOR und Militaer 07-2019.pdf). Fachagentur Windenergie, 2019. Umfrage zur akzeptanz der windenergie an land herbst 2019: ergebnisse einer repräsentativen umfrage zur akzeptanz der nutzungund des ausbaus der windenergie an land in Deutschland https://www.fachagenturwindenergie.de/fileadmin/files/Veroeffentlichungen/FA_Wind_Umfrageergebnisse 2019.pdf).
- Fachagentur Windenergie and Land, 2019. Überblick zu den Abstandsempfehlungen zur Ausweisung von Windenergiegebietenin den Bundesländern https://www fachagentur-windenergie.de/fileadmin/files/PlanungGenehmigung/FA_Wind Abstandsempfehlungen_Laender.pdf).
- Feldman, R., 2013. Techniques and applications for sentiment analysis. Commun. ACM 56 (4), 82-89, http
- Fischlein, M., Feldpausch-Parker, A.M., Peterson, T.R., Stephens, J.C., Wilson, E.J., 2014. Which way does the wind blow? Analysing the state context for renewable energy deployment in the United States. Environ. Policy Gov. 24 (3), 169-187. https:// org/10.1002/eet.1636.
- Fuchs, G., 2020. Who is Confronting Whom? Conflicts About Renewable Energy Installations in Germany. ECPR General Conference. August 2020.
- García-Pablos, A., Cuadros, M., Rigau, G., 2018. W2VLDA: almost unsupervised system for aspect based sentiment analysis. Expert. Syst. Appl. 91, 127–137. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.eswa.2017.08.049.
- Gearhart, S., Adegbola, O., Guerra, M., 2019. Harvesting the wind: analyzing television news coverage of wind energy. Environ. Commun. 13 (7), 943–957. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/17524032.2018.1526199.
- Geels, F.W., 2014. Reconceptualising the co-evolution of firms-in-industries and their environments: developing an inter-disciplinary triple embeddedness framework. Res. Policy 43 (2), 261-277. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.respol.2013.10.006

Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx

- Geels, F.W., Sovacool, B.K., Schwanen, T., Sorrell, S., 2017. Sociotechnical transitions for deep decarbonization. Science 357 (6357), 1242-1244. https://doi.org/10.1126
- Geels, F.W., Verhees, B., 2011. Cultural legitimacy and framing struggles in innovation journeys: a cultural-performative perspective and a case study of Dutch nuclear energy (1945-1986). Technol. Forecast. Soc. Change 78 (6), 910-930. https://doi. org/10.1016/i.tecl re.2010.12.004.
- Grimmer, J., Stewart, B.M., 2013, Text as data: the promise and pitfalls of automatic content analysis methods for political texts. Polit. Anal. 21 (03), 267-297. https://
- Hake, J.-.F., Fischer, W., Venghaus, S., Weckenbrock, C., 2015. The German energiewende – history and status quo. Energy 92, 532–546. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.energy.2015.04.027.
- Harrell, F.E., 2015. Regression Modeling Strategies. Springer International Publishing, Cham.
- Harris-Lovett, S.R., Binz, C., Sedlak, D.L., Kiparsky, M., Truffer, B., 2015. Beyond user acceptance: a legitimacy framework for potable water reuse in California. Environ. Sci. Technol. 49 (13), 7552-7561, https //doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.5b00
- Heidenreich, S., 2016. Out of sight, out of mind? Controversy over offshore wind energy in Norway's news Media. Sci. Cult. (Lond) 25 (4), 449-472. https://
- Hekkert, M.P., Suurs, R.A.A., Negro, S.O., Kuhlmann, S., Smits, R.E.H.M. 2007. Functions of innovation systems: a new approach for analysing technological change. Technol. Forecast. Soc. Change 74 (4), 413–432. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.
- Helm, D., 2002. Energy policy: security of supply, sustainability and competition. Energy Policy 30 (3), 173–184. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0301-4215(01)00141-0. Hindmarsh, R., 2014. Hot air ablowin! 'media-speak', social conflict, and the Australian
- decoupled' wind farm controversy. Soc. Stud. Sci. 44 (2), 194-217. https://doi.org/
- Hughes, T., 2018. Identifying the causes of issue attention and policy change: evidence from U.S. offshore oil and natural gas drilling policy, 2008. Rev. Policy Res. 35 (1), 170-188. https://doi.org/10.1111
- Jacobi, C., van Atteveldt, W., Welbers, K., 2015. Quantitative analysis of large amounts of journalistic texts using topic modelling. Digit. Journal. 4 (1), 89-106. https://doi. org/10.1080/21670811.2015.1093271.
- Jacobsson, S., Lauber, V., 2006. The politics and policy of energy system transformation-explaining the German diffusion of renewable energy technology.
- Energy Policy 34 (3), 256–276. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2004.08.029. Jansma, S.R., Gosselt, J.F., Kuipers, K., Jong, M.D.T.de, 2020. Technology legitimation in the public discourse: applying the pillars of legitimacy on GM food. Technol. Anal. Strateg. Manag. 32 (2), 195-207. https://doi.org/10.1080,
- Janzing, B., 2014. Prokon-pleite gefärdet dorfläden: als reaktion auf das prokon-aus hat die regierung ein radikales kleinanlegerschutzgesetz entworfen – mit fatalen folgen für bürgerschaftliche projekte. die tageszeitung, September 15.
- Johnson, C., Dowd, T.J., Ridgeway, C.L., 2006. Legitimacy as a social process. Annu. Rev. Sociol. 32 (1), 53-78. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.soc.32.061604.1
- Kemfert, C., 2017. Germany must go back to its low-carbon future. Nature 549 (7670), Killick, R., Eckley, I.A., 2014. Changepoint: an R package for changepoint analysis.
- J. Stat. Softw. 58 (3) https://doi.org/10
- Killick, R., Fearnhead, P., Eckley, I.A., 2012. Optimal detection of changepoints with a linear computational cost. J. Am. Stat. Assoc. 107 (500), 1590–1598. https://doi. 01621459.2012.737745
- Kowalski, C.J., 1972. On the effects of non-normality on the distribution of the sample product-moment correlation coefficient. Appl. Stat. 21 (1), 1. https
- Langer, K., Decker, T., Roosen, J., Menrad, K., 2018. Factors influencing citizens acceptance and non-acceptance of wind energy in Germany. J. Clean. Prod. 175, 133–144. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.11.221.
- Lauber, V., Jacobsson, S., 2015. The Politics and Economics of Constructing, Contesting and Restricting Socio-Political Space For Renewables The German Renewable Energy Act. Environmental Innovation and Societal Transitions. doi:10.1016/j. eist.2015.06.005.
- Leiren, M.D., Reimer, I., 2018. Historical institutionalist perspective on the shift from feed-in tariffs towards auctioning in German renewable energy policy. Energy Res. Soc. Sci. 43, 33–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2018.05.022. Levenshtein, V.I., 1966. Binary Codes Capable of Correcting Deletions, Insertions, and

Reversals. Soviet physics doklady, pp. 707–710. Lucas, C., Nielsen, R.A., Roberts, M.E., Stewart, B.M., Storer, A., Tingley, D., 2015.

- Lucas, C., Nielsen, R.A., Roberts, M.E., Stewart, B.M., Stofer, A., Hingley, D., 2015.
 Computer-assisted text analysis for comparative politics. Polit. Anal. 23 (2), 254–277. https://doi.org/10.1093/pan/mpu019.
 Manning, C.D., Raghavan, P., Schütze, H., 2009. Introduction to Information Retrieval (Reprinted.). Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge.
- Markard, J., 2018. The next phase of the energy transition and its implications for research and policy. Nat. Energy 3 (8), 628–633. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41560-018-017
- Markard, J., 2020. The life cycle of technological innovation systems. Technol. Forecast. Soc. Change, 119407. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2018.07.045. Markard, J., Raven, R., Truffer, B., 2012. Sustainability transitions: an emerging field of
- research and its prospects. Res. Policy 41 (6), 955-967. https://doi.org/10.1016/
- Markard, J., Wirth, S., Truffer, B., 2016, Institutional dynamics and technology legitimacy - a framework and a case study on biogas technology. Res. Policy 45 (1), 330-344. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.respol.2015.10.009

J. Dehler-Holland et al.

Meadowcroft, J., 2009. What about the politics?: sustainable development, transition management, and long term energy transitions. Policy Sci. 42 (4), 323–340. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11077-009-9097-z.

Mimno, D., Wallach, H.M., Talley, E., Leenders, M., McCallum, A., 2011. Optimizing BDO, D., Wallach, H.M., Tattey, E., Jechters, M., Recontin, A. 2021. Optimizing semantic coherence in topic models. In: Proceedings of the conference on empirical methods in natural language processing, pp. 262–272.

- Morris, C., Jungjohann, A., 2016. Energy Democracy. Springer International Publishing, Cham
- Nordensvärd, J., Urban, F., 2015. The stuttering energy transition in Germany: wind energy policy and feed-in tariff lock-in. Energy Policy 82, 156-165. https://doi.org/
- Pang, B., Lee, L., 2008. Opinion mining and sentiment analysis. Found. Trends® Inf. Retr. 2 (1–2), 1–135. https://doi.org/10.1561/1500000011.
- Pralle, S., Boscarino, J., 2011. Framing trade-offs: the politics of nuclear power and wind energy in the age of global climate change. Rev. Policy Res. 28 (4), 323–346. https:// /10.1111/i.1541-1338.2011.00500.x
- Quinn, K.M., Monroe, B.L., Colaresi, M., Crespin, M.H., Radev, D.R., 2010. How to analyze political attention with minimal assumptions and costs. Am. J. Pol. Sci. 54 (1), 209–228. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-5907.2009.00427.x.
- Rand, J., Hoen, B., 2017. Thirty years of North American wind energy acceptance research: what have we learned? Energy Res. Soc. Sci. 29, 135-148. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.erss.2017.05.019.
- Remus, R., Khurshid, A., Heyer, G., 2009. Sentiment in German-language news and blogs, and the DAX, in: text mining services building and applying text mining based service infrastructures in research and industry. In: Conference on Text Mining Services TMS 2009. Leipzig, Leipzig.
- Remus, R., Quasthoff, U., Heyer, G., 2010. SentiWS a publicly available German language resource for sentiment analysis. In: Proceedings of the International Conference on Language Resources and Evaluation. LREC, 2010
- Reusswig, F., Braun, F., Heger, I., Ludewig, T., Eichenauer, E., Lass, W., 2016, Against the wind: local opposition to the German energiewende. Util. Policy 41, 214–227. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jup.2016.02.006.
- Roberts, M.E., Stewart, B.M., Airoldi, E.M., 2016a. A model of text for experimentation in the social sciences. J. Am. Stat. Assoc. 111 (515), 988-1003. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/01621459.2016.1141684. Roberts, M.E., Stewart, B.M., Tingley, D., 2016b. Navigating the local modes of big data:
- the case of topic models. In: Alvarez, R.M. (Ed.), Computational Social scient Discovery and Prediction. Cambridge University Press, New York, NY, pp. 51
- Roberts, M.E., Stewart, B.M., Tingley, D., 2019. Stm : an R package for structural topic models. J. Stat. Softw. 91 (2) https://doi.org/10.18637/jss.v091.i02.
- Roberts, M.E., Stewart, B.M., Tingley, D., Lucas, C., Leder-Luis, J., Gadarian, S.K., Albertson, B., Rand, D.G., 2014. Structural topic models for open-ended survey responses. Am. J. Pol. Sci. 58 (4), 1064–1082. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps.12 Rochyadi-Reetz, M., Arlt, D., Wolling, J., Bräuer, M., 2019. Explaining the media's \$ 12103
- framing of renewable energies: an international comparison. Front. Environ. Sci. 7, 140. https://doi.org/10.3389/fenvs.2019.00119.
- Rohe, S., Chlebna, C., 2021. A spatial perspective on the legitimacy of a technological innovation system: regional differences in onshore wind energy. Energy Policy 151 (4), 112193, https://doi.org/10.1016/i.enpol.2021.112193
- Schmid, H., 1994. Probabilistic part-of-speech tagging using decision trees, in: Proceedings of International Conference on New Methods in Language Processing, Manchester, UK.
- Schmid, H., 1999. Improvements in part-of-speech tagging with an application to German, in: Armstrong, S., Church, K., Isabelle, P., Manzi, S., Tzoukermann, E. Yarowsky, D. (Eds), Natural Language Processing Using Very Large Corpora, vol. 11. Springer, Dordrecht, pp. 13–25.
- Schmidt, A., 2017, Need for a wind of change? Use of offshore wind messages by stakeholders and the media in Germany and their effects on public acceptance. J. Environ. Plan. Manag. 60 (8), 1391–1411. https://doi.org/10.1080/
- Schmidt, T.S., Schmid, N., Sewerin, S., 2019. Policy goals, partisanship and paradigmatic change in energy policy – analyzing parliamentary discourse in Germany over 30 years. Clim. Policy 19 (6), 771–786. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 14693062.2019.1594667

Technological Forecasting & Social Change xxx (xxxx) xxx

- Smith, H.M., Smith, J.W., Silka, L., Lindenfeld, L., Gilbert, C., 2016. Media and policy in a complex adaptive system: insights from wind energy legislation in the United States. Energy Res. Soc. Sci. 19, 53–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2016.05.016.
- Sonnberger, M., Ruddat, M., 2017. Local and socio-political acceptance of wind farms in Germany. Technol. Soc. 51, 56–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techsoc.2017.07.005. Sorka, S., Fournier, P., Nir, L., 2019. Cross-national evidence of a negativity bias in psychophysiological reactions to news. Proceedings of the National Academy of
- Sciences of the United States of America 116 (38), 18888-18892. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1908369116. Stede, J., May, N., 2020. Way off: the effect of minimum distance regulation on the
- deployment of wind power. Discussion Papers DIW Berlin 1867, 27 pp. https:// www.diw.de/documents/publikationen/73/diw_01.c.787531.de/dp1867.pdf). Stephens, J.C., Rand, G.M., Melnick, L.L., 2009. Wind energy in US media: a comparative
- state-level analysis of a critical climate change mitigation technology. Environ. Commun. 3 (2), 168–190. https://doi.org/10.1080/17524030902916640.
- Strunz, S., 2014. The German energy transition as a regime shift. Ecol. Econ. 100, 150–158. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2014.01.019.
 Suchman, M.C., 1995. Managing legitimacy: strategic and institutional approaches. Acad. Manag. Rev. 20 (3), 571–610. https://doi.org/10.5465/
- van Lente, H., Spitters, C., Peine, A., 2013. Comparing technological hype cycles: towards a theory. Technol. Forecast. Soc. Change 80 (8), 1615–1628. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2012.12.004.
- Vliegenthart, R., van Zoonen, L., 2011. Power to the frame: bringing sociology back to frame analysis. Eur. J. Commun. 26 (2), 101-115. https:// 26732311140
- Valgrave, S., van Aelst, P., 2006. The contingency of the mass media's political agenda setting power: toward a preliminary theory. J. Commun. 56 (1), 88–109. https://doi. 2006 00005 1 .1111/j.1460-246
- Weiss, D., Nemeczek, F., 2021. A text-based monitoring tool for the legitimacy and guidance of technological innovation systems. Technol. Soc. 66, 101686 https://doi. org/10.1016/j.techsoc.2021.101686.
- Wolsink, M., 2007. Planning of renewables schemes: deliberative and fair decision-making on landscape issues instead of reproachful accusations of non-cooperation. Energy Policy 35 (5), 2692–2704. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2006.12.002. Yergin, D., 2012. The Quest: Energy, Security, and the Remaking of the Modern World.
- Penguin Random House Zukas, K.J., 2017. Framing wind energy: strategic communication influences on journalistic coverage. Mass Commun. Soc. 20 (3), 427-449. https://doi.org 10.1080/15205436.2016.1266660.

Joris Dehler-Holland is a research associate and Ph.D. candidate at the Institute for Industrial Production at the Karlsruhe Institute of Technology (KIT), Germany. Currently, he heads the research group Energy Policy at the IIP. He holds a diploma degree (MSc equivalent) in Mathematics with a minor in Sociology from the University of Freiburg. His-current research activities lie at the crossroads of technology, society, and policy. Hisempirical works build on quantitative methods and statistics

Marvin Okoh is an IT Consultant in the energy industry at powercloud GmbH. He holds an MSc degree in Industrial Engineering and Management from the Karlsruhe Institute of Technology (KIT), Germany. His-research interests are product and innovation management.

Dogan Keles is Professor of Applied Economics at the Technical University of Denmark (DTU) and head of the Section Energy System Analysis. He holds a diploma degree in Industrial Engineering and Management and received his doctoral degree from the Man-agement and Economics Department at the Karlsruhe Institute of Technology (KIT). He was head of the Energy Markets and Energy System Analysis group at KIT and a Senior Research Fellow at Durham University in 2019. He works on different projects about the design of energy markets, price drivers on electricity markets, and energy systems modeling.